| 1 | EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING - ARMED FORCES TAX |
|-----|---|
| 2 | FAIRNESS ACT OF 2003; THE CARE ACT OF 2003 |
| 3 | WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 5, 2003 |
| 4 | U.S. Senate, |
| 5 | Committee on Finance, |
| . 6 | Washington, DC. |
| 7 | The meeting was convened, pursuant to notice, |
| 8 | at 10:08 a.m. in room SD-215, Dirksen Senate |
| 9 | Office Building, Hon. Charles E. Grassley |
| 10 | (chairman of the committee) presiding. |
| 11 | Also present: Senators Lott, Kyl, Thomas, |
| 12 | Santorum, Smith, Bunning, Baucus, Breaux, |
| 13 | Jeffords, Bingaman, and Lincoln. |
| 14 | Also present: Kolan Davis, Staff Director |
| 15 | and Chief Counsel; Theodore Totman, Deputy Staff |
| 16 | Director; Jeff A. Forbes, Democrat Staff |
| 17 | Director; and Carla Martin, Chief Clerk. |
| 18 | Also present: Pamela Olson, Assistant |
| 1.9 | Secretary for Tax Policy, Treasury Department; |
| 20 | Mary Schmidt, Deputy Chief of Staff, Joint |
| 21 | Committee on Taxation; Dean Zerbe, Republican |
| 22 | Chief Investigative Counsel; Edgar McClellan, Tax |
| 23 | Counsel; and Patrick Heck, Democrat Chief |
| 24 | Investigator. |
| 25 | |



1 OPENING STATEMENT OF THE HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, 2 A U.S. SENATOR FROM IOWA 3 I thank everybody in the The Chairman. 5 audience for your attention and your patience. 6 am glad my colleagues are here. We have at least 7 seven, so we can go ahead with the amending 8 process. We have to have 11 here to actually 9 take final action on a bill. 10 I am going to give my statement on both 11 bills at the same time, although we will handle 12 the bills separately. 13 The first bill would be the Armed Services 14 Tax Fairness Act. Senator Baucus and I have 15 called this session to mark up this legislation, 16 which has carried over from the last Congress. 17 The Armed Services Tax Fairness Act of 2003 is 18 intended to provide equity and fairness for 19 members of the uniformed service and foreign 20 service personnel. Compensation and taxation of 21 our military personnel is particularly timely as 22 possible military action in the Middle East is 23 just one example of the importance. 24 In fact, the public today will hear remarks

from our Secretary of State before the United

25

Nations regarding the status of inspections in Iraq and the Administration's proposed steps.

In addition to ongoing inspections and dialogue with Iraq, we face new and unexpected challenges, as you know, from North Korea.

None of this is intended to give short shrift to the theats and difficulties we continue to face in our efforts to secure the homeland in the post-9/11 world that we live in.

We depend increasingly upon our members of the uniformed services and their Reserve components to defend our borders and to protect our country. We need then to ensure that our military personnel are adequately compensated, provided with incentives to cointinue their service to our country, and receive equal and fair treatment under our tax laws.

In sum, those are the objectives of the military tax bill that we consider today.

I have a longer statement that, without objection, I will put in the record, and then go immediately to the statement that I have on what we call the Care Act of 2003.

(The prepared statement of Senator Grassley appears in the appendix.)

The Care Act of 2003 is specifically about tax provisions that will encourage more charitable giving by Americans. I commend the President for his strong leadership in calling Americans back to our gread tradition of neighbors helpin neighbors.

In addition, I would thank the good efforts of the bipartisan team of Senator Santorum and Senator Lieberman for their advancement of this legislation.

As we review this legislation, it is mostly the same as that considered by the Finance Committee last year. Key provisions: a charitable deduction for those who do not itemize; the rollover of IRAs, which is important to many charities; provisions that support conservation of our land, and provisions that encourage donations of food to food banks.

This bill is virtually identical to the bill that I recently introduced with Senator Baucus. There were other co-sponsors.

While most of the contents of the bill before us is virtually identical to last year's bill, I would suggest changes that deal with

offsets.

The Chairman's mark before us deletes the offset in last year's proposal that was an extension of customer users fee. Extension of these fees has proven to be unpopular with members, and most outspoken on this point has been Senator Kyl, of Arizona.

These members have rightly voiced concern about the use of an offset that should be more closely tied to Customs reform, especially the security aspects of Custom reform.

I would like to take a few minutes then to address the new revenue raiser.

Under the current pay-go rules, we are required to offset any revenue reductions with revenue raisers to avoid point of order.

I had planned to use both tax shelters and inversions for this mark, but we found that the inversions bill was not needed at this time. We do plan to reintroduce our inversions bill very soon.

So let me reiterate. My warning to those companies planning inversions: Do not proceed.

Or if you do you do it at your own peril.

Tne new revenue raiser is an expanded tax

shelter proposal that was first put forth in Senator Baucus' mark last fall for the farm and small business tax relief measure. This proposal is nearly identical to the legislation entitled Tax Shelter Transparency Act that this committee approved last June with one very significant addition.

We have added a provision clarifying the economic substance doctrine which is used by courts to combat tax shelters.

Last year, there were several court rulings that, in our view, misapplied the doctrine. These rulings now stand as legal precedent that can be used to justify abusive schemes in the future.

If a court finds that a tax shelter
violates our clarification, the shelter
participant would be subject to a strict 40
percent penalty of any tax due. Obviously, this
is very tough anti-shelter provisions. However,
I remain concerned that the definition may be
too vague for taxpayers to know whether this
doctrine applies to a planned transaction. If
we are going to impose a strict 40 percent
penalty, taxpayers need to know with certainty

whether they could run afoul.

Therefore, I have delayed the effective date of the penalty until April 15th, 2004, so Treasury will have time to provide the necessary tax guidance.

We have need to revisit this provision, depending on comments that we receive. And we would do that. Moreover, we may need to revisit our entire tax shelter proposal after our own joint committee releases its Enron report next week.

So, with those cautionary comments, we intend to press forward. I have had the full cooperation of Senator Baucus on this. We have worked together for a year on it. But I want to be clear that this is a fluid process, and I take this step on clarification of economic substance doctrine with reservations.

Now, I will turn to Senator Baucus before we go through the walk-through. Senator Baucus.

OPENING STATEMENT OF THE HON, MAX BAUCUS, A U.S. 1 2 SENATOR FROM MONTANA 3 Senator Baucus. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 5 First, I commend you for holding today's 6 markup to advance legislation this committee has already approved. They were good measures then; 7 8 they are good measures now. 9 Both measures, the Armed Forces Tax 10 Fairness Act and the Care Act of 2003, enjoy 11 widespread bipartisan support. This is very little controversy. We should get on with it. 12 13 They were overwhelmingly approved by the 14 committee last year. 15 As you recall, unfortunately, we were 16 unable to get these bills enacted into law 17 before we adjourned. And I share your hope, 18 Mr. Chairman, that we can be more successful. 19 This committee is easy. It is kind of the 20 vargaries of the Senate and sometimes a little 21 more difficult, but we can hopefully get it 22 passed very quickly, 23 I am particularly pleased that both bills 24 continue to be fully offset, and they will not

be adding to the new growing deficit.

25

More importantly, the offsets are important in their own right. They will shut down tax law noncompliance, abusive shelters, and help ensure that everyone is paying their fare share. Let me say a few words about each measure. First, the CARE Act. The tax provisions in the CARE Act will

1

2

3

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

encourage additional giving to the organizations that serve those in need. With a sluggish economy, charitable giving has not kept pace with increasing demand.

In my own State of Montana, for example. the Montana Food Bank Network services one and a half million meals, including meals to almost 200,000 children. More and more, people are relying on food banks and soup kitchens for their daily nourishment. Demand is outstripping supply. I am glad today's mark includes additional incentives to spur donations of surplus food.

There are number of provisions contained in the CARE Act that will help charities help our communities: Books for literacy programs; computers for schools; contributions of open space for conservation.

The mark also includes a number of provisions to improve the oversight of tax exempt organizations. The bill will provide for greater sunshine on charitable activities and State officials will have greater access to information allowing them to ensure that contributions are used for their intended purpose.

Second, the Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act.

The country is preparing potentially for war with Iraq. Our service personnel should not have to fight the tax code when they are serving our country. Under this measure, the American military personnel would get new tax relief.

Death benefits paid to military survivors would be fully exempt from the tax. Capital gain rules would be modified for home sales by service members called away to duty. Military Reservists and National Guard personnel would be allowed to deduct their service-related travel expenses.

Last year, the Senate voted without dissent to pass this bill, and I hope that we can move quickly to provide relief to those who are prepared to make the ultimate sacrifice to protect us.

Mr. Chairman, yesterday. I attended the 1 2 memorial service for the Columbia astronauts in 3 It was a wonderful tribute to America's fallen heroes. And upon return, I 4 introduced legislation to provide assistance to 5 the astronauts' families. The relief package 6 7 would essentially provide the same benefits as 8 families of military personnel who died in the 9 line of duty. And I am hopeful that we can move 10 on this measure this morning. 11 Third, to the offsets. As you mentioned. Mr. Chairman, the military tax relief bill be 12 13 paid for by a tax on individuals who renounce 14 their U.S. citizenship. 15 Specifically, the bill would provide that 16 ex-patriots pay the tax they owe on the day they 17 relinquish their citizenship. Treasury should 18 be given new tools to make sure that assets do 19 not move with the ex-patriot before the tax has 20 been paid. 21 The CARE Act would also be paid for with 22 tax shelter legislation developed by the 23 committee over the past three years, 24 It is time to put a stop to the unsavory

practice of mining the tax code for abusive

25

shelters. For years, the Finance Committee has been committed to helping combat these carefully engineered transactions that have little or no economic substance. They are designed to achieve unwarranted tax benefits rather than business profit. They place honest corporate competitors at a disadvantage.

Treasury believes that if a taxpayer feels comfortable entering into a transaction, if a promoter feels comfortable selling a transaction, and an advisor feels comfortable recommending a transaction, they should all feel comfortable in detailing the transaction to the IRS.

I agree with the Treasury. This legislation reinforces Treasury's shelter program and will curb abusive shelters.

Under the mark, promoters, advisors, taxpayers will be subject--all of them--to stiff penalties for failing to acknowledge these transactions to the IRS.

The mark would also elminate abusive

tax shelters by denying tax benefits claimed

derived from transactions that do not meet a

heightened economic substance requirement. Under

the mark, taxpayers will have to enter into 1 transactions for legitimate, economic and 2 business reasons and not for tax avoidance. 3 Shelter legislation is an important step. 4 It is a necessary step, but may not be the final 5 word. 6 The Joint Committee on Taxation is nearing 7 completion of its investigation into Enron. 8 Additional steps may be needed. And I am . 9 confident that this committee will not hesitate 10 to take further action. 11 As you mentioned, Mr. Chairman, the 12 legislation does not include the inversions bill 13 that you and I pushed for last year. 14 companies affected by the inversions 15 legislation should, as you mentioned, not breathe 16 too easily. I urge you to brin 1 this before the 17 committee expeditiously. 18 Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for holding 19 this markup. And I look forward to continuing 20 to work with you and other members of the 21 committee and all others who want to see good 22 measures enacted into law. 23 The Chairman. 24 Thank you very much.

25

I would like to turn to today's committee's

business. The first would be to have the chairman's mark as an original bill, entitled The Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act of 2003.

Since the Finance Committee has already considered the legislation, as well as the CARE Act, if there is no objection, I would forego having the Finance Committee staff walk through the chairman's mark for both bills.

And we do have before us Christie Mistr, the tax counsel for the Finance Committee; Mary Schmidt, the deputy chief of staff for the Joint Tax panel, and the Assistant Secretary for Tax

. 1

And we do have before us Christie Mistr,
the tax counsel for the Finance Committee; Mary
Schmidt, the deputy chief of staff for the Joint
Tax panel, and the Assistant Secretary for Tax
Policy at the Treasury Department. So we have
people that can answer questions that you might
have.

I would like to ask Ms. Schmidt to describe the modifications to the chairman's mark.

Ms. Schmidt. Mr. Chairman, there are two modifications to the chairman's mark for the Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act. The first would clarify the provision that is in the underlying bill relating to regarding the tax exempt status of organizations that are designated as terrorist organizations, to make it clear that if an organization was designated prior to the

date of enactment of this bill they will lose their tax exempt status as of the date of enactment. The second item in the chairman's modification would extend the same tax benefits provided under the Victims of Terrorism Tax Relief Act of 2001 to astronauts who are killed in the line of duty on or after January 1st of 2003. The Chairman. At this point for the walk-through at this point? (No response)

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

committee, are there any questions of the

The Chairman. All right.

If there are not any questions, then I would move to modify the chairman's mark. without objection, the chairman's mark is modified.

There were three amendments filed. We have included one in the modification. And my understanding is that the other two amendments will not be offered. And I want to express for all of us the appreciation that we have towards those members who have been willing to withhold those amendments. Thus, I assume that there are

no amendments.

Let me ask if there are any members wishing to speak before I would move that we favorably report the bill, which obviously we are not going to be able to take final action on because we do not have the full members here.

Senator Lott or Senator Bunning?

Senator Lott. Mr. Chairman, do you anticipate that you would set a specific time that we might have a discussion on this and the other bill before the committee?

The Chairman. It is my hope, Senator Lott, that before we get done with the CARE Act, in other words, just momentarily lay aside this military tax provisions, move to the CARE Act, and do the same thing with the CARE Act that we have done thus far, and then we would have 11 people here. If we do not, then it would be my suggestion that we would take care of that later on in the day someway, somehow. But I hope that we can get 11 people here.

So, Senator Bunning, do you have a comment?

Senator Bunning. Mr. Chairman, I just have
an opening statement that I would like to have
put into the record. I will not comment on it.

MOFFITT REPORTING ASSOCIATES (301) 390-5150

| 1 | specifically. |
|----|---|
| 2 | The Chairman. All right. |
| 3 | (The prepared statement of Senator Bunning |
| 4 | appears in the appendix.) |
| 5 | The Chairman. Let's say, not only for |
| 6 | Senator Bunning but other members that have |
| 7 | opening statement, without objection, those |
| 8 | opening statements will be accepted. |
| 9 | So, we will set this bill aside, and we |
| 10 | will go then to the bill on the CARE Act. |
| 11 | Ms. Schmidt, would you describe the |
| 12 | modifications in the chairman's mark? |
| 13 | Ms. Schmidt. Yes, Mr. Chairman. |
| 14 | The chairman's modifications to the CARE |
| 15 | Act make several changes to the underlying |
| 16 | package and then adds three additional |
| 17 | provisions. |
| 18 | The first modification to the underlying |
| 19 | package is that there is a provision in the CARE |
| 20 | Act that imposes an annual filing requirement |
| 21 | for certain tax exempt organizations that are not |
| 22 | required to file an annual return under present |
| 23 | law. |
| 24 | The sanction for failing to meet that |
| 25 | filing requirement for years under the CARE Act |

is revocation of tax exempt status. The chairman's modification would extend that same sanction to tax exempt organizations that are required to file the annual return under present law. In other words, it would conform the penalty for failure to meet an annual return requirement.

The second modification is the same clarification that was in the Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act, that an organization designated as a terrorist organization prior to the date of enactment would lose its tax exempt status as of the date of enactment of the CARE Act.

The third modification. There is a provision in the CARE Act that provides a special rule to make it easier for charitable organizations to make payment to members of the military who are killed or injured in the line of duty. This would extend that provision to astronauts who are killed in the line of duty.

And, finally, the effective date for the clarification of the economic substance provision in the tax shelter package in the CARE Act would be changed to transactions after February 15th of 2004 in order to make the

package revenue neutral. $1 \mid$ As I mentioned, there were three new items that would be added in the chairman's modification. The first is the deduction. A charitable deduction would be allowed for certain whaling captains recognized by the Alaska Eskimo Whaling Commission. The second new provision would provide a \$10 million annual matching grant for not-for-profit organizations that provide low income taxpayer clinics. And the third provision would extend the present law. There is an enhanced deduction for contributions of inventory to private schools and certain other charitable organizations. would extend that enhanced deduction to donations of inventory to public schools, but it would not apply to donations of computer property which has a special rule under present law.

2

3

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

The Chairman. All right. I thank you for your explanation of the modifications.

We have been joined at the table by Mr. McClellan and Mr. Zerbe, tax counsels for the Finance Committee.

I need to ask the members after the explanation that we just received, are there any questions that you want to ask of any of the counsel? I know that Senator Bunning has something that he wants to discuss.

Would the Senator from New Mexico please proceed?

Senator Bingaman. Thank you.
Mr. Chairman.

.5

Let me just ask to be sure that I am correct. On this charitable contribution induced by nonitemized deductions, CRS did a study last year for those of us here on the Finance Committee indicating that their estimate is that for each dollar of revenue lost to the Treasury we get about 18 cents of charitable contributions. Is that right?

Ms. Schmidt. The charitable deduction would clearly be utilized by the people who are currently making charitable contributions. In other words, some portion of that would not be new charitable contributions.

Senator Bingaman. So, most of the contributions covered by the deduction are already being made. Is that right?

MOFFITT REPORTING ASSOCIATES (301) 390-5150

Seventy-two percent of them.

Ms. Schmidt. I do not know whether the CRS number is consistent with what we have estimated, but, clearly, the deduction would be available to people who are making charitable contributions now.

Senator Bingaman. I have a statement that was issued by the Department of Treasury in 1985

--President Reagan was in the White House-arguing against this very provisions, saying that the allowance of a charitable contribution deduction for nonitemizers is administratively burdensome for the Internal Revenue Service and complicated for taxpayers. Do any of you have a comment on that? Obviously, Treasury feels differently about it today.

Mr. Zerbe. Senator, I would say one thing.

--Treasury can speak to it--is that--both, of
course, the CRS study you referred to, and there
was a recent CBO study that made similar points
on the Treasury--one of the things that we did
put into the bill that the administration has
since embraced as well is a floor, a significant
floor of \$250.00 for a single, \$500.00 for a
married couple. And I think from testimony we

11 have heard and from those reports, the view is ·2 that that would help alleviate some of the 3 administrative concerns that you have raised, 4 and also do more to ensure that dollars that are 5 lost to revenues, that the ratio in the sense of dollars lost and the charitable contributions 6 7 gained will be minimized. So we did try to 8 address some of those legitimate and fair 9 concerns that are out there. And we also have a study in this legislation to revisit. This is only a 2-year

program, so we will revisit exactly those points that you have raised to see how it is working.

Senator Bingaman. On the issue of it being a 2-year program, the bill, as I understand it, contains an offset for the first two years because we are working on the assumption that this will go out of effect at the end of two years. So it is only offset, assuming that assumption is accurate.

Mr. Zerbe. Yes, Senator.

Senator Bingaman. Could you tell me how much additional deficit we would be adding if, once adopted, we keep this provision in law over the 10-year period?

25

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

| 1 | The Chairman. In other words, the policy |
|----|--|
| 2 | that would sunset in two years, if it did not |
| 3 | sunset this is permanent law. You want to know |
| 4 | what that figure is. |
| 5 | Senator Bingaham. Right. Because as I |
| 6 | understand it, we have tried to write this in |
| 7 | order to offset the cost of this for two years. |
| 8 | But we are not offsetting the cost of it for the |
| 9 | other eight years. |
| 10 | Ms. Olson. If I might. Treasury's |
| 11 | estimate, which does include in the budget |
| 12 | proposal permance for a provision that matches |
| 13 | what is in this bill, is a 10-year cost of |
| 14 | \$12 billion. |
| 15 | Senator Bingaham. A 10-year cost of what? |
| 16 | Ms. Olson. Twelve billion dollars. |
| 17 | Senator Bingaman. Twelve billion? |
| 18 | Ms. Olson. Yes, sir. |
| 19 | Senator Bingaham. And how does that |
| 20 | compare to the two years? |
| 21 | Ms. Olson. The first two years are |
| 22 | estimates, a small estimate for 2003, because,. |
| 23 | of course, we are already significantly into |
| 24 | 2003, of \$199 million; for 2004, \$1.358 billion. |
| 25 | Senator Bingaham. So, the bill that we |

MOFFITT REPORTING ASSOCIATES (301) 390-5150

| 1 | have got here only offsets less than \$2 billion |
|----|--|
| 2 | of the \$12 billion that Treasury estimates? |
| 3 | Ms. Olson. For a permanent provision, |
| 4 | correct. |
| 5 | Senator Bingaman. For a permanent |
| 6 | provision. |
| 7 | And Treasury has proposed in their budget |
| 8 | that this be a permanent provision? |
| 9 | Ms. Olson. Yes, sir. |
| 10 | Senator Bingaman. All right. |
| 11 | Mr. Chairman, when we get a chance to |
| 12 | debate it I will explain my concern and the |
| 13 | reason I am not able to support it. |
| 14 | And I do have an amendment which I would |
| 15 | like to at least discuss when the time is right. |
| 16 | The Chairman. Well, that will be present, |
| 17 | because we are now going to turn to Senator |
| 18 | Bunning. |
| 19 | Senator Bunning. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. |
| 20 | I have filed an amendment that is aimed at |
| 21 | making it easier for nonprofit nursing and |
| 22 | elder care facilities to gain access to tax |
| 23 | exempt bond markets which might not be otherwise |
| 24 | available to them. |
| 25 | This amendment was designed in response to |

the challenges faced by nonprofit agencies that are attempting to provide these important and much needed elder care facilities, particularly in underserved regions of our country.

As you well know, Mr. Chairman, with the aging of our population, the challenges facin of the underserved community of the elderly will continue to grow. One way that we can contribute to the good work that these nonprofit nursin of homes are doing is by finding ways to help them gain access to affordable capital so that they can continue to serve this important segment of our population.

Mr. Chairman, I was prepared to offer this amendment today, but in recognition of the technical nature of this important issue, I would like to forebear consideration at this time with the understanding that our staffs will continue to work together on outstanding issues to prepare for a possible consideration of this issue when we redress these matters on the floor of the Senate.

The Chairman. Senator Bunning, I would thank you for bringing this issue to our attention. I know that many of us on this

committee have rural areas in our state that constantly struggle for adequate funding for very worthy projects.

Senator Baucus and I have had many meetings trying to address the growing need for new nursing homes and assisted living facilities for our underserved rural populations. This is especially true in light of our rapidly aging farm population.

My colleague from Kentucky, you know that there have been several technical issues and some overal policy concerns that have arisen in regard to your amendment. But I want to assue you, as you have requested that I do, and that the staff do that we have instructed our staffs accordingly, along with Joint Tax, and, hopefully, the team from Treasury, to continue working on the issue. And, hopefully, even if we would elect temporary relief, we will be able to satisfy the very valid nonprofit community-based elderly care needs addressed in the amendment that you were going to propose. So, I would, once again, thank you, Senator Bunning.

Senator Bunning. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Baucus. Mr. Chairman.

1 The Chairman. Senator Baucus. 2 Senator Baucus. Mr. Chairman, I know that 3 a lot of nonprofit operating nursing homes have 4 faced this problem. They need to face the 5 financing problem. They need some help. 6 There are a good number in Montana, 7 frankly, and they tend to be rural in nature 8 that particularly need financial assistance. 9 as the Senator said, there is real need. And 10 as the Senator also said, the few details need to 11 be worked out. And I pledge my effort to work 12 with the Senator and with the Chairman to work 13 out a solution. 14 Senator Bunning. I appreciate that. Thank 15 you. 16 Senator Baucus wanted to be The Chairman. 17 recognized for an amendment. 18 Senator Baucus. Mr. Chairman, thank you 19 very much. 20 Mr. Chairman, I call it my amendment 21 number 1 to the Military Act. This is a simple 22 amendment. It requires CEOs to sign federal 23 income tax returns for the corporations. 24 As you know, Mr. Chairman, we held a 25 hearing on corporate covenants a short while ago.

MOFFITT REPORTING ASSOCIATES (301) 390-5150

and we heard from witnesses who said that this provision would help raise the level of accountability for corporate executives. This has already passed the Finance Committee. It passed last year as part of S. 1971, the National Employees Savings and Trust Equity Guarantee Act. It is also consistent with the Sarbanes-Oxley legislation of 2002.

That law requires CEOs and chief financial officers to certify the financial and other information in their company's quarterly and annual reports.

Senator Miller pushed the provision that I am talking about on the floor during this Sarbanes-Oxley debate. But because it involves tax returns, I ask that you withdraw this amendment, and with the commitment that we act on this amendment, take it up in the Finance Committee, that is what I am doing today.

I might point out that under current law mutual funds are exempt -- under this amendment, mutual funds would be exempt. Mutual fund CEOs thought would have to sign the tax returns for the mutual fund company itself, like Fidelity, but Fidelity, but not for all the separate

companies that the major mutual fund handles.

It is also important to point out that under current law a signature is required from either the president, the vice president, treasurer, assistant treasurer, chief accounting officer, or any other officer duly authorized has to sign tax returns.

My view is that under Sarbanes-Oxley CEOs should certify financials. Certainly the CEO should be responsible for a company's tax return, and not somebody else. And that is just to the amendment. As I said, it exempts mutual funds for obvious reasons. And I hope that you will act favorably on my amendment.

The Chairman. I would like to move for consideration of Senator Baucus' amendment.

Originally, we were going to set it aside for a minute for Senator Nickles to come down and ask some questions and to discuss it a little bit.

I have been informed by his staff that he is not going to come and that we can move forward with it.

Is there any further discussion of the Baucus amendment?

(No response)

1 The Chairman. If not, those in favor of 2 the Baucus amendment say aye. 3 (A chorus of ayes) The Chairman. Those opposed say no. 5 (No response) The Chairman. The ayes have it. 7 Baucus amendment is adopted. 8 Senator Bingaman, I believe I should turn to 9 you now because you had a discussion that you 10 wanted to make. 11 Well, Mr. Chairman, I Senator Bingaman. 12 think there are two amendments that I would like 13 to see adopted, either of the two adopted. 14 Senator Thomas has an amendment. It is item 15 number six on this amendment list. And then I 16 had an amendment that would strip out the tax 17 provisions in the bill and go ahead and keep the 18 offsets. 19 I think it is pretty clear in the tax cut 20 provisions and keep the offsets. 21 I think that it is clear the way the bill 22 is now presented to us that at least \$10 billion 23 is not offset. I mean, we are writing the bill 24 in such a way that it will expire in two years, 25 but everyone here knows that it will not expire

in two years. We will continue it.

The Administration has in their budget making it a permanent provision. And I think that it is not responsible for us to be adopting another tax cut bill that just has an additional \$10 billion of addition to the deficit, which is what we are doing if we adopt it.

Now, whether we get the votes on either of these amendment, I don't know if that makes sense just procedurally. I don't know if Senator Thomas intends to urge his for a vote.

The Chairman. Before you offer your amendment, could I ask you to consider something?

Senator Bingaman. Yes, sir.

The Chairman. I think your point of view on pay-go is legitimate, except for this fact, that we now have a 2-year bill before us. We have offset for the two years. If it sunsets then there is no concrn. And it is going to have to be enacted on by this committee, and assuming the same pay-go rules. Then we would have to have the offset that you are asking for for the third through the tenth year or forever, whatever the case might be. Well, it would be

for 10 years because that is what the offset would have to be for even if the statute was permanent

• 7

1.2

So, I was just wondering. As long as this is a 2-year bill, as long as it sunsets, as long as we have paid for it, then it seems to be that it would be more approprite for your amendment to be up at a point where you were extending the bill beyond the two years. And we are not going to do that today.

Senator Bingaham. Well, Mr. Chairman, I think in some ways it is a bookkeeping transaction. We are considering a budget from the Administration that has over \$300 billion in deficit in it. And I think the responsible thing would be for us to try to be finding ways to offset some of that. And that is why I think it would be more appropriate for us not to enact the additional tax cuts in the bill, but instead to go ahead and adopt the offsets. That would be better fiscal policy, more responsible fiscal policy in my view.

I do think that once this provision is in law it will remain in law. And I would be amazed if there is any significant effort to

eliminate it. And certainly it would not be a 1 successful effort to eliminate it in the future. 2 So, I would want to at least be recorded against 3 the CARE Act. I voted against it the last time 4 it came up and I would want to be against it. 5 I will withhold offering my amendments 6 since it is clear it would not prevail. . 8 The Chairman. I thank the Senator from 9 New Mexico for doing that. 10 I know that Senator Smith has something he wants to bring up. For those of you that are 11 12 new to the committee thought, before we go to Senator Smith we do have 11 members here, which 13 14 is the magic number for us to move these two pieces of legislation. 15 That does not preclude further discussion. That does not preclude 16 consideration of amendments as long as we have 17 the 7-member rule. 18 19 So, could I move on the military bill, that it be brought to a vote? I would move the 20 military bill. Those in favor say aye. 21 (A chorus of ayes) 22 The Chairman. 23 Those opposed say no. 24 (No response) The Chairman. The ayes have it. The

| 1 | Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act legislation is |
|----|--|
| 2 | reported out of committee. |
| 3 | I would ask that we have the staff have the |
| 4 | ordinary permission to make technical |
| 5 | corrections. Without objection. |
| 6 | I would now move to passage of the CARE |
| 7 | Act. |
| 8 | Senator Baucus. Mr. Chairman, I so move. |
| 9 | The Chairman. All right. |
| 10 | Senator Thomas. Mr. Chairman, I do not |
| 11 | understand the sequence here. |
| 12 | The Chairman. All right. Let me explain |
| 13 | again. |
| 14 | We have got the magic number of 11 here. |
| 15 | Senator Thomas. I understand. |
| 16 | The Chairman. There is a lot of people |
| 17 | that |
| 18 | Senator Thomas. What about the amendments |
| 19 | though? |
| 20 | The Chairman. The amendments will be |
| 21 | discussed at just the next step we do. I am |
| 22 | going to go to Senator Smith for an amendment. |
| 23 | Senator Thomas. How many do you need for |
| 24 | that? |
| 25 | The Chairman, I need seven for that. |

MOFFITT REPORTING ASSOCIATES (301) 390-5150

| 1 | I thank the ranking member, Senator Baucus. |
|----|---|
| 2 | Senator Lincoln, Mr. Chairman, I just |
| 3 | want to make a clarification. |
| 4 | The Chairman. Yes. The Senator from |
| 5 | Arkansas. |
| 6 | Senator Lincoln. If we pass an |
| 7 | amendment after the bill has passed, you are |
| 8 | still going to accept the amendment. |
| 9 | The Chairman, Yes, |
| 10 | Senator Lincoln, All right, |
| 11 | The Chairman. Those in favor of Senator |
| 12 | Baucus' amendment say aye. |
| 13 | (A chorus of ayes) |
| 14 | The Chairman, Those opposed. |
| 15 | Senator Bingaman, Senator Baucus' |
| 16 | amendment is what? |
| 17 | The Chairman, I am sorry, Senator Baucus! |
| 18 | motion. I misspoke. |
| 19 | Senator Bingaman. His motion to adopt the |
| 20 | CARE Act? |
| 21 | The Chairman. Yes. |
| 22 | Senator Bingaman. No. |
| 23 | The Chairman. All right. The ayes appear |
| 24 | to have it. The ayes do have it. The CARE Act |
| 25 | is reported by the committee. I ask, without |

MOFFITT REPORTING ASSOCIATES (301) 390-5150

objection, that the staff have the authority to 1 2 make the appropriate technical corrections. And 3 if the Senator from New Mexico wants to be noted in opposition -- do you? 5 Senator Bingaman. Mr. Chairman, could I 6 just ask staff one additional question here? 7 That is appropriate. The Chairman. 8 we will go to Senator Smith. I do not want to 9 pass up Senator Lincoln, but I will try to go 10 back and forth. The Senator from New Mexico. 11 Senator Bingaman. The estimated revenue 12 effects that I have been given here show that 13 in 2003, 2004, and 2005, over the next three 14 years, we will in fact not offset this bill. Ιs 15 that correct? 16 Ms. Schmidt. That is correct. Overal1 17 the bill will lose revenue in those three fiscal 18 years. 19 Senator Bingaman. It loses revenue in 20 each of those years? 21 Yes. Ms. Schmidt. 22 Senator Bingaman. And that is assuming 23 that we allow the main provision, the most 24 expensive provision, to sunset after two years. 25 We still lose money.

| provision show up in fiscal year 2005 as well. Senator Bingaman. All right. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Senator Lincoln. Mr. Chairman, could I just ask a question of Joint Tax? The Chairman. The Senator from Arkansas. Senator Lincoln. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The Joint Tax staff, I did not get a score on my amendment. Could you possibly provide me with that? Ms. Schmidt. Which one, Senator? Senator Lincoln. Two or three. Ms. Schmidt. All right. We scored that amendment as minus \$60 million over five years and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year, Senator Lincoln. All right. But there | 1 | Ms. Schmidt. Yes. The effects of that | | |
|--|----|---|--|--|
| Mr. Chairman. Senator Lincoln. Mr. Chairman, could I just ask a question of Joint Tax? The Chairman. The Senator from Arkansas. Senator Lincoln. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The Joint Tax staff, I did not get a score on my amendment. Could you possibly provide me with that? Ms. Schmidt. Which one, Senator? Senator Lincoln. Two or three. Ms. Schmidt. All right. We scored that amendment as minus \$60 million over five years and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year. | 2 | provision show up in fiscal year 2005 as well. | | |
| Senator Lincoln. Mr. Chairman, could I just ask a question of Joint Tax? The Chairman. The Senator from Arkansas. Senator Lincoln. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The Joint Tax staff, I did not get a score on my amendment. Could you possibly provide me with that? Ms. Schmidt. Which one, Senator? Senator Lincoln. Two or three. Ms. Schmidt. All right. We scored that amendment as minus \$60 million over five years and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year. | 3 | Senator Bingaman. All right. Thank you, | | |
| just ask a question of Joint Tax? The Chairman. The Senator from Arkansas. Senator Lincoln. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The Joint Tax staff, I did not get a score on my amendment. Could you possibly provide me with that? Ms. Schmidt. Which one, Senator? Senator Lincoln. Two or three. Ms. Schmidt. All right. We scored that amendment as minus \$60 million over five years and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year, | 4 | Mr. Chairman. | | |
| The Chairman. The Senator from Arkansas. Senator Lincoln. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The Joint Tax staff, I did not get a score on my amendment. Could you possibly provide me with that? Ms. Schmidt. Which one, Senator? Senator Lincoln. Two or three. Ms. Schmidt. All right. We scored that amendment as minus \$60 million over five years and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year. | 5 | Senator Lincoln. Mr. Chairman, could I | | |
| Senator Lincoln. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The Joint Tax staff, I did not get a score on my amendment. Could you possibly provide me with that? Ms. Schmidt. Which one, Senator? Senator Lincoln. Two or three. Ms. Schmidt. All right. We scored that amendment as minus \$60 million over five years and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year, | 6 | just ask a question of Joint Tax? | | |
| The Joint Tax staff, I did not get a score on my amendment. Could you possibly provide me with that? Ms. Schmidt. Which one, Senator? Senator Lincoln. Two or three. Ms. Schmidt. All right. We scored that amendment as minus \$60 million over five years and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year, | 7 | The Chairman. The Senator from Arkansas. | | |
| on my amendment. Could you possibly provide me with that? Ms. Schmidt. Which one, Senator? Senator Lincoln. Two or three. Ms. Schmidt. All right. We scored that amendment as minus \$60 million over five years and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year, | 8 | Senator Lincoln. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. | | |
| with that? Ms. Schmidt. Which one, Senator? Senator Lincoln. Two or three. Ms. Schmidt. All right, We scored that amendment as minus \$60 million over five years and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year. | 9 | The Joint Tax staff, I did not get a score | | |
| Ms. Schmidt. Which one, Senator? Senator Lincoln. Two or three. Ms. Schmidt. All right. We scored that amendment as minus \$60 million over five years and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year, | 10 | on my amendment. Could you possibly provide me | | |
| Senator Lincoln. Two or three. Ms. Schmidt. All right. We scored that amendment as minus \$60 million over five years and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year, | 11 | with that? | | |
| Ms. Schmidt. All right. We scored that amendment as minus \$60 million over five years and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year, | 12 | Ms. Schmidt. Which one, Senator? | | |
| amendment as minus \$60 million over five years and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year. | 13 | Senator Lincoln. Two or three. | | |
| and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year, | 14 | Ms. Schmidt. All right. We scored that | | |
| period. Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year, | 15 | amendment as minus \$60 million over five years | | |
| Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year. | 16 | and minus \$129 million for the 2003 to 2013 | | |
| million was for? Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year, | 17 | period. | | |
| Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year. | 18 | Senator Lincoln. I am sorry. The \$60 | | |
| minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms, Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year. | 19 | million was for? | | |
| Senator Lincoln. So, is there a difference? Ms, Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year, | 20 | Ms. Schmidt. That is 2003 to 2008, and | | |
| difference? Ms. Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year. | 21 | minus \$129 million for 2003 to 2013. | | |
| Ms, Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year. | 22 | Senator Lincoln. So, is there a | | |
| 25 | 23 | difference? | | |
| Senator Lincoln. All right. But there | 24 | Ms, Schmidt. It is the five and 10 year, | | |
| · | 25 | Senator Lincoln. All right. But there | | |

was not any difference between those two 1 2 amendments. 3 Ms. Schmidt. No. 4 Senator Lincoln. All right. Thank you. 5 The Chairman. Is the Senator from 6 Arkansas satisfied? 7 Senator Lincoln. Yes, I am, Mr. Chairman. The Chairman. All right. 9 Now, I have amendments, or discussions of 10 amendments, from Senator Smith, Senator Thomas, 11 and Senator Breaux. Is that accurate? 12 go to Senator Smith. 13 Senator Smith. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 14 I have filed an amendment that would allow 15 nonprofit organizations to issue tax exempt bonds 16 to finance the purchase of forested lands; that 17 the lands can be managed for conservation 18 purposes with a limited amount of harvest. 19 amendment is identical to the provision that 20 Senator Baucus included in the chairman's mark 21 for consideration of the CARE package in this 22 committee just last year. 23 In consultation with your staff, I have 24 agreed to enter into a colloquy with you, sir, on 25

this issue and withdraw the amendment based on

a committment by the Finance Committee staff to work towards a resolution during floor consideration.

I thank the chairman for his consideration of this important issue and his willingness for his staff to work with me and my staff to a just conclusion.

The Chairman. Thank you, Senator Smith, for your work on a very important public policy issue. Your bill will help resolve environmental issues that this nation is faced. And you and your colleagues that are helping you are to be commended for this effort.

My staff and I have worked hard to craft this bill in a manner that achieves your important public policy goals while also protecting the integrity of the Internal Revenue Code.

While there are some final issues that we need to resolve based on the changes that you proposed, I promise to work with you so that we can have your bill be a part of an amendment package before we bring this bill to the final passage in the Senate.

I believe that we can protect the integrity

of the tax code while also providing nonprofit 1 forestry organizations with the tools necessary 2 to protect both jobs and environment. 3 Senator Smith. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The Chairman. Senator Baucus. 5 Senator Baucus. Mr. Chairman. Senator 6 Murray, from Washington, has spoken to me many 7 times about this amendment. 8 It is very similar to the one offered by the Senator from Oregon. 9 And I am joining with you to find a way to work 10 this out because it is a very worthwhile goal and 11 one, frankly, that I personally support. I thank 12 you. 13 The Chairman. All right. 14 Thank you, Senator Smith. Now. Senator 15 Thomas. 16 Senator Thomas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 17 I just wanted to express some feelings here. 18 I do have some concerns about this bill as I do 19 on others. It seems to me that we ought to be 20 looking a little more towards tax simplification 21 instead of dealing with tax changes every time we 22 want to change behavior. And so that is an 23 ongoing concern with me. 24 In this case, we are taking people who do not 25

itemize. And we are saying, well, you can itemize, but you still will not be itemizing.

And it does not seem like that is a reasonable thing to do.

And I am also concerned about the revenue production. Those who have studied it in the past show that the contributions did not change back in the 1980s when this law changed. So, we will see.

Because there is a 2-year study there, I am going to withdraw my amendment. But I do hope that we take a long look at this and have a look at it. And keep in mind, every time we want a little something to happen we go in and then we talk about simplifying the Code. We are not doing what we say we always want to do.

So, I do support the concept of this bill, and that is to get more and more activities that are related in the private sector. I think that is a great concept. And, therefore, I am going to support the bill.

But I do have concerns and I wanted to express those. And I withdraw my amendment.

The Chairman. I thank the Senator from Wyoming for his statement and his concern, but

also I thank him very much for not bringing forth 1 2 his amendment. The Senator from Louisiana, Senator Breaux. 3 Senator Breaux. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 5 I have an amendment dealing with the tax court modernization, which I would ask unanimous 6 7 consent that Senator Hatch be added as a co-sponsor to our amendment. 9 Mr. Chairman and members, as I think we all 10 know that this committee has jurisdiction over 11 the tax court. The Judiciary Committee has jurisdiction over Article 3 courts, and the 12 district courts and other Federal courts, but 13 14 uniquely the Finance Committee has jurisdiction 15 over the tax courts, which were created back in 16 the 1960s. 17 The problem is that their procedures have 18 not been updated or modernized since 1969, and 19 they have fallen way behind in their ability to 20 keep up with other courts. 21 The tax court, as we know, basically is the 22 primary place that small businesses go to to 23 resolve tax disputes. 24 We have worked on this legislation -- Senator 25 Hatch and I and others--for two years.

been scrubbed by our staff. It has been looked 1at and approved by the Joint Committee on 2 Taxation. The Judiciary Committee is an The Ways and Means Committee, the example. Administration and Treasury I think have looked at what we have proposed, and no one has really found any problems of anything that we are talkin labout doing. And I am trying to find a place to get it enacted, because I think it is good public policy. We do not address a court that is under our jurisdiction. It is going to continue to fall behind and not be able to really serve the

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

public that it is destined to serve.

So our amendments, Senator Hatch and mine, is an effort to modernize and update the U.S. Tax Court. And I am offering it here because I have not been able to find any other place to offer it.

The Chairman. Well, you would not have had another place so far this year. This is our first bills out of committee.

Senator Breaux. I should have added this year or the last Congress. I have not found a place to offer it.

The Chairman. All right. Thank you.

First of all, I want to convince the Senator from Louisiana that I am in tune with you, except for the fact on this bill. But let me see if I could offer a couple of things to you.

Number one, first of all, I had an opportunity to meet with chief judge Wells of the Tax Court, and I told him during that meeting --it was part of the program that he presented to me for consideration--that I planned to include his benefit reform package with a pension bill that Senator Baucus and I work on out of this committee, in fact, pretty much along the same lines as the bill that Senator Baucus and I worked on last year. And so that was I thought the appropriate place to put a pension provision like that.

Another alternative I could offer you would be that we could do this entire package of benefit reforms and some administrative procedures that go with it, or Administration measures that could easily go with it as a single bill and as a stand alone bill.

Quite frankly, I think if you could accept my good faith promise to do one or the other,

although I guess I would prefer to do it in the pension bill, that maybe you would not offer the amendment today.

Senator Baucus. Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman. Yes.

Senator Baucus. Mr. Chairman, I think that is a good suggestion. I too met with Judge Wells. He makes a very good case. And, clearly, as the Senator from Louisiana says, we need to make these changes. There is no doubt about it. The question is where?

And because the need is so great, I pledge also and agree with the Senator to do whatever is necessary to find the appropriate time and vehicle to get these measures passed, because they are needed. There is no doubt about it.

The Chairman. Thank you.

The Senator from Louisiana, Senator Breaux,

Senator Breaux. With that enthusiastic endorsement I see the wisdom of your suggestions. And I think we have a comprehensive package here. And if we could have a hearing on it--it would not take long. I would offer to chair it if that helps--but to have a hearing, and just have some testimony on it, and then take it as a package

perhaps either as a stand alone bill or add it to something. If we can get an agreement to do 2 that I will not push it at this time. 3 The Chairman. It is even possible that at the same time we have, if you want it to be a 5 separate bill--and I suppose you could do it two ways, as part of the pension bill or as a 7 separate bill--but we could mark it up the same 8 9 day that we mark up the pension bill. Senator Breaux. That will be fine. 10 would be very agreeable. Maybe you can do it as 11 an amendment to the pension bill. 12 The Chairman. 13 All right. 14 Senator Breaux. I would withdraw my 15 amendment. 16 The Chairman. All right. I believe that is all of the amendments 17 that have been offered. Does the Senator from 18 Arkansas want to ask a question or speak? 19 Senator Lincoln. 20 Yes, Mr. Chairman. I had 21 an amendment that I would like to offer. the increasing to a 10-year divestiture for the 22 23 business holdings of foundations. And as we 24 mentioned last year when we took this bill up, we 25 talked at great length of the importance of this

bill and what it allowed us to do and what it allows foundations to do. Individuals to be able to increase their contributions to foundations and groups. There has been a tremendous amount to areas like where I come from, which is the Mississippi Delta. We have talked about welfare reform. We discussed it. We marked it up. We have done a great job. But, frankly, government cannot do it all.

Most of the welfare reform that we have seen in terms of success in the Mississippi Delta region has come because foundations were willing to get in there to make a difference and implement the necessary support mechanisms to make welfare reform a success.

And without giving them the ability to do
that, to reinvest in areas like the Delta and
other impoverished areas of our country, it seems
as if we are not going to have really the
ability in this bill to do all of the good that
we want to see happen.

So, I have been encouraged in this last year's debate. I was encouraged last year to work with Treasury, and we have done that. We have worked for a full 12 months on this issue;

talked about how we can improve upon it. And we have tried to do just that.

We have worked with Treasury to come up with some compromises and I think some good middle ground. And I would like to offer my amendment, and find out what the comments of the chairman might be and certainly what the comments of the Treasury would be.

The Chairman. Well, obviously, I can answer for myself. Well, maybe I ought to let Ms. Olson speak first.

Ms. Olson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

We continue to have concerns about Senator Lincoln's amendment. We believe that under current law you can take an additional five years to dispose of excess holdings. But there is a requirement that you show a plan for divestiture the 10-year period. And without such a plan which would be waived by this amendment, there is no assurance that the sales of excess holdings would occur in accordance with the plan over the entire 10 years. In fact, the stock could be held until effectively sometime in the tenth year.

And so, we would like to see this modified

to that it does come closer to the current law requirement for having a plan for disposition within 10 years, and in a situation where divesting in a shorter period of time would cause a hardship or a loss for the entity. Senator Lott. Mr. Chairman. The Chairman. Senator Lott. Senator Lott. I would like to be heard on this amendment. We talked about it last year. I believe it was included in a bill on the floor of the Senate. Ms. Olson. It never got there. Senator Lott. Well, there was a lot of work back and forth on it. And I know that the Senator from Arkansas has worked with the Treasury Department and continues to do that, It seems to me like a year is enough time to have talked it through and made modifications to it. And I hope this bill succeeds. And it may be wonderfully successful. I think a lot of these things are going to be on the margin in terms of impact. This is one

1

2

3

4

5

6

8

. 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

that really would have an impact. It would

really make a difference in the poorest of the

poor region of the country.

The Delta of Arkansas, Mississippi and
Louisiana have some of the poorest, most
disadvantaged people in this country. You have
here an opportunity for a corporate foundation
that has been involved, has been a responsible
citizen, and is really tryin f to help
disadvantaged people with their needs with
charitable assistance and in education. And I
know we want to move this bill, and I know the
committee is trying to work with the Senator from
Arkansas, but I will tell you, if we do not do
this I really would begin to question what are
we doing here?

And so I support the Senator from Arkansas.

I do not think this is an unreasonable request.

If there are some additional modifications that could be made, fine. I am looking at some of them here, and I do not see why we could not do them. If all that we need is a promise to have a plan, great. Let us have a plan. And that is fine. But this is one instance where you really could help make a difference and help people that need it desparately.

And so while I have tried to be restrained

and follow the leadership of the committee, I cannot for the life of me understand why we cannot work this one out.

Senator Lincoln. I thank the Senator from Mississippi, Mr. Chairman, for his work. And I would just encourage the rest of the committee that as we tinker around the edges on some of these initiatives, truly, as we have seen the involvement of many, many foundations in not only being able to help particular area of the Nation but, more importantly, make many of the legislative initiatives that we have started that much more effective when they partner with government and they partner with the initiatives that we have.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask

Treasury if they would be willing to accept this

amendment if a reasonable plan is followed in

accordance with what Treasury's regulations are.

The Chairman. Ms. Olson.

Ms. Olson. Yes, Senator, we would be definitely willing to work the Senator on that concept. We also think that the use of the 10-year period shoould be triggered by the amount that has to be disposed of by the

foundation rather than the amount of the gift. 1 2 Senator Lincoln. The 2 percent? 3 Ms. Olson. The disposition. 4 Senator Lincoln. All right. 5 Senator Baucus. Mr. Chairman. 6 The Chairman. The Senator from Montana. 7 Senator Baucus. Mr. Chairman. I have sympathy with the Senator from Arkansas with 8 9 the intent and purpose of what you are trying 10 to accomplish here in accordance with the 11 statement to the State of Mississippi. However, 12 there is a good public policy provision behind 13 current law that has prevented foundations from 14 having excessive holdings of certain stock. And 15 the public policy rationale I have heard thus 16 far for this is to help foundations to keep 17 their holdings longer. And so larger companies 18 could make contributions in effect tax free to 19 a foundation over a 10-year period. 20 I just think there is a lot more to be 21 looked at here. It is a bit expensive, too, I 22 might add, this amendment. 23 But I asked Treasury to redouble its 24 efforts to try to find away to get this passed, 25 because I do think it is a good purpose here.

1 But there are significant questions that are 2 still unresolved in my view. 3 Senator Lincoln. Mr. Chairman, may I 4 just answer to that a little bit? 5 The Chairman. Yes. 6 Senator Lincoln. I certainly understand 7 Senator Baucus' concerns, but I think that the 8 excessive holdings, we still are making sure 9 that the divestiture occurs. We are just 10 giving them a longer period of time to do that. 11 We did reverse what we originally set out 12 to do, which was to increase the percentage that 13 foundations could hold to the time period, which 14 is what Treasury suggested. We felt like that 15 that could help us to achieve the same goal. 16 And I think that a longer time period has 17 been essential in the sense that we see what has 18 happened in the stock market recently. 19 When foundations get a large contribution of 20 stock options it is important for them to have 21 the time to be able to divest themselves in a 22 way that it can fully benefit the foundation. 23 If they are limited in a greater restraint 24 of time, it is going to cause more difficulty in 25 their being able to maximize the gift that has

MOFFITT REPORTING ASSOCIATES (301) 390-5150

been given to the foundation. So, I think that 1 increasing that amount of time works to the 3 benefit of what we really are trying to achieve here, and that is to assure that the foundations 4 5 have the resources that they need to be able to 6 do the productive work that we have seen happen. 7 I would ask Joint Task, if I may, 8 Mr. Chairman, if the reasonable plan requirement 9 that we include in that, would that change our 10 score, do you think? 11 I don't think so. Senator. Ms. Olson. 12 The Chairman. Well, let me see if I can 13 satisfy the Senator from Arkansas. 14 First of all, you have worked hard on 15 various aspects of this bill already, so I see 16 your effort as continuing to do the good work 17 you have. You have contributed a lot to this 18 part of the bill about the food donations, the . 19 food banks. You have had a lot to do with the 20 part of the bill that dealt with the enhanced 21 contributions for charitable schools. 22 have worked hard. 23 It deserves my consideration a great deal. 24 I think I would like to continue working

with you on the legislation. And I would put it

25

kind of in these parameters and invite your reaction along the lines of somewhat what the Treasury has already spoken, some sort of middle ground, somewhere, maybe an amendment that would fall within the neighborhood of 30 to 4 million dollars over a 10-year period of time. I think that this would be a level that would help ensure that we keep a balance that charitable interest have at stake.

And I would also ask, as they have already promised, that Treasury continue to work with you.

Senator Lincoln. Well, Mr. Chairman, in all due respect, we have spent a long time working. We have come, I think, to a real good middle ground. Treasury has been willing to work with us throughout the year. The fact that, I think, today they are willing to accept what we have done with the amendment and the common ground we have come to, if we look for a reasonable plan in accordance with their defined or the definition of Treasury regulations.

I just think we are there, Mr. Chairman.

And I would certainly hope that the committee

MOFFITT REPORTING ASSOCIATES (301) 390-5150

would look at all of the work and certainly the 1 2 compromise that we have put into this 3 initiative, and certainly the whole incentive and initiative that we are trying to move 4 5 forward in this committee, which is to allow 6 charitable groups to be more of an active 7 player in rounding out what we want to see 8 happen in this country. The Chairman. I think what I was trying to hope is that between now and floor action 10 11 some of the loose ends that need to be brought 12 in we would be able to do that between now and 13 then. 14 You were very aggressive, legitimately so,

You were very aggressive, legitimately so, at the tail end of the last Congress in pushing your point. I think that the Senator from Mississippi has stated how far that has advanced. And we are just trying to get the last few things brought togethe. And I think that you will find us looking favorable at it.

Senator Baucus. Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman. Yes.

Senator Baucus. Mr. Chairman, I understand the Senator's concerns deeply. We have come a long way but we have not come far

25

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

enough in this Senator's view to support the amendment. And I think we have had a very good discussion here. And I urge us to find a way to define a solution here and I urge Treasury to work with us in this regard.

Senator Lincoln. I am certainly pleased with the comments I have gotten from Treasury today. And again, I think we have all come to the middle ground in working this out. I do not know what more we need to tie up in the sense that if we are going to have a reasonable planning place, which is the biggest concern that Treasury has expressed. We have already changed the whole emphasis of moving from a percentage to a year to accommodate the ability to divest these holdings in a way that is going to be comparable and beneficial in lieu of the marketplace.

So, if you are asking me to hold off a vote and wait until we go to the floor, I would rather have a vote and see if we cannot understand certainly from my point of view. And I have been willing to work for the last year to come up with any of the problems that you may have or crop any of the loose ends.

Senator Baucus. 1 Mr. Chairman. I 2 understand the Senator, and I have the highest 3 regard for the Senator's judgment on issue like this, but it is my judgment that the Senator 4 5 would have a better chance to have the 6 amendment passed if she would withdraw the 7 amendment. And I pledge that I will work hard with the Senator to try to figure out a way to 8 9 make this work. 10 Senator Lincoln. Mr. Chairman, do you 11 have any comments here? 12 (Laughter) 13 The Chairman. I thought I said exactly 14 what he said five minutes ago. 15 (Laughter) 16 The Chairman. Senator Santorum-17 Senator Santorum. I would just say that 18 I too want to compliment Senator Lincoln for 19 this effort. I know that she has been working 20 on this for quite some time. We thought we 21 had an agreement last year on this that was 22 similar in nature to what the Senator is 23 proposing. 24 Senator Lincoln. We did. 25 Senator Santorum. While I have not worked on the issue like Senator Lincoln has, I do accept her characterization that what she has come forward with is a compromise and it is vastly different from what she originally brought to the table.

1

2

3

5

6

7

8

٠9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

And so I do not know whether there are some things that can be done to solve this, and maybe there are some minor tweaks, but I would just suggest that, at least from my perspective. someone who has been working with Senator Lincoln on this bill and has been dealing with this issue for quite some time, great progress has been made from my estimation on this and that we are not far from where we need to be if we are not there already. And so I would certainly hope that if we are not going to have a vote today I can tell you I will defer to my chairman, but I will tell my chairman and my ranking member that I am going to be with Senator Lincoln after this if we cannot find a better agreement.

Senator Lincoln. I want to make sure that
I have got the gentleman from Pennsylvania
correct. You are going to defer to the
chairman today?

MOFFITT REPORTING ASSOCIATES (301) 390-5150

1 Senator Santorum. I am going to defer to 2 my cairman today since this is my first markup. 3 And I do not want to upset my chairman on my 4 first markup. 5 (Laughter) Senator Santorum. So, I will defer today, 7 but that is long as my deference will hold. 8 The Chairman. I thought I had deference 9 to the Senator from Pennsylvania since we are 10 marking up his bill on Thursday at the committee. 11 (Laughter) 12 The Chairman. So I do not know what more 13 I have to do for a new Senator from 14 Pennsylvania. 15 Senator Santorum. I appreciate that. 16 (Laughter) 17 Well, Mr. Chairman, I Senator Lincoln. 18 appreciate everyone's willingness to continue 19. to work on this issue. 20 I agree with Senator Santorum. I do not 21 know how much more we can do. I have been 22 willing, really, to come and make as many 23 compromises as has been asked. And again, it 24 is truly our intent in this bill and in this 25 committee to make available the opportunity for

individuals and companies to make an 1 investment in this country to charitable 2 contributions. This is an important way that we 3 4 can make that happen. 5 We have worked from every detail. We have 6 worked with Treasury, we have worked with the committee. We have done everything that we 8 possibly could do to make sure that this is 9 going to be something that does not fall in the 10 category of abuses or excess but that, more 11 importantly, works towards the benefit of what 12 we are trying to achieve in this bill. 13 So, with all due respect --14 Senator Lott. Mr. Chairman, would the 15 Senator yield? 16 The Chairman. The Senator from 17 Mississippi. 18 Senator Lincoln. Sure. 19 Senator Lott. If you would yield. 20 Senator Lincoln. Absolutely. 21 Senator Lott. I am going to be with you 22 on this. And I think it is important that we 23 have this in the final version. And as I noted, 24 in committee sometime when the leadership 25 decides that they are going to join hands and

MOFFITT REPORTING ASSOCIATES (301) 390-5150

oppose an amendment it makes it very difficult 1 2 even when you have people that in spirit support it. 3 4 But I would like to urge the leadership 5 here to do a little bit more than what they have 6 committed to. They have committed to work with you. 8 A commitment that something is going to be 9 in this bill in this area would be more $\frac{1}{2}$ 10 significant and perhaps would give us a way to 11 abort an amendment right now. 12 But I just want to pledge to the Senator 13 from Arkansas that when we get to the floor this 14 provisions is going to be in there or we are 15 going to have a huge fight over the whole bill. 16 So, I hope that we could get a little bit 17 more commitment than just to work with the 18 Senator, because what that means is in the end, 19 cut it down to \$30 million or else it is not 20 going to be included. And if you cut it down to 21 \$30 million I do not know what the value would 22 be left. 23 And so I guess that I am arguing both ways. 24 I just think we need a little stronger 25 committment from the leadership. And if you

could get that then I would encourage the

Senator to lets hold off and make sure it is in

there on the floor.

Senator Lincoln. I thank my neighbor from

Mississippi.

And, Mr. Chairman, if the problem is the issue of paying for the proposal that we have, I do not have a problem with the potential pay for. I mean, I think that we could do that with whatever necessary increases in the penalties that are already in the bill could provide for in terms of pay for. So, I would be glad to do that.

And I do thank the gentleman from Mississippi for his comments.

And, Mr. Chairman, I don't like to appear to be stubborn, but I suppose the reason that I have been stubborn today is because the commitment that I got last year was that we would work together. And we did work together but we did not get anywhere. And I appreciate what the gentleman from Mississippi has said, which is if we do have a commitment that we are going to get something in the bill then I can certainly defer to the chairman.

Can I ask you, don't you 2 think that we delivered on our commitment last 3 year when it was in the manager's amendment? Senator Lincoln. Yes, sir, from your 5 standpoint. But we never got an okay from Treasury that it was going to be something that 6 7 would work out. The Chairman. Treasury is the other branch 9 of government. 10 (Laughter) 11 What you have got to worry The Chairman. 12 about is me and Senator Baucus. 13 (Laughter) 14 Senator Lincoln. Well, if that commitment is the same, that you are willing to get 15 16 something in a final bill --17 The Chairman. Let me put it in the light 18 of something that I think you understand. 19 There is a little bit more about this that I have to understand, and you will get my support 20 21 on this when I understand it as much as I 22 understand the soy-diesel tax credit that you and 23 I worked on together. We got that done. 24 Senator Lincoln. Well, I have got to tell 25 you, Mr. Chairman, you are a good partner to work

The Chairman.

1

MOFFITT REPORTING ASSOCIATES (301) 390-5150

with and I appreciate that. And with that commitment that, as long as I can provide you the information to update you and bring you up to speed as necessary I will withdraw my amendment, with that commitment and assurance that there will be something in the final package and that we can work together to make that happen.

The Chairman. Thank you very much.

And with the business of the committee being concluded, the meeting is adjourned.

(Whereupon, at 11:19 a.m., the meeting was concluded.)

I N D E X

| . 1 | STATEMENT OF | PAGE |
|-----|---|------|
| 3 | A United States Senator | 2 |
| 4 | | |
| 5 | A United States Senator from the State of Montana | 8 |
| 6 | | |
| 7 | | |
| 8 | | |
| 9 | | |
| 10 | | |
| 11 | | |
| 12 | | |
| 13 | | |
| 14 | | |
| 15 | | |
| 16 | | |
| 17 | | |
| 18 | | |
| 19 | | |
| 20 | | |
| 21 | | |
| 22 | | |
| 23 | | |
| 24 | | |
| 25 | | |
| | | l l |

UNITED STATES SENATE COMMITTEE ON FINANCE

Charles E. Grassley, Chairman

Wednesday, February 5, 2003 10:00 a.m. 215 Dirksen Senate Office Building

Agenda for Business Meeting

- I. An original bill entitled, the "Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act of 2003".
- II. An original bill entitled, the "CARE Act of 2003".



NEWS RELEASE

http://finance.senate.gov

For Immediate Release
Wednesday, February 5, 2003

Contacts: Laura Hayes, Lara Birkes 202-224-4515

Markup of CARE Act, Tax Shelters, and Military Tax Legislation

Senator Grassley, I commend you for holding today's markup to advance legislation that the Committee approved last year. They were good measures then; they remain so today.

Both measures – the "Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act" and the "CARE Act" – enjoy wide-spread, bipartisan support. They were overwhelmingly approved by the Committee last year. Unfortunately, we were unable to get these bills enacted into law before we adjourned. I share the Chairman's hope that we will be more successful this year.

I am particularly pleased that both bills continue to be fully offset and that we will not be adding to the growing deficit. More importantly, the offsets are important in their own right. They will shut down tax law noncompliance – abusive tax shelters – and help ensure that everyone is paying their fair share.

Let me say a few words about each measure. First, the "CARE Act." The tax provisions in the CARE Act will encourage additional giving to the organizations that serve those in need. With the sluggish economy, charitable giving has not kept pace with the increasing demand for services from these organizations.

For example, in my home state, the Montana Food Bank Network serves 1.5 million meals, including meals to almost 200,000 children. More and more people are relying on food banks and soup kitchens for their daily nourishment. Demand is outstripping supply.

I am glad today's mark includes additional incentives to spur donations of surplus food. There are a number of provisions contained in the CARE Act that will help charities help our communities. Books for literacy programs. Computers for schools. Contributions of open space for conservation.

The mark also contains a number of provisions to improve the oversight of tax-exempt organizations. The bill will provide for greater sunshine on charitable activities. State officials will have greater access to information allowing them to ensure that contributions are used for their intended purpose.

Second, the "Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act." Our country is preparing for war with Iraq. Our service personnel shouldn't have to fight the tax code when they're serving our country.

Under this measure, American military personnel would get new tax relief.

- Death benefits paid to military survivors would be fully exempt from tax.
- The capital gain rules would be modified for home sales by service members called away to duty.
 - Military reservists and National Guard personnel would be allowed to deduct their service-related travel expenses.

Last year, the Senate voted without dissent to pass this bill. I hope we can move quickly to provide relief to those who are prepared to make the ultimate sacrifice to protect us.

Mr. Chairman, yesterday, I attended the Memorial Service for the *Columbia* shuttle astronauts in Huston. It was a wonderful tribute to America's fallen heroes.

Upon return, I introduced legislation to provide assistance to the astronaut's families. The relief package would essentially provide the same benefits as families of military personnel who die in the line of duty. I'm hopeful we can move on this measure this morning.

Let me turn to offsets. The military tax relief bill would be paid for by a tax on individuals who renounce their U.S. citizenship. Specifically, the bill would provide that expatiates pay the tax they owe on the day they relinquish their citizenship. Treasury would be given new tools to make sure that assets do not move with the expatriate before tax has been paid.

The CARE Act would be paid for with tax shelter legislation developed by the Committee over the past four years. It is time to put a stop to the unsavory practice of mining the tax code for abusive shelters.

For years, the Finance Committee has been committed to helping combat these carefully engineered transactions. They have little or no economic substance. They are designed to achieve unwarranted tax benefits rather than business profit. They place honest corporate competitors at a disadvantage.

Treasury believes that if a taxpayer feels comfortable entering into a transaction, if a promoter feels comfortable selling a transactions, and an advisor feels comfortable

recommending a transaction, they should all feel comfortable detailing the transaction for the IRS. I agree. This legislation reinforces Treasury's shelter program and will put the brakes on these abusive shelters.

Under the mark, promoters, advisors and taxpayers would be subject to stiff penalties for failing to acknowledge these transactions to the IRS.

The mark would also eliminate abusive tax shelters by denying tax benefits claimed to arise from transactions that do not meet a heightened economic substance requirement. Under the mark, taxpayers will have to enter into transactions for legitimate economic and business reasons and not for purely tax avoidance.

The shelter legislation is an important first step. The Joint Committee on Taxation is nearing completion of its investigation into Enron. Additional steps may be needed. I am confident that this Committee will not hesitate to take further action.

The legislation does not include the inversions bill Chairman Grassley and I pushed last year. But businesses affected by the inversions legislation should not breathe too easily. I urge the Chairman to bring this legislation before the Committee expeditiously.

Thank you again Mr. Chairman for holding today's markup. I look forward to working with you, and members on the Committee, to see these measures enacted into law.

Coffee

CARE ACT
Military Tax Fairness Act
Senator Gordon H. Smith
2/5/03

OPENING STATEMENT

- I am pleased to support the CARE Act and congratulate the Chairman and Ranking Member for their recognition and quick action on the tax portion of this important legislation.
- I also commend the Chairman for his work on The Armed Services Tax Fairness Act of 2003. I am pleased to be an original cosponsor of this package that brings tax fairness and equity to our men and women in uniform.
- This bill protects members of the Armed Services and their families from paying taxes on death gratuity payments. The bill also allows those on active duty to take advantage of the capital gains tax relief on home sales, even though they may be required to move frequently.
- I hope that all my colleagues will support these bills in Committee and on the Senate floor.

- Mr. Chairman, I am also an original cosponsor of the CARE Act - legislation that will help our nation's charities respond to very real and pressing social problems.
- I believe this legislation will successfully leverage support and marshal resources for helping the less fortunate. This nation's economy has been struggling for the last year and a half and the tragedy of 9/11 only worsened the situation.
- Oregon particularly is undergoing a long economic downturn - our unemployment rate has been one of the highest in the nation for well over a year. During a period like this, charities - charitable organizations face new challenges in both fund-raising and the number of new applicants for critical services.
- The CARE Act will help community and faith-based groups reach out to improve those in need in Oregon and across the nation. I strongly believe that this boost is needed by all aspects of the charitable giving community and will have an immediate impact. Today in Committee we will vote out legislation that will:
 - 1. Create tax incentives to promote greater charitable giving;

- 2. Create better innovative programs to help Oregonians struggling in today's economy.
- 3. Provide faith-based organizations with the ability to reach out and provide services where current programs may not be able to meet the growing needs of our society.
- Mr. Chairman, I look for a speedy resolution in both the House and Senate on this important legislation and hope that the President will be able to sign it into law at the soonest possible opportunity.

Smith Amendment

- Mr. Chairman, I have filed an amendment that would allow non-profit organizations to issue tax-exempt bonds to finance the purchase of forested lands, so that the land can be managed for conservation purposes, with a limited amount of harvest.
- This amendment is identical to a provision that Senator Baucus included in the Chairman's mark during consideration of the CARE package in this committee just last year
- In consultation with your staff, I have agreed to enter into a colloquy with the Chairman on this issue and withdraw the amendment based on a commitment by Finance Committee staff to work towards a resolution during floor consideration.
- I thank the Chairman for his consideration of this important issue and his staff for their willingness to work with me and my staff.

Statement Sen. Rick Santorum Senate Finance Committee on the CARE Act February 5, 2003

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for your leadership of this important charitable initiative and this important priority of President Bush. Just last week, the President called again on Congress to pass his Faith-Based Initiative. I would also like to thank the Ranking Member for supporting expedited consideration of the tax provisions of The Charity Aid, Recovery and Empowerment (CARE) Act of 2003, S. 272, this year by the Finance Committee. I strongly support the CARE Act, which I introduced last week with Senator Lieberman, Chairman Grassley, Senator Bayh, Majority Leader Frist, Senator Bill Nelson, Senator Smith, Senator Miller, Senator Hatch and other bipartisan cosponsors. The CARE Act was introduced in the last Congress and was considered by the Senate Finance Committee but was never debated on the floor of the Senate because of repeated objections to unanimous consent requests to bring up the bill. The time has come to move this important resources package forward to help those in need and to assist those charitable organizations walking alongside them to restore families and communities. I am pleased that we are taking a significant step in that direction today.

The CARE Act reflects America's renewed spirit of unity, community and responsibility in the wake of the September 11 terrorist attacks and the new challenges that have faced us since then. It is an important legislative package to encourage giving, saving, and fairness which builds on the President's Faith-Based and Community Initiative. This bipartisan consensus bill seeks to harness the potential of charitable organizations in order to better serve the most needy members of our society in partnership with government efforts. A coalition of more than 1,600 national and grassroots charitable organizations helping those in need endorsed nearly similar legislation last year. The bill offers incentives to individuals and corporations to increase charitable giving, rewards low-income citizens who choose to save, and insists on fairness for faith-based organizations by leveling the playing field so that non-governmental organizations involved in charitable activities may compete for government funds to provide social service delivery.

Throughout our country many social entrepreneurs and community healers are making a difference in the lives of those who are struggling and in the neighborhoods and communities seeking to revive themselves in the face of poverty, crime, failing schools, and unemployment. Many of these heroic individuals and organizations are also motivated by faith. For example, more than 75% of the food banks across our nation have a religious affiliation.

The CARE Act attempts to help with the current challenges that charitable organizations are facing and expand the base of private and governmental resources well into the future to better help those in need such as the hungry, the homeless, the addicted, the sick, at-risk children, and the elderly through a variety of tools and resources. The tremendous outpouring of generosity by Americans after September 11 is to be celebrated. Yet the reality is that many needs remain unmet throughout the country as some charitable giving has been redirected and

other human needs have increased. Unfortunately, as a result of the tragic events of September 11, a struggling stock market, and the recent recession, numerous charitable organizations have suffered financial losses--in some cases, up to 20 percent or more. The bill seeks to expand the capacity of the voluntary and charitable sectors in this country which is one of the greatest strengths and traditions of our country.

GIVING: The CARE Act seeks to address these needs through a number of expanded tax incentives. The bill restores a charitable tax deduction for the 84 million Americans who do not itemize for a maximum deduction of up to \$250 for individual taxpayers and \$500 for couples for charitable giving beyond a base level of \$250 for individuals and \$500 for couples. To encourage larger donations, IRA holders will also be allowed to make charitable contributions without tax penalties. Corporations and farmers will be offered tax deductions for their donations of food to charity, amounting to \$2 billion dollars in incentives over 10 years in order to provide more food to the needy rather than letting it go to waste. A deduction is also provided for contributions of books to schools.

SAVING: The CARE Act also attempts to narrow the gap between the rich and the poor. Through Individual Development Accounts (IDAs), low-income Americans are encouraged to save and build assets and provided training in financial education. These special savings accounts offer matching contributions from the sponsoring bank or community organization reimbursed through a federal tax credit, on the condition that the proceeds go to buying a home, starting a business or paying for post-secondary education. Low-income Americans are now being given the possibility of sharing in the American dream. The provision would provide for a phased-in 300,000 savings accounts for a national demonstration.

FAIRNESS: The CARE Act helps smaller faith and community-based organizations. Through the Compassion Capital Fund, it provides these community healers with additional resources for technical assistance such as enabling incorporation, grant writing and accounting skills. It also allows social service agencies with experience in administering government contracts to play an intermediate role between government agencies and smaller charities. These provisions will help smaller faith-based charities to survive and to grow into viable charitable organizations. The legislation also expands resources through significant increases in the Social Services Block Grant (SSBG) funds of more than \$1.3 billion.

Despite the positive advantages of the CARE Act, some are wary of the impact of its provisions. Some critics on the left argue that the provisions violate the Constitution by fusing church and state because preferential treatment is given to religious groups. This is false. Instead, the CARE Act gives religious charitable organizations the opportunity to compete with secular organizations for federal funding by strengthening the principle of nondiscrimination against faith-based organizations through the codification of basic and commonsense equal treatment protections. The proposed legislation creates a more level playing field for faith-based charities by ensuring that they cannot be discriminated against in applying for government funds because of their religious nature by ensuring the right to maintain religious icons, religious names, religious governance criteria, and religious references in founding documents. The provision also

makes clear that the mere fact that a faith-based provider has not previously received government funding does not disqualify them from consideration.

On the other hand, some critics on the right argue that the CARE Act will undermine the religious nature of faith-based organizations by restricting their abilities to promote religious values and by controlling the hiring process. But the moral integrity of faith-based organizations is protected by the Act. Though the question of hiring is not addressed in the bill – current laws will continue to apply – the equal treatment for non-governmental organizations provision in the bill assures that organizations which seek federal funds are not required to remove religious symbols, change their names, or change their governing structures to qualify. Hence, faith-based organizations can still adhere to the values and beliefs that motivate, make them unique, and reflect the diversity of America as they serve those in need. The initiative does not require faith-based organizations to participate with government funds in their efforts to serve those in need, it merely gives them the option if they feel that doing so is consistent with their mission and prevents the government from excluding qualified social service providers merely because they are faith-based in character.

The CARE Act is supported by both Democrats and Republicans. The time has come to get this legislation on the President's desk as he has repeatedly called for. The former Senate Majority Leader, Tom Daschle, wrote shortly after the bill's introduction last year that "the CARE Act is not a Republican or Democratic plan. It is a bipartisan proposal that strikes the right balance between harnessing the best forces of faith in our public life without infringing on the First Amendment ... I look forward to working with President Bush and my congressional colleagues to get this proposal signed into law."

The ongoing challenges facing the charitable community serving those in need are significant. The time has come for the Senate to pass this important legislation. The Senate Finance Committee takes an important step forward today. The CARE Act advances our common interest in turning the immense spirit of volunteerism and civic duty in our country toward building strong communities. The Act's ultimate goal is to help those most in need in our society—the poor, the hopeless and the destitute. I thank my colleagues for their support and the many generous Americans working to transform lives and improve communities for the difference that they make each day.

DESCRIPTION OF THE CHAIRMAN'S MARK OF THE "ARMED FORCES TAX FAIRNESS ACT OF 2003"

Scheduled for Markup
By the
SENATE COMMITTEE ON FINANCE
on February 5, 2003

Prepared by the Staff
of the
JOINT COMMITTEE ON TAXATION



February 3, 2003 JCX-2-03

CONTENTS

| | | 1 age |
|--------|---|-------|
| INTR | ODUCTION | 1 |
| | PROVING TAX EQUITY FOR MILITARY PERSONNEL | |
| A. | Exclusion of Gain on Sale of a Principal Residence by a Member of the Uniformed Services or the Foreign Service | 2 |
| В. | Exclusion from Gross Income of Certain Death Gratuity Payments | 3 |
| C. | Exclusion for Amounts Received Under Department of Defense Homeowners Assistance Program | 4 |
| D. | Expansion of Combat Zone Filing Rules to Contingency Operations | 5 |
| E. | Modification of Membership Requirement for Exemption from Tax for Certain Veterans' Organizations | 8 |
| F. | Clarification of Treatment of Certain Dependent Care Assistance Programs Provided to Members of the Uniformed Services of the United States | 9 |
| G. | Treatment of Service Academy Appointments as Scholarships for Purposes of Qualified Tuition Programs and Coverdell Education Savings Accounts | 10 |
| Н. | Suspension of Tax-Exempt Status of Terrorist Organizations | 12 |
| I. | Above-the-Line Deduction for Overnight Travel Expenses of National Guard and Reserve Members | 14 |
| II. RE | EVENUE PROVISIONS | 15 |
| A. | Extension of IRS User Fees | |
| B. | Authorize IRS to Enter into Installment Agreements that Provide for Partial Payme | |
| C. | Impose Mark-to-Market Tax on Individuals Who Expatriate | 17 |
| | | |

INTRODUCTION

This document¹, prepared by the staff of the Joint Committee on Taxation, provides a description of the Chairman's Mark of the "Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act of 2003." The Senate Committee on Finance has scheduled a markup of this proposal for February 5, 2003.

¹ This document may be cited as follows: Joint Committee on Taxation, Description of the Chairman's Mark of the "Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act of 2003" (JCX-2-03), February 3, 2003.

I. IMPROVING TAX EQUITY FOR MILITARY PERSONNEL

A. Exclusion of Gain on Sale of a Principal Residence by a Member of the Uniformed Services or the Foreign Service

Present Law

Under present law, an individual taxpayer may exclude up to \$250,000 (\$500,000, if married filing a joint return) of gain realized on the sale or exchange of a principal residence. To be eligible for the exclusion, the taxpayer must have owned and used the residence as a principal residence for at least two of the five years ending on the sale or exchange. A taxpayer who fails to meet these requirements by reason of a change of place of employment, health, or, to the extent provided under regulations, unforeseen circumstances is able to exclude an amount equal to the fraction of the \$250,000 (\$500,000 if married filing a joint return) that is equal to the fraction of the two years that the ownership and use requirements are met. There are no special rules relating to members of the uniformed services or the Foreign Service of the United States.

Description of Proposal

Under the proposal, an individual may elect to suspend for a maximum of ten years the five-year test period for ownership and use during certain absences due to service in the uniformed services, or Foreign Service of the United States. The uniformed services include: (1) the Armed forces (the Army, Navy, Air Force, Marine Corps, and Coast Guard); (2) the commissioned corps of the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration; and (3) the commissioned corps of the Public Health Service. If the election is made, the five-year period ending on the date of the sale or exchange of a principal residence does not include any period up to ten years during which the taxpayer or the taxpayer's spouse is on qualified official extended duty as a member of the uniformed services, or in Foreign Service of the United States. For these purposes, qualified official extended duty is any period of extended duty by a member of the uniformed services, or the Foreign Service of the United States while serving at a place of duty at least 50 miles away from the taxpayer's principal residence or under orders compelling residence in Government furnished quarters. Extended duty is defined as any period of duty pursuant to a call or order to such duty for a period in excess of 90 days or for an indefinite period. The election may be made with respect to only one property for a suspension period.

Effective Date

The provision is effective for sales or exchanges after May 6, 1997.

B. Exclusion from Gross Income of Certain Death Gratuity Payments

Present Law

Present law provides that qualified military benefits are not included in gross income. Generally, a qualified military benefit is any allowance or in-kind benefit (other than personal use of a vehicle) which: (1) is received by any member or former member of the uniformed services of the United States or any dependent of such member by reason of such member's status or service as a member of such uniformed services; and (2) was excludable from gross income on September 9, 1986, under any provision of law, regulation, or administrative practice which was in effect on such date. Generally, other than certain cost of living adjustments, no modification or adjustment of any qualified military benefit after September 9, 1986, is taken into account for purposes of this exclusion from gross income. Qualified military benefits include certain death gratuities.

Description of Proposal

The proposal extends the exclusion from gross income to any adjustment to the amount of the death gratuity payable under Chapter 75 of Title 10 of the United States Code with respect to the death of certain members of the Armed services on active duty, inactive duty training, or engaged in authorized travel.

Effective Date

The provision is effective with respect to deaths occurring after September 10, 2001.

C. Exclusion for Amounts Received Under Department of Defense Homeowners Assistance Program

Present Law

HAP payment

The Department of Defense Homeowners Assistance Program ("HAP") provides payments to certain employees and members of the Armed Forces to offset the adverse effects on housing values that result from military base realignment or closure. The payments are authorized under the provisions of Title 42 U.S.C. section 3374.

HAP provides payments to eligible individuals who may, in general, either (1) receive a cash payment as compensation for losses that may be or have been sustained in a private sale, in an amount not to exceed the difference between (A) 95 percent of the fair market value of their property prior to public announcement of intention to close all or part of the military base or installation and (B) the fair market value of such property at the time of the sale, or (2) receive, as the purchase price for their property, an amount not to exceed 90 percent of the prior fair market value as such value is determined by the Secretary of Defense, or the amount of the outstanding mortgages.

Tax treatment

Unless specifically excluded, gross income for Federal income tax purposes includes all income from whatever source derived. Amounts received under HAP are received in connection with the performance of services, and thus are includable in gross income as compensation for services. Additionally, such payments are "wages" for Federal Insurance Contributions Act tax purposes (including Medicare).

Description of Proposal

The proposal exempts from gross income amounts received under the Homeowners Assistance Program (as in effect on the date of enactment of this proposal). Amounts received under the program also are not considered wages for Federal Insurance Contributions Act tax purposes (including Medicare).

Effective Date

The provision is effective for payments made after the date of enactment.

D. Expansion of Combat Zone Filing Rules to Contingency Operations

Present Law

General time limits for filing tax returns

Individuals generally must file their Federal income tax returns by April 15 of the year following the close of a taxable year. The Secretary may grant reasonable extensions of time for filing such returns. Treasury regulations provide an additional automatic two-month extension (until June 15 for calendar-year individuals) for United States citizens and residents in military or naval service on duty on April 15 of the following year (the otherwise applicable due date of the return) outside the United States. No action is necessary to apply for this extension, but taxpayers must indicate on their returns (when filed) that they are claiming this extension. Unlike most extensions of time to file, this extension applies to both filing returns and paying the tax due.

Treasury regulations also provide, upon application on the proper form, an automatic four-month extension (until August 15 for calendar-year individuals) for any individual timely filing that form and paying the amount of tax estimated to be due.

In general, individuals must make quarterly estimated tax payments by April 15, June 15, September 15, and January 15 of the following taxable year. Wage withholding is considered to be a payment of estimated taxes.

Suspension of time periods

In general, the period of time for performing various acts under the Code, such as filing tax returns, paying taxes, or filing a claim for credit or refund of tax, is suspended for any individual serving in the Armed Forces of the United States in an area designated as a "combat zone" during the period of combatant activities. An individual who becomes a prisoner of war is considered to continue in active service and is therefore also eligible for these suspension of time provisions. The suspension of time also applies to an individual serving in support of such Armed Forces in the combat zone, such as Red Cross personnel, accredited correspondents, and civilian personnel acting under the direction of the Armed Forces in support of those Forces. The designation of a combat zone must be made by the President in an Executive Order. The President must also designate the period of combatant activities in the combat zone (the starting date and the termination date of combat).

The suspension of time encompasses the period of service in the combat zone during the period of combatant activities in the zone, as well as (1) any time of continuous qualified hospitalization resulting from injury received in the combat zone² or (2) time in missing in action status, plus the next 180 days.

² Two special rules apply to continuous hospitalization inside the United States. First, the suspension of time provisions based on continuous hospitalization inside the United States are applicable only to the hospitalized individual; they are not applicable to the spouse of such

The suspension of time applies to the following acts:

- (1) Filing any return of income, estate, or gift tax (except employment and withholding taxes);
- (2) Payment of any income, estate, or gift tax (except employment and withholding taxes);
- (3) Filing a petition with the Tax Court for redetermination of a deficiency, or for review of a decision rendered by the Tax Court;
- (4) Allowance of a credit or refund of any tax;
- (5) Filing a claim for credit or refund of any tax;
- (6) Bringing suit upon any such claim for credit or refund;
- (7) Assessment of any tax;
- (8) Giving or making any notice or demand for the payment of any tax, or with respect to any liability to the United States in respect of any tax;
- (9) Collection of the amount of any liability in respect of any tax;
- (10) Bringing suit by the United States in respect of any liability in respect of any tax; and
- (11) Any other act required or permitted under the internal revenue laws specified by the Secretary of the Treasury.

Individuals may, if they choose, perform any of these acts during the period of suspension. Spouses of qualifying individuals are entitled to the same suspension of time, except that the spouse is ineligible for this suspension for any taxable year beginning more than two years after the date of termination of combatant activities in the combat zone.

Description of Proposal

The proposal applies the special suspension of time period rules to persons deployed outside the United States away from the individual's permanent duty station while participating in an operation designated by the Secretary of Defense as a contingency operation or that becomes a contingency operation. A contingency operation is defined³ as a military operation

individual. Second, in no event do the suspension of time provisions based on continuous hospitalization inside the United States extend beyond five years from the date the individual returns to the United States. These two special rules do not apply to continuous hospitalization outside the United States.

³ The definition is done by cross-reference to 10 U.S.C. 101.

that is designated by the Secretary of Defense as an operation in which members of the Armed forces are or may become involved in military actions, operations, or hostilities against an enemy of the United States or against an opposing military force, or results in the call or order to (or retention on) active duty of members of the uniformed services during a war or a national emergency declared by the President or Congress.

Effective Date

The provision applies to any period for performing an act that has not expired before the date of enactment.

E. Modification of Membership Requirement for Exemption from Tax for Certain Veterans' Organizations

Present Law

Under present law, a veterans' organization as described in section 501(c)(19) of the Code generally is exempt from taxation. The Code defines such an organization as a post or organization of past or present members of the Armed Forces of the United States (1) that is organized in the United States or any of its possessions; (2) no part of the net earnings of which inures to the benefit of any private shareholder or individual; and (3) that meets certain membership requirements. The membership requirements are that (1) at least 75 percent of the organization's members are past or present members of the Armed Forces of the United States, and (2) substantially all of the remaining members are cadets or are spouses, widows, or widowers of past or present members of the Armed Forces of the United States or of cadets. No more than 2.5 percent of an organization's total members may consist of individuals who are not veterans, cadets, or spouses, widows, or widowers of such individuals.

Contributions to an organization described in section 501(c)(19) may be deductible for Federal income or gift tax purposes if the organization is a post or organization of war veterans.

Description of Proposal

The proposal permits ancestors or lineal descendants of past or present members of the Armed Forces of the United States or of cadets to qualify as members for purposes of the "substantially all" test. The proposal does not change the requirement that 75 percent of the organization's members must be past or present members of the Armed Forces of the United States.

Effective Date

The provision is effective for taxable years beginning after the date of enactment.

F. Clarification of Treatment of Certain Dependent Care Assistance Programs Provided to Members of the Uniformed Services of the United States

Present Law

Present law provides that qualified military benefits are not included in gross income. Generally, a qualified military benefit is any allowance or in-kind benefit (other than personal use of a vehicle) which: (1) is received by any member or former member of the uniformed services of the United States or any dependent of such member by reason of such member's status or service as a member of such uniformed services; and (2) was excludable from gross income on September 9, 1986, under any provision of law, regulation, or administrative practice which was in effect on such date. Generally, other than certain cost of living adjustments, no modification or adjustment of any qualified military benefit after September 9, 1986, is taken into account for purposes of this exclusion from gross income.

Description of Proposal

The proposal clarifies that dependent care assistance provided under a dependent care assistance program (as in effect on the date of enactment of this proposal) for a member of the uniformed services by reason of such member's status or service as a member of the uniformed services is excludable from gross income as a qualified military benefit subject to the present-law rules. The uniformed services include: (1) the Armed forces (the Army, Navy, Air Force, Marine Corps, and Coast Guard); (2) the commissioned corps of the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration; and (3) the commissioned corps of the Public Health Service. Amounts received under the program also are not considered wages for Federal Insurance Contributions Act tax purposes (including Medicare).

Effective Date

The provision is effective for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2002. No inference is intended as to the tax treatment of such amounts for prior taxable years.

G. Treatment of Service Academy Appointments as Scholarships for Purposes of Qualified Tuition Programs and Coverdell Education Savings Accounts

Present Law

The Code provides tax-exempt status to qualified tuition programs, meaning programs established and maintained by a State or agency or instrumentality thereof or by one or more eligible educational institutions under which a person (1) may purchase tuition credits or certificates on behalf of a designated beneficiary which entitle the beneficiary to the waiver or payment of qualified higher education expenses of the beneficiary, or (2) in the case of a program established by and maintained by a State or agency or instrumentality thereof, may make contributions to an account which is established for the purpose of meeting the qualified higher education expenses of the designated beneficiary of the account. Contributions to qualified tuition programs may be made only in cash. Qualified tuition programs must have adequate safeguards to prevent contributions on behalf of a designated beneficiary in excess of amounts necessary to provide for the qualified higher education expenses of the beneficiary.

The Code provides tax-exempt status to Coverdell education savings accounts ("ESAs"), meaning certain trusts or custodial accounts which are created or organized in the United States exclusively for the purpose of paying the qualified education expenses of a designated beneficiary. Contributions to ESAs may be made only in cash. Annual contributions to ESAs may not exceed \$2,000 per beneficiary (except in cases involving certain tax-free rollovers) and may not be made after the designated beneficiary reaches age 18.

Earnings on contributions to an ESA or qualified tuition program generally are subject to tax when withdrawn. However, distributions from an ESA or qualified tuition program are excludable from the gross income of the distributee to the extent that the total distribution does not exceed the qualified education expenses incurred by the beneficiary during the year the distribution is made.

If the qualified education expenses of the beneficiary for the year are less than the total amount of the distribution from an ESA or qualified tuition program, then the qualified education expenses are deemed to be paid from a pro-rata share of both the principal and earnings components of the distribution. In such a case, only a portion of the earnings is excludable (i.e., the portion of the earnings based on the ratio that the qualified education expenses bear to the total amount of the distribution) and the remaining portion of the earnings is includible in the beneficiary's gross income.

The earnings portion of a distribution from an ESA or qualified tuition program that is includible in income is generally subject to an additional 10 percent tax. The 10 percent additional tax does not apply if a distribution is made on account of the death or disability of the designated beneficiary, or on account of a scholarship received by the designated beneficiary (to the extent it does not exceed the amount of the scholarship).

Service obligations are required of recipients of appointments to the United States Military Academy, the United States Naval Academy, the United States Air Force Academy, the United States Coast Guard Academy, or the United States Merchant Marine Academy. Because of these service obligations, appointments to the Academies are not considered scholarships for purposes of the waiver of the additional 10 percent tax on withdrawals from ESAs and qualified tuition programs that are not used for qualified education purposes.

Description of Proposal

The proposal permits penalty free withdrawals from Coverdell education savings accounts and qualified tuition programs made on account of the attendance of the account holder or beneficiary at the United States Military Academy, the United States Naval Academy, the United States Air Force Academy, the United States Coast Guard Academy, or the United States Merchant Marine Academy.

The amount of funds that can be withdrawn penalty free is limited to the costs of advanced education as defined in 10 United States Code section 2005(e)(3) (as in effect on the date of the enactment of the proposal) at such Academies.

Effective Date

The provision applies to taxable years beginning after December 31, 2002.

H. Suspension of Tax-Exempt Status of Terrorist Organizations

Present Law

Under present law, the Internal Revenue Service generally issues a letter revoking recognition of an organization's tax-exempt status only after (1) conducting an examination of the organization, (2) issuing a letter to the organization proposing revocation, and (3) allowing the organization to exhaust the administrative appeal rights that follow the issuance of the proposed revocation letter. In the case of an organization described in section 501(c)(3), the revocation letter immediately is subject to judicial review under the declaratory judgment procedures of section 7428. To sustain a revocation of tax-exempt status under section 7428, the IRS must demonstrate that the organization is no longer entitled to exemption. There is no procedure under present law for the IRS to suspend the tax-exempt status of an organization.

To combat terrorism, the Federal government has designated a number of organizations as terrorist organizations or supporters of terrorism under the Immigration and Nationality Act, the International Emergency Economic Powers Act, and the United Nations Participation Act of 1945.

Description of Proposal

The proposal suspends the tax-exempt status of an organization that is exempt from tax under section 501(a) for any period during which the organization is designated or identified by U.S. Federal authorities as a terrorist organization or supporter of terrorism. The proposal also makes such an organization ineligible to apply for tax exemption under section 501(a). The period of suspension runs from the date the organization is first designated or identified to the date when all designations or identifications with respect to the organization have been rescinded pursuant to the law or Executive order under which the designation or identification was made.

The proposal describes a terrorist organization as an organization that has been designated or otherwise individually identified (1) as a terrorist organization or foreign terrorist organization under the authority of section 212(a)(3)(B)(vi)(II) or section 219 of the Immigration and Nationality Act; (2) in or pursuant to an Executive order that is related to terrorism and issued under the authority of the International Emergency Economic Powers Act or section 5 of the United Nations Participation Act for the purpose of imposing on such organization an economic or other sanction; or (3) in or pursuant to an Executive order that refers to the proposal and is issued under the authority of any Federal law if the organization is designated or otherwise individually identified in or pursuant to such Executive order as supporting or engaging in terrorist activity (as defined in section 212(a)(3)(B) of the Immigration and Nationality Act) or supporting terrorism (as defined in section 140(d)(2) of the Foreign Relations Authorization Act, Fiscal Years 1988 and 1989). During the period of suspension, no deduction is allowed under the proposal for any contribution to a terrorist organization under section 170, 545(b)(2), 556(b)(2), 642(c), 2055, 2106(a)(2), or 2522.

No organization or other person may challenge, under section 7428 or any other provision of law, in any administrative or judicial proceeding relating to the Federal tax liability

of such organization or other person, the suspension of tax-exemption, the ineligibility to apply for tax-exemption, a designation or identification described above, the timing of the period of suspension, or a denial of deduction described above. The suspended organization may maintain other suits or administrative actions against the agency or agencies that designated or identified the organization, for the purpose of challenging such designation or identification (but not the suspension of tax-exempt status under this provision).

If the tax-exemption of an organization is suspended and each designation and identification that has been made with respect to the organization is determined to be erroneous pursuant to the law or Executive order making the designation or identification, and such erroneous designation results in an overpayment of income tax for any taxable year with respect to such organization, a credit or refund (with interest) with respect to such overpayment shall be made. If the operation of any law or rule of law (including res judicata) prevents the credit or refund at any time, the credit or refund may nevertheless be allowed or made if the claim for such credit or refund is filed before the close of the one-year period beginning on the date that the last remaining designation or identification with respect to the organization is determined to be erroneous.

The proposal directs the IRS to update the listings of tax-exempt organizations to take account of organizations that have had their exemption suspended and to publish notice to taxpayers of the suspension of an organization's tax-exemption and the fact that contributions to such organization are not deductible during the period of suspension.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective on the date of enactment.

I. Above-the-Line Deduction for Overnight Travel Expenses of National Guard and Reserve Members

Present Law

National Guard and Reserve members may claim itemized deductions for their nonreimbursable expenses for transportation, meals, and lodging when they must travel away from home (and stay overnight) to attend National Guard and Reserve meetings. These overnight travel expenses are combined with other miscellaneous itemized deductions on Schedule A of the individual's income tax return and are deductible only to the extent that the aggregate of these deductions exceeds two percent of the taxpayer's adjusted gross income. No deduction is generally permitted for commuting expenses to and from drill meetings.

Description of Proposal

The proposal provides an above-the-line deduction for the overnight transportation, meals, and lodging expenses of National Guard and Reserve members who must travel away from home more than 100 miles (and stay overnight) to attend National Guard and Reserve meetings. Accordingly, these individuals incurring these expenses can deduct them from gross income regardless of whether they itemize their deductions. The amount of the expenses that may be deducted may not exceed the general Federal Government per diem rate applicable to that locale.

Effective Date

The provision is effective with respect to amounts paid or incurred after December 31, 2002.

II. REVENUE PROVISIONS

A. Extension of IRS User Fees

Present Law

The IRS provides written responses to questions of individuals, corporations, and organizations relating to their tax status or the effects of particular transactions for tax purposes. The IRS generally charges a fee for requests for a letter ruling, determination letter, opinion letter, or other similar ruling or determination. Public Law 104-117⁴ extended the statutory authorization for these user fees⁵ through September 30, 2003.

Description of Proposal

The proposal extends the statutory authorization for these user fees through September 30, 2013. The proposal also moves the statutory authorization for these fees into the Code.

Effective Date

The provision, including moving the statutory authorization for these fees into the Code and repealing the off-Code statutory authorization for these fees, is effective for requests made after the date of enactment.

⁴ An Act to provide that members of the Armed Forces performing services for the peacekeeping efforts in Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, and Macedonia shall be entitled to tax benefits in the same manner as if such services were performed in a combat zone, and for other purposes (March 20, 1996).

⁵ These user fees were originally enacted in section 10511 of the Revenue Act of 1987 (Public Law 100-203, December 22, 1987).

B. Authorize IRS to Enter into Installment Agreements that Provide for Partial Payment

Present Law

The Code authorizes the IRS to enter into written agreements with any taxpayer under which the taxpayer is allowed to pay taxes owed, as well as interest and penalties, in installment payments if the IRS determines that doing so will facilitate collection of the amounts owed. An installment agreement does not reduce the amount of taxes, interest, or penalties owed. Generally, during the period installment payments are being made, other IRS enforcement actions (such as levies or seizures) with respect to the taxes included in that agreement are held in abeyance.

Prior to 1998, the IRS administratively entered into installment agreements that provided for partial payment (rather than full payment) of the total amount owed over the period of the agreement. In that year, the IRS Chief Counsel issued a memorandum concluding that partial payment installment agreements were not permitted.

Description of Proposal

The proposal clarifies that the IRS is authorized to enter into installment agreements with taxpayers that do not provide for full payment of the taxpayer's liability over the life of the agreement. The proposal requires the IRS to review partial payment installment agreements at least every two years. The primary purpose of this review is to determine whether the financial condition of the taxpayer has significantly changed so as to warrant an increase in the value of the payments being made.

Effective Date

The provision is effective for installment agreements entered into on or after the date of enactment.

C. Impose Mark-to-Market Tax on Individuals Who Expatriate

Present Law

In general

U.S. citizens and residents generally are subject to U.S. income taxation on their worldwide income. The U.S. tax may be reduced or offset by a credit allowed for foreign income taxes paid with respect to foreign-source income. Nonresidents who are not U.S. citizens are taxed at a flat rate of 30 percent (or a lower treaty rate) on certain types of passive income derived from U.S. sources, and at regular graduated rates on net profits derived from a U.S. business.

Income tax rules with respect to expatriates

An individual who relinquishes his or her U.S. citizenship or terminates his or her U.S. residency with a principal purpose of avoiding U.S. taxes is subject to an alternative method of income taxation for the 10 taxable years ending after the expatriation or residency termination under section 877. The alternative method of taxation for expatriates modifies the rules generally applicable to the taxation of nonresident noncitizens in several ways. First, the individual is subject to tax on his or her U.S.-source income at the rates applicable to U.S. citizens rather than the rates applicable to other nonresident noncitizens. Unlike U.S. citizens, however, individuals subject to section 877 are not taxed on foreign-source income. Second, the scope of items treated as U.S.-source income for section 877 purposes is broader than those items generally considered to be U.S.-source income under the Code. Third, individuals subject to section 877 are taxed on exchanges of certain types of property that give rise to U.S.-source income for property that gives rise to foreign-source income. Fourth, an individual subject to section 877 who contributes property to a controlled foreign corporation is treated as receiving income or gain from such property directly and is taxable on such income or gain. The alternative method of taxation for expatriates applies only if it results in a higher U.S. tax

⁶ For example, gains on the sale or exchange of personal property located in the United States, and gains on the sale or exchange of stocks and securities issued by U.S. persons, generally are not considered to be U.S.-source income under the Code. Thus, such gains would not be taxable to a nonresident noncitizen. However, if an individual is subject to the alternative regime under sec. 877, such gains are treated as U.S.-source income with respect to that individual.

⁷ For example, a former citizen who is subject to the alternative tax regime and who removes appreciated artwork that he or she owns from the United States could be subject to immediate U.S. tax on the appreciation. In this regard, the removal from the United States of appreciated tangible personal property having an aggregate fair market value in excess of \$250,000 within the 15-year period beginning five years prior to the expatriation will be treated as an "exchange" subject to these rules.

liability than would otherwise be determined if the individual were taxed as a nonresident noncitizen.

The expatriation tax provisions apply to long-term residents of the United States whose U.S. residency is terminated. For this purpose, a long-term resident is any individual who was a lawful permanent resident of the United States for at least 8 out of the 15 taxable years ending with the year in which such termination occurs. In applying the 8-year test, an individual is not considered to be a lawful permanent resident for any year in which the individual is treated as a resident of another country under a treaty tie-breaker rule (and the individual does not elect to waive the benefits of such treaty).

Subject to the exceptions described below, an individual is treated as having expatriated or terminated residency with a principal purpose of avoiding U.S. taxes if either: (1) the individual's average annual U.S. Federal income tax liability for the 5 taxable years ending before the date of the individual's loss of U.S. citizenship or termination of U.S. residency is greater than \$100,000 (the "tax liability test"), or (2) the individual's net worth as of the date of such loss or termination is \$500,000 or more (the "net worth test"). The dollar amount thresholds contained in the tax liability test and the net worth test are indexed for inflation in the case of a loss of citizenship or termination of residency occurring in any calendar year after 1996. For calendar year 2003, the dollar thresholds for the tax liability test and the net worth test are \$122,000 and \$608,000, respectively. An individual who falls below these thresholds is not automatically treated as having a principal purpose of tax avoidance, but nevertheless is subject to the expatriation tax provisions if the individual's loss of citizenship or termination of residency in fact did have as one of its principal purposes the avoidance of tax.

Certain exceptions from the treatment that an individual relinquished his or her U.S. citizenship or terminated his or her U.S. residency for tax avoidance purposes may also apply. For example, a U.S. citizen who loses his or her citizenship and who satisfies either the tax liability test or the net worth test (described above) can avoid being deemed to have a principal purpose of tax avoidance if the individual falls within certain categories (such as being a dual citizen) and the individual, within one year from the date of loss of citizenship, submits a ruling request for a determination by the Secretary of the Treasury as to whether such loss had as one of its principal purposes the avoidance of taxes.

Estate tax rules with respect to expatriates

Nonresident noncitizens generally are subject to estate tax on certain transfers of U.S.-situated property at death. Such property includes real estate and tangible property located within the United States. Moreover, for estate tax purposes, stock held by nonresident noncitizens is treated as U.S.-situated if issued by a U.S. corporation.

⁸ The Economic Growth and Tax Relief Reconciliation Act of 2001 ("EGTRRA") repealed the estate tax for estates of decedents dying after December 31, 2009. However, EGTRRA included a "sunset" provision, pursuant to which EGTRRA's provisions (including estate tax repeal) do not apply to estates of decedents dying after December 31, 2010.

Special rules apply to U.S. citizens who relinquish their citizenship and long-term residents who terminate their U.S. residency within the 10 years prior to the date of death, unless the loss of status did not have as one its principal purposes the avoidance of tax (sec. 2107). Under these rules, the decedent's estate includes the proportion of the decedent's stock in a foreign corporation that the fair market value of the U.S.-situs assets owned by the corporation bears to the total assets of the corporation. This rule applies only if (1) the decedent owned, directly, at death 10 percent or more of the combined voting power of all voting stock of the corporation and (2) the decedent owned, directly or indirectly, at death more than 50 percent of the total voting stock of the corporation.

Taxpayers are deemed to have a principal purpose of tax avoidance if they meet the five-year tax liability test or the net worth test, discussed above. Exceptions from this tax avoidance treatment apply in the same circumstances as those described above (relating to certain dual citizens and other individuals who submit a timely and complete ruling request with the IRS as to whether their expatriation or residency termination had a principal purpose of tax avoidance).

Gift tax rules with respect to expatriates

Nonresident noncitizens generally are subject to gift tax on certain transfers by gift of U.S.-situated property. Such property includes real estate and tangible property located within the United States. Unlike the estate tax rules for U.S. stock held by nonresidents, however, nonresident noncitizens generally are not subject to U.S. gift tax on the transfer of intangibles, such as stock or securities, regardless of where such property is situated.

Special rules apply to U.S. citizens who relinquish their U.S. citizenship or long-term residents of the United States who terminate their U.S. residency within the 10 years prior to the date of transfer, unless such loss did not have as one of its principal purposes the avoidance of tax (sec. 2501(a)(3)). Under these rules, nonresident noncitizens are subject to gift tax on transfers of intangibles, such as stock or securities. Taxpayers are deemed to have a principal purpose of tax avoidance if they meet the five-year tax liability test or the net worth test, discussed above. Exceptions from this tax avoidance treatment apply in the same circumstances as those described above (relating to certain dual citizens and other individuals who submit a timely and complete ruling request with the IRS as to whether their expatriation or residency termination had a principal purpose of tax avoidance).

Other tax rules with respect to expatriates

The expatriation tax provisions permit a credit against the U.S. tax imposed under such provisions for any foreign income, gift, estate, or similar taxes paid with respect to the items subject to such taxation. This credit is available only against the tax imposed solely as a result of the expatriation tax provisions, and is not available to be used to offset any other U.S. tax liability.

In addition, certain information reporting requirements apply. Under these rules, a U.S. citizen who loses his or her citizenship is required to provide a statement to the State Department (or other designated government entity) that includes the individual's social security number,

forwarding foreign address, new country of residence and citizenship, a balance sheet in the case of individuals with a net worth of at least \$500,000, and such other information as the Secretary may prescribe. The information statement must be provided no later than the earliest day on which the individual (1) renounces the individual's U.S. nationality before a diplomatic or consular officer of the United States, (2) furnishes to the U.S. Department of State a statement of voluntary relinquishment of U.S. nationality confirming an act of expatriation, (3) is issued a certificate of loss of U.S. nationality by the U.S. Department of State, or (4) loses U.S. nationality because the individual's certificate of naturalization is canceled by a U.S. court. The entity to which such statement is to be provided is required to provide to the Secretary of the Treasury copies of all statements received and the names of individuals who refuse to provide such statements. A long-term resident whose U.S. residency is terminated is required to attach a similar statement to his or her U.S. income tax return for the year of such termination. An individual's failure to provide the required statement results in the imposition of a penalty for each year the failure continues equal to the greater of (1) 5 percent of the individual's expatriation tax liability for such year, or (2) \$1,000.

The State Department is required to provide the Secretary of the Treasury with a copy of each certificate of loss of nationality approved by the State Department. Similarly, the agency administering the immigration laws is required to provide the Secretary of the Treasury with the name of each individual whose status as a lawful permanent resident has been revoked or has been determined to have been abandoned. Further, the Secretary of the Treasury is required to publish in the Federal Register the names of all former U.S. citizens with respect to whom it receives the required statements or whose names or certificates of loss of nationality it receives under the foregoing information-sharing provisions.

Immigration rules with respect to expatriates

Under U.S. immigration laws, any former U.S. citizen who officially renounces his or her U.S. citizenship and who is determined by the Attorney General to have renounced for the purpose of U.S. tax avoidance is ineligible to receive a U.S. visa and will be denied entry into the United States. This provision was included as an amendment (the "Reed amendment") to immigration legislation that was enacted in 1996.

Description of Proposal

In general

The proposal generally subjects certain U.S. citizens who relinquish their U.S. citizenship and certain long-term U.S. residents who terminate their U.S. residence to tax on the net unrealized gain in their property as if such property were sold for fair market value on the day before the expatriation or residency termination. Gain from the deemed sale is taken into account at that time without regard to other Code provisions; any loss from the deemed sale generally would be taken into account to the extent otherwise provided in the Code. Any net gain on the deemed sale is recognized to the extent it exceeds \$600,000 (\$1.2 million in the case of married individuals filing a joint return, both of whom relinquish citizenship or terminate residency). The \$600,000 amount is increased by a cost of living adjustment factor for calendar years after 2003.

Individuals covered

Under the proposal, the mark-to-market tax applies to U.S. citizens who relinquish citizenship and long-term residents who terminate U.S. residency. An individual is a long-term resident if he or she was a lawful permanent resident for at least eight out of the 15 taxable years ending with the year in which the termination of residency occurs. An individual is considered to terminate long-term residency when either the individual ceases to be a lawful permanent resident (i.e., loses his or her green card status), or the individual is treated as a resident of another country under a tax treaty and the individual does not waive the benefits of the treaty.

Exceptions from the mark-to-market tax are provided in two situations. The first exception applies to an individual who was born with citizenship both in the United States and in another country; provided that (1) as of the expatriation date the individual continues to be a citizen of, and is taxed as a resident of, such other country, and (2) the individual was not a resident of the United States for the five taxable years ending with the year of expatriation. The second exception applies to a U.S. citizen who relinquishes U.S. citizenship before reaching age 18 and a half, provided that the individual was a resident of the United States for no more than five taxable years before such relinquishment.

Election to be treated as a U.S. citizen

Under the proposal, an individual is permitted to make an irrevocable election to continue to be taxed as a U.S. citizen with respect to all property that otherwise is covered by the expatriation tax. This election is an "all or nothing" election; an individual is not permitted to elect this treatment for some property but not for other property. The election, if made, would apply to all property that would be subject to the expatriation tax and to any property the basis of which is determined by reference to such property. Under this election, the individual would continue to pay U.S. income taxes at the rates applicable to U.S. citizens following expatriation on any income generated by the property and on any gain realized on the disposition of the property. In addition, the property would continue to be subject to U.S. gift, estate, and generation-skipping transfer taxes. In order to make this election, the taxpayer would be required to waive any treaty rights that would preclude the collection of the tax.

The individual also would be required to provide security to ensure payment of the tax under this election in such form, manner, and amount as the Secretary of the Treasury requires. The amount of mark-to-market tax that would have been owed but for this election (including any interest, penalties, and certain other items) shall be a lien in favor of the United States on all U.S.-situs property owned by the individual. This lien shall arise on the expatriation date and shall continue until the tax liability is satisfied, the tax liability has become unenforceable by reason of lapse of time, or the Secretary is satisfied that no further tax liability may arise by reason of this provision. The rules of section 6324A(d)(1), (3), and (4) (relating to liens arising in connection with the deferral of estate tax under section 6166) apply to liens arising under this provision.

Date of relinquishment of citizenship

Under the proposal, an individual is treated as having relinquished U.S. citizenship on the earliest of four possible dates: (1) the date that the individual renounces U.S. nationality before a diplomatic or consular officer of the United States (provided that the voluntary relinquishment is later confirmed by the issuance of a certificate of loss of nationality); (2) the date that the individual furnishes to the State Department a signed statement of voluntary relinquishment of U.S. nationality confirming the performance of an expatriating act (again, provided that the voluntary relinquishment is later confirmed by the issuance of a certificate of loss of nationality); (3) the date that the State Department issues a certificate of loss of nationality; or (4) the date that a U.S. court cancels a naturalized citizen's certificate of naturalization.

Deemed sale of property upon expatriation or residency termination

The deemed sale rule of the proposal generally applies to all property interests held by the individual on the date of relinquishment of citizenship or termination of residency. Special rules apply in the case of trust interests, as described below. U.S. real property interests, which remain subject to U.S. tax in the hands of nonresident noncitizens, generally are excepted from the proposal. Regulatory authority is granted to the Treasury to except other types of property from the proposal.

Under the proposal, an individual who is subject to the mark-to-market tax is required to pay a tentative tax equal to the amount of tax that would be due for a hypothetical short tax year ending on the date the individual relinquished citizenship or terminated residency. Thus, the tentative tax is based on all income, gain, deductions, loss, and credits of the individual for the year through such date, including amounts realized from the deemed sale of property. The tentative tax is due on the 90th day after the date of relinquishment of citizenship or termination of residency.

Retirement plans and similar arrangements

Subject to certain exceptions, the provision applies to all property interests held by the individual at the time of relinquishment of citizenship or termination of residency. Accordingly, such property includes an interest in an employer-sponsored retirement plan or deferred compensation arrangement as well as an interest in an individual retirement account or annuity (i.e., an IRA). However, the provision contains a special rule for an interest in a "qualified retirement plan." For purposes of the provision, a "qualified retirement plan" includes an employer-sponsored qualified plan (sec. 401(a)), a qualified annuity (sec. 403(a)), a tax-sheltered annuity (sec. 403(b)), an eligible deferred compensation plan of a governmental employer (sec. 457(b)), or an IRA (sec. 408). The special retirement plan rule applies also, to the extent provided in regulations, to any foreign plan or similar retirement arrangement or program. An interest in a trust that is part of a qualified retirement plan or other arrangement that is subject to the special retirement plan rule is not subject to the rules for interests in trusts (discussed below).

⁹ Application of the provision is not limited to an interest that meets the definition of property under section 83 (relating to property transferred in connection with the performance of services).

Under the special rule, an amount equal to the present value of the individual's vested, accrued benefit under a qualified retirement plan is treated as having been received by the individual as a distribution under the plan on the day before the individual's relinquishment of citizenship or termination of residency. It is not intended that the plan would be deemed to have made a distribution for purposes of the tax-favored status of the plan, such as whether a plan may permit distributions before a participant has severed employment. In the case of any later distribution to the individual from the plan, the amount otherwise includible in the individual's income as a result of the distribution is reduced to reflect the amount previously included in income under the special retirement plan rule. The amount of the reduction applied to a distribution is the excess of: (1) the amount included in income under the special retirement plan rule over (2) the total reductions applied to any prior distributions. However, under the provision, the retirement plan, and any person acting on the plan's behalf, will treat any later distribution in the same manner as the distribution would be treated without regard to the special retirement plan rule.

It is expected that the Treasury Department will provide guidance for determining the present value of an individual's vested, accrued benefit under a qualified retirement plan, such as the individual's account balance in the case of a defined contribution plan or an IRA, or present value determined under the qualified joint and survivor annuity rules applicable to a defined benefit plan (sec. 417(e)).

Deferral of payment of tax

Under the proposal, an individual is permitted to elect to defer payment of the mark-to-market tax imposed on the deemed sale of the property. Interest is charged for the period the tax is deferred at a rate two percentage points higher than the rate normally applicable to individual underpayments. Under this election, the mark-to-market tax attributable to a particular property is due when the property is disposed of (or, if the property is disposed of in whole or in part in a nonrecognition transaction, at such other time as the Secretary may prescribe). The mark-to-market tax attributable to a particular property is an amount which bears the same ratio to the total mark-to-market tax for the year as the gain taken into account with respect to such property bears to the total gain taken into account under these rules for the year. The deferral of the mark-to-market tax may not be extended beyond the individual's death.

In order to elect deferral of the mark-to-market tax, the individual is required to provide adequate security to the Treasury to ensure that the deferred tax and interest will be paid. Other security mechanisms are permitted provided that the individual establishes to the satisfaction of the Secretary that the security is adequate. In the event that the security provided with respect to a particular property subsequently becomes inadequate and the individual fails to correct the situation, the deferred tax and the interest with respect to such property will become due. As a further condition to making the election, the individual is required to consent to the waiver of any treaty rights that would preclude the collection of the tax.

The deferred amount (including any interest, penalties, and certain other items) shall be a lien in favor of the United States on all U.S.-situs property owned by the individual. This lien shall arise on the expatriation date and shall continue until the tax liability is satisfied, the tax liability has become unenforceable by reason of lapse of time, or the Secretary is satisfied that no

further tax liability may arise by reason of this provision. The rules of section 6324A(d)(1), (3), and (4) (relating to liens arising in connection with the deferral of estate tax under section 6166) apply to liens arising under this provision.

Interests in trusts

Under the proposal, detailed rules apply to trust interests held by an individual at the time of relinquishment of citizenship or termination of residency. The treatment of trust interests depends on whether the trust is a qualified trust. A trust is a qualified trust if a court within the United States is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust.

Constructive ownership rules apply to a trust beneficiary that is a corporation, partnership, trust, or estate. In such cases, the shareholders, partners, or beneficiaries of the entity are deemed to be the direct beneficiaries of the trust for purposes of applying these provisions. In addition, an individual who holds (or who is treated as holding) a trust instrument at the time of relinquishment of citizenship or termination of residency is required to disclose on his or her tax return the methodology used to determine his or her interest in the trust, and whether such individual knows (or has reason to know) that any other beneficiary of the trust uses a different method.

Nonqualified trusts.—If an individual holds an interest in a trust that is not a qualified trust, a special rule applies for purposes of determining the amount of the mark-to-market tax due with respect to such trust interest. The individual's interest in the trust is treated as a separate trust consisting of the trust assets allocable to such interest. Such separate trust is treated as having sold its net assets as of the date of relinquishment of citizenship or termination of residency and having distributed the assets to the individual, who then is treated as having recontributed the assets to the trust. The individual is subject to the mark-to-market tax with respect to any net income or gain arising from the deemed distribution from the trust.

The election to defer payment is available for the mark-to-market tax attributable to a nonqualified trust interest. Interest is charged for the period the tax is deferred at a rate two percentage points higher than the rate normally applicable to individual underpayments. A beneficiary's interest in a nonqualified trust is determined under all the facts and circumstances, including the trust instrument, letters of wishes, and historical patterns of trust distributions.

Qualified trusts.—If an individual has an interest in a qualified trust, the amount of unrealized gain allocable to the individual's trust interest is calculated at the time of expatriation or residency termination. In determining this amount, all contingencies and discretionary interests are assumed to be resolved in the individual's favor (i.e., the individual is allocated the maximum amount that he or she could receive). The mark-to-market tax imposed on such gains is collected when the individual receives distributions from the trust, or if earlier, upon the individual's death. Interest is charged for the period the tax is deferred at a rate two percentage points higher than the rate normally applicable to individual underpayments.

If an individual has an interest in a qualified trust, the individual is subject to the mark-to-market tax upon the receipt of distributions from the trust. These distributions also may be

subject to other U.S. income taxes. If a distribution from a qualified trust is made after the individual relinquishes citizenship or terminates residency, the mark-to-market tax is imposed in an amount equal to the amount of the distribution multiplied by the highest tax rate generally applicable to trusts and estates, but in no event will the tax imposed exceed the deferred tax amount with respect to the trust interest. For this purpose, the deferred tax amount is equal to (1) the tax calculated with respect to the unrealized gain allocable to the trust interest at the time of expatriation or residency termination, (2) increased by interest thereon, and (3) reduced by any mark-to-market tax imposed on prior trust distributions to the individual.

If any individual's interest in a trust is vested as of the expatriation date (e.g., if the individual's interest in the trust is non-contingent and non-discretionary), the gain allocable to the individual's trust interest is determined based on the trust assets allocable to his or her trust interest. If the individual's interest in the trust is not vested as of the expatriation date (e.g., if the individual's trust interest is a contingent or discretionary interest), the gain allocable to his or her trust interest is determined based on all of the trust assets that could be allocable to his or her trust interest, determined by resolving all contingencies and discretionary powers in the individual's favor. In the case where more than one trust beneficiary is subject to the expatriation tax with respect to trust interests that are not vested, the rules are intended to apply so that the same unrealized gain with respect to assets in the trust is not taxed to both individuals.

Mark-to-market taxes become due if the trust ceases to be a qualified trust, the individual disposes of his or her qualified trust interest, or the individual dies. In such cases, the amount of mark-to-market tax equals the lesser of (1) the tax calculated under the rules for nonqualified trust interests as of the date of the triggering event, or (2) the deferred tax amount with respect to the trust interest as of that date.

The tax that is imposed on distributions from a qualified trust generally is deducted and withheld by the trustees. If the individual does not agree to waive treaty rights that would preclude collection of the tax, the tax with respect to such distributions is imposed on the trust, the trustee is personally liable for the tax, and any other beneficiary has a right of contribution against such individual with respect to the tax. Similar rules apply when the qualified trust interest is disposed of, the trust ceases to be a qualified trust, or the individual dies.

Coordination with present-law alternative tax regime

The proposal provides a coordination rule with the present-law alternative tax regime. Under the proposal, the expatriation income tax rules under section 877, and the expatriation estate and gift tax rules under sections 2107 and 2501(a)(3) (described above), do not apply to a former citizen or former long-term resident whose expatriation or residency termination occurs on or after February 5, 2003.

Treatment of gifts and inheritances from a former citizen or former long-term resident

Under the proposal, the exclusion from income provided in section 102 (relating to exclusions from income for the value of property acquired by gift or inheritance) does not apply to the value of any property received by gift or inheritance from a former citizen or former long-term resident (i.e., an individual who relinquished U.S. citizenship or terminated U.S. residency),

subject to the exceptions described above relating to certain dual citizens and minors. Accordingly, a U.S. taxpayer who receives a gift or inheritance from such an individual is required to include the value of such gift or inheritance in gross income and is subject to U.S. tax on such amount. Having included the value of the property in income, the recipient would then take a basis in the property equal to that value. The tax does not apply to property that is shown on a timely filed gift tax return and that is a taxable gift by the former citizen or former long-term resident, or property that is shown on a timely filed estate tax return and included in the gross U.S. estate of the former citizen or former long-term resident (regardless of whether the tax liability shown on such a return is reduced by credits, deductions, or exclusions available under the estate and gift tax rules). In addition, the tax does not apply to property in cases in which no estate or gift tax return is required to be filed, where no such return would have been required to be filed if the former citizen or former long-term resident had not relinquished citizenship or terminated residency, as the case may be. Applicable gifts or bequests that are made in trust are treated as made to the beneficiaries of the trust in proportion to their respective interests in the trust.

Information reporting

The proposal provides that certain information reporting requirements under present law (sec. 6039G) applicable to former citizens and former long-term residents also apply for purposes of the proposal.

Immigration rules

The proposal amends the immigration rules that deny tax-motivated expatriates reentry into the United States by removing the requirement that the expatriation be tax-motivated, and instead denies former citizens reentry into the United States if the individual is determined not to be in compliance with his or her tax obligations under the proposal's expatriation tax provisions (regardless of the subjective motive for expatriating). For this purpose, the proposal permits the IRS to disclose certain items of return information of an individual, upon written request of the Attorney General or his delegate, as is necessary for making a determination under section 212(a)(10)(E) of the Immigration and Nationality Act. Specifically, the proposal would permit the IRS to disclose to the agency administering section 212(a)(10)(E) whether such taxpayer is in compliance with section 877A and identify the items of noncompliance. Recordkeeping requirements, safeguards, and civil and criminal penalties for unauthorized disclosure or inspection would apply to return information disclosed under this provision.

Effective Date

The proposal generally is effective for U.S. citizens who relinquish citizenship or long-term residents who terminate their residency on or after February 5, 2003. The provisions of the proposal relating to gifts and inheritances are effective for gifts and inheritances received from former citizens and former long-term residents on or after February 5, 2003, whose expatriation or residency termination occurs on or after such date. The provisions of the proposal relating to former citizens under U.S. immigration laws are effective on or after the date of enactment.

JOINT COMMITTEE ON TAXATION February 3, 2003 JCX-3-03

ESTIMATED REVENUE EFFECTS OF THE "ARMED FORCES TAX FAIRNESS ACT OF 2003," SCHEDULED FOR MARKUP BY THE COMMITTEE ON FINANCE ON FEBRUARY 5, 2003

Fiscal Years 2003 - 2013

[Millions of Dollars]

| II. Revenue Provisions A. Extension of IRS User Fees (through 9/30/13) [3] B. Authorize IRS to Enter into Installment Agreements that Provide for Partial Payment | Terrorist Organizations | G. Treatment of Service Academy Appointments as Scholarships for Purposes of Qualified Tuition Programs and Coverdell Education Savings Accounts H. Suspension of Tax-Exempt Status of Designated | Organizations | D. Expansion of Combat Zone Filing Rules to Contingency Operations | C. Exclusion for Amounts Received under Department of Defense Homeowners Assistance Program | 2 | Provision |
|---|---|--|---------------|--|---|----------------|-----------|
| rma DOE laeio/a DOE | DOE apoii tyba 12/31/02 | tyba 12/31/02 | tyba DOE | 25 | doa 9/10/01 pma DOE | soea 5/6/97 | Effective |
| = 1 | ·92 -:5 | 3 | <u>.</u> | . | 3 : | . 66 | 2003 |
| 33 | -75 -93 | 3 | <u>.</u> | Ξ | ₽ → | <u>.</u> | 2004 |
| 14 34 | -77 -95 | 3 | - | Ξ | ю ÷ | <u>.</u> | 2005 |
| ა ა <u>ა</u> | -78 -97 | 3 | <u>.</u> | 3 | % | . 5 | 2006 |
| 36 | - 1 00 | Ξ | 'n | . <u>.</u> | ĸ ± | . | 2007 |
| E 38 | Neglig -82 -104 | 3 | ė Š | . | ю <u>т</u> | <u>.</u> | 2008 |
| 4 39 | ible Reve -84 -106 | Ξ | -2 Revenue | <u>.</u> | <u>ب</u> % | <u>.</u> | 2009 |
| <u>4</u> <u>4</u> | Negligible Revenue Effect -82 -84 -87 -04 -106 -110 | Ξ | -2 Effect | | ю <u>т</u> | -17 | 2010 |
| [4] | -113 | 3 | 'n | <u>.</u> | & | . | 2011 |
| 4 E | -1-9-1 -1-5-1 | Ξ | 'n | ÷ | ю <u>+</u> | ÷ 6 | 2012 |
| [4] 45 | -93 -118 | 3 | 'n | ۵ | io ± | ÷ | 2013 |
| 176 61 | -407 -583 | <u>.</u> | . | ÷ | <u>-</u> 1 6 | -139 | 2003-08 |
| 386 63 | -851 -1,143 | 'n | -17 | -14 | -10 | -227 | 2003-13 |

| Provision | Effective | 2003 | 2004 | 2002 | 2006 | 2007 | 2008 | 2009 | 2010 | 2011 | 2012 | 2013 | 2003-08 | 2003-13 |
|--|-----------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|---------|---------|
| C. Impose Mark-to-Market on Individuals Who Expatriate | [2] | က | 86 | 84 | 8 | 74 | . 1 | 29 | 61 | 22 | 54 | 51 | 410 | 700 |
| Total of Revenue Provisions | | 4 | 5 | 132 | 120 | 110 | 109 | 901 | 102 | 66 | 86 | 96 | 647 | 1,149 |
| NET TOTAL | | -78 | 89 | 37 | 23 | 10 | က | 0 | 8 | -14 | -17 | -22 | 64 | . φ |

Joint Committee on Taxation

NOTE: Details may not add to totals due to rounding.

apoil = amounts paid or incurred in doa = deaths occurring after

DOE = date of enactment Legend for "Effective" column:

iaeio/a = installment agreements entered into on or after pma = payments made after rma = requests made after

tyba = taxable years beginning after soea = sales or exchanges after

- Loss of less than \$500,000.
 The provision applies to any period for performing an act that has not expired before the date of enactment.
 Estimate provided by Congressional Budget Office.
 Gain of less than \$500,000.
 Generally effective for U.S. citizens who relinquish citizenship or long-term residents who terminate their residency on or after February 5, 2003.

DESCRIPTION OF THE "CARE ACT OF 2003"

Scheduled for a Markup
By the
SENATE COMMITTEE ON FINANCE
on February 5, 2003

Prepared by the Staff
of the
JOINT COMMITTEE ON TAXATION



February 3, 2003 JCX-04-03

CONTENTS

| | | Page |
|--------|--|----------|
| INI | RODUCTION | 1 |
| 1.0 | HARITABLE GIVING INCENTIVES | 1 |
| | A. Charitable Deduction for Nonitemizers | Z |
| E | | 2 |
| L | Charitable Purposes | _ |
| C | - |) 1 2 |
| D | | 12 11 |
| E | | 14 |
| | for Research and for Computer Technology and Equipment | 16 |
| F | | . 10 |
| • | Purposes | 1Ω |
| G | | . 10 |
| • | Qualifying Conservation Purposes. | 21 |
| Н | | 26 |
| I. | Basis Adjustment to Stock of S Corporation Contributing Property | . 27 |
| J. | | , |
| | Artistic, and Scholarly Compositions | . 28 |
| K | | . 30 |
| II P | ROPOSALS IMPROVING THE OVERSIGHT OF TAX-EXEMPT ORGANIZATIONS. | 37 |
| A | | 32 |
| В. | | 35 |
| C. | | |
| D. | to the contract of the contrac | |
| E. | | |
| | Section 501(c) Organizations | 38 |
| F. | Expansion of Penalties to Preparers of Form 990 | 41 |
| G. | | |
| | an Annual Information Return | 42 |
| H. | Suspension of Tax-Exempt Status of Terrorist Organizations | 44 |
| III. C | THER CHARITABLE AND EXEMPT ORGANIZATION PROPOSALS | 46 |
| Α. | Modify Tax on Unrelated Business Taxable Income of Charitable Remainder Trusts | |
| B. | Modify Tax Treatment of Certain Payments to Controlling Exempt Organizations | |
| C. | Simplification of Lobbying Expenditure Limitation | 50 |
| D. | Expedited Review Process for Certain Tax-Exemption Applications | 54 |
| E. | Clarification of Definition of Church Tax Inquiry. | 56 |
| F. | Extension of Declaratory Judgment Procedures to Non-501(c)(3) | |
| | Tax-Exempt Organizations | 57 |
| G. | Definition of Convention or Association of Churches | 59 |
| H. | Payments by Charitable Organizations to Victims of War on Terrorism | 60 |
| I. | Increase Percentage Limits for Certain Employer-Related Scholarship Programs | |

| | upport Organizations in Determining | 65 |
|---|---|------|
| IV. SOCIAL SERVICES BLOCK GRA | NT | 66 |
| V. INDIVIDUAL DEVELOPMENT A | CCOUNTS | 67 |
| VI. AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPR | IATIONS | . 71 |
| | .S | |
| | ax Shelters | |
| Clarification of the economic | substance doctrine | . 72 |
| Penalty for failure to disclose | reportable transactions | . 77 |
| Modifications to the accuracy | -related penalties for listed transactions and | |
| reportable transactions having | g a significant tax avoidance purpose | . 81 |
| 4. Penalty for understatements f | rom transactions lacking economic substance | . 85 |
| Modifications to the substanti | al understatement penalty | . 88 |
| Tax shelter exception to confi | dentiality privileges relating to | |
| | | |
| Disclosure of reportable trans | actions by material advisors | . 89 |
| | of penalty for failure to maintain investor lists | |
| | h respect to tax shelters and reportable transactions | |
| | liability by income tax return preparer | |
| | terests in foreign financial accounts | |
| | missions | |
| | cticing before the Department of the Treasury | |
| | shelters | |
| | or certain undisclosed transactions | . 99 |
| | aid to IRS on underpayments involving certain | |
| | | 100 |
| | llion per year to the IRS to combat abusive | |
| | | |
| | 1 | |
| 1. Affirmation of consolidated ret | urn regulation authority | 102 |

INTRODUCTION

The Senate Committee on Finance has scheduled a markup on February 5, 2003, of the "CARE Act of 2003." This document, 1 prepared by the staff of the Joint Committee on Taxation, provides a description of the "CARE Act of 2003."

¹ This document may be cited as follows: Joint Committee on Taxation, Description of the "CARE Act of 2003" (JCX-04-03), February 3, 2003.

I. CHARITABLE GIVING INCENTIVES

A. Charitable Deduction for Nonitemizers

Present Law

In computing taxable income, an individual taxpayer who itemizes deductions generally is allowed to deduct the amount of cash and up to the fair market value of property contributed to a charity described in section 501(c)(3),² to certain veterans' organizations, fraternal societies, and cemetery companies,³ or to a Federal, State, or local governmental entity for exclusively public purposes.⁴ The deduction also is allowed for purposes of calculating alternative minimum taxable income.

The amount of the deduction allowable for a taxable year with respect to a charitable contribution of property may be reduced depending on the type of property contributed, the type of charitable organization to which the property is contributed, and the income of the taxpayer.⁵

A taxpayer who takes the standard deduction (i.e., who does not itemize deductions) may not take a separate deduction for charitable contributions.⁶

A payment to a charity (regardless of whether it is termed a "contribution") in exchange for which the donor receives an economic benefit is not deductible, except to the extent that the donor can demonstrate that the payment exceeds the fair market value of the benefit received from the charity. To facilitate distinguishing charitable contributions from purchases of goods or services from charities, present law provides that no charitable contribution deduction is allowed for a separate contribution of \$250 or more unless the donor obtains a contemporaneous written acknowledgement of the contribution from the charity indicating whether the charity provided any good or service (and an estimate of the value of any such good or service) to the taxpayer in consideration for the contribution. In addition, present law requires that any charity that

² All section references are to the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, unless otherwise indicated.

 $^{^{3}}$ Secs. 170(c)(3)-(5).

⁴ Sec. 170(c)(1).

⁵ Secs. 170(b) and (e).

⁶ Sec. 170(a). The Economic Recovery Tax Act of 1981 adopted a temporary provision that permitted individual taxpayers who did not itemize income tax deductions to claim a deduction from gross income for a specified percentage of their charitable contributions. The maximum deduction was \$25 for 1982 and 1983, \$75 for 1984, 50 percent of the amount of the contribution for 1985, and 100 percent of the amount of the contribution for 1986. The nonitemizer deduction terminated for contributions made after 1986.

⁷ Sec. 170(f)(8).

receives a contribution exceeding \$75 made partly as a gift and partly as consideration for goods or services furnished by the charity (a "quid pro quo" contribution) is required to inform the contributor in writing of an estimate of the value of the goods or services furnished by the charity and that only the portion exceeding the value of the goods or services is deductible as a charitable contribution.⁸

Under present law, total deductible contributions of an individual taxpayer to public charities, private operating foundations, and certain types of private nonoperating foundations may not exceed 50 percent of the taxpayer's contribution base, which is the taxpayer's adjusted gross income for a taxable year (disregarding any net operating loss carryback). To the extent a taxpayer has not exceeded the 50-percent limitation, (1) contributions of capital gain property to public charities generally may be deducted up to 30 percent of the taxpayer's contribution base, (2) contributions of cash to private foundations and certain other charitable organizations generally may be deducted up to 30 percent of the taxpayer's contribution base, and (3) contributions of capital gain property to private foundations and certain other charitable organizations generally may be deducted up to 20 percent of the taxpayer's contribution base.

Contributions by individuals in excess of the 50-percent, 30-percent, and 20-percent limit may be carried over and deducted over the next five taxable years, subject to the relevant percentage limitations on the deduction in each of those years.

In addition to the percentage limitations imposed specifically on charitable contributions, present law imposes a reduction on most itemized deductions, including charitable contribution deductions, for taxpayers with adjusted gross income in excess of a threshold amount, which is indexed annually for inflation. The threshold amount for 2003 is \$139,500 (\$69,750 for married individuals filing separate returns). For those deductions that are subject to the limit, the total amount of itemized deductions is reduced by three percent of adjusted gross income over the threshold amount, but not by more than 80 percent of itemized deductions subject to the limit. Beginning in 2006, the overall limitation on itemized deductions phases-out for all taxpayers. The overall limitation on itemized deductions is reduced by one-third in taxable years beginning in 2006 and 2007, and by two-thirds in taxable years beginning in 2008 and 2009. The overall limitation on itemized deductions is eliminated for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2009; however, this elimination of the limitation sunsets on December 31, 2010.

Description of Proposal

In the case of an individual taxpayer who does not itemize deductions, the proposal allows a "direct charitable deduction" from adjusted gross income for charitable contributions paid in cash during the taxable year. This deduction is allowed in addition to the standard deduction. The deduction is available only for that portion of contributions actually made during the year that in the aggregate exceed \$250 (\$500 in the case of a joint return). The maximum deduction is \$250 (\$500 in the case of a joint return). Contributions that are below the minimum amount or that exceed the maximum deduction may not be carried over for purposes of a subsequent taxable year's calculation of the direct charitable deduction. Under the proposal, an

⁸ Sec. 6115.

individual is not entitled to a charitable deduction for the first \$250 of cash contributions made during the tax year, is entitled to a deduction on a dollar-for-dollar basis for contributions of \$251 to \$500 (e.g., a \$1 contribution deduction in the case of \$251 of contributions, and a \$250 deduction in the case of \$500 of contributions), and is not entitled to a deduction for contributions exceeding \$500.

The proposal does not alter present-law rules regarding the carryover of contributions to or from a taxable year, including a taxable year in which the taxpayer elects the standard deduction. The direct charitable deduction generally is subject to the tax rules normally governing charitable contribution deductions, such as the substantiation requirements. The deduction is allowed in computing alternative minimum taxable income.

The proposal requires the Secretary of the Treasury to complete a study by December 31, 2004, of the effect of the proposal on increased charitable giving, and of taxpayer compliance, for example, by comparing compliance by taxpayers who itemize their charitable contributions with compliance by those who claim the direct charitable deduction. The Secretary shall report on the study to the Committee on Finance of the Senate and the Committee on Ways and Means of the House of Representatives.

Effective Date

The direct charitable deduction is effective for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2002, and before January 1, 2005. The Treasury study is required by December 31, 2004.

B. Tax-Free Distributions From Individual Retirement Arrangements for Charitable Purposes

Present Law

In general

If an amount withdrawn from a traditional individual retirement arrangement ("IRA") or a Roth IRA is donated to a charitable organization, the rules relating to the tax treatment of withdrawals from IRAs apply to the amount withdrawn and the charitable contribution is subject to the normally applicable limitations on deductibility of such contributions.

Charitable contributions

In computing taxable income, an individual taxpayer who itemizes deductions generally is allowed to deduct the amount of cash and up to the fair market value of property contributed to a charity described in section 501(c)(3), to certain veterans' organizations, fraternal societies, and cemetery companies, or to a Federal, State, or local governmental entity for exclusively public purposes. The deduction also is allowed for purposes of calculating alternative minimum taxable income.

The amount of the deduction allowable for a taxable year with respect to a charitable contribution of property may be reduced depending on the type of property contributed, the type of charitable organization to which the property is contributed, and the income of the taxpayer.¹²

A taxpayer who takes the standard deduction (i.e., who does not itemize deductions) may not take a separate deduction for charitable contributions. 13

A payment to a charity (regardless of whether it is termed a "contribution") in exchange for which the donor receives an economic benefit is not deductible, except to the extent that the donor can demonstrate that the payment exceeds the fair market value of the benefit received

⁹ All section references are to the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, unless otherwise indicated.

¹⁰ Secs. 170(c)(3)-(5).

¹¹ Sec. 170(c)(1).

¹² Secs. 170(b) and (e).

¹³ Sec. 170(a). The Economic Recovery Tax Act of 1981 adopted a temporary provision that permitted individual taxpayers who did not itemize income tax deductions to claim a deduction from gross income for a specified percentage of their charitable contributions. The maximum deduction was \$25 for 1982 and 1983, \$75 for 1984, 50 percent of the amount of the contribution for 1985, and 100 percent of the amount of the contribution for 1986. The nonitemizer deduction terminated for contributions made after 1986.

from the charity. To facilitate distinguishing charitable contributions from purchases of goods or services from charities, present law provides that no charitable contribution deduction is allowed for a separate contribution of \$250 or more unless the donor obtains a contemporaneous written acknowledgement of the contribution from the charity indicating whether the charity provided any good or service (and an estimate of the value of any such good or service) to the taxpayer in consideration for the contribution. ¹⁴ In addition, present law requires that any charity that receives a contribution exceeding \$75 made partly as a gift and partly as consideration for goods or services furnished by the charity (a "quid pro quo" contribution) is required to inform the contributor in writing of an estimate of the value of the goods or services furnished by the charity and that only the portion exceeding the value of the goods or services is deductible as a charitable contribution. ¹⁵

Under present law, total deductible contributions of an individual taxpayer to public charities, private operating foundations, and certain types of private nonoperating foundations may not exceed 50 percent of the taxpayer's contribution base, which is the taxpayer's adjusted gross income for a taxable year (disregarding any net operating loss carryback). To the extent a taxpayer has not exceeded the 50-percent limitation, (1) contributions of capital gain property to public charities generally may be deducted up to 30 percent of the taxpayer's contribution base, (2) contributions of cash to private foundations and certain other charitable organizations generally may be deducted up to 30 percent of the taxpayer's contribution base, and (3) contributions of capital gain property to private foundations and certain other charitable organizations generally may be deducted up to 20 percent of the taxpayer's contribution base.

Contributions by individuals in excess of the 50-percent, 30-percent, and 20-percent limit may be carried over and deducted over the next five taxable years, subject to the relevant percentage limitations on the deduction in each of those years.

In addition to the percentage limitations imposed specifically on charitable contributions, present law imposes a reduction on most itemized deductions, including charitable contribution deductions, for taxpayers with adjusted gross income in excess of a threshold amount, which is indexed annually for inflation. The threshold amount for 2003 is \$139,500 (\$69,750 for married individuals filing separate returns). For those deductions that are subject to the limit, the total amount of itemized deductions is reduced by three percent of adjusted gross income over the threshold amount, but not by more than 80 percent of itemized deductions subject to the limit. Beginning in 2006, the overall limitation on itemized deductions phases-out for all taxpayers. The overall limitation on itemized deductions is reduced by one-third in taxable years beginning in 2006 and 2007, and by two-thirds in taxable years beginning in 2008 and 2009. The overall limitation on itemized deductions is eliminated for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2009; however, this elimination of the limitation sunsets on December 31, 2010.

In general, a charitable deduction is not allowed for income, estate, or gift tax purposes if the donor transfers an interest in property to a charity (e.g., a remainder) while also either

¹⁴ Sec. 170(f)(8).

¹⁵ Sec. 6115.

retaining an interest in that property (e.g., an income interest) or transferring an interest in that property to a noncharity for less than full and adequate consideration. ¹⁶ Exceptions to this general rule are provided for, among other interests, remainder interests in charitable remainder annuity trusts, charitable remainder unitrusts, and pooled income funds, and present interests in the form of a guaranteed annuity or a fixed percentage of the annual value of the property. ¹⁷ For such interests, a charitable deduction is allowed to the extent of the present value of the interest designated for a charitable organization.

IRA rules

Within limits, individuals may make deductible and nondeductible contributions to a traditional IRA. Amounts in a traditional IRA are includible in income when withdrawn (except to the extent the withdrawal represents a return of nondeductible contributions). Individuals also may make nondeductible contributions to a Roth IRA. Qualified withdrawals from a Roth IRA are excludable from gross income. Withdrawals from a Roth IRA that are not qualified withdrawals are includible in gross income to the extent attributable to earnings. Includible amounts withdrawn from a traditional IRA or a Roth IRA before attainment of age 59-1/2 are subject to an additional 10-percent early withdrawal tax, unless an exception applies.

If an individual has made nondeductible contributions to a traditional IRA, a portion of each distribution from an IRA is nontaxable, until the total amount of nondeductible contributions has been received. In general, the amount of a distribution that is nontaxable is determined by multiplying the amount of the distribution by the ratio of the remaining nondeductible contributions to the account balance. In making the calculation, all traditional IRAs of an individual are treated as a single IRA, all distributions during any taxable year are treated as a single distribution, and the value of the contract, income on the contract, and investment in the contract are computed as of the close of the calendar year.

In the case of a distribution from a Roth IRA that is not a qualified distribution, in determining the portion of the distribution attributable to earnings, contributions and distributions are deemed to be distributed in the following order: (1) regular Roth IRA contributions; (2) taxable conversion contributions; (3) nontaxable conversion contributions; and (4) earnings. In determining the amount of taxable distributions from a Roth IRA, all Roth IRA distributions in the same taxable year are treated as a single distribution, all regular Roth IRA contributions for a year are treated as a single contribution, and all conversion contributions during the year are treated as a single contribution.

¹⁶ Secs. 170(f), 2055(e)(2), and 2522(c)(2).

¹⁷ Sec. 170(f)(2).

¹⁸ Conversion contributions refer to conversions of amounts in a traditional IRA to a Roth IRA.

Split-interest trust filing requirements

Split-interest trusts, including charitable remainder annuity trusts, charitable remainder unitrusts, and pooled income funds, are required to file an annual information return¹⁹ (Form 1041A). Trusts that are not split-interest trusts but that claim a charitable deduction for amounts permanently set aside for a charitable purpose²⁰ also are required to file Form 1041A. The returns are required to be made publicly available.²¹ A trust that is required to distribute all trust net income currently to trust beneficiaries in a taxable year is exempt from this return requirement for such taxable year. A failure to file the required return may result in a penalty on the trust of \$10 a day for as long as the failure continues, up to a maximum of \$5,000 per return.

In addition, split-interest trusts are required to file annually Form 5227.²² Form 5227 requires disclosure of information regarding a trust's noncharitable beneficiaries. The penalty for failure to file this return is calculated based on the amount of tax owed. A split-interest trust generally is not subject to tax and therefore, in general, a penalty may not be imposed for the failure to file Form 5227. Form 5227 is not required to be made publicly available.

Description of Proposal

Qualified charitable distributions from IRAs

The proposal provides an exclusion from gross income for otherwise taxable IRA distributions from a traditional or a Roth IRA in the case of qualified charitable distributions. Special rules apply in determining the amount of an IRA distribution that is otherwise taxable. The present-law rules regarding taxation of IRA distributions and the deduction of charitable contributions continue to apply to distributions from an IRA that are not qualified charitable distributions.

A qualified charitable distribution is defined as any distribution from an IRA that is made directly by the IRA trustee either to (1) an organization to which deductible contributions can be made (a "direct distribution") or (2) a "split-interest entity." A split-interest entity means a charitable remainder annuity trust or charitable remainder unitrust (together referred to as a "charitable remainder trust"), a pooled income fund, or a charitable gift annuity. Direct distributions are eligible for the exclusion only if made on or after the date the IRA owner attains age 70-1/2. Distributions to a split interest entity are eligible for the exclusion only if made on or after the date the IRA owner attains age 59-1/2. In the case of split-interest distributions, no person may hold an income interest in the amounts in the split-interest entity attributable to the charitable distribution other than the IRA owner, his or her spouse, or a charitable organization.

¹⁹ Sec. 6034. This requirement applies to all split-interest trusts described in section 4947(a)(2).

²⁰ Sec. 642(c).

²¹ Sec. 6104(b).

²² Sec. 6011; Treas. Reg. sec. 53.6011-1(d).

The exclusion applies to direct distributions only if a charitable contribution deduction for the entire distribution otherwise would be allowable, determined without regard to the generally applicable percentage limitations. Thus, for example, if the deductible amount is reduced because of a benefit received in exchange, or if a deduction is not allowable because the donor did not obtain sufficient substantiation, the exclusion is not available with respect to any part of the IRA distribution. Similarly, the exclusion applies in the case of a distribution directly to a split-interest entity only if a charitable contribution deduction for the entire present value of the charitable interest (for example, a remainder interest) otherwise would be allowable, determined without regard to the generally applicable percentage limitations.

If the IRA owner has any IRA that includes nondeductible contributions, a special rule applies in determining the portion of a distribution that is includible in gross income (but for the proposal) and thus is eligible for qualified charitable distribution treatment. In such case, the IRA owner aggregates all IRAs to determine eligibility for the exclusion. Under the special rule, the distribution is treated as consisting of income first, up to the aggregate amount that would be includible in gross income (but for the proposal) if the aggregate balance of all IRAs having the same owners were distributed during the same year. In determining the amount of subsequent IRA distributions includible in income, proper adjustments are made to reflect the amount treated as a qualified charitable distribution under the special rule.

Special rules apply for distributions to split-interest entities. For distributions to charitable remainder trusts, the proposal provides that subsequent distributions from the charitable remainder trust are treated as ordinary income in the hands of the beneficiary, notwithstanding how such amounts normally are treated under section 664(b). In addition, for a charitable remainder trust to be eligible to receive qualified charitable distributions, the charitable remainder trust has to be funded exclusively by such distributions. For example, an IRA owner may not make qualified charitable distributions to an existing charitable remainder trust any part of which was funded with assets that were not qualified charitable distributions.

Under the proposal, a pooled income fund is eligible to receive qualified charitable distributions only if the fund accounts separately for amounts attributable to such distributions. In addition, all distributions from the pooled income fund that are attributable to qualified charitable distributions are treated as ordinary income to the beneficiary. Qualified charitable distributions to a pooled income fund are not includible in the fund's gross income.

In determining the amount includible in gross income by reason of a payment from a charitable gift annuity purchased with a qualified charitable distribution from an IRA, the portion of the distribution from the IRA used to purchase the annuity is not an investment in the annuity contract.

Any amount excluded from gross income by reason of the proposal is not taken into account in determining the deduction for charitable contributions under section 170.

Qualified charitable distribution examples

The following examples illustrate the determination of the portion of an IRA distribution that is a qualified charitable distribution and the application of the special rules for a qualified

charitable distribution to a split-interest entity. In each example, it is assumed that the requirements for qualified charitable distribution treatment are otherwise met (e.g., the applicable age requirement and the requirement that contributions are otherwise deductible) and that no other IRA distributions occur during the year.

Example 1. Individual A has a traditional IRA with a balance of \$100,000, consisting solely of deductible contributions and earnings. Individual A has no other IRA. The entire IRA balance is distributed in a direct distribution to a charitable organization. Under present law, the entire distribution of \$100,000 would be includible in Individual A's income. Accordingly, under the proposal, the entire distribution of \$100,000 is a qualified charitable distribution. As a result, no amount is included in Individual A's income as a result of the distribution and the distribution is not taken into account in determining the amount of Individual A's charitable deduction for the year.

Example 2. The facts are the same as in Example 1, except that the entire IRA balance of \$100,000 is distributed to a charitable remainder unitrust, which contains no other assets and which must be funded exclusively by qualified charitable distributions. Under the terms of the trust, Individual A is entitled to receive five percent of the value of the trust each year. As explained in Example 1, the entire \$100,000 distribution is a qualified charitable distribution, no amount is included in Individual A's income as a result of the distribution, and the distribution is not taken into account in determining the amount of Individual A's charitable deduction for the year. In addition, under a special rule in the proposal for charitable remainder trusts, any distribution from the charitable remainder unitrust to Individual A is includible in gross income as ordinary income, regardless of the character of the distribution under the usual rules for the taxation of distributions from such a trust.

Example 3. Individual B has a traditional IRA with a balance of \$100,000, consisting of \$20,000 of nondeductible contributions and \$80,000 of deductible contributions and earnings. Individual B has no other IRA. In a direct distribution to a charitable organization, \$80,000 is distributed from the IRA. Under present law, a portion of the distribution from the IRA would be treated as a nontaxable return of nondeductible contributions. The nontaxable portion of the distribution would be \$16,000, determined by multiplying the amount of the distribution (\$80,000) by the ratio of the nondeductible contributions to the account balance (\$20,000/\$100,000). Accordingly, under present law, \$64,000 of the distribution (\$80,000 minus \$16,000) would be includible in Individual B's income.

Under the proposal, notwithstanding the present-law tax treatment of IRA distributions, the distribution is treated as consisting of income first, up to the total amount that would be includible in gross income (but for the proposal) if all amounts were distributed from all IRAs otherwise taken into account in determining the amount of IRA distributions. The total amount that would be includible in income if all amounts were distributed from the IRA is \$80,000. Accordingly, under the proposal, the entire \$80,000 distributed to the charitable organization is treated as includible in income (before application of the proposal) and is a qualified charitable distribution. As a result, no amount is included in Individual B's income as a result of the distribution and the distribution is not taken into account in determining the amount of Individual B's charitable deduction for the year. In addition, for purposes of determining the tax

treatment of other distributions from the IRA, \$20,000 of the amount remaining in the IRA is treated as Individual B's nondeductible contributions.

Split-interest trust filing requirements

The proposal increases the penalty on split-interest trusts for failure to file a return and for failure to include any of the information required to be shown on such return and to show the correct information. The penalty is \$20 for each day the failure continues up to \$10,000 for any one return. In the case of a split-interest trust with gross income in excess of \$250,000, the penalty is \$100 for each day the failure continues up to a maximum of \$50,000. In addition, if a person (meaning any officer, director, trustee, employee, or other individual who is under a duty to file the return or include required information)²³ knowingly failed to file the return or include required information, then that person is personally liable for such a penalty, which would be imposed in addition to the penalty that is paid by the organization. Information regarding beneficiaries that are not charitable organizations as described in section 170(c) is exempt from the requirement to make information publicly available. In addition, the proposal repeals the present-law exception to the filing requirement for split-interest trusts that are required in a taxable year to distribute all net income currently to beneficiaries. Such exception remains available to trusts other than split-interest trusts that are otherwise subject to the filing requirement.

Effective Date

For direct distributions, the proposal is effective for distributions made after the date of enactment. For distributions to a split-interest entity, the proposal is effective for distributions made after December 31, 2003. The proposal relating to information returns of split-interest trusts is effective for returns for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2003.

²³ Sec. 6652(c)(4)(C).

C. Charitable Deduction for Contributions of Food Inventory

Present Law

Under present law, a taxpayer's deduction for charitable contributions of inventory generally is limited to the taxpayer's basis (typically, cost) in the inventory.

However, for certain contributions of inventory, C corporations may claim an enhanced deduction equal to the lesser of (1) basis plus one-half of the item's appreciated value (i.e., basis plus one half of fair market value in excess of basis) or (2) two times basis.²⁴ To be eligible for the enhanced deduction, the contributed property generally must be inventory of the taxpayer, contributed to a charitable organization described in section 501(c)(3) (except for private nonoperating foundations), and the donee must (1) use the property consistent with the donee's exempt purpose solely for the care of the ill, the needy, or infants, (2) not transfer the property in exchange for money, other property, or services, and (3) provide the taxpayer a written statement that the donee's use of the property will be consistent with such requirements. In the case of contributed property subject to the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act, the property must satisfy the applicable requirements of such Act on the date of transfer and for 180 days prior to the transfer.

To use the enhanced deduction, the taxpayer must establish that the fair market value of the donated item exceeds basis. The valuation of food inventory has been the subject of ongoing disputes between taxpayers and the IRS. In one case, the Tax Court held that the value of surplus bread inventory donated to charity was the full retail price of the bread rather than half the retail price, as the IRS asserted.²⁵

Description of Proposal

Under the proposal, any taxpayer, whether or not a C corporation, engaged in a trade or business is eligible to claim the enhanced deduction for donations of food inventory. For taxpayers other than C corporations, the total deduction for donations of food inventory in a taxable year generally may not exceed 10 percent of the taxpayer's net income for such year from its trade or business (or interest therein) from which contributions are made. For example, if a taxpayer is a sole proprietor, a shareholder in an S corporation, and a partner in a partnership, and each business makes charitable contributions of food inventory, the taxpayer's deduction for donations of food inventory is limited to 10 percent of the taxpayer's net income from the sole proprietorship and the taxpayer's interests in the S corporation and partnership. However, if only the sole proprietorship and the S corporation made charitable contributions of food inventory, the taxpayer's deduction would be limited to 10 percent of the net income from the trade or business of the sole proprietorship and the S corporation, but not the partnership.

²⁴ Sec. 170(e)(3). In general, a C corporation's charitable contribution deductions for a year may not exceed 10 percent of the corporation's taxable income. Sec. 170(b)(2).

²⁵ Lucky Stores Inc. v. Commissioner, 105 T.C. 420 (1995).

The 10 percent limitation does not affect the application of the generally applicable percentage limitations. For example, if 10 percent of a sole proprietor's net income from the proprietor's trade or business was greater than 50 percent of the proprietor's contribution base, the available deduction for the taxable year (with respect to contributions to public charities) would be 50 percent of the proprietor's contribution base. Consistent with present law, such contributions may be carried forward because they exceed the 50 percent limitation. Contributions of food inventory by a taxpayer that is not a C corporation that exceed the 10 percent limitation but not the 50 percent limitation could not be carried forward.

For purposes of calculating the enhanced deduction, taxpayers who do not account for inventories under section 471 and who are not required to capitalize indirect costs under section 263A are able to elect to treat the basis of the contributed food as being equal to 25 percent of the food's fair market value.²⁶

The proposal changes the amount of the present-law enhanced deduction for eligible contributions of food inventory to the lesser of fair market value or twice the taxpayer's basis in the inventory. For example, a taxpayer who makes an eligible donation of food that has a fair market value of \$10 and a basis of \$4 could take a deduction of \$8 (twice basis). If the taxpayer's basis was \$6 instead of \$4, then the deduction would be \$10 (fair market value). By contrast, under present law, a C corporation's deduction in the first example would be \$7 (fair market value less half the appreciation) and in the second example would be \$8. (Under present law, taxpayers other than C corporations generally could take a deduction for a contribution of food inventory only for the \$4 basis in either example.) Taxpayers that do not account for inventories under section 471 and who are not required to capitalize indirect costs under section 263A would be able to elect to treat the basis of the contributed food as being equal to 25 percent of the food's fair market value.

Under the proposal, the enhanced deduction is available only for food that qualifies as "apparently wholesome food." "Apparently wholesome food" is defined as food intended for human consumption that meets all quality and labeling standards imposed by Federal, State, and local laws and regulations even though the food may not be readily marketable due to appearance, age, freshness, grade, size, surplus, or other conditions.

In addition, the proposal provides that the fair market value of donated apparently wholesome food that cannot or will not be sold solely due to internal standards of the taxpayer or lack of market is determined without regard to such internal standards or lack of market and by taking into account the price at which the same or substantially the same food items (as to both type and quality) are sold by the taxpayer at the time of the contribution or, if not so sold at such time, in the recent past.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for contributions made after the date of enactment.

This includes, for example, taxpayers who are eligible for administrative relief under Revenue Procedures 2002-28 and 2001-10.

D. Charitable Deduction for Contributions of Book Inventory

Present Law

Under present law, a taxpayer's deduction for charitable contributions of inventory generally is limited to the taxpayer's basis (typically, cost) in the inventory.

However, for certain contributions of inventory, C corporations may claim an enhanced deduction equal to the lesser of (1) basis plus one-half of the item's appreciated value (i.e., basis plus one half of fair market value in excess of basis) or (2) two times basis.²⁷ To be eligible for the enhanced deduction, the contributed property generally must be inventory of the taxpayer, contributed to a charitable organization described in section 501(c)(3) (except for private nonoperating foundations), and the donee must: (1) use the property consistent with the donee's exempt purpose solely for the care of the ill, the needy, or infants, (2) not transfer the property in exchange for money, other property, or services, and (3) provide the taxpayer a written statement that the donee's use of the property will be consistent with such requirements.

Description of Proposal

The proposal modifies the present-law enhanced deduction for C corporations so that it is equal to the lesser of fair market value or twice the taxpayer's basis in the case of qualified book contributions. The proposal provides that the fair market value for this purpose is determined by reference to a bona fide published market price for the book. Under the proposal, a bona fide published market price of a book is a price of a book, determined using the same printing and same edition, published within seven years preceding the contribution, determined as a result of an arm's length transaction, and for which the book was customarily sold. For example, a publisher's listed retail price for a book would not meet the standard if the publisher could not demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Secretary that the price was one at which the book was customarily sold and was the result of an arm's length transaction. If a publisher entered into a contract with a local school district to sell newly published textbooks six years prior to making a qualified book contribution of such textbooks, the publisher could use as a bona fide published market price, the price at which such books regularly were sold to the school district under the contract. By contrast, if a publisher listed in a catalogue or elsewhere a "suggested retail price," but books were not in fact customarily sold at such price, the publisher could not use the "suggested retail price" to determine the fair market value of the book for purposes of the enhanced deduction. Thus, in general, a bona fide published market price must be independently verifiable by reference to actual sales within the seven-year period preceding the contribution, and not to a publisher's own price list.

As an illustration of the mechanics of calculating the enhanced deduction under the proposal, a C corporation that made a qualified book contribution with a bona fide published market price of \$10 and a basis of \$4 could take a deduction of \$8 (twice basis). If the taxpayer's basis is \$6 instead of \$4, then the deduction is \$10. Also, in such latter case, if the

²⁷ Sec. 170(e)(3).

book's bona fide market published market price was \$5 at the time of the contribution but was \$10 five years before the contribution, then the deduction is \$10.

A qualified book contribution means a charitable contribution of books to: (1) an educational organization that normally maintains a regular faculty and curriculum and normally has a regularly enrolled body of pupils or students in attendance at the place where its educational activities are regularly carried on; (2) a public library; or (3) an organization described in section 501(c)(3) (except for private nonoperating foundations), that is organized primarily to make books available to the general public at no cost or to operate a literacy program. The donee must: (1) use the property consistent with the donee's exempt purpose; (2) not transfer the property in exchange for money, other property, or services; and (3) provide the taxpayer a written statement that the donee's use of the property will be consistent with such requirements and also that the books are suitable, in terms of currency, content, and quantity, for use in the donee's educational programs and that the donee will use the books in such educational programs.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for contributions made after the date of enactment.

E. Expand Charitable Contribution Allowed for Scientific Property Used for Research and for Computer Technology and Equipment

Present Law

In the case of a charitable contribution of inventory or other ordinary-income or short-term capital gain property, the amount of the charitable deduction generally is limited to the taxpayer's basis in the property. In the case of a charitable contribution of tangible personal property, the deduction is limited to the taxpayer's basis in such property if the use by the recipient charitable organization is unrelated to the organization's tax-exempt purpose. In cases involving contributions to a private foundation (other than certain private operating foundations), the amount of the deduction is limited to the taxpayer's basis in the property. ²⁸

Under present law, a taxpayer's deduction for charitable contributions of scientific property used for research and for contributions of computer technology and equipment generally is limited to the taxpayer's basis (typically, cost) in the property. However, certain corporations may claim a deduction in excess of basis for a "qualified research contribution" or a "qualified computer contribution." This enhanced deduction is equal to the lesser of (1) basis plus one-half of the item's appreciated value (i.e., basis plus one half of fair market value minus basis) or (2) two times basis. The enhanced deduction for qualified computer contributions expires for any contribution made during any taxable year beginning after December 31, 2003.

A qualified research contribution means a charitable contribution of inventory that is tangible personal property. The contribution must be to a qualified educational or scientific organization and be made not later than two years after construction of the property is substantially completed. The original use of the property must be by the donee, and be used substantially for research or experimentation, or for research training, in the U.S. in the physical or biological sciences. The property must be scientific equipment or apparatus, constructed by the taxpayer, and may not be transferred by the donee in exchange for money, other property, or services. The donee must provide the taxpayer with a written statement representing that it will use the property in accordance with the conditions for the deduction. For purposes of the enhanced deduction, property is considered constructed by the taxpayer only if the cost of the parts used in the construction of the property (other than parts manufactured by the taxpayer or a related person) do not exceed 50 percent of the taxpayer's basis in the property.

A qualified computer contribution means a charitable contribution of any computer technology or equipment, which meets standards of functionality and suitability as established by the Secretary of the Treasury. The contribution must be to certain educational organizations or public libraries and made not later than three years after the taxpayer acquired the property or, if the taxpayer constructed the property, not later than the date construction of the property is

²⁸ Sec. 170(e)(1).

²⁹ Secs. 170(e)(4) and 170(e)(6).

substantially completed.³⁰ The original use of the property must be by the donor or the donee, and in the case of the donee, must be used substantially for educational purposes related to the function or purpose of the donee. The property must fit productively into the donee's education plan. The donee may not transfer the property in exchange for money, other property, or services, except for shipping, installation, and transfer costs. To determine whether property is constructed by the taxpayer, the rules applicable to qualified research contributions apply. Contributions may be made to private foundations under certain conditions.³²

Description of Proposal

Under the proposal, property assembled by the taxpayer, in addition to property constructed by the taxpayer, is eligible for either enhanced deduction.

The proposal extends the enhanced deduction for qualified computer contributions to contributions made before January 1, 2006.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2002.

³⁰ If the taxpayer constructed the property and reacquired such property, the contribution must be within three years of the date the original construction was substantially completed. Sec. 170(e)(6)(D)(i).

This requirement does not apply if the property was reacquired by the manufacturer and contributed. Sec. 170(e)(6)(D)(ii).

³² Sec. 170(e)(6)(C).

F. Encourage Contributions of Capital Gain Real Property Made for Conservation Purposes

Present Law

Charitable contributions generally

In general, a deduction is permitted for charitable contributions, subject to certain limitations that depend on the type of taxpayer, the property contributed, and the donee organization. The amount of deduction generally equals the fair market value of the contributed property on the date of the contribution. Charitable deductions are provided for income, estate, and gift tax purposes.³³

In general, in any taxable year, charitable contributions by a corporation are not deductible to the extent the aggregate contributions exceed 10 percent of the corporation's taxable income computed without regard to net operating or capital loss carrybacks. For individuals, the amount deductible is a percentage of the taxpayer's contribution base, which is the taxpayer's adjusted gross income computed without regard to any net operating loss carryback. The applicable percentage of the contribution base varies depending on the type of donee organization and property contributed. Cash contributions of an individual taxpayer to public charities, private operating foundations, and certain types of private nonoperating foundations may not exceed 50 percent of the taxpayer's contribution base. Cash contributions to private foundations and certain other organizations generally may be deducted up to 30 percent of the taxpayer's contribution base.

In general, a charitable deduction is not allowed for income, estate, or gift tax purposes if the donor transfers an interest in property to a charity while also either retaining an interest in that property or transferring an interest in that property to a noncharity for less than full and adequate consideration. Exceptions to this general rule are provided for, among other interests, remainder interests in charitable remainder annuity trusts, charitable remainder unitrusts, and pooled income funds, present interests in the form of a guaranteed annuity or a fixed percentage of the annual value of the property, and qualified conservation contributions.

Capital gain property

Capital gain property means any capital asset or property used in the taxpayer's trade or business the sale of which at its fair market value, at the time of contribution, would have resulted in gain that would have been long-term capital gain. Contributions of capital gain property to a qualified charity are deductible at fair market value within certain limitations. Contributions of capital gain property to charitable organizations described in section 170(b)(1)(A) (e.g., public charities, private foundations other than private non-operating foundations, and certain governmental units) generally are deductible up to 30 percent of the taxpayer's contribution base. An individual may elect, however, to bring all these contributions of capital gain property for a taxable year within the 50-percent limitation category by reducing the amount of the contribution deduction by the amount of the appreciation in the capital gain

³³ Secs. 170, 2055, and 2522, respectively.

property. Contributions of capital gain property to charitable organizations described in section 170(b)(1)(B) (e.g., private non-operating foundations) are deductible up to 20 percent of the taxpayer's contribution base.

For purposes of determining whether a taxpayer's aggregate charitable contributions in a taxable year exceed the applicable percentage limitation, contributions of capital gain property are taken into account after other charitable contributions. Contributions of capital gain property that exceed the percentage limitation may be carried forward for five years.

Qualified conservation contributions

Qualified conservation contributions are not subject to the "partial interest" rule, which generally bars deductions for charitable contributions of partial interests in property. A qualified conservation contribution is a contribution of a qualified real property interest to a qualified organization exclusively for conservation purposes. A qualified real property interest is defined as: (1) the entire interest of the donor other than a qualified mineral interest; (2) a remainder interest; or (3) a restriction (granted in perpetuity) on the use that may be made of the real property. Qualified organizations include certain governmental units, public charities that meet certain public support tests, and certain supporting organizations. Conservation purposes include: (1) the preservation of land areas for outdoor recreation by, or for the education of, the general public; (2) the protection of a relatively natural habitat of fish, wildlife, or plants, or similar ecosystem; (3) the preservation of open space (including farmland and forest land) where such preservation will yield a significant public benefit and is either for the scenic enjoyment of the general public or pursuant to a clearly delineated Federal, State, or local governmental conservation policy; and (4) the preservation of an historically important land area or a certified historic structure.

Qualified conservation contributions of capital gain property are subject to the same limitations and carryover rules of other charitable contributions of capital gain property.

Description of Proposal

In general

Under the proposal, the 30-percent contribution base limitation on contributions of capital gain property by individuals does not apply to qualified conservation contributions (as defined under present law). Thus, individuals may include the fair market value of any qualified conservation contribution of capital gain property in determining the amount of the charitable contributions subject to the 50-percent contribution base limitation.

Individuals are allowed to carryover any qualified conservation contributions that exceed the 50-percent limitation for up to 15 years. The 50-percent contribution base limitation applies first to contributions other than qualified conservation contributions and then to qualified conservation contributions. For example, assume an individual with a contribution base of \$100 makes a qualified conservation contribution of property with a fair market value of \$80 and makes other charitable contributions of \$60. The individual is allowed a deduction of \$50 in the current taxable year for the other contributions (50 percent of the \$100 contribution base) and is allowed to carryover the excess \$10 for up to 5 years. No current deduction is allowed for the

qualified conservation contribution but the entire \$80 qualified conservation contribution may be carried forward for up to 15 years.

Farmers and ranchers

In the case of an eligible farmer or rancher, a qualified conservation contribution is allowable up to 100 percent of the taxpayer's contribution base (after taking into account other charitable contributions). This rule applies both to individuals and corporations. In addition, corporate (as well as non-corporate) eligible farmers and ranchers are allowed to carryover any excess qualified conservation contributions for up to 15 years. The 100-percent contribution base limitation applies first to contributions other than qualified conservation contributions (to the extent allowable under other percentage limitations) and then to qualified conservation contributions. For example, assume an individual farmer or rancher with a contribution base of \$100 makes a qualified conservation contribution of property with a fair market value of \$80 and makes other charitable contributions of \$60. The individual is allowed a deduction of \$50 in the current taxable year for the other contributions (50 percent of the \$100 contribution base) and is allowed to carryover the excess \$10 for up to 5 years. The individual also is allowed a deduction of \$50 in the current taxable year for the qualified charitable contribution (the amount of the remaining contribution base). The remaining \$30 qualified conservation contribution may be carried forward for up to 15 years.

For this purpose, an eligible farmer or rancher means a taxpayer (other than a publicly traded C corporation) whose gross income from the trade of business of farming is at least 51 percent of the taxpayer's gross income for the taxable year.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for contributions made after the date of enactment.

G. Exclusion of 25 Percent of Capital Gain for Certain Sales Made for Qualifying Conservation Purposes

Present Law

Sales of capital gain property

Gain from the sale or exchange of land held more than one year generally is treated as long-term capital gain. Generally, the net capital gain of an individual (i.e., long-term capital gain less short-term capital loss) is subject to a maximum tax rate of 20 percent.

Charitable contributions of capital gain property for conservation purposes

Special rules apply to charitable contributions of qualified conservation contributions. Qualified conservation contributions are not subject to the "partial interest" rule, which generally bars deductions for charitable contributions of partial interests in property. A qualified conservation contribution is a contribution of a qualified real property interest to a qualified organization exclusively for conservation purposes. A qualified real property interest is defined as: (1) the entire interest of the donor other than a qualified mineral interest; (2) a remainder interest; or (3) a restriction (granted in perpetuity) on the use that may be made of the real property. Charitable contributions of interests that constitute the taxpayer's entire interest in the property are not regarded as qualified real property interests within the meaning of section 170(h). 34 but instead are subject to the general rules applicable to charitable contributions of entire interests of the taxpayer. Qualified organizations include certain governmental units, public charities that meet certain public support tests, and certain supporting organizations. Conservation purposes include: (1) the preservation of land areas for outdoor recreation by, or for the education of, the general public; (2) the protection of a relatively natural habitat of fish, wildlife, or plants, or similar ecosystem; (3) the preservation of open space (including farmland and forest land) where such preservation will yield a significant public benefit and is either for the scenic enjoyment of the general public or pursuant to a clearly delineated Federal, State, or local governmental conservation policy; and (4) the preservation of an historically important land area or a certified historic structure.

Treasury regulations provide that a deduction for a qualified conservation contribution is allowed only if the donor prohibits in the instrument of conveyance the donee from subsequently transferring the qualified real property interest, whether or not for consideration, unless the donee organization, as a condition of the subsequent transfer, requires that the conservation purpose which the contribution was originally intended to advance continues to be carried out. Moreover, subsequent transfers of such interests are restricted to organizations that are qualified conservation organizations. 36

³⁴ Ltr. Rul. 8626029.

³⁵ Treas. Reg. sec. 1.170A-14(c)(2).

³⁶ IA

Description of Proposal

In general

The proposal provides a 25-percent exclusion from gross income of long-term capital gain from the qualifying sale or exchange of land, or an interest in land or water rights, provided that the land or interest in land or water rights constitutes an interest in real property that has been held by the taxpayer or the taxpayer's family at all times during the five years preceding the date of sale. The qualifying sale must be made to a qualified organization that intends that the acquired property be used for qualified conservation purposes in perpetuity.³⁷

Qualifying interests

The exclusion applies only to sales or exchanges of real property interests in land or water rights that constitute the entire interest of the taxpayer in such land or water rights, or that constitute qualified real property interests as defined in section 170(h), specifically: (1) the entire interest of the taxpayer other than a qualified mineral interest; (2) a remainder interest; or (3) a restriction (granted in perpetuity) on the use which may be made of the real property. Partial interests in property that are not the entire interest of the taxpayer or a qualified real property interest do not qualify for the exclusion. For example, a taxpayer who owns land and related mineral rights but who sells only the mineral rights is not eligible for the exclusion. However, a taxpayer who owns only mineral rights is eligible for the 25-percent exclusion if the taxpayer sells his or her entire interest in the mineral rights and satisfies the other requirements of the proposal.

Generally, an undivided interest that constitutes the taxpayer's entire interest in the property is eligible for the exclusion. A partial interest that constitutes the taxpayer's entire interest in the property, however, does not qualify for the exclusion if the property in which such partial interest exists was divided in an attempt to avoid the partial interest rules.

Under the proposal, the exclusion is available for long-term capital gain from certain sales or exchanges of stock in a C corporation if the qualified organization ultimately obtains a controlling stock interest (generally a stock interest that provides the qualified organization at least 90 percent of the total voting power and total value of the corporation's stock) and if at least 90 percent of the fair market value of the C corporation's assets at the time of the sale or exchange consists of land or water rights, or interests in land or water rights, that were held by the corporation at all times during the five years preceding the sale. Stock in a corporation will not qualify if at the time of the sale or exchange the fair market value of water rights and infrastructure relating to the delivery of water constitutes more than 50 percent of the fair market

³⁷ The exclusion is mandatory if all of the requirements of the proposal are satisfied, and a taxpayer need not file an election to take advantage of the exclusion. A taxpayer who transfers qualifying property to a qualified organization may opt out of the 25-percent exclusion by choosing not to satisfy one or more of the proposal's requirements without having to file a formal election with the Secretary, such as by failing to obtain the requisite letter of intent from the qualified organization.

value of all of the corporation's assets. Only a stock interest held by the taxpayer or the taxpayer's family at all times during the five years preceding the sale qualifies for the 25-percent exclusion.

Qualifying gain

The exclusion applies only to long-term capital gain. Gain treated as ordinary income, such as under depreciation recapture provisions, is not eligible for the exclusion. Gain attributable to certain improvements, such as buildings or structures that do not further a qualified conservation purpose ("disqualified improvements"), also does not qualify for the exclusion. ³⁸ The proposal provides that the maximum amount of gain that may be excluded by a shareholder in the case of a sale or exchange of a controlling stock interest is 25 percent of the shareholder's proportionate share of the C corporation's underlying gain attributable to qualifying land, water rights, or interests therein held by the C corporation.

Consistent with present law, the determination of gain or loss is to be calculated on an asset-by-asset basis whenever that is required for other purposes of the Code (such as for purposes of section 1245 or section 1250). In those cases where the Code does not otherwise require a separate determination of gain or loss for the disqualified improvement, the gain allocable to the disqualified improvement shall be determined by reference to the fair market value of the disqualified improvement relative to the fair market value of all assets for which a gain or loss determination is not otherwise required by the Code. ³⁹

For example, if a taxpayer sells a qualifying land interest with a fair market value of \$100 and a basis of \$30, that includes a building or structure that does not further a conservation purpose (a disqualified improvement) and that has a fair market value of \$40, the taxpayer must determine the portion of the gain that is attributable to the eligible land and to the disqualified improvement. If determination of gain or loss on the sale of the improvement is required for other purposes of the Code, then the gain or loss determined for those purposes governs, and the taxpayer must determine his or her basis of the disqualified improvement (in this case, assumed to be zero), with the result that the \$40 gain on the disqualified improvement is not eligible for the 25-percent exclusion and the gain of \$30 on the land is eligible for the 25-percent exclusion. On the other hand, if the determination of gain or loss on the sale of the improvement is not required for other purposes of the Code, then the taxpayer shall allocate the aggregate gain of \$70 attributable to the land and the disqualified improvement between the land and the improvement on the basis of their respective fair market values (i.e., 40 percent to the improvement and 60 percent to the land). Under this gain allocation rule, the \$28 of gain

³⁸ Soil and water conservation expenditures in the nature of those described in section 175, determined without regard to whether the taxpayer is engaged in a farming business and that the land be used for farming, generally shall be treated as furthering a qualified conservation purpose.

³⁹ The taxpayer shall be required to use this gain allocation rule unless the taxpayer has adequate records to substantiate the adjusted basis and fair market value to support a separate calculation.

allocable to the improvement is not eligible for the 25-percent exclusion, and the \$42 of gain allocable to the land qualifies for the 25-percent exclusion.

Eligible sales

An eligible sale is a sale or exchange (excluding a transfer made by order of condemnation or eminent domain)⁴⁰ that may be made only to a qualified organization, defined as a Federal, State, or local government, or an agency or department thereof or a section 501(c)(3) organization that is organized and operated primarily to meet a qualified conservation purpose. In addition, to be an eligible sale, the organization acquiring the property interest must provide the taxpayer with a letter stating that the intent of such organization in acquiring the property is to further a qualified conservation purpose and that any subsequent transfer of the acquired interest will be to a qualified organization and made to protect the conservation purpose in perpetuity. A qualified conservation purpose is: (1) the preservation of land areas for outdoor recreation by, or the education of, the general public; (2) the protection of a relatively natural habitat of fish, wildlife, or plants, or similar ecosystem; or (3) the preservation of open space (including farmland and forest land) where the preservation is for the scenic enjoyment of the general public or pursuant to a clearly delineated Federal, State, or local governmental conservation policy and will yield a significant public benefit.

Protection of conservation purposes

The proposal provides for the imposition of penalty excise taxes in appropriate cases where a qualified organization fails to take steps consistent with the protection of conservation purposes. If ownership or possession of the property is transferred by a qualified organization other than to another qualified organization, or a legal restriction contained in an instrument of conveyance that protects the qualified conservation purpose is removed, then: (1) a 20-percent excise tax applies to the proceeds or fair market value of the property; (2) any realized gain or income is subject to an additional excise tax imposed at the highest income tax rate applicable to C corporations; and (3) any otherwise applicable non-recognition provisions of the Code shall not apply to the transferor. The excise taxes shall apply to all cases involving the transfer of ownership or possession of the property to a transferee that is not a qualified organization unless the transferring qualified organization demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Secretary that qualified conservation purposes will be protected in perpetuity. In the case of a removal of a legal restriction contained in an instrument of conveyance, the qualified organization must demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Secretary that a later unexpected change in the conditions surrounding the property makes retaining the conservation restriction impossible or impractical and that any proceeds derived from the removal of the restriction will be used to further qualified conservation purposes.

In the case of a transfer by a qualified organization to another qualified organization, the transferee must provide the transferor at the time of the transfer a letter stating that the intent of the transferee is to further a qualified conservation purpose and that any subsequent transfer of

⁴⁰ A sale or exchange made prior to the issuance of an order, but that is the result of a threat of condemnation or eminent domain, may qualify for the exclusion.

the acquired interest will be made to protect the conservation purpose in perpetuity, and the transferee becomes subject to the excise tax provisions for subsequent transfers.

The proposal provides that the Secretary may require such reporting as may be necessary or appropriate to further the purpose that any conservation use be in perpetuity.

Relationship with other provisions

In the case of an individual, the exclusion applies both for purposes of the regular tax and the alternative minimum tax. In the case of a corporation, the present-law alternative minimum tax provisions apply without modification.

If a taxpayer sells a real property interest to a qualified organization for less than the property's fair market value, the amount of any charitable contribution deduction is determined in accordance with the bargain sale rules, ⁴¹ and the taxpayer shall not fail to qualify for a contribution deduction under those rules solely because the taxpayer derives a tax benefit from the partial exclusion of long-term capital gain from the sale. For example, if a taxpayer sells qualifying land with a fair market value of \$100 and an adjusted basis of \$10 to a qualified organization for a sales price of \$95 (or alternatively, for a sale price of \$50), the taxpayer's basis of \$10 shall be allocated between the sale and the contribution components of the transfer under the bargain sale rules, and the tax savings resulting from the 25-percent exclusion of long-term capital gain on the sale will not reduce the portion of the transfer treated as a charitable contribution under the bargain sale rules. The present-law requirements applicable to the charitable contribution component of the transfer, including, for example, the recordkeeping, substantiation, and appraisal provisions of Treasury Regulations section 1.170A-13, must be satisfied.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for sales or exchanges occurring after the date of enactment.

⁴¹ Sec. 1011(b) and Treas. Reg. sec. 1.1011-2.

H. Cost Sharing Payments under the Partners for Fish and Wildlife Program

Present Law

Under present law, gross income does not include the excludable portion of payments made to taxpayers by federal and state governments for a share of the cost of improvements to property under certain conservation programs. These programs include payments received under (1) the rural clean water program authorized by section 208(j) of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, (2) the rural abandoned mine program authorized by section 406 of the Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act of 1977, (3) the water bank program authorized by the Water Bank Act, (4) the emergency conservation measures program authorized by title IV of the Agricultural Credit Act of 1978, (5) the agriculture conservation program authorized by the Soil Conservation and Domestic Allotment Act, (6) the great plains conservation program authorized by section 16 of the Soil Conservation and Domestic Policy Act, (7) the resource conservation and development program authorized by the Bankhead-Jones Farm Tenant Act and by the Soil Conservation and Domestic Allotment Act, (8) the forestry incentives program authorized by section 4 of the Cooperative Forestry Assistance Act of 1978, (9) any small watershed program administered by the Secretary of Agriculture which is determined by the Secretary of the Treasury or his delegate to be substantially similar to the type of programs described in items (1) through (8), and (10) any program of a State, possession of the United States, a political subdivision of any of the foregoing, or the District of Columbia under which payments are made to individuals primarily for the purpose of conserving soil, protecting or restoring the environment, improving forests, or providing a habitat for wildlife.

Description of Proposal

The proposal expands the types of qualified cost-sharing payments to include payments under the Partners for Fish and Wildlife Program.

Effective Date

The proposal applies to payments received after the date of enactment.

I. Basis Adjustment to Stock of S Corporation Contributing Property

Present Law

Under present law, if an S corporation contributes money or other property to a charity, each shareholder takes into account the shareholder's pro rata share of the contribution in determining its own income tax liability. A shareholder of an S corporation reduces the basis in the stock of the S corporation by the amount of the charitable contribution that flows through to the shareholder.

Description of Proposal

The proposal provides that the amount of a shareholder's basis reduction in the stock of an S corporation by reason of a charitable contribution made by the corporation will be equal to the shareholder's pro rata share of the adjusted basis of the contributed property.⁴⁴

Thus, for example, assume an S corporation with one individual shareholder makes a charitable contribution of stock with a basis of \$200 and a fair market value of \$500. The shareholder will be treated as having made a \$500 charitable contribution (or a lesser amount if the special rules of section 170(e) apply), and will reduce the basis of the S corporation stock by \$200.

Effective Date

The proposal applies to contributions made after the date of enactment.

⁴² Sec. 1366(a)(1)(A).

⁴³ Sec. 1367(a)(2)(B).

⁴⁴ See Rev. Rul. 96-11 (1996-1 C.B. 140) for a rule reaching a similar result in the case of charitable contributions made by a partnership.

J. Enhanced Deduction for Charitable Contributions of Literary, Musical, Artistic, and Scholarly Compositions

Present Law

In the case of a charitable contribution of inventory or other ordinary-income or short-term capital gain property, the amount of the deduction generally is limited to the taxpayer's basis in the property. In the case of a charitable contribution of tangible personal property, the deduction is limited to the taxpayer's basis in such property if the use by the recipient charitable organization is unrelated to the organization's tax-exempt purpose. In cases involving contributions of tangible personal property to a private foundation (other than certain private foundations), the amount of the deduction is limited to the taxpayer's basis in the property.

Under present law, charitable contributions of literary, musical, and artistic compositions created or prepared by the donor are considered ordinary income property and a taxpayer's deduction of such property is limited to the taxpayer's basis (typically, cost) in the property. A charitable contribution of a literary, musical, or artistic composition by a person other than the person who created or prepared the work generally is eligible for a fair market value deduction if the donee organization's use of the property is related to such organization's exempt purposes.

To be eligible for the deduction, the contribution must be of an undivided portion of the donor's entire interest in the property. ⁴⁷ For purposes of the charitable income tax deduction, the copyright and the work in which the copyright is embodied are not treated as separate property interests. Accordingly, if a donor owns a work of art and the copyright to the work of art, a gift of the artwork without the copyright or the copyright without the artwork will constitute a gift of a "partial interest" and will not qualify for the income tax charitable deduction.

Description of Proposal

The proposal provides that a deduction for "qualified artistic charitable contributions" generally is increased from the value under present law (generally, basis) to the fair market value of the property contributed, measured at the time of the contribution. However, the amount of the increase of the deduction provided by the proposal may not exceed the amount of the donor's adjusted gross income for the taxable year attributable to: (1) income from the sale or use of property created by the personal efforts of the donor that is of the same type as the donated property; and (2) income from teaching, lecturing, performing, or similar activities with respect to such property. In addition, the increase to the present-law deduction provided by the proposal may not be carried over and deducted in other taxable years.

The proposal defines a qualified artistic charitable contribution to mean a charitable contribution of any literary, musical, artistic, or scholarly composition, or similar property, or the

⁴⁵ Sec. 170(e)(1).

⁴⁶ Sec. 170(e)(1)(B)(ii).

⁴⁷ Sec. 170(f)(3).

copyright thereon (or both) that meets certain requirements. First, the contributed property must have been created by the personal efforts of the donor at least 18 months prior to the date of contribution. Second, the donor must obtain a qualified appraisal of the contributed property, a copy of which is required to be attached to the donor's income tax return for the taxable year in which such contribution is made. The appraisal must include evidence of the extent (if any) to which property created by the personal efforts of the taxpayer and of the same type as the donated property is or has been owned, maintained, and displayed by certain charitable organizations and sold to or exchanged by persons other than the taxpayer, donee, or any related person. Third, the contribution must be made to a public charity or to certain limited types of private foundations. Finally, the use of donated property by the recipient organization must be related to the organization's charitable purpose or function, and the donor must receive a written statement from the organization verifying such use.

Under the proposal, the tangible property and the copyright on such property are treated as separate properties for purposes of the "partial interest" rule; thus, a gift of artwork without the copyright or a copyright without the artwork does not constitute a gift of a partial interest and is deductible. Contributions of letters, memoranda, or similar property that are written, prepared, or produced by or for an individual while the individual is an officer or employee of any person (including a government agency or instrumentality) do not qualify for a fair market value deduction unless the contributed property is entirely personal.

Effective Date

The deduction for qualified artistic charitable contributions applies to contributions made after the date of enactment.

K. Exclusion for Certain Mileage Reimbursements to Charitable Volunteers

Present Law

Unreimbursed out-of-pocket expenditures made incident to providing donated services to a qualified charitable organization -- such as out-of-pocket transportation expenses necessarily incurred in performing donated services -- may constitute an itemized deduction for charitable contributions. No charitable contribution deduction is allowed for traveling expenses (including expenses for meals and lodging) while away from home, whether paid directly or by reimbursement, unless there is no significant element of personal pleasure, recreation, or vacation in such travel. In determining the amount treated as a charitable contribution where a taxpayer operates a vehicle in providing services to a charity, the taxpayer either may deduct actual out-of-pocket expenditures or may use the charitable standard mileage rate. The taxpayer may also deduct (under either computation method), any parking fees and tolls incurred in rendering the services, but may not deduct any amount (regardless of the computation method used) for general repair or maintenance expenses, depreciation, insurance, registration fees, etc.

The charitable standard mileage rate is set by statute at 14 cents per mile.⁵⁰ The standard mileage rate for charitable purposes is lower that the standard business rate because the charitable rate covers only the out-of-pocket operating expenses (including gasoline and oil) directly related to the use of the car in performing the donated services that a taxpayer may deduct as a charitable contribution. The charitable rate does not include costs that are not deductible as a charitable contribution such as general repair or maintenance expenses, depreciation, insurance, and registration fees. Such costs are, however, included in computing the business standard mileage rate (the rate allowed for business use of an automobile), which is 36 cents per mile.

Volunteer drivers who are reimbursed for mileage expenses have taxable income to the extent the reimbursement exceeds deductible travel expenses. Employees who are reimbursed for mileage expenses under a qualified arrangement that pays a mileage allowance in lieu of reimbursing actual expenses generally have taxable income to the extent the reimbursement exceeds the amount of the business standard mileage rate multiplied by the actual business miles.

Description of Proposal

Under the proposal, reimbursement by an organization described in section 170(c) (including public charities and private foundations) to a volunteer for the costs of using an automobile in connection with providing donated services is excludable from the gross income of the volunteer, provided that (1) the reimbursement does not exceed the business standard mileage rate prescribed for business use (as periodically adjusted), and (2) recordkeeping requirements applicable to deductible business expenses are satisfied. The proposal does not

⁴⁸ Treas. Reg. sec. 1.170A-1(g).

⁴⁹ Sec. 170(j).

⁵⁰ Sec. 170(i).

permit a volunteer to claim a deduction or credit with respect to excludible expenses. Information reporting required by section 6041 is not required with respect to reimbursements excluded under the proposal.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for taxable years beginning after the date of enactment.

II. PROPOSALS IMPROVING THE OVERSIGHT OF TAX-EXEMPT ORGANIZATIONS

A. Disclosure of Written Determinations

Present Law

In general

Three provisions of present law govern the disclosure of information relating to tax-exempt organizations. First, section 6103 provides a general rule that tax returns and return information generally are not subject to disclosure unless authorized by the Code. Second, in order to allow the public to scrutinize the activities of tax-exempt organizations, section 6104 grants an exception to the confidentiality rule of section 6103 for certain categories of tax-exempt organization documents and information. Third, section 6110 provides that written determinations by the IRS and related background file documents generally are open to public inspection in redacted form. Section 6110 does not apply to any matter to which section 6104 applies. Section 6104 applies.

Disclosure of applications for recognition of tax exemption and annual information returns

Under present law, the IRS is required to make approved applications for recognition of tax-exempt status (and certain related documents)⁵³ and annual information returns (Form 990 or Form 990-PF) available for public inspection, except that the IRS is not authorized to disclose the names and addresses of contributors (other than contributors to a private foundation).

The Secretary may withhold disclosure of certain information described in an organization's application for tax-exempt status if disclosure would: (1) divulge a trade secret, patent, process, style of work, or apparatus of the organization, and the Secretary determines that such disclosure would harm the organization; or (2) that the Secretary determines would harm the national defense. The organization must apply to the Commissioner for a determination that the disclosure would violate one of these criteria. The organization will be given 15 days to contest an adverse determination before the information is made available for public inspection. The organization will be given 15 days to contest an adverse determination before the information is made available for public inspection.

⁵¹ Sec. 6103(a).

⁵² Sec. 6110(l)(1).

Section 6104(a)(1)(A) provides that "any papers submitted in support of" an application for tax-exempt status must be available for inspection. Treasury regulations limit the definition of supporting documents to papers submitted by the organization. Treas. Reg. sec. 301.6104(a)-1(e).

⁵⁴ Sec. 6104(a)(1)(D).

⁵⁵ Treas. Reg. sec. 301.6104(a)-5(a)(1).

Disclosure of written determinations

Section 6110 provides that the text of any written determination by the IRS and related background file document is open to public inspection. ⁵⁶ The term "written determination" means a ruling, determination letter, technical advice memorandum, or Chief Counsel advice. Closing agreements, which are final and conclusive written agreements entered into by the IRS and a taxpayer in order to settle the taxpayer's tax liability with respect to a taxable year, do not constitute written determinations. ⁵⁷

Before releasing any written determination or background file document, the IRS must delete identifying details of the person about whom the written determination pertains and certain other private information.⁵⁸

The application of section 6110 to guidance relating to tax-exempt organizations is limited to written determinations unrelated to an organization's tax-exempt status. Section 6110(1)(1) provides, "this section shall not apply to any matter to which section 6104 applies." The regulations under section 6110 clarify which matters are within the ambit of section 6104 and, therefore, are not subject to disclosure under section 6110:

[a]ny application filed with the Internal Revenue Service with respect to the qualification or exempt status of an organization . . .; any document issued by the Internal Revenue Service in which the qualification or exempt status of an organization is . . . granted, denied or revoked or the portion of any document in which technical advice with respect thereto is given to a district director; . . . the portion of any document issued by the Internal Revenue Service in which is discussed the effect on the qualification or exempt status of an organization . . . of proposed transactions by such organization . . .; and any document issued by the Internal Revenue Service in which is discussed the qualification or status of a [private foundation or private operating foundation]. 59

In addition, the regulations under section 6104 provide that some documents relating to tax exemption that are not open to public inspection under section 6104(a)(1)(A) are nevertheless "within the ambit" of section 6104 for purposes of the disclosure provisions of section 6110.⁶⁰

⁵⁶ Sec. 6110(a). A background file document includes the request for a written determination, any written material submitted by the taxpayer in support of the request, and any communications between the IRS and other persons in connection with the written determination received before issuance of the written determination. Sec. 6110(b)(2).

⁵⁷ Sec. 6103(b)(2)(D); sec. 6110(b)(1)(B).

⁵⁸ Sec. 6110(c).

⁵⁹ Treas. Reg. sec. 301.6110-1(a).

⁶⁰ Treas. Reg. sec. 301.6104(a)-1(i).

The regulation explains that the following documents are, therefore, not available for public inspection under either section 6104 or 6110:

- (1) unfavorable rulings or determination letters issued in response to applications for tax exemption;
- rulings or determination letters revoking or modifying a favorable determination letter;
- (3) technical advice memoranda relating to a disapproved application for tax exemption or the revocation or modification of a favorable determination letter;
- (4) any letter or document filed with or issued by the IRS relating to whether a proposed or accomplished transaction is a prohibited transaction under section 503;
- (5) any letter or document filed with or issued by the IRS relating to an organization's status as a private foundation or private operating foundation, unless the letter or document relates to the organization's application for tax exemption; and
- (6) any other letter or document filed with or issued by the IRS which, although it relates to an organization's tax exempt status as an organization described in section 501(c), does not relate to that organization's application for tax exemption. 61

The effect of these limitations is that written determinations relating to exempt status issues are not released, even in redacted form. The IRS does, however, release under section 6110 written determinations issued to tax-exempt organizations that include issues that clearly are not within the ambit of section 6104, such as the application of the unrelated business income tax to a particular proposed transaction.

Description of Proposal

The proposal provides that the provisions of section 6110 apply to written determinations and related background file documents relating to an organization described in section 501(c) or (d) (including any written determination denying an organization exempt status under such subsection), or to a political organization described in section 527, that are not required to be disclosed by section 6104(a)(1)(A).

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for written determinations issued after the date of enactment.

⁶¹ *Id*.

B. Disclosure of Internet Web Site and Name Under Which Organization Does Business

Present Law

Most types of tax-exempt organizations are required to file annually an information return. 62 The Internal Revenue Code does not specifically require an exempt organization to furnish on the applicable information return any name under which the organization operates or does business, if such name differs from the legal name of the organization, or the organization's Internet web site address, if any. 63

Description of Proposal

The proposal requires a tax-exempt organization subject to reporting requirements under section 6033(a) to include on its annual return any name under which such organization operates or does business, and the Internet web site address (if any) of such organization.

Effective Date

The proposal applies to returns filed after December 31, 2003.

⁶² Sec. 6033(a). See, e.g., Form 990 -- Return of Organization Exempt From Income Tax. An organization that is required to file Form 990, but that has gross receipts of less than \$100,000 during its taxable year, and total assets of less than \$250,000 at the end of its taxable year, may file Form 990-EZ instead of Form 990. Private foundations are required to file Form 990-PF rather than Form 990.

⁶³ The IRS requires disclosure of an organization's Internet web site address on Forms 990 and 990-EZ.

C. Modification to Reporting of Capital Transactions

Present Law

Private foundations are required to file an annual information return (Form 990-PF). ⁶⁴ Part IV of the Form 990-PF requires that private foundations report detailed information regarding the gain or loss from the sale or other disposition of property, including a description of the property sold, how it was acquired (purchase or donation), the date acquired, the date sold, the gross sales price, the amount of depreciation allowed or allowable, and the cost or other basis plus expenses of the sale. Such information generally is required for the IRS to calculate the tax on the private foundation's net investment income. The Form 990-PF is required to be made available to the public.

Description of Proposal

The proposal requires that any information regarding capital gains and losses with regard to securities transactions on a listed exchange that is required to be furnished by private foundations in order to calculate the tax on net investment income be furnished also in summary form.

In addition, information regarding capital gains and losses with regard to securities transactions on a listed exchange required to be filed with the IRS but that is not in summary form is not required to be made available to the public by the IRS or by the private foundation except by the explicit request of a member of the public to the IRS or to the foundation. A member of the public may request disclosure of such information from the Secretary, who shall prescribe the manner of making such request and the manner of disclosure. A member of the public also may request disclosure of the private foundation, which must be made in person or in writing. If the request is made in person, the foundation shall provide a copy of the information immediately and, if the request is made in writing, the foundation shall provide the information within 30 days.

The proposal also provides that private foundations are required to state on the furnished summary that the more detailed description is available upon request.

Effective Date

The proposal applies to returns filed after December 31, 2003.

⁶⁴ Sec. 6033(a).

D. Disclosure that Form 990 is Publicly Available

Present Law

Under present law, there is no requirement that the IRS notify the public that the Form 990 is publicly available.

Description of Proposal

The proposal requires the IRS to notify the public in appropriate publications and other materials of the extent to which Form 990, Form 990-EZ, or Form 990-PF are publicly available.

Effective Date

The proposal applies to publications or materials issued or revised after the date of enactment.

E. Disclosure to State Officials of Proposed Actions Related to Section 501(c) Organizations

Present Law

In the case of organizations that are described in section 501(c)(3) and exempt from tax under section 501(a) or that have applied for exemption as an organization so described, present law (sec. 6104(c)) requires the Secretary to notify the appropriate State officer of (1) a refusal to recognize such organization as an organization described in section 501(c)(3), (2) a revocation of a section 501(c)(3) organization's tax-exempt status, and (3) the mailing of a notice of deficiency for any tax imposed under section 507, chapter 41, or chapter 42. In addition, at the request of such appropriate State officer, the Secretary is required to make available for inspection and copying, such returns, filed statements, records, reports, and other information relating to the above-described disclosures, as are relevant to any State law determination. An appropriate State officer is the State attorney general, State tax officer, or any State official charged with overseeing organizations of the type described in section 501(c)(3).

In general, return and return information (as such terms are defined in sec. 6103(b)) is confidential and may not be disclosed or inspected unless expressly provided by law.⁶⁶ Present law requires the Secretary to keep records of disclosures and requests for inspection⁶⁷ and requires that persons authorized to receive return and return information maintain various safeguards to protect such information against unauthorized disclosure.⁶⁸ Willful unauthorized disclosure or inspection of return or return information is subject to a fine and/or imprisonment.⁶⁹ The knowing or negligent unauthorized inspection or disclosure of returns or return information gives the taxpayer a right to bring a civil suit.⁷⁰ Such present-law protections against unauthorized disclosure or inspection of return and return information do not apply to the disclosures or inspections, described above, that are authorized by section 6104(c).

The applicable taxes include the termination tax on private foundations; taxes on public charities for certain excess lobbying expenses; taxes on a private foundation's net investment income, self-dealing activities, undistributed income, excess business holdings, investments that jeopardize charitable purposes, and taxable expenditures (some of these taxes also apply to certain non-exempt trusts); taxes on the political expenditures and excess benefit transactions of section 501(c)(3) organizations; and certain taxes on black lung benefit trusts and foreign organizations.

⁶⁶ Sec. 6103(a).

⁶⁷ Sec. 6103(p)(3).

⁶⁸ Sec. 6103(p)(4).

⁶⁹ Secs. 7213 and 7213A.

⁷⁰ Sec. 7431.

Description of Proposal

The proposal provides that upon written request by an appropriate State officer, the Secretary may disclose: (1) a notice of proposed refusal to recognize an organization as a section 501(c)(3) organization; (2) a notice of proposed revocation of tax-exemption of a section 501(c)(3) organization; (3) the issuance of a proposed deficiency of tax imposed under section 507, chapter 41, or chapter 42; (4) the names, addresses, and taxpayer identification numbers of organizations that have applied for recognition as section 501(c)(3) organizations; and (5) returns and return information of organizations with respect to which information has been disclosed under (1) through (4) above. 71 Disclosure or inspection is permitted for the purpose of, and only to the extent necessary in, the administration of State laws regulating section 501(c)(3) organizations, such as laws regulating tax-exempt status, charitable trusts, charitable solicitation. and fraud. Disclosure or inspection may be made only to or by designated representatives of the appropriate State officer, which does not include any contractor or agent. The Secretary also is permitted to disclose or open to inspection the return and return information of an organization that is recognized as tax-exempt under section 501(c)(3), or that has applied for such recognition. to an appropriate State officer if the Secretary determines that disclosure or inspection may facilitate the resolution of Federal or State issues relating to the tax-exempt status of the organization. For this purpose, appropriate State officer means the State attorney general or any other State official charged with overseeing organizations of the type described in section 501(c)(3).

In addition, the proposal provides that upon the written request by an appropriate State officer, the Secretary may make available for inspection or disclosure returns and return information of an organization described in section 501(c)(2) (certain title holding companies), 501(c)(4) (certain social welfare organizations), 501(c)(6) (certain business leagues and similar organizations), 501(c)(7) (certain recreational clubs), 501(c)(8) (certain fraternal organizations), 501(c)(10) (certain domestic fraternal organizations operating under the lodge system), and 501(c)(13) (certain cemetery companies). Such return and return information is available for inspection or disclosure only for the purpose of, and to the extent necessary in, the administration of State laws regulating the solicitation or administration of the charitable funds or charitable assets of such organizations. Disclosure or inspection may be made only to or by designated representatives of the appropriate State officer, which does not include any contractor or agent. For this purpose, appropriate State officer means the State attorney general and the head of an agency designated by the State attorney general as having primary responsibility for overseeing the solicitation of funds for charitable purposes of such organizations.

In addition, the proposal provides that any return and return information disclosed under section 6104(c) may be disclosed in civil administrative and civil judicial proceedings pertaining to the enforcement of State laws regulating the applicable tax-exempt organization in a manner prescribed by the Secretary. Returns and return information are not to be disclosed under section 6104(c), or in such an administrative or judicial proceeding, to the extent that the Secretary determines that such disclosure would seriously impair Federal tax administration. The proposal

⁷¹ Such returns and return information also may be open to inspection by an appropriate State officer.

makes disclosures of returns and return information under section 6104(c) subject to the disclosure, recordkeeping, and safeguard provisions of section 6103, including the requirements that such information remain confidential (sec. 6103(a)(2)), that the Secretary maintain a permanent system of records of requests for disclosure (sec. 6103(p)(3)), and that the appropriate State officer maintain various safeguards that protect against unauthorized disclosure (sec. 6103(p)(4)). The proposal provides that the willful unauthorized disclosure of returns or return information described in section 6104(c) is a felony subject to a fine of up to \$5,000 and/or imprisonment of up to five years (sec. 7213(a)(2)), the willful unauthorized inspection of returns or return information described in section 6104(c) is subject to a fine of up to \$1,000 and/or imprisonment of up to one year (sec. 7213A), and provides the taxpayer the right to bring a civil action for damages in the case of knowing or negligent unauthorized disclosure or inspection of such information (sec. 7431(a)(2)).

Effective Date

The proposal is effective on the date of enactment but does not apply to requests made before such date.

F. Expansion of Penalties to Preparers of Form 990

Present Law

Under present law, income tax return preparers are subject to a penalty of \$250 with respect to any return if a portion of an understatement of tax liability is due to a position for which there was not a realistic possibility of success on the merits, the preparer knew or reasonably should have known of the position, and the position was not disclosed or was frivolous. In addition, present law imposes a penalty on income tax return preparers of \$1,000 with respect to a tax return if a portion of an understatement of tax liability is due to a willful attempt to understate liability or to reckless or intentional disregard of rules or regulations.

Description of Proposal

The proposal provides that a preparer (for compensation) of an information return of an exempt organization is subject to a penalty of \$250 if the preparer omits or misrepresents any information with respect to such return that was known or should have been known by the preparer. The penalty does not apply to minor, inadvertent omissions.

In addition, a preparer of such an information return is subject to a penalty of \$1,000 if the preparer recklessly or intentionally misrepresents any information or recklessly or intentionally disregards any rule or regulation with respect to such return. With respect to any return, the \$1,000 penalty is reduced by the amount of any penalty paid by such person with respect to the return for omissions and misrepresentations (the \$250 penalty imposed by the proposal) or a penalty imposed by section 6694.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for documents prepared after the date of enactment.

⁷² Sec. 6694(a).

⁷³ Sec. 6694(b).

G. Notification Requirement for Exempt Entities not Currently Required to File an Annual Information Return

Present Law

Under present law, the requirement that an exempt organization file an annual information return does not apply to several categories of exempt organizations. Organizations excepted from the filing requirement include organizations (other than private foundations), the gross receipts of which in each taxable year normally are not more than \$25,000.⁷⁴ Also exempt from the requirement are churches, their integrated auxiliaries, and conventions or associations of churches; the exclusively religious activities of any religious order; section 501(c)(1) instrumentalities of the United States; section 501(c)(21) trusts; an interchurch organization of local units of a church; certain mission societies; certain church-affiliated elementary and high schools; certain state institutions whose income is excluded from gross income under section 115; certain governmental units and affiliates of governmental units; and organizations that the IRS has relieved from the filing requirement pursuant to its statutory discretionary authority.

Description of Proposal

The proposal provides that organizations that are excused from filing an information return by reason of normally having gross receipts in each taxable year of not more than \$25,000 shall furnish to the Secretary annually the legal name of the organization, any name under which the organization operates or does business, the organization's mailing address and Internet web site address (if any), the organization's taxpayer identification number, the name and address of a principal officer, and evidence of the organization's continuing basis for its exemption from the generally applicable information return filing requirements. Upon such organization's termination of existence, the organization is required to furnish notice of such termination.

The proposal provides that if an organization fails to provide the required notice for three consecutive years, the organization's tax-exempt status is revoked. If upon reapplication for tax-exempt status, the organization shows to the satisfaction of the Secretary reasonable cause for failing to file the required annual notices, the organization's tax-exempt status will be reinstated retroactive to the date of revocation. An organization may not challenge under the Code's declaratory judgment procedures (section 7428) a revocation of tax-exemption made pursuant to the proposal. There is no monetary penalty for failure to file the notice. The proposal does not require that the notices be made available to the public under the public disclosure and inspection rules generally applicable to exempt organizations.

Sec. 6033(a)(2); Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6033-2(a)(2)(i); Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6033-2(g)(1). Sec. 6033(a)(2)(A)(ii) provides a \$5,000 annual gross receipts exception from the annual reporting requirements for certain exempt organizations. In Announcement 82-88, 1982-25 I.R.B. 23, the IRS exercised its discretionary authority under section 6033 to increase the gross receipts exception to \$25,000, and enlarge the category of exempt organizations that are not required to file Form 990.

The Secretary is required to notify in a timely manner every organization that is subject to the filing requirement of the new filing obligation. The notice shall be by mail, in the case of any organization the identity and address of which is included in the list of exempt organizations maintained by the Secretary, and by Internet or other means of outreach, in the case of any other organization. The Secretary is authorized to publish a list of organizations whose exempt status is revoked under the proposal.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for notices with respect to annual periods beginning after 2003.

H. Suspension of Tax-Exempt Status of Terrorist Organizations

Present Law

Under present law, the Internal Revenue Service generally issues a letter revoking recognition of an organization's tax-exempt status only after (1) conducting an examination of the organization, (2) issuing a letter to the organization proposing revocation, and (3) allowing the organization to exhaust the administrative appeal rights that follow the issuance of the proposed revocation letter. In the case of an organization described in section 501(c)(3), the revocation letter immediately is subject to judicial review under the declaratory judgment procedures of section 7428. To sustain a revocation of tax-exempt status under section 7428, the IRS must demonstrate that the organization is no longer entitled to exemption. There is no procedure under current law for the IRS to suspend the tax-exempt status of an organization.

To combat terrorism, the Federal government has designated a number of organizations as terrorist organizations or supporters of terrorism under the Immigration and Nationality Act, the International Emergency Economic Powers Act, and the United Nations Participation Act of 1945.

Description of Proposal

The proposal suspends the tax-exempt status of an organization that is exempt from tax under section 501(a) for any period during which the organization is designated or identified by U.S. Federal authorities as a terrorist organization or supporter of terrorism. The proposal also makes such an organization ineligible to apply for tax exemption under section 501(a). The period of suspension runs from the date the organization is first designated or identified to the date when all designations or identifications with respect to the organization have been rescinded pursuant to the law or Executive order under which the designation or identification was made.

The proposal describes a terrorist organization as an organization that has been designated or otherwise individually identified (1) as a terrorist organization or foreign terrorist organization under the authority of section 212(a)(3)(B)(vi)(II) or section 219 of the Immigration and Nationality Act; (2) in or pursuant to an Executive order that is related to terrorism and issued under the authority of the International Emergency Economic Powers Act or section 5 of the United Nations Participation Act for the purpose of imposing on such organization an economic or other sanction; or (3) in or pursuant to an Executive order that refers to the proposal and is issued under the authority of any Federal law if the organization is designated or otherwise individually identified in or pursuant to such Executive order as supporting or engaging in terrorist activity (as defined in section 212(a)(3)(B) of the Immigration and Nationality Act) or supporting terrorism (as defined in section 140(d)(2) of the Foreign Relations Authorization Act, Fiscal Years 1988 and 1989). During the period of suspension, no deduction for any contribution to a terrorist organization is allowed under section 170, 545(b)(2), 556(b)(2), 642(c), 2055, 2106(a)(2), or 2522.

No organization or other person may challenge, under section 7428 or any other provision of law, in any administrative or judicial proceeding relating to the Federal tax liability of such organization or other person, the suspension of tax-exemption, the ineligibility to apply

for tax-exemption, a designation or identification described above, the timing of the period of suspension, or a denial of deduction described above. The suspended organization may maintain other suits or administrative actions against the agency or agencies that designated or identified the organization, for the purpose of challenging such designation or identification (but not the suspension of tax-exempt status under this provision).

If the tax-exemption of an organization is suspended and each designation and identification that has been made with respect to the organization is determined to be erroneous pursuant to the law or Executive order making the designation or identification, and such erroneous designation results in an overpayment of income tax for any taxable year with respect to such organization, a credit or refund (with interest) with respect to such overpayment shall be made. If the operation of any law or rule of law (including res judicata) prevents the credit or refund at any time, the credit or refund may nevertheless be allowed or made if the claim for such credit or refund is filed before the close of the one-year period beginning on the date that the last remaining designation or identification with respect to the organization is determined to be erroneous.

The proposal directs the IRS to update the listings of tax-exempt organizations to take account of organizations that have had their exemption suspended and to publish notice to taxpayers of the suspension of an organization's tax-exemption and the fact that contributions to such organization are not deductible during the period of suspension.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective on the date of enactment.

III. OTHER CHARITABLE AND EXEMPT ORGANIZATION PROPOSALS

A. Modify Tax on Unrelated Business Taxable Income of Charitable Remainder Trusts

Present Law

Charitable remainder annuity trusts and charitable remainder unitrusts are exempt from Federal income tax for a tax year unless the trust has any unrelated business taxable income for the year. Unrelated business taxable income includes certain debt financed income. A charitable remainder trust that loses exemption from income tax for a taxable year is taxed as a regular complex trust. As such, the trust is allowed a deduction in computing taxable income for amounts required to be distributed in a taxable year, not to exceed the amount of the trust's distributable net income for the year. Taxes imposed on the trust are required to be allocated to corpus.⁷⁵

Distributions from a charitable remainder annuity trust or charitable remainder unitrust are treated in the following order as: (1) ordinary income to the extent of the trust's current and previously undistributed ordinary income for the trust's year in which the distribution occurred, (2) capital gains to the extent of the trust's current capital gain and previously undistributed capital gain for the trust's year in which the distribution occurred, (3) other income (e.g., tax-exempt income) to the extent of the trust's current and previously undistributed other income for the trust's year in which the distribution occurred, and (4) corpus.⁷⁶

In general, distributions to the extent they are characterized as income are includible in the income of the beneficiary for the year that the annuity or unitrust amount is required to be distributed even though the annuity or unitrust amount is not distributed until after the close of the trust's taxable year.⁷⁷

A charitable remainder annuity trust is a trust that is required to pay, at least annually, a fixed dollar amount of at least five percent of the initial value of the trust to a noncharity for the life of an individual or for a period of 20 years or less, with the remainder passing to charity. A charitable remainder unitrust is a trust that generally is required to pay, at least annually, a fixed percentage of at least five percent of the fair market value of the trust's assets determined at least annually to a noncharity for the life of an individual or for a period 20 years or less, with the remainder passing to charity. ⁷⁸

A trust does not qualify as a charitable remainder annuity trust if the annuity for a year is greater than 50 percent of the initial fair market value of the trust's assets. A trust does not

⁷⁵ Treas. Reg. sec. 1.664-1(d)(2).

⁷⁶ Sec. 664(b).

⁷⁷ Treas. Reg. sec. 1.664-1(d)(4).

⁷⁸ Sec. 664(d).

qualify as a charitable remainder unitrust if the percentage of assets that are required to be distributed at least annually is greater than 50 percent. A trust does not qualify as a charitable remainder annuity trust or a charitable remainder unitrust unless the value of the remainder interest in the trust is at least 10 percent of the value of the assets contributed to the trust.

Description of Proposal

The proposal imposes a 100-percent excise tax on the unrelated business taxable income of a charitable remainder trust. This replaces the present-law rule that takes away the income tax exemption of a charitable remainder trust for any year in which the trust has any unrelated business taxable income. Consistent with present law, the tax is treated as paid from corpus. The unrelated business taxable income is considered income of the trust for purposes of determining the character of the distribution made to the beneficiary.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2002.

B. Modify Tax Treatment of Certain Payments to Controlling Exempt Organizations

Present Law

In general, interest, rents, royalties, and annuities are excluded from the unrelated business income of tax-exempt organizations. However, section 512(b)(13) generally treats otherwise excluded rent, royalty, annuity, and interest income as unrelated business income if such income is received from a taxable or tax-exempt subsidiary that is 50 percent controlled by the parent tax-exempt organization. In the case of a stock subsidiary, "control" means ownership by vote or value of more than 50 percent of the stock. In the case of a partnership or other entity, control means ownership of more than 50 percent of the profits, capital or beneficial interests. In addition, present law applies the constructive ownership rules of section 318 for purposes of section 512(b)(13). Thus, a parent exempt organization is deemed to control any subsidiary in which it holds more than 50 percent of the voting power or value, directly (as in the case of a first-tier subsidiary) or indirectly (as in the case of a second-tier subsidiary).

Under present law, interest, rent, annuity, or royalty payments made by a controlled entity to a tax-exempt organization are includable in the latter organization's unrelated business income and are subject to the unrelated business income tax to the extent the payment reduces the net unrelated income (or increases any net unrelated loss) of the controlled entity (determined as if the entity were tax exempt).

The Taxpayer Relief Act of 1997 (the "1997 Act") made several modifications to the control requirement of section 512(b)(13). In order to provide transitional relief, the changes made by the 1997 Act do not apply to any payment received or accrued during the first two taxable years beginning on or after the date of enactment of the 1997 Act (August 5, 1997) if such payment is received or accrued pursuant to a binding written contract in effect on June 8, 1997, and at all times thereafter before such payment (but not pursuant to any contract provision that permits optional accelerated payments).

Description of Proposal

The proposal provides that the general rule of section 512(b)(13), which includes interest, rent, annuity, or royalty payments made by a controlled entity to a tax-exempt organization in the latter organization's unrelated business income to the extent the payment reduces the net unrelated income (or increases any net unrelated loss) of the controlled entity, applies only to the portion of payments received or accrued in a taxable year that exceed the amount of the specified payment that would have been paid or accrued if such payment had been determined under the principles of section 482. Thus, if a payment of rent by a controlled subsidiary to its tax-exempt parent organization exceeds fair market value, the excess amount of such payment over fair market value (as determined in accordance with section 482) is included in the parent organization's unrelated business income, to the extent that such excess reduced the net unrelated income (or increased any net unrelated loss) of the controlled entity (determined as if the entity were tax exempt). In addition, the provision imposes a 20-percent penalty on the larger of such excess determined without regard to any amendment or supplement to a return of tax, or such excess determined with regard to all such amendments and supplements.

The proposal provides that if modifications to section 512(b)(13) made by the 1997 Act did not apply to a contract because of the transitional relief provided by the 1997 Act, then such modifications also do not apply to amounts received or accrued under such contract before January 1, 2001.

Effective Date

The proposal applies to payments received or accrued after December 31, 2000.

C. Simplification of Lobbying Expenditure Limitation

Present Law

In general

An organization does not qualify for tax-exempt status under section 501(c)(3) unless "no substantial part" of the activities of the organization is "carrying on propaganda, or otherwise attempting, to influence legislation," except as provided by section 501(h). Carrying on propaganda and attempting to influence legislation commonly are referred to as "lobbying" activities. Thus, section 501(c)(3) permits a limited amount of lobbying activity without loss of tax-exempt status.

For purposes of determining whether lobbying activities are a substantial part of an organization's overall functions, an organization generally may choose between two standards, the "no substantial part" test of section 501(c)(3) or the "expenditure" test of section 501(h).

Whether an organization meets the "no substantial part" test is based on all the facts and circumstances. There is no statutory or regulatory guidance, and it is not clear whether the determination is based on the organization's activities, its expenditures, or both. Alternatively, under section 501(h), certain organizations described in section 501(c)(3) can elect to be subject to the expenditure test, ⁸⁰ which consists of bright-line rules that specify the dollar amount of permitted expenditures on lobbying activities.

Consequences of excess lobbying under section 501(h)

Organizations that make a section 501(h) election ("electing charities") are subject to tax if the electing charity makes either "lobbying expenditures" or "grass roots expenditures" in excess of a certain amount established for each type of expenditure for each taxable year. Lobbying expenditures are the sum of grass-roots expenditures and "direct lobbying" expenditures.⁸¹

The expenditure limits are based on a "lobbying nontaxable amount" for the taxable year and a "grass roots nontaxable amount" for the taxable year. The lobbying nontaxable amount is the lesser of \$1 million or an amount determined as a percentage of an organization's exempt purpose expenditures. ⁸² The grass-roots nontaxable amount is 25 percent of the organization's

⁷⁹ Sec. 501(c)(3).

⁸⁰ Organizations that do not make a section 501(h) election are subject to the "no substantial part" test.

⁸¹ Secs. 501(h)(2)(A), 4911(c)(1), 4911(d).

Exempt purpose expenditures generally are expenses incurred for exempt purposes, such as amounts paid to accomplish exempt purposes, administrative expenses such as overhead, lobbying expenses, and certain fundraising expenses. Exempt purpose expenditures do not include, for example, expenses not for exempt purposes, payments of unrelated business income

lobbying nontaxable amount. An electing charity that exceeds either of the spending limitations is subject to a 25 percent tax on the excess. An electing charity that exceeds both of the spending limitations is subject to a 25 percent tax on the greater of the excess of the lobbying expenditures or the grass-roots expenditures.

An electing charity that normally exceeds either of two "ceiling amounts," which are based on the expenditure limits, will lose its tax exemption. ⁸³ The "lobbying ceiling amount" is 150 percent of the electing charity's lobbying nontaxable amount for the taxable year and the "grass roots ceiling amount" is 150 percent of the grass-roots nontaxable amount for the taxable year. For this purpose, "normal" expenditures are calculated based on a four-year averaging mechanism. ⁸⁴

Definitions

Grass-roots expenditures are defined as "any attempt to influence any legislation through an attempt to affect the opinions of the general public or any segment thereof." For a communication to constitute grass-roots lobbying, it must refer to "specific legislation," reflect a view on such legislation, and encourage the recipient of the communication to take action with respect to such legislation (a "call to action"). A communication includes a call to action if it incorporates one of four elements: (1) it urges the recipient to contact a legislator, employee of a government body, or any other government official or employee who may participate in the formulation of legislation with the principal purpose of influencing legislation; (2) it states the address, telephone number, or similar information of a legislator or an employee of a legislative body; (3) it provides a petition, tear-off postcard, or similar device for the recipient to communicate with government officials or employees who participate in the formulation of legislation with the principal purpose of influencing legislation; or (4) it states the position of one or more legislators on the legislation, except that a communication may name the main sponsors of legislation for purposes of identifying the legislation without constituting a call to action. In

tax, or capital expenses in connection with an unrelated business. See Treas. Reg. sec. 56.4911-4.

⁸³ Sec. 501(h)(1).

⁸⁴ Treas. Reg. sec. 1.501(h)-3.

⁸⁵ Secs. 501(h)(2)(C) & 4911(d)(1)(A).

⁸⁶ Treas. Reg. sec. 56.4911-2(b)(2)(i).

Treas. Reg. sec. 56.4911-2(b)(2)(iii). The regulations provide that the first three elements constitute "direct" encouragement, whereas the fourth element is "indirect" encouragement. This distinction becomes relevant in determining whether a communication meets one of the prescribed exceptions to lobbying, i.e., an indirect call to action in a grass-roots communication may qualify as "nonpartisan analysis, study or research" (Treas. Reg. sec. 56.4911-2(b)(2)(iv)), and in determining the proper allocation of expenses between grass-roots and direct lobbying. Treas. Reg. sec. 56.4911-5(e).

addition, a communication is presumed to be grass-roots lobbying if the communication is a paid advertisement that: (1) appears in the mass media within two weeks before a vote by a legislative body or committee (but not a subcommittee) on a highly publicized piece of legislation; (2) reflects a view on the general subject of the legislation; and (3) either refers to the legislation or encourages the public to communicate with legislators on the general subject of such legislation. The presumption is rebuttable if the electing charity demonstrates that the timing of the communication was not related to the legislation or that the advertisement was of a type regularly made by the electing charity without regard to the timing of the legislation (a customary course of business exception). 89

Direct lobbying expenditures are "any attempt to influence any legislation through communication with any member or employee of a legislative body, or with any government official or employee who may participate in the formulation of the legislation" if the principal purpose of the communication is to influence legislation. A communication would constitute direct lobbying only if the communication "refers to specific legislation" and reflects a view on such legislation.

Certain specified activities do not constitute attempts to influence legislation and therefore expenditures for such activities are not subject to the expenditure limits for lobbying expenditures or grass-roots expenditures. In general, such activities include: (1) making available the results of nonpartisan analysis, study, or research; (2) providing technical advice or assistance to a governmental body or to a committee in response to a written request; (3) appearances before, or communications to, any legislative body with respect to a possible decision of such body that might affect the existence of the organization, its powers and duties, tax-exempt status, or the deduction of contributions to the organization (so-called "self-defense" expenditures); (4) certain communications to members of the electing charity; and (5) communications with governmental officials or employees that are not intended to influence legislation. 91

Special rules for mixed lobbying expenditures

Expenses that serve both direct and grass-roots lobbying purposes, e.g., communications that are sent to members and nonmembers, or "mixed lobbying" expenditures, are subject to special rules. The regulations specify how an electing charity is to allocate mixed lobbying expenditures between direct and grass-roots lobbying purposes. For example, for a mixed lobbying communication that is designed primarily for members (i.e., more than half the recipients are members) and that directly encourages grass-roots lobbying (even if it also

⁸⁸ Treas. Reg. sec. 56.4911-2(b)(5)(ii).

⁸⁹ Id.

⁹⁰ Secs. 501(h)(2)(A) and 4911(d)(1)(B) and Treas. Reg. sec. 56.4911-2(b)(1).

⁹¹ Sec. 4911(d)(2).

⁹² Treas. Reg. sec. 56.4911-5(e).

encourages direct lobbying), the grass-roots expenditure amount includes all the costs of preparing the material used for purposes of grass-roots lobbying plus the mechanical and distributional costs associated with the communication. If a mixed lobbying communication encourages direct lobbying, but only indirectly encourages grass-roots lobbying, then the entire costs of the communication are allocated based on the proportion of members and nonmembers receiving the communication.

Disclosure of lobbying expenditures

An electing charity must disclose lobbying expenditures annually on Schedule A of Form 990. In order to meet disclosure requirements, electing charities are required to keep detailed records of direct and grass-roots lobbying expenditures. Required records of grass-roots expenditures include: (1) all amounts directly paid or incurred for grass-roots lobbying; (2) payments to other organizations earmarked for grass-roots lobbying; (3) fees and expenses paid for grass-roots lobbying; (4) the printing, mailing, and other costs of reproducing and distributing materials used in grass-roots lobbying; (5) the portion of amounts paid or incurred as current or deferred compensation for an employee's grass-roots lobbying services; (6) any amount paid for out-of-pocket expenditures incurred on behalf of the electing charity for grass-roots lobbying; (7) the allocable portion of administrative, overhead and other general expenditures attributable to grass-roots lobbying; and (8) expenditures for grass-roots lobbying of a controlled organization. 93

Description of Proposal

The proposal eliminates the separate limitation for grass-roots lobbying expenditures applicable to electing charities. Electing charities remain subject to the overall limitation on lobbying expenditures, which does not change in amount, but electing charities are not required to limit grass roots expenditures as a percentage of overall lobbying. Thus, an electing charity is able to make tax-free any combination of grass-roots and direct lobbying expenditures up to the lobbying non-taxable amount and does not risk loss of tax-exemption as a result of such expenditures until total lobbying expenditures normally exceed the lobbying ceiling amount. For purposes of the section 501(h) election, electing charities are not required to distinguish between grass-roots lobbying and direct lobbying, whether for mixed lobbying expenditures or otherwise.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2002.

⁹³ See Treas. Reg. sec. 56.4911-6.

D. Expedited Review Process for Certain Tax-Exemption Applications

Present Law

Most organizations that seek tax-exempt status as a charitable organization are required to file an Application for Recognition of Exemption (Form 1023) with the IRS. Organizations that are not required to file Form 1023 include churches, their integrated auxiliaries, and conventions or associations of churches, and any organization (other than a private foundation) that normally has gross receipts of \$5,000 or less in a taxable year. Organizations that file Form 1023 within 15 months of the end of the month of the organization's formation will, if the application is approved, be recognized as tax-exempt from the date of formation. The IRS will automatically grant an organization's request for an additional 12-month extension of the 15-month period. Otherwise, exemption normally will be recognized as of the date the application was received by the IRS. In appropriate circumstances, upon written request, the IRS will expedite consideration of applications for tax-exemption. For example, organizations formed to provide relief to victims of disasters or other emergencies often receive expedited consideration.

Description of Proposal

The proposal provides that the Secretary or his delegate shall adopt procedures to expedite consideration of applications for exempt status by organizations that are organized and operated for the primary purpose of providing social services. To be eligible, the organization must: (1) be seeking a contract or grant under a Federal, State, or local program that provides funding for social service programs; (2) establish that tax-exempt status is a condition of applying for such contract or grant; (3) include a completed copy of the contract or grant application with the application for exemption; and (4) meet such other criteria as the Secretary may provide. Organizations that meet the eligibility requirements described above (except for the requirement that tax-exempt status is a condition of the contract or grant application), and that certify that the organization's average annual gross receipts over the four year period preceding the application was not more than \$50,000 (or, in the case of an organization in existence less than four years, is not expected to be more than \$50,000 during the organization's first four years) are entitled to a waiver of any fee for application of tax-exempt status.

For this purpose, social services is defined as services directed at helping people in need, reducing poverty, improving outcomes of low-income children, revitalizing low-income communities, and empowering low-income families and low-income individuals to become self-sufficient, including: (1) child care services, protective services for children and adults, services for children and adults in foster care, adoption services, services related to the management and maintenance of the home, day care services for adults, and services to meet the special needs of children, older individuals, and individuals with disabilities (including physical, mental, or emotional disabilities); (2) transportation services; (3) job training and related services, and employment services; (4) information, referral, and counseling services; (5) the preparation and delivery of meals, and services related to soup kitchens or food banks; (6) health support services; (7) literacy and mentoring programs; (8) services for the prevention and treatment of

⁹⁴ Sec. 508(a).

juvenile delinquency and substance abuse, services for the prevention of crime and the provision of assistance to the victims and the families of criminal offenders, and services related to the intervention in, and prevention of, domestic violence; and (9) services related to the provision of assistance for housing under Federal law. Social services does not include a program having the purpose of delivering educational assistance under the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965 or under the Higher Education Act of 1965.

Effective Date

The proposal applies to applications for tax-exempt status filed after December 31, 2003.

E. Clarification of Definition of Church Tax Inquiry

Present Law

Under present law, the IRS may begin a church tax inquiry only if an appropriate high-level Treasury official reasonably believes, on the basis of the facts and circumstances recorded in writing, that an organization (1) may not qualify for tax exemption as a church, (2) may be carrying on an unrelated trade or business, or (3) otherwise may be engaged in taxable activities. A church tax inquiry is defined as any inquiry to a church (other than an examination) that serves as a basis for determining whether the organization qualified for tax exemption as a church or whether it is carrying on an unrelated trade or business or otherwise is engaged in taxable activities. An inquiry is considered to commence when the IRS requests information or materials from a church of a type contained in church records, other than routine requests for information or inquiries regarding matters that do not primarily concern the tax status or liability of the church itself.

Description of Proposal

The proposal clarifies that the church tax inquiry procedures do not apply to contacts made by the IRS for the purpose of educating churches with respect to the federal income tax law governing tax-exempt organizations. For example, the IRS does not violate the church tax inquiry procedures when written materials are provided to a church or churches for the purpose of educating such church or churches with respect to the types of activities that are not permissible under section 501(c)(3).

Effective Date

The proposal is effective on the date of enactment.

⁹⁵ Sec. 7611. Prior to the year 2000 IRS restructuring, the lowest level official who could initiate a church tax inquiry was an IRS Regional Commissioner.

F. Extension of Declaratory Judgment Procedures to Non-501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Organizations

Present Law

In order for an organization to be granted tax exemption as a charitable entity described in section 501(c)(3), it generally must file an application for recognition of exemption with the IRS and receive a favorable determination of its status. Similarly, for most organizations, a charitable organization's eligibility to receive tax-deductible contributions is dependent upon its receipt of a favorable determination from the IRS. In general, a section 501(c)(3) organization can rely on a determination letter or ruling from the IRS regarding its tax-exempt status, unless there is a material change in its character, purposes, or methods of operation. In cases in which an organization violates one or more of the requirements for tax exemption under section 501(c)(3), the IRS is authorized to revoke an organization's tax exemption, notwithstanding an earlier favorable determination.

In situations in which the IRS denies an organization's application for recognition of exemption under section 501(c)(3) or fails to act on such application, or in which the IRS informs a section 501(c)(3) organization that it is considering revoking or adversely modifying its tax-exempt status, present law authorizes the organization to seek a declaratory judgment regarding its tax status (sec. 7428). Section 7428 provides a remedy in the case of a dispute involving a determination by the IRS with respect to: (1) the initial qualification or continuing qualification of an organization as a charitable organization for tax exemption purposes or for charitable contribution deduction purposes; (2) the initial classification or continuing classification of an organization as a private foundation; (3) the initial classification or continuing classification of an organization as a private operating foundation; or (4) the failure of the IRS to make a determination with respect to (1), (2), or (3). A "determination" in this context generally means a final decision by the IRS affecting the tax qualification of a charitable organization, although it also can include a proposed revocation of an organization's tax-exempt status or public charity classification. Section 7428 vests jurisdiction over controversies involving such a determination in the U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia, the U.S. Court of Federal Claims, and the U.S. Tax Court.

Prior to utilizing the declaratory judgment procedure, an organization must have exhausted all administrative remedies available to it within the IRS. An organization is deemed to have exhausted its administrative remedies at the expiration of 270 days after the date on which the request for a determination was made if the organization has taken, in a timely manner, all reasonable steps to secure such determination.

If an organization (other than a section 501(c)(3) organization) files an application for recognition of exemption and receives a favorable determination from the IRS, the determination of tax-exempt status is usually effective as of the date of formation of the organization if its purposes and activities during the period prior to the date of the determination letter were consistent with the requirements for exemption. However, if the organization files an application for recognition of exemption and later receives an adverse determination from the IRS, the IRS may assert that the organization is subject to tax on some or all of its income for open taxable

years. In addition, as with charitable organizations, the IRS may revoke or modify an earlier favorable determination regarding an organization's tax-exempt status.

Under present law, a non-charity (i.e., an organization not described in section 501(c)(3)) may not seek a declaratory judgment with respect to an IRS determination regarding its tax-exempt status. The only remedies available to such an organization are to petition the U.S. Tax Court for relief following the issuance of a notice of deficiency or to pay any tax owed and sue for refund in federal district court or the U.S. Court of Federal Claims.

Description of Proposal

The proposal extends declaratory judgment procedures similar to those currently available only to charities under section 7428 to other section 501(c) and 501(d) determinations. The proposal limits jurisdiction over controversies involving such other determinations to the United States Tax Court. 96

Effective Date

The extension of the declaratory judgment procedures to organizations other than section 501(c)(3) organizations is effective for pleadings filed with respect to determinations (or requests for determinations) made after December 31, 2002.

⁹⁶ This limitation currently applies to declaratory judgments relating to tax qualification for certain employee retirement plans (sec. 7476).

G. Definition of Convention or Association of Churches

Present Law

Under present law, an organization that qualifies as a "convention or association of churches" (within the meaning of sec. 170(b)(1)(A)(i)) is not required to file an annual return, ⁹⁷ is subject to the church tax inquiry and church tax examination provisions applicable to organizations claiming to be a church, ⁹⁸ and is subject to certain other provisions generally applicable to churches. ⁹⁹ The Internal Revenue Code does not define the term "convention or association of churches."

Description of Proposal

The proposal provides that an organization that otherwise is a convention or association of churches does not fail to so qualify merely because the membership of the organization includes individuals as well as churches, or because individuals have voting rights in the organization.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective on the date of enactment.

⁹⁷ Sec. 6033(a)(2)(A)(i).

⁹⁸ Sec. 7611(h)(1)(B).

⁽definition of retirement income account); sec. 410(d) (election to have participation, vesting, funding, and certain other provisions apply to church plans); sec. 414(e) (definition of church plan); sec. 415(c)(7) (certain contributions by church plans); sec. 501(h)(5) (disqualification of certain organizations from making the sec. 501(h) election regarding lobbying expenditure limits); sec. 501(m)(3) (definition of commercial-type insurance); sec. 508(c)(1)(A) (exception from requirement to file application seeking recognition of exempt status); sec. 512(b)(12) (allowance of up to \$1,000 deduction for purposes of determining unrelated business taxable income); sec. 514(b)(3)(E) (definition of debt-financed property); sec. 3121(w)(3)(A) (election regarding exemption from social security taxes); sec. 3309(b)(1) (application of federal unemployment tax provisions to services performed in the employ of certain organizations); sec. 6043(b)(1) (requirement to file a return upon liquidation or dissolution of the organization); and sec. 7702(j)(3)(A) (treatment of certain death benefit plans as life insurance).

H. Payments by Charitable Organizations to Victims of War on Terrorism

Present Law

In general, organizations described in section 501(c)(3) of the Code are exempt from taxation. Contributions to such organizations generally are tax deductible. Section 501(c)(3) organizations must be organized and operated exclusively for exempt purposes and no part of the net earnings of such organizations may inure to the benefit of any private shareholder or individual. An organization is not organized or operated exclusively for one or more exempt purposes unless the organization serves a public rather than a private interest. Thus, an organization described in section 501(c)(3) generally must serve a charitable class of persons that is indefinite or of sufficient size.

Tax-exempt private foundations are a type of organization described in section 501(c)(3) and are subject to special rules. Private foundations are subject to excise taxes on acts of self-dealing between the private foundation and a disqualified person with respect to the foundation. For example, it is self-dealing if assets of a private foundation are used for the benefit of a disqualified person, such as a substantial contributor to the foundation or a person in control of the foundation, and the benefit is not incidental or tenuous.

Description of Proposal

The proposal provides that organizations described in section 501(c)(3) that make certain payments are not required to make a specific assessment of need for the payments to be related to the purpose or function constituting the basis for the organization's exemption, provided that the organization makes the payments in good faith and uses an objective formula that is consistently applied in making the payments.

The proposal applies to payments to a member of the Armed Forces of the United States (as defined in section 7701(a)(15)), or to a member of such person's immediate family (including spouses, parents, children, and foster children), by reason of the death, injury, wounding, or illness of a member of the Armed Forces of the United States that was incurred as a result of the military response of the United States to the terrorist attacks against the United States on September 11, 2001. As under present law, such payments must be for public and not private benefit and therefore must serve a charitable class. For example, a charitable organization that assists the families of members of the Armed Forces killed in the line of duty may make pro-rata distributions to the families of those killed, even though the specific financial needs of each family are not directly considered. Similarly, if the amount of a distribution is based on the number of dependents of a charitable class of persons killed in the military response to the attacks and this standard is applied consistently among distributions, the specific needs of each recipient do not have to be taken into account. However, it is not appropriate for a charity to make pro-rata payments based on the recipients' living expenses before the harm occurred if the result generally provides significantly greater assistance to persons in a better position to provide

¹⁰⁰ Sec. 170.

¹⁰¹ Sec. 4941.

for themselves than to persons with fewer financial resources. Although such a distribution might be based on objective criteria, it is not a reasonable formula for distributing assistance in an equitable manner. Similarly, although specific assessments of need are not required, payments that do not further public purposes are not permitted. The proposal does not change the substantive standards for exemption under section 501(c)(3), including the prohibition on private inurement. The proposal also provides that if a private foundation makes payments under the conditions described above, the payment is not treated as made to a disqualified person for purposes of section 4941.

Effective Date

The proposal applies to payments made after the date of enactment and before September 11, 2004.

I. Increase Percentage Limits for Certain Employer-Related Scholarship Programs

Present Law

Gross income does not include any amount received as a qualified scholarship by an individual who is a candidate for a degree at an educational organization (sec. 117(a)). For this purpose, a scholarship generally means an amount paid or allowed to, or for the benefit of, a student to aid that student in pursuing studies. However, an amount paid or allowed to, or on behalf of, an individual to enable the individual to pursue studies is not treated as a scholarship if the amount represents compensation for past, present, or future services. The determination of whether an amount is properly treated as a scholarship or compensation for services is made in light of all the relevant facts and circumstances.

Present law imposes excise taxes on the taxable expenditures of a private foundation. ¹⁰⁴ A taxable expenditure includes, among other things, any amount paid or incurred by a private foundation as a grant to an individual for travel, study, or other similar purposes by such individual, unless such grant is awarded on an objective and nondiscriminatory basis pursuant to a procedure approved in advance by the Secretary. ¹⁰⁵ In the case of individual grants to be made as scholarships or fellowships, the private foundation must demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Secretary that the grant: (1) constitutes a scholarship or fellowship which would be subject to the provisions of section 117(a), ¹⁰⁶ and (2) is to be used for study at an educational organization which normally maintains a regular faculty and curriculum and normally has a regularly enrolled body of pupils or students in attendance at the place where its educational activities are regularly carried on. ¹⁰⁷

Private foundations may in the course of their activities make scholarship or fellowship grants to individuals to be used for educational purposes. However, a private foundation's grant program may not be designed or administered to the end of providing compensation, an employment incentive, or an employee fringe benefit to persons employed by the foundation or by another employer (including, for example, employees of a "related" employer organization). Revenue Procedure 76-47 provides advance approval guidelines to determine whether grants made by private foundations under employer-related grant programs to an employee or to a child of an employee of the employer to which the program relates is considered a scholarship or

¹⁰² Treas. Reg. sec. 1.117-3(a).

¹⁰³ Treas. Reg. sec. 1.117-4(c).

¹⁰⁴ Secs. 4945(a) and (b).

¹⁰⁵ Secs. 4945(d)(3) and (g).

For the purpose of section 4945(g), the term "scholarship or fellowship" refers to the provisions of section 117(a) as in effect before the Tax Reform Act of 1986. Sec. 4945(g)(1).

¹⁰⁷ Secs. 4945(g)(1) and 170(b)(1)(A)(ii).

fellowship grant subject to the provisions of section 117(a). To the extent that such grants are considered scholarships or fellowships under these guidelines, the Secretary will assume the grants are not taxable expenditures subject to section 4945 taxes. Educational grants that are not scholarships or fellowships under these guidelines might, depending upon the circumstances, lead to a loss of the private foundation's exempt status.

Under Revenue Procedure 76-47, a grant made under an employer-related grant program that satisfies seven conditions and a percentage test is considered a scholarship or fellowship. Grants awarded to children of employees and to employees are considered as having been awarded under separate programs for purposes of the revenue procedure, regardless of whether they are awarded under separately administered programs. All such grants must satisfy each of the seven conditions to obtain advance approval of the grant program. The percentage test applicable to grants to children of employees requires that the number of grants awarded not exceed either 25 percent of the eligible applicants considered by the selection committee in selecting grant recipients or 10 percent of those eligible for grants (regardless of whether they submitted grant applications). The percentage test applicable to grants to employees requires that the number of grants awarded not exceed 10 percent of eligible applicants considered by the selection committee in selecting grant recipients. If the seven conditions are met, but the relevant percentage test is not satisfied, then the question of whether the grants constitute scholarships or fellowships is based upon all of the facts and circumstances.

Similar requirements and percentage limits apply to determine whether educational loans made by a private foundation under an employer-related loan program are taxable expenditures. ¹¹⁰ If an employer-related program encompasses educational loans and scholarship

Rev. Proc. 76-47, 1976-2 C.B. 670. The revenue procedure defines an employer-related program as a program that treats some or all of the employees, or children of some or all of the employees, of an employer as a group from which grantees of some or all of the grants will be selected, limits the potential grantees for some or all of the grants to individuals who are employees or children of employees of an employer, or otherwise gives such individuals a preference or priority over others in being selected as grantees.

The seven conditions include: (1) the program must not be used to recruit employees, to induce employees to continue their employment, or to compel a course of action sought by the employer; (2) the selection of grant recipients must be made by a committee consisting of independent individuals; (3) the program must impose identifiable minimum requirements for grant eligibility; (4) the selection of grant recipients must be based solely upon substantial objective standards that are completely unrelated to employment and to the employer's line of business; (5) a grant may not be terminated because the recipient or the recipient's parent terminates employment with the employer; (6) the courses of study for which grants are available must not be limited to those would be of particular benefit to the employer or the foundation; and (7) the terms of the grant and the courses of study for which grants are available must meet all other requirements of section 117 and must be consistent with the disinterested purpose of education for personal benefit rather than for the benefit of the employer or the foundation.

¹¹⁰ Rev. Proc. 80-39, 1980-2 C.B. 772.

or fellowship grants to the same group of eligible employees or employees' children, the percentage tests applicable to the loan program apply to the total number of individuals receiving combined grants of scholarships, fellowships, and educational loans.¹¹¹

Description of Proposal

The percentage limits set forth in Revenue Procedure 76-47 for grants to children of employees are increased to 35 percent of eligible applicants considered by the selection committee or 20 percent of those eligible for the grants. However, the higher percentage limits are available only if the private foundation meets the other requirements of the Revenue Procedure and demonstrates that the foundation provides a comparable number and aggregate amount of grants during the same grant-program year to individuals who are not such employees, children or dependents of such employees, or affiliated with the employer of such employees. The proposal does not amend the percentage limits for grants to employees, or the percentage limits of Revenue Procedure 80-39 relating to loan programs or programs which encompass both loans and grants.

Effective Date

Revenue Procedure 76-47 is to be amended effective for grants awarded after the date of enactment.

¹¹¹ Id.

J. Treatment of Certain Hospital Support Organizations in Determining Acquisition Indebtedness

Present Law

In general, income of a tax-exempt organization that is produced by debt-financed property is treated as unrelated business income in proportion to the acquisition indebtedness on the income-producing property. Acquisition indebtedness generally means the amount of unpaid indebtedness incurred by an organization to acquire or improve the property and indebtedness that would not have been incurred but for the acquisition or improvement of the property. However, under an exception, acquisition indebtedness does not include indebtedness incurred by certain qualified organizations to acquire or improve real property. Qualified organizations include pension trusts, educational institutions, and title-holding companies.

Description of Proposal

The proposal expands the exception to the definition of acquisition indebtedness in the case of a qualified hospital support organization. The exception applies to eligible indebtedness (or the qualified refinancing thereof) of the qualified hospital support organization.

A qualified hospital support organization is a supporting organization (under section 509(a)(3)) of a hospital that is an academic health center (under section 119(d)(4)(B)). The assets of the supporting organization have to meet certain requirements. First, more than half of the value of the organization's assets at any time since its organization (1) have to have been acquired, directly or indirectly, by testamentary gift or devise, and (2) have to consist of real property. In addition, the fair market value of the organization's real estate acquired by gift or devise has to exceed 25 percent of the fair market value of all investment assets held by the organization immediately prior to the time that the eligible indebtedness was incurred. These requirements have to be met each time eligible indebtedness was incurred or a qualified refinancing thereof occurs.

Eligible indebtedness means indebtedness secured by real property acquired directly or indirectly by gift or devise, the proceeds of which are used exclusively to acquire a leasehold interest in or to improve or repair the property. A qualified refinancing of eligible indebtedness occurs if the refinancing does not exceed the amount of refinanced eligible indebtedness immediately before the refinancing.

Effective Date

The proposal applies to indebtedness incurred after December 31, 2003.

IV. SOCIAL SERVICES BLOCK GRANT

Present Law

Social Services Block Grant Funding ("SSBG"), also known as "Title XX" (because it is Title XX of the Social Security Act), is a flexible funding stream, providing states with resources to support a variety of social services. SSBG funds can be used to assist the elderly and disabled so that they do not need to enter institutions, to prevent child and elder abuse, to provide child care, to promote and support adoption, and for several other services. There are certain specified limitations so that SSBG cannot fund most medical care, for example, or cash welfare payments. It is a mandatory capped entitlement, distributed by a population-based formula among the states.

States use SSBG in differing ways. Much of the funding supports local social service providers, including faith-related organizations, through contracts with state and local governments. Overall, in fiscal year 1999, SSBG spending was as follows: 13.4 percent for "prevention" and case management; 13 percent for day care; 12.4 percent for child and adult protective services; 10.9 percent for foster care; 7.4 percent for home-based services. There are several other categories in the expenditure data as well.

Prior to the 1996 welfare reform law, SSBG was funded at \$2.8 billion. That legislation reduced SSBG to \$2.38 billion, as part of achieving budgetary savings, and permitted states to transfer up to 10 percent of their new Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) welfare block grant allocations to SSBG. (Any transferred funds are required to be spent on behalf of families below 200 percent of poverty.) In 1998, as part of the TEA-21 highway legislation, SSBG funding as further reduced, declining to \$1.7 billion for fiscal year 2001 and fiscal year 2002. The TANF transfer was further limited to 4.25 percent.

Description of Proposal

The proposal increases SSBG funding to \$1.975 billion for fiscal year 2003 and \$2.8 billion for fiscal year 2004. In addition, the TANF transfer limit is restored to 10 percent. These two measures provide additional resources to faith-related social service organizations. Finally, the Secretary of HHS is required to submit annual reports on SSBG expenditures to the Congress.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for amounts made available for fiscal year 2003 and for amounts made available each fiscal year thereafter. The proposal requiring annual reports applies to such reports with respect to fiscal year 2002 and each fiscal year thereafter.

V. INDIVIDUAL DEVELOPMENT ACCOUNTS

Present Law

Individual development accounts were first authorized by the Personal Work and Responsibility Act of 1996. In 1998, the Assets for Independence Act established a five-year \$125 million demonstration program to permit certain eligible individuals to open and make contributions to an individual development account. Contributions by an individual to an individual development account do not receive a tax preference but are matched by contributions from a State program, a participating nonprofit organization, or other "qualified entity." The IRS has ruled that matching contributions by a qualified entity are a gift and not taxable to the account owner. The qualified entity chooses a matching rate, which must be between 50 and 400 percent. Withdrawals from individual development accounts can be made for certain higher education expenses, a first home purchase, or small-business capitalization expenses. Matching contributions (and earnings thereon) typically are held separately from the individuals' contributions (and earnings thereon) and must be paid directly to a mortgage provider, university, or business capitalization account at a financial institution. The Department of Health and Human Services administers the individual development account program.

Description of Proposal

The proposal provides for a nonrefundable tax credit for an eligible entity (i.e., a qualified financial institution) that has an individual development account program in a taxable year. The tax credit equals the amount of matching contributions made by the eligible entity under the program (up to \$500 per taxable year) plus \$50 for each individual development account maintained during the taxable year under the program. Except in the first year that each account is open, the \$50 credit is available only for accounts with a balance of more than \$100 at year-end (including matching funds). The \$50 credit is limited to seven years (the year the account is created and the six years immediately thereafter). The credit for matching funds is not allowed with respect to an individual's account if such individual has outstanding student loans, child support payments, or Federal tax liability. No deduction or other credit is available with respect to the amount of matching funds taken into account in determining the credit.

The credit applies with respect to the first 300,000 individual development accounts opened before January 1, 2012, and with respect to matching funds for participant contributions that are made after December 31, 2004, and before January 1, 2012. An account is considered open if at any time the balance in the account exceeds \$100 (including matching amounts). The maximum amount of annual contributions to an individual development account by an otherwise eligible individual is limited to three times the maximum credit amount for matching contributions for such year. The individual development accounts will be available on the following basis: (1) a maximum of 100,000 accounts may be opened after December 31, 2004 and before January 1, 2008; (2) a second 100,000 accounts may be opened after December 31, 2007 and before January 1, 2010, if the entire 100,000 of authorized accounts are opened after December 31, 2004 and before January 1, 2018 and the Secretary of the Treasury determines that

¹¹² Rev. Rul. 99-44, 1999-2 C.B. 549.

these accounts are being reasonably and responsibly administered; 113 and (3) a third 100,000 accounts may be opened after December 31, 2009 and before January 1, 2012 if the previous cohorts of 100,000 accounts have been opened under the schedule described above and the Secretary of the Treasury makes a four-part determination. Specifically, the Secretary will have to determine: (1) that all previously opened accounts have been reasonably and responsibly administered to date; (2) that the individual development account program has increased net savings of participants in the program; (3) whether participants in the individual development account program have increased Federal income tax liability and decreased utilization of Federal assistance programs (e.g., Temporary Assistance to Needy Families and Food Stamps) relative to similarly situated individuals that did not participate in the individual development account program; and (4) that the sum of the increased Federal tax liability and reduction of Federal assistance program benefits to participants in the individual development account program is greater than the cost of the individual development account program to the Federal government. If the Secretary finds that any of the four determinations has not been satisfied, the Congress will have the discretion to authorize the third 100,000 accounts after the Secretary makes his or her report to the Congress regarding the four determinations. The third 100,000 accounts must be equally divided among the States. For all accounts, the Secretary will take steps to encourage use of individual development accounts in rural areas.

Nonstudent U.S. citizens or lawful permanent residents between the ages of 18 and 60 (inclusive) who meet certain income requirements are eligible to open and contribute to an individual development account. The income limit for participation is modified adjusted gross income of \$18,000 for single filers, \$38,000 for joint filers, and \$30,000 for head-of-household filers. Heligibility in a taxable year generally is based on the previous year's modified adjusted gross income and circumstances (e.g., status as a student). Modified adjusted gross income is adjusted gross income plus certain items that are not includible in gross income. The items added are tax-exempt interest and the amounts otherwise excluded from gross income under Code sections 86, 893, 911, 931, and 933 (relating to the exclusion of certain social security and Tier 1 railroad retirement benefits; the exclusion of compensation of employees of foreign governments and international organizations; the exclusion of income of U.S. citizens or residents living abroad; the exclusion of income for residents of Guam, American Samoa, and the Northern Mariana Islands; and the exclusion of income for residents of Puerto Rico). The income limits are adjusted for inflation after 2003. These amounts are rounded to the nearest multiple of 50 dollars.

Under the proposal, an individual development account must: (1) be owned by the eligible individual for whom the account was established; (2) consist only of cash contributions; (3) be held by a person authorized to be a trustee of any individual retirement account under

If less than 100,000 accounts are opened before January 1, 2008, then the number of accounts that can be opened after December 31, 2007 and before January 1, 2010 will be reduced to the lesser of 75,000 accounts or three times the number of accounts opened before January 1, 2007.

¹¹⁴ Married taxpayers filing separate returns are not eligible to open an IDA or to receive matching funds for an IDA that is already open.

section 408(a)(2); and (4) not commingle account assets with other property (except in a common trust fund or common investment fund). These requirements must be reflected in the written governing instrument creating the account. The entity establishing the program is required to maintain separate accounts for the individual's contributions (and earnings thereon) and for matching funds and earnings thereon (a "parallel account").

Contributions to individual development accounts by individuals are not deductible and earnings thereon are taxable to the account holder. Matching contributions and earnings thereon are not taxable to the account holder. Any amount (including earnings) in an individual development account and matching contributions are disregarded for purposes of any meanstested Federal programs.

The proposal permits individuals to withdraw amounts from an individual development account for qualified expenses of the account owner, owner's spouse, or dependents as well as for nonqualified expenses, subject to certain restrictions. Qualified expenses include qualified: (1) higher education expenses (as generally defined in section 529(e)(3)); (2) first-time homebuyer costs (as generally provided in section 72 (t)(8)); (3) business capitalization or expansion costs (expenditures made pursuant to a business plan that has been approved by the financial institution); (4) rollovers of the balance of the account (including the parallel account) to another individual development account for the benefit of the same owner; and (5) final distributions in the case of a deceased account owner. Withdrawals for qualified expenses must be made from funds that have been in the account for at least one year and must be paid directly to the unrelated third party to whom the amount is due, except in the case of expenses under a qualified business plan, rollover, or final distribution. Such withdrawals generally are not permitted until the account owner completes a financial education course offered by a qualified financial institution. The Secretary of the Treasury (the "Secretary") is required to establish minimum standards for such courses. Withdrawals for nonqualified expenses may result in the account owner's forfeiture of matching funds. The amount of the forfeiture is the lesser of: (1) an amount equal to the nonqualified withdrawal; or (2) the excess of the amount in the parallel account (excluding earnings on matching funds) over the amount remaining in the individual development account after the nonqualified withdrawal. If the individual development account (or a portion thereof) is pledged as security for a loan, then the portion so used will be treated as a nonqualified withdrawal and will result in the loss of an equal amount of matching funds from the parallel account. At age 65, an individual may withdraw the balance of his or her individual development account for nonqualified purposes without losing matching amounts.

The qualified entity administering the individual development account program generally is required to make quarterly payments of matching funds to a parallel account on a dollar-for-dollar basis for the first \$500 contributed by the account owner in a taxable year. Matching funds also may be provided by State, local, or private sources. Balances of the individual development account and parallel account must be reported annually to the account owner. If an account owner ceases to meet eligibility requirements, matching funds generally may not be contributed during the period of ineligibility. Any amount withdrawn from a parallel account is not includible in an eligible individual's gross income or the account sponsor's gross income.

Qualified entities administering a qualified program are required to report to the Secretary that the program is administered in accordance with legal requirements. If the

Secretary determines that the program was not so operated, the Secretary would have the power to terminate the program. Qualified entities also are required to report annually to the Secretary information about: (1) the number of individuals making contributions to individual development accounts; (2) the amounts contributed by such individuals; (3) the amount of matching funds contributed; (4) the amount of funds withdrawn and for what purpose; (5) balance information; and (6) any other information that the Secretary deems necessary. The fiduciary requirements of Title 12 of the United States Code with respect to insured depository institutions and insured credit unions (as defined therein) continue to apply to those financial institutions participating in the individual development account program. Qualified entities are prohibited from charging any fees with regard to the individual development accounts.

The Secretary is authorized to prescribe necessary regulations, including rules to permit individual development account program sponsors to verify eligibility of individuals seeking to open accounts and rules to allow a financial institution (e.g., a tax-exempt credit union) to transfer those credits to another taxpayer. The Secretary also is authorized to provide rules to recapture credits claimed with respect to individuals who forfeit matching funds.

The Secretary must submit annual reports to Congress on the status of the qualified individual account program.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for taxable years ending after December 31, 2004, and beginning before January 1, 2012.

VI. AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS

Description of Proposal

The proposal authorizes to be appropriated to the Secretary of the Treasury \$80 million for each fiscal year to carry out the administration of exempt organizations by the IRS.

The proposal authorizes to be appropriated to the Secretary of the Treasury \$3 million to carry out the provisions of Public Laws 106-230 and 107-276, relating to section 527.

VII. REVENUE RAISING PROPOSALS

A. Provisions Designed to Curtail Tax Shelters

1. Clarification of the economic substance doctrine

Present Law

In general

The Code provides specific rules regarding the computation of taxable income, including the amount, timing, source, and character of items of income, gain, loss and deduction. These rules are designed to provide for the computation of taxable income in a manner that provides for a degree of specificity to both taxpayers and the government. Taxpayers generally may plan their transactions in reliance on these rules to determine the federal income tax consequences arising from the transactions.

In addition to the statutory provisions, courts have developed several doctrines that can be applied to deny the tax benefits of tax motivated transactions, notwithstanding that the transaction may satisfy the literal requirements of a specific tax provision. The common-law doctrines are not entirely distinguishable, and their application to a given set of facts is often blurred by the courts and the IRS. Although these doctrines serve an important role in the administration of the tax system, invocation of these doctrines can be seen as at odds with an objective, "rule-based" system of taxation. Nonetheless, courts have applied the doctrines to deny tax benefits arising from certain transactions. 115

A common-law doctrine applied with increasing frequency is the "economic substance" doctrine. In general, this doctrine denies tax benefits arising from transactions that do not result in a meaningful change to the taxpayer's economic position other than a purported reduction in federal income tax. 116

Economic substance doctrine

Courts generally deny claimed tax benefits if the transaction that gives rise to those benefits lacks economic substance independent of tax considerations -- notwithstanding that the purported activity actually occurred. The tax court has described the doctrine as follows:

The tax law... requires that the intended transactions have economic substance separate and distinct from economic benefit achieved solely by tax reduction.

¹¹⁵ See, e.g., ACM Partnership v. Commissioner, 157 F.3d 231 (3d Cir. 1998), aff'g 73 T.C.M. (CCH) 2189 (1997), cert. denied 526 U.S. 1017 (1999).

Closely related doctrines also applied by the courts (sometimes interchangeable with the economic substance doctrine) include the "sham transaction doctrine" and the "business purpose doctrine". See, e.g., Knetsch v. United States, 364 U.S. 361 (1960) (denying interest deductions on a "sham transaction" whose only purpose was to create the deductions).

The doctrine of economic substance becomes applicable, and a judicial remedy is warranted, where a taxpayer seeks to claim tax benefits, unintended by Congress, by means of transactions that serve no economic purpose other than tax savings. 117

Business purpose doctrine

Another common law doctrine that overlays and is often considered together with (if not part and parcel of) the economic substance doctrine is the business purpose doctrine. The business purpose test is a subjective inquiry into the motives of the taxpayer -- that is, whether the taxpayer intended the transaction to serve some useful non-tax purpose. In making this determination, some courts have bifurcated a transaction in which independent activities with non-tax objectives have been combined with an unrelated item having only tax-avoidance objectives in order to disallow the tax benefits of the overall transaction.

Application by the courts

Elements of the doctrine

There is a lack of uniformity regarding the proper application of the economic substance doctrine. Some courts apply a conjunctive test that requires a taxpayer to establish the presence of <u>both</u> economic substance (i.e., the objective component) and business purpose (i.e., the subjective component) in order for the transaction to sustain court scrutiny. ¹¹⁹ A narrower approach used by some courts is to invoke the economic substance doctrine only after a determination that the transaction lacks both a business purpose and economic substance (i.e., the existence of either a business purpose or economic substance would be sufficient to respect the transaction). ¹²⁰ A third approach regards economic substance and business purpose as "simply

¹¹⁷ ACM Partnership v. Commissioner, 73 T.C.M. at 2215.

¹¹⁸ ACM Partnership v. Commissioner, 157 F.3d at 256 n.48.

See, e.g., Pasternak v. Commissioner, 990 F.2d 893, 898 (6th Cir. 1993) ("The threshold question is whether the transaction has economic substance. If the answer is yes, the question becomes whether the taxpayer was motivated by profit to participate in the transaction.")

¹²⁰ See, e.g., Rice's Toyota World v. Commissioner, 752 F.2d 89, 91-92 (4th Cir. 1985) ("To treat a transaction as a sham, the court must find that the taxpayer was motivated by no business purposes other than obtaining tax benefits in entering the transaction, and, second, that the transaction has no economic substance because no reasonable possibility of a profit exists."); IES Industries v. United States, 253 F.3d 350, 358 (8th Cir. 2001) ("In determining whether a transaction is a sham for tax purposes [under the Eighth Circuit test], a transaction will be characterized as a sham if it is not motivated by any economic purpose out of tax considerations (the business purpose test), and if it is without economic substance because no real potential for profit exists" (the economic substance test).") As noted earlier, the economic substance doctrine and the sham transaction doctrine are similar and sometimes are applied interchangeably. For a more detailed discussion of the sham transaction doctrine, see, e.g., Joint Committee on

more precise factors to consider" in determining whether a transaction has any practical economic effects other than the creation of tax benefits. 121

Profit potential

There also is a lack of uniformity regarding the necessity and level of profit potential necessary to establish economic substance. Since the time of *Gregory*, several courts have denied tax benefits on the grounds that the subject transactions lacked profit potential. ¹²² In addition, some courts have applied the economic substance doctrine to disallow tax benefits in transactions in which a taxpayer was exposed to risk and the transaction had a profit potential, but the court concluded that the economic risks and profit potential were insignificant when compared to the tax benefits. ¹²³ Under this analysis, the taxpayer's profit potential must be more than nominal. Conversely, other courts view the application of the economic substance doctrine as requiring an objective determination of whether a "reasonable possibility of profit" from the transaction existed apart from the tax benefits. ¹²⁴ In these cases, in assessing whether a reasonable possibility of profit exists, it is sufficient if there is a nominal amount of pre-tax profit as measured against expected net tax benefits.

Taxation, Study of Present-Law Penalty and Interest Provisions as Required by Section 3801 of the Internal Revenue Service Restructuring and Reform Act of 1998 (including Provisions Relating to Corporate Tax Shelters) (JCS-3-99) at 182.

See, e.g., ACM Partnership v. Commissioner, 157 F.3d at 247; James v. Commissioner, 899 F.2d 905, 908 (10th Cir. 1995); Sacks v. Commissioner, 69 F.3d 982, 985 (9th Cir. 1995) ("Instead, the consideration of business purpose and economic substance are simply more precise factors to considerWe have repeatedly and carefully noted that this formulation cannot be used as a 'rigid two-step analysis'.").

See, e.g., Knetsch, 364 U.S. at 361; Goldstein v. Commissioner, 364 F.2d 734 (2d Cir. 1966) (holding that an unprofitable, leveraged acquisition of Treasury bills, and accompanying prepaid interest deduction, lacked economic substance); Ginsburg v. Commissioner, 35 T.C.M. (CCH) 860 (1976) (holding that a leveraged cattle-breeding program lacked economic substance).

See, e.g., Goldstein v. Commissioner, 364 F.2d at 739-40 (disallowing deduction even though taxpayer had a possibility of small gain or loss by owning Treasury bills); Sheldon v. Commissioner, 94 T.C. 738, 768 (1990) (stating, "potential for gain . . . is infinitesimally nominal and vastly insignificant when considered in comparison with the claimed deductions").

See, e.g., Rice's Toyota World v. Commissioner, 752 F.2d at 94 (the economic substance inquiry requires an objective determination of whether a reasonable possibility of profit from the transaction existed apart from tax benefits); Compaq Computer Corp. v. Commissioner, 277 F.3d at 781 (applied the same test, citing Rice's Toyota World); IES Industries v. United States, 253 F.3d at 354 (the application of the objective economic substance test involves determining whether there was a "reasonable possibility of profit . . . apart from tax benefits.").

Description of Proposal

In general

The proposal clarifies and enhances the application of the economic substance doctrine. The proposal provides that a transaction has economic substance (and thus satisfies the economic substance doctrine) only if the taxpayer establishes that (1) the transaction changes in a meaningful way (apart from Federal income tax consequences) the taxpayer's economic position, and (2) the taxpayer has a substantial non-tax purpose for entering into such transaction and the transaction is a reasonable means of accomplishing such purpose. 125

Conjunctive analysis

The proposal clarifies that the economic substance doctrine involves a conjunctive analysis -- there must be an objective inquiry regarding the effects of the transaction on the taxpayer's economic position, as well as a subjective inquiry regarding the taxpayer's motives for engaging in the transaction. Under the proposal, a transaction must satisfy both tests -- i.e., it must change in a meaningful way (apart from Federal income tax consequences) the taxpayer's economic position, and the taxpayer must have a substantial non-tax purpose for entering into such transaction (and the transaction is a reasonable means of accomplishing such purpose) -- in order to satisfy the economic substance doctrine. This clarification eliminates the disparity that exists among the circuits regarding the application of the doctrine, and modifies its application in those circuits in which either a change in economic position or a non-tax business purpose (without having both) is sufficient to satisfy the economic substance doctrine.

Non-tax business purpose

The proposal provides that a taxpayer's non-tax purpose for entering into a transaction (the second prong in the analysis) must be "substantial," and that the transaction must be "a reasonable means" of accomplishing such purpose. Under this formulation, the non-tax purpose for the transaction must bear a reasonable relationship to the taxpayer's normal business operations or investment activities. 126

¹²⁵ If the tax benefits are clearly contemplated and expected by the language and purpose of the relevant authority, it is not intended that such tax benefits be disallowed if the only reason for such disallowance is that the transaction fails the economic substance doctrine as defined in this proposal.

Tax Shelters, 94 Tax Notes 1017, 1023 (Feb. 25, 2002) (advocates "confining the most rigorous application of business purpose, economic substance, and purposive activity tests to transactions outside the ordinary course of the taxpayer's business -- those transactions that do not appear to contribute to any business activity or objective that the taxpayer may have had apart from tax planning but are merely loss generators."); Mark P. Gergen, The Common Knowledge of Tax Abuse, 54 SMU L. Rev. 131, 140 (Winter 2001) ("The message is that you can pick up tax gold if you find it in the street while going about your business, but you cannot go hunting for it.").

In determining whether a taxpayer has a substantial non-tax business purpose, it is intended that an objective of achieving a favorable accounting treatment for financial reporting purposes will not be treated as having a substantial non-tax purpose. Furthermore, a transaction that is expected to increase financial accounting income as a result of generating tax deductions or losses without a corresponding financial accounting charge (i.e., a permanent book-tax difference) should not be considered to have a substantial non-tax purpose unless a substantial non-tax purpose exists apart from the financial accounting benefits.

By requiring that a transaction be a "reasonable means" of accomplishing its non-tax purpose, the proposal broadens the ability of the courts to bifurcate a transaction in which independent activities with non-tax objectives are combined with an unrelated item having only tax-avoidance objectives in order to disallow the tax benefits of the overall transaction.

Profit potential

Under the proposal, a taxpayer may rely on factors other than profit potential to demonstrate that a transaction results in a meaningful change in the taxpayer's economic position; the proposal merely sets forth a minimum threshold of profit potential if that test is relied on to demonstrate a meaningful change in economic position. If a taxpayer relies on a profit potential, however, the present value of the reasonably expected pre-tax profit must be substantial in relation to the present value of the expected net tax benefits that would be allowed if the transaction were respected. Moreover, the profit potential must exceed a risk-free rate of

However, if the tax benefits are clearly contemplated and expected by the language and purpose of the relevant authority, such tax benefits should not be disallowed solely because the transaction results in a favorable accounting treatment. An example is the repealed foreign sales corporation rules.

This includes tax deductions or losses that are anticipated to be recognized in a period subsequent to the period the financial accounting benefit is recognized. For example, FAS 109 in some cases permits the recognition of financial accounting benefits prior to the period in which the tax benefits are recognized for income tax purposes.

Claiming that a financial accounting benefit constitutes a substantial non-tax purpose fails to consider the origin of the accounting benefit (i.e., reduction of taxes) and significantly diminishes the purpose for having a substantial non-tax purpose requirement. See, e.g., American Electric Power, Inc. v. U.S., 136 F. Supp. 2d 762, 791-92 (S.D. Ohio, 2001) ("AEP's intended use of the cash flows generated by the [corporate-owned life insurance] plan is irrelevant to the subjective prong of the economic substance analysis. If a legitimate business purpose for the use of the tax savings 'were sufficient to breathe substance into a transaction whose only purpose was to reduce taxes, [then] every sham tax-shelter device might succeed," citing Winn-Dixie v. Commissioner, 113 T.C. 254, 287 (1999)).

Thus, a "reasonable possibility of profit" will not be sufficient to establish that a transaction has economic substance.

return. In addition, in determining pre-tax profit, fees and other transaction expenses and foreign taxes are treated as expenses.

In applying the profit test to the lessor of tangible property, certain deductions and other applicable tax credits (such as the rehabilitation tax credit and the low income housing tax credit) are not taken into account in measuring tax benefits. Thus, a traditional leveraged lease is not affected by the bill to the extent it meets the present law standards.

Transactions with tax-indifferent parties

The proposal also provides special rules for transactions with tax-indifferent parties. For this purpose, a tax-indifferent party means any person or entity not subject to Federal income tax, or any person to whom an item would have no substantial impact on its income tax liability. Under these rules, the form of a financing transaction will not be respected if the present value of the tax deductions to be claimed is substantially in excess of the present value of the anticipated economic returns to the lender. Also, the form of a transaction with a tax-indifferent party will not be respected if it results in an allocation of income or gain to the tax-indifferent party in excess of the tax-indifferent party's economic gain or income or if the transaction results in the shifting of basis on account of overstating the income or gain of the tax-indifferent party.

Other rules

The Secretary may prescribe regulations which provide (1) exemptions from the application of this proposal, and (2) other rules as may be necessary or appropriate to carry out the purposes of the proposal.

No inference is intended as to the proper application of the economic substance doctrine under present law. In addition, except with respect to the economic substance doctrine, the proposal shall not be construed as altering or supplanting any other common law doctrine (including the sham transaction doctrine), and this proposal shall be construed as being additive to any such other doctrine.

Effective Date

The proposal applies to transactions entered into after the date of enactment.

2. Penalty for failure to disclose reportable transactions

Present Law

Regulations under section 6011 require a taxpayer to disclose with its tax return certain information with respect to each "reportable transaction" in which the taxpayer participates. ¹³¹

On October 17, 2002, Treasury Department and the IRS released new temporary and proposed regulations regarding the disclosure of reportable transactions. The regulations are effective for transactions entered into on or after January 1, 2003. Subsequent to the issuance of the new regulations, the IRS announced that, in light of the numerous comments received

There are six categories of reportable transactions. The first category is any transaction that is the same as (or substantially similar to)¹³² a transaction that is specified by the Treasury Department as a tax avoidance transaction whose tax benefits are subject to disallowance under present law (referred to as a "listed transaction").¹³³

The second category is any transaction that is offered under conditions of confidentiality. If a taxpayer's disclosure of the structure or tax aspects of the transaction is limited in any way by an express or implied understanding or agreement with or for the benefit of any person who makes or provides a statement, oral or written, as to the potential tax consequences that may result from the transaction, it is considered offered under conditions of confidentiality (whether or not the understanding is legally binding). 134

The third category of reportable transaction is any transaction for which the taxpayer has obtained or been provided with contractual protection against the possibility that part or all of the intended tax consequences from the transaction will not be sustained. Such protection can include recission rights, the right to a refund of fees, contingent fees, insurance protection with respect to the tax treatment, or a tax indemnity or similar agreement. ¹³⁵

The fourth category of reportable transactions relates to any transaction resulting in, or that is reasonably expected to result in, a taxpayer claiming a loss (under section 165) of at least (1) \$10 million in any single year or \$20 million in any combination of years by a corporate taxpayer; (2) \$5 million in any single year or \$10 million in any combination of years by a partnership or S corporation; (3) \$2 million in any single year or \$4 million in any combination of years by an individual or trust; or (4) \$50,000 in any single year for individuals or trusts if the loss arises with respect to foreign currency translation losses. 136

regarding the new regulations, the revised regulations under section 6011 will permit taxpayers who entered into transactions on or after January 1, 2003 (and before the filing date of the revised regulations) to elect to apply the revised regulations. Notice 2003-11, 2003-6 I.R.B. 1 (January 17, 2003).

The discussion of present law refers to the new regulations. The rules that apply with respect to transactions entered into on or before December 31, 2002, are contained in Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6011-4T in effect prior to January 1, 2003.

The regulations clarify that the term "substantially similar" includes any transaction that is expected to obtain the same or similar types of tax benefits and that is either factually similar or based on the same or similar tax strategy. Also, the term must be broadly construed in favor of disclosure Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 1-6011-4T(c)(4).

¹³³ Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6011-4T(b)(2).

¹³⁴ Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6011-4T(b)(3).

¹³⁵ Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6011-4T(b)(4).

¹³⁶ Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6011-4T(b)(5).

The fifth category of reportable transactions refers to any transaction done by certain taxpayers ¹³⁷ in which the tax treatment of the transaction differs (or is expected to differ) by more than \$10 million from its treatment for book purposes (using generally accepted accounting principles) in any year. ¹³⁸

The final category of reportable transactions is any transaction that results in a tax credit exceeding \$250,000 (including a foreign tax credit) if the taxpayer holds the underlying asset for less than 45 days. 139

Under present law, there is no specific penalty for failing to disclose a reportable transaction; however, such a failure may jeopardize a taxpayer's ability to claim that any income tax understatement attributable to such undisclosed transaction is due to reasonable cause, and that the taxpayer acted in good faith. 140

Description of Proposal

In general

The proposal creates a new penalty for any person who fails to include with any return or statement any required information with respect to a reportable transaction. The new penalty applies without regard to whether the transaction ultimately results in an understatement of tax, and applies in addition to any accuracy-related penalty that may be imposed.

Transactions to be disclosed

The proposal does not define the terms "listed transaction" or "reportable transaction," nor does the proposal explain the type of information that must be disclosed in order to avoid the

The significant book-tax category applies only to taxpayers that are reporting companies under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 or business entities that have \$100 million or more in gross assets.

¹³⁸ Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6011-4T(b)(6). The regulations exempt 13 types of transactions from the book-tax reportable transaction category. See Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6011-4T(b)(6)(iii)(A)-(M).

¹³⁹ Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6011-4T(b)(7).

¹⁴⁰ Section 6664(c) provides that a taxpayer can avoid the imposition of a section 6662 accuracy-related penalty in cases where the taxpayer can demonstrate that there was reasonable cause for the underpayment and that the taxpayer acted in good faith. On December 31, 2002, the Treasury Department and IRS issued proposed regulations under sections 6662 and 6664 (REG-126016-01) that limit the defenses available to the imposition of an accuracy-related penalty in connection with a reportable transaction when the transaction is not disclosed.

The proposal states that, except as provided in regulations, a listed transaction means a reportable transaction, which is the same as, or substantially similar to, a transaction specifically identified by the Secretary as a tax avoidance transaction for purposes of section

imposition of a penalty. Rather, the proposal authorizes the Treasury Department to define a "listed transaction" and a "reportable transaction" under section 6011.

Penalty rate

The penalty for failing to disclose a reportable transaction is \$50,000. The amount is increased to \$100,000 if the failure is with respect to a listed transaction. For large entities and high net worth individuals, the penalty amount is doubled (i.e., \$100,000 for a reportable transaction and \$200,000 for a listed transaction). The penalty cannot be waived with respect to a listed transaction. As to reportable transactions, the penalty can be rescinded or abated only if: (1) the taxpayer on whom the penalty is imposed has a history of complying with the Federal tax laws, (2) it is shown that the violation is due to an unintentional mistake of fact, (3) imposing the penalty would be against equity and good conscience, and (4) rescinding the penalty would promote compliance with the tax laws and effective tax administration. The authority to rescind the penalty can only be exercised by the IRS Commissioner personally or the head of the Office of Tax Shelter Analysis. Thus, the penalty cannot be rescinded by a revenue agent, an appeals officer, or any other IRS personnel. The decision to rescind a penalty must be accompanied by a record describing the facts and reasons for the action and the amount rescinded. There will be no taxpayer right to appeal a refusal to rescind a penalty. The IRS also is required to submit an annual report to Congress summarizing the application of the disclosure penalties and providing a description of each penalty rescinded under this proposal and the reasons for the rescission.

A "large entity" is defined as any entity with gross receipts in excess of \$10 million in the year of the transaction or in the preceding year. A "high net worth individual" is defined as any individual whose net worth exceeds \$2 million, based on the fair market value of the individual's assets and liabilities immediately before entering into the transaction.

A public entity that is required to pay a penalty for failing to disclose a listed transaction (or is subject to an understatement penalty attributable to a non-disclosed listed transaction, a non-disclosed reportable avoidance transaction, or a transaction that lacks economic substance ¹⁴²) must disclose the imposition of the penalty in reports to the Securities and Exchange Commission for such period as the Secretary shall specify. The proposal applies without regard to whether the taxpayer determines the amount of the penalty to be material to the reports in which the penalty must appear, and treats any failure to disclose a transaction in such reports as a failure to disclose a listed transaction. A taxpayer must disclose a penalty in reports

^{6011.} For this purpose, it is expected that the definition of "substantially similar" will be the definition used in Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6011-4T(b)(2). However, the Secretary may modify this definition (as well as the definitions of "listed transaction" and "reportable transactions") as appropriate.

These categories of transactions are described in greater detail below in connection with the proposals modifying the accuracy-related penalty for listed and certain reportable transactions and a penalty for understatements attributable to transactions that lack economic substance.

to the Securities and Exchange Commission once the taxpayer has exhausted its administrative and judicial remedies with respect to the penalty (or if earlier, when paid).

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for returns and statements the due date for which is after the date of enactment.

3. Modifications to the accuracy-related penalties for listed transactions and reportable transactions having a significant tax avoidance purpose

Present Law

The accuracy-related penalty applies to the portion of any underpayment that is attributable to (1) negligence, (2) any substantial understatement of income tax, (3) any substantial valuation misstatement, (4) any substantial overstatement of pension liabilities, or (5) any substantial estate or gift tax valuation understatement. If the correct income tax liability exceeds that reported by the taxpayer by the greater of 10 percent of the correct tax or \$5,000 (\$10,000 in the case of corporations), then a substantial understatement exists and a penalty may be imposed equal to 20 percent of the underpayment of tax attributable to the understatement. The amount of any understatement generally is reduced by any portion attributable to an item if (1) the treatment of the item is supported by substantial authority, or (2) facts relevant to the tax treatment of the item were adequately disclosed and there was a reasonable basis for its tax treatment. 144

Special rules apply with respect to tax shelters. For understatements by non-corporate taxpayers attributable to tax shelters, the penalty may be avoided only if the taxpayer establishes that, in addition to having substantial authority for the position, the taxpayer reasonably believed that the treatment claimed was more likely than not the proper treatment of the item. This reduction in the penalty is unavailable to corporate tax shelters.

The understatement penalty generally is abated (even with respect to tax shelters) in cases in which the taxpayer can demonstrate that there was "reasonable cause" for the underpayment and that the taxpayer acted in good faith. The relevant regulations provide that reasonable cause exists where the taxpayer "reasonably relies in good faith on an opinion based on a professional tax advisor's analysis of the pertinent facts and authorities [that] . . . unambiguously

¹⁴³ Sec. 6662.

¹⁴⁴ Sec. 6662(d)(2)(B).

¹⁴⁵ Sec. 6662(d)(2)(C).

¹⁴⁶ Sec. 6664(c).

concludes that there is a greater than 50-percent likelihood that the tax treatment of the item will be upheld if challenged" by the IRS. 147

Description of Proposal

In general

The proposal modifies the present-law accuracy related penalty by replacing the rules applicable to tax shelters with a new accuracy-related penalty that applies to listed transactions and reportable transactions with a significant tax avoidance purpose (hereinafter referred to as a "reportable avoidance transaction"). The penalty rate and defenses available to avoid the penalty vary depending on the category of the transaction (i.e., listed or reportable avoidance transaction) and whether the transaction was adequately disclosed.

Disclosed transactions

In general, a 20-percent accuracy-related penalty is imposed on any understatement attributable to an adequately disclosed listed transaction or reportable avoidance transaction. The only exception to the penalty is if the taxpayer satisfies a more stringent reasonable cause and good faith exception (hereinafter referred to as the "strengthened reasonable cause exception"), which is described below. The strengthened reasonable cause exception is available only if the relevant facts affecting the tax treatment are adequately disclosed, there is or was substantial authority for the claimed tax treatment, and the taxpayer reasonably believed that the claimed tax treatment was more likely than not the proper treatment.

Undisclosed transactions

If the taxpayer does not adequately disclose the transaction, the strengthened reasonable cause exception is not available (i.e., a strict-liability penalty applies), and the taxpayer is subject to an increased penalty rate equal to 30 percent of the understatement.

In addition, a public entity that is required to pay the 30 percent penalty must disclose the imposition of the penalty in reports to the SEC for such periods as the Secretary shall specify. The disclosure to the SEC applies without regard to whether the taxpayer determines the amount of the penalty to be material to the reports in which the penalty must appear, and any failure to disclose such penalty in the reports is treated as a failure to disclose a listed transaction. A taxpayer must disclose a penalty in reports to the SEC once the taxpayer has exhausted its administrative and judicial remedies with respect to the penalty (or if earlier, when paid).

Once the 30 percent penalty has been included in the Revenue Agent Report, the penalty cannot be compromised for purposes of a settlement without approval of the Commissioner

¹⁴⁷ Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6662-4(g)(4)(i)(B); Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6664-4(c).

¹⁴⁸ The terms "reportable transaction" and "listed transaction" have the same meanings as previously described in connection with the penalty for failing to disclose reportable transactions.

personally or the head of the Office of Tax Shelter Analysis. Furthermore, the IRS is required to submit an annual report to Congress summarizing the application of this penalty and providing a description of each penalty compromised under this proposal and the reasons for the compromise.

Determination of the understatement amount

The penalty is applied to the amount of any understatement attributable to the listed or reportable avoidance transaction without regard to other items on the tax return. For purposes of this proposal, the amount of the understatement is determined as the sum of (1) the product of the highest corporate or individual tax rate (as appropriate) and the increase in taxable income resulting from the difference between the taxpayer's treatment of the item and the proper treatment of the item (without regard to other items on the tax return) ¹⁴⁹, and (2) the amount of any decrease in the aggregate amount of credits which results from a difference between the taxpayer's treatment of an item and the proper tax treatment of such item.

Except as provided in regulations, a taxpayer's treatment of an item shall not take into account any amendment or supplement to a return if the amendment or supplement is filed after the earlier of when the taxpayer is first contacted regarding an examination of the return or such other date as specified by the Secretary.

Strengthened reasonable cause exception

A penalty is not imposed under the proposal with respect to any portion of an understatement if it shown that there was reasonable cause for such portion and the taxpayer acted in good faith. Such a showing requires (1) adequate disclosure of the facts affecting the transaction in accordance with the regulations under section 6011, ¹⁵⁰ (2) there is or was substantial authority for such treatment, and (3) the taxpayer reasonably believed that such treatment was more likely than not the proper treatment. For this purpose, a taxpayer will be treated as having a reasonable belief with respect to the tax treatment of an item only if such belief (1) is based on the facts and law that exist at the time the tax return (that includes the item) is filed, and (2) relates solely to the taxpayer's chances of success on the merits and does not take into account the possibility that (a) a return will not be audited, (b) the treatment will not be raised on audit, or (c) the treatment will be resolved through settlement if raised.

A taxpayer may (but is not required to) rely on an opinion of a tax advisor in establishing its reasonable belief with respect to the tax treatment of the item. However, a taxpayer may not rely on an opinion of a tax advisor for this purpose if the opinion (1) is provided by a "disqualified tax advisor," or (2) is a "disqualified opinion."

For this purpose, any reduction in the excess of deductions allowed for the taxable year over gross income for such year, and any reduction in the amount of capital losses which would (without regard to section 1211) be allowed for such year, shall be treated as an increase in taxable income.

See the previous discussion regarding the penalty for failing to disclose a reportable transaction.

Disqualified tax advisor

A disqualified tax advisor is any advisor who (1) is a material advisor¹⁵¹ and who participates in the organization, management, promotion or sale of the transaction or is related (within the meaning of section 267 or 707) to any person who so participates, (2) is compensated directly or indirectly¹⁵² by a material advisor with respect to the transaction, (3) has a fee arrangement with respect to the transaction that is contingent on all or part of the intended tax benefits from the transaction being sustained, or (4) as determined under regulations prescribed by the Secretary, has a continuing financial interest with respect to the transaction.

Organization, management, promotion or sale of a transaction

A material advisor is considered as participating in the "organization" of a transaction if the advisor performs acts relating to the development of the transaction. This may include, for example, preparing documents (1) establishing a structure used in connection with the transaction (such as a partnership agreement), (2) describing the transaction (such as an offering memorandum or other statement describing the transaction), or (3) relating to the registration of the transaction with any federal, state or local government body. ¹⁵³ Participation in the "management" of a transaction means involvement in the decision-making process regarding any business activity with respect to the transaction. Participation in the "promotion or sale" of a transaction means involvement in the marketing or solicitation of the transaction to others. Thus, an advisor who provides information about the transaction to a potential participant is involved in the promotion or sale of a transaction, as is any advisor who recommends the transaction to a potential participant.

The term "material advisor" (defined below in connection with the new information filing requirements for material advisors) means any person who provides any material aid, assistance, or advice with respect to organizing, promoting, selling, implementing, or carrying out any reportable transaction, and who derives gross income in excess of \$50,000 in the case of a reportable transaction substantially all of the tax benefits from which are provided to natural persons (\$250,000 in any other case).

This situation could arise, for example, when an advisor has an arrangement or understanding (oral or written) with an organizer, manager, or promoter of a reportable transaction that such party will recommend or refer potential participants to the advisor for an opinion regarding the tax treatment of the transaction.

¹⁵³ An advisor should not be treated as participating in the organization of a transaction if the advisor's only involvement with respect to the organization of the transaction is the rendering of an opinion regarding the tax consequences of such transaction. However, such an advisor may be a "disqualified tax advisor" with respect to the transaction if the advisor participates in the management, promotion or sale of the transaction (or if the advisor is compensated by a material advisor, has a fee arrangement that is contingent on the tax benefits of the transaction, or as determined by the Secretary, has a continuing financial interest with respect to the transaction).

Disqualified opinion

An opinion may not be relied upon if the opinion (1) is based on unreasonable factual or legal assumptions (including assumptions as to future events), (2) unreasonably relies upon representations, statements, finding or agreements of the taxpayer or any other person, (3) does not identify and consider all relevant facts, or (4) fails to meet any other requirement prescribed by the Secretary.

Coordination with other penalties

Any understatement to which a penalty is imposed under this proposal is not subject to the accuracy-related penalty under section 6662. However, such understatement is included for purposes of determining whether any understatement (as defined in sec. 6662(d)(2)) is a substantial understatement as defined under section 6662(d)(1).

The penalty imposed under this proposal shall not apply to any portion of an understatement to which a fraud penalty is applied under section 6663.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for taxable years ending after the date of enactment.

4. Penalty for understatements from transactions lacking economic substance

Present Law

An accuracy-related penalty applies to the portion of any underpayment that is attributable to (1) negligence, (2) any substantial understatement of income tax, (3) any substantial valuation misstatement, (4) any substantial overstatement of pension liabilities, or (5) any substantial estate or gift tax valuation understatement. If the correct income tax liability exceeds that reported by the taxpayer by the greater of 10 percent of the correct tax or \$5,000 (\$10,000 in the case of corporations), then a substantial understatement exists and a penalty may be imposed equal to 20 percent of the underpayment of tax attributable to the understatement. The amount of any understatement is reduced by any portion attributable to an item if (1) the treatment of the item is supported by substantial authority, or (2) facts relevant to the tax treatment of the item were adequately disclosed and there was a reasonable basis for its tax treatment.

Special rules apply with respect to tax shelters.¹⁵⁵ For understatements by non-corporate taxpayers attributable to tax shelters, the penalty may be avoided only if the taxpayer establishes that, in addition to having substantial authority for the position, the taxpayer reasonably believed that the treatment claimed was more likely than not the proper treatment of the item. This reduction in the penalty is unavailable to corporate tax shelters.

¹⁵⁴ Sec. 6662.

¹⁵⁵ Sec. 6662(d)(2)(C).

The penalty generally is abated (even with respect to tax shelters) in cases in which the taxpayer can demonstrate that there was "reasonable cause" for the underpayment and that the taxpayer acted in good faith. ¹⁵⁶ The relevant regulations provide that reasonable cause exists where the taxpayer "reasonably relies in good faith on an opinion based on a professional tax advisor's analysis of the pertinent facts and authorities [that] . . . unambiguously concludes that there is a greater than 50-percent likelihood that the tax treatment of the item will be upheld if challenged" by the IRS. ¹⁵⁷

Description of Proposal

The proposal imposes a penalty for an understatement attributable to any transaction that lacks economic substance (referred to in the statute as a "non-economic substance transaction understatement"). ¹⁵⁸ The penalty rate is 40 percent (reduced to 20 percent if the taxpayer adequately discloses the relevant facts in accordance with regulations prescribed under section 6011). No exceptions (including the reasonable cause or rescission rules) to the penalty would be available under the proposal (i.e., the penalty is a strict-liability penalty).

A "non-economic substance transaction" means any transaction if (1) the transaction lacks economic substance (as defined in the earlier proposal regarding the economic substance doctrine), ¹⁵⁹ (2) the transaction was not respected under the rules relating to transactions with tax-indifferent parties (as described in the earlier proposal regarding the economic substance doctrine), ¹⁶⁰ or (3) any similar rule of law. For this purpose, a similar rule of law would include, for example, an understatement attributable to a transaction that is determined to be a sham transaction.

For purposes of this proposal, the calculation of an "understatement" is made in the same manner as in the separate proposal relating to accuracy-related penalties for listed and reportable avoidance transactions (new sec. 6662A). Thus, the amount of the understatement under this proposal would be determined as the sum of (1) the product of the highest corporate or individual tax rate (as appropriate) and the increase in taxable income resulting from the difference between the taxpayer's treatment of the item and the proper treatment of the item (without regard to other

¹⁵⁶ Sec. 6664(c).

¹⁵⁷ Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6662-4(g)(4)(i)(B); Treas. Reg. sec. 1.6664-4(c).

Thus, unlike the new accuracy-related penalty under section 6662A (which applies only to listed and reportable avoidance transactions), the new penalty under this proposal applies to any transaction that lacks economic substance.

The proposal provides that a transaction has economic substance only if (1) the transaction changes in a meaningful way (apart from Federal income tax effects) the taxpayer's economic position, and (2) the transaction has a substantial non-tax purpose for entering into such transaction and is a reasonable means of accomplishing such purpose.

The proposal provides that the form of a transaction that involves a tax-indifferent party will not be respected in certain circumstances.

items on the tax return), ¹⁶¹ and (2) the amount of any decrease in the aggregate amount of credits which results from a difference between the taxpayer's treatment of an item and the proper tax treatment of such item. In essence, the penalty will apply to the amount of any understatement attributable solely to a non-economic substance transaction.

Except as provided in regulations, the taxpayer's treatment of an item will not take into account any amendment or supplement to a return if the amendment or supplement is filed after the earlier of the date the taxpayer is first contacted regarding an examination of the return or such other date as specified by the Secretary.

A public entity that is required to pay a penalty under this proposal (regardless of whether the transaction was disclosed) must disclose the imposition of the penalty in reports to the SEC for such periods as the Secretary shall specify. The disclosure to the SEC applies without regard to whether the taxpayer determines the amount of the penalty to be material to the reports in which the penalty must appear, and any failure to disclose such penalty in the reports is treated as a failure to disclose a listed transaction. A taxpayer must disclose a penalty in reports to the SEC once the taxpayer has exhausted its administrative and judicial remedies with respect to the penalty (or if earlier, when paid).

Once a penalty (regardless of whether the transaction was disclosed) has been included in the Revenue Agent Report, the penalty cannot be compromised for purposes of a settlement without approval of the Commissioner personally or the head of the Office of Tax Shelter Analysis. Furthermore, the IRS is required to submit an annual report to Congress summarizing the application of this penalty and providing a description of each penalty compromised under this proposal and the reasons for the compromise.

Any understatement to which a penalty is imposed under this proposal will not be subject to the accuracy-related penalty under section 6662 or under new 6662A (accuracy-related penalties for listed and reportable avoidance transactions). However, an understatement under this proposal would be taken into account for purposes of determining whether any understatement (as defined in sec. 6662(d)(2)) is a substantial understatement as defined under section 6662(d)(1). The penalty imposed under this proposal will not apply to any portion of an understatement to which a fraud penalty is applied under section 6663.

Effective Date

The proposal applies to transactions after the date of enactment.

For this purpose, any reduction in the excess of deductions allowed for the taxable year over gross income for such year, and any reduction in the amount of capital losses that would (without regard to section 1211) be allowed for such year, would be treated as an increase in taxable income.

5. Modifications to the substantial understatement penalty

Present Law

Definition of substantial understatement

An accuracy-related penalty equal to 20 percent applies to any substantial understatement of tax. A "substantial understatement" exists if the correct income tax liability for a taxable year exceeds that reported by the taxpayer by the greater of 10 percent of the correct tax or \$5,000 (\$10,000 in the case of most corporations). 162

Reduction of understatement for certain positions

For purposes of determining whether a substantial understatement penalty applies, the amount of any understatement generally is reduced by any portion attributable to an item if (1) the treatment of the item is supported by substantial authority, or (2) facts relevant to the tax treatment of the item were adequately disclosed and there was a reasonable basis for its tax treatment. 163

The Secretary is required to publish annually in the Federal Register a list of positions for which the Secretary believes there is not substantial authority and which affect a significant number of taxpayers.¹⁶⁴

Description of Proposal

Definition of substantial understatement

The proposal modifies the definition of "substantial" for corporate taxpayers. Under the proposal, a corporate taxpayer has a substantial understatement if the amount of the understatement for the taxable year exceeds the lesser of (1) 10 percent of the tax required to be shown on the return for the taxable year (or, if greater, \$10,000), or (2) \$10 million.

Reduction of understatement for certain positions

The proposal elevates the standard that a taxpayer must satisfy in order to reduce the amount of an understatement for undisclosed items. With respect to the treatment of an item whose facts are not adequately disclosed, a resulting understatement is reduced only if the taxpayer had a reasonable belief that the tax treatment was more likely than not the proper treatment. The proposal also authorizes (but does not require) the Secretary to publish a list of positions for which it believes there is not substantial authority or there is no reasonable belief that the tax treatment is more likely than not the proper treatment (without regard to whether

¹⁶² Sec. 6662(a) and (d)(1)(A).

¹⁶³ Sec. 6662(d)(2)(B).

¹⁶⁴ Sec. 6662(d)(2)(D).

such positions affect a significant number of taxpayers). The list shall be published in the Federal Register or the Internal Revenue Bulletin.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for taxable years beginning after date of enactment.

6. Tax shelter exception to confidentiality privileges relating to taxpayer communications

Present Law

In general, a common law privilege of confidentiality exists for communications between an attorney and client with respect to the legal advice the attorney gives the client. The Code provides that, with respect to tax advice, the same common law protections of confidentiality that apply to a communication between a taxpayer and an attorney also apply to a communication between a taxpayer and a federally authorized tax practitioner to the extent the communication would be considered a privileged communication if it were between a taxpayer and an attorney. This rule is inapplicable to communications regarding corporate tax shelters.

Description of Proposal

The proposal modifies the rule relating to corporate tax shelters by making it applicable to all tax shelters, whether entered into by corporations, individuals, partnerships, tax-exempt entities, or any other entity. Accordingly, communications with respect to tax shelters are not subject to the confidentiality proposal of the Code that otherwise applies to a communication between a taxpayer and a federally authorized tax practitioner.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective with respect to communications made on or after the date of enactment.

7. Disclosure of reportable transactions by material advisors

Present Law

Registration of tax shelter arrangements

An organizer of a tax shelter is required to register the shelter with the Secretary not later than the day on which the shelter is first offered for sale. 165 A "tax shelter" means any investment with respect to which the tax shelter ratio 166 for any investor as of the close of any of

¹⁶⁵ Sec. 6111(a).

The tax shelter ratio is, with respect to any year, the ratio that the aggregate amount of the deductions and 350 percent of the credits, which are represented to be potentially allowable to any investor, bears to the investment base (money plus basis of assets contributed) as of the close of the tax year.

the first five years ending after the investment is offered for sale may be greater than two to one and which is: (1) required to be registered under Federal or State securities laws, (2) sold pursuant to an exemption from registration requiring the filing of a notice with a Federal or State securities agency, or (3) a substantial investment (greater than \$250,000 and at least five investors). ¹⁶⁷

Other promoted arrangements are treated as tax shelters for purposes of the registration requirement if: (1) a significant purpose of the arrangement is the avoidance or evasion of Federal income tax by a corporate participant; (2) the arrangement is offered under conditions of confidentiality; and (3) the promoter may receive fees in excess of \$100,000 in the aggregate. 168

A transaction has a "significant purpose of avoiding or evading Federal income tax" if the transaction: (1) is the same as or substantially similar to a "listed transaction," or (2) is structured to produce tax benefits that constitute an important part of the intended results of the arrangement and the promoter reasonably expects to present the arrangement to more than one taxpayer. Certain exceptions are provided with respect to the second category of transactions. 171

An arrangement is offered under conditions of confidentiality if: (1) an offeree has an understanding or agreement to limit the disclosure of the transaction or any significant tax features of the transaction; or (2) the promoter claims, knows, or has reason to know that a party other than the potential participant claims that the transaction (or any aspect of it) is proprietary to the promoter or any party other than the offeree, or is otherwise protected from disclosure or use. 172

Failure to register tax shelter

The penalty for failing to timely register a tax shelter (or for filing false or incomplete information with respect to the tax shelter registration) generally is the greater of one percent of

¹⁶⁷ Sec. 6111(c).

¹⁶⁸ Sec. 6111(d).

¹⁶⁹ Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 301.6111-2T(b)(2).

¹⁷⁰ Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 301.6111-2T(b)(3).

¹⁷¹ Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 301.6111-2T(b)(4).

¹⁷² The regulations provide that the determination of whether an arrangement is offered under conditions of confidentiality is based on all the facts and circumstances surrounding the offer. If an offeree's disclosure of the structure or tax aspects of the transaction are limited in any way by an express or implied understanding or agreement with or for the benefit of a tax shelter promoter, an offer is considered made under conditions of confidentiality, whether or not such understanding or agreement is legally binding. Treas. Reg. sec. 301.6111-2T(c)(1).

the aggregate amount invested in the shelter or \$500.¹⁷³ However, if the tax shelter involves an arrangement offered to a corporation under conditions of confidentiality, the penalty is the greater of \$10,000 or 50 percent of the fees payable to any promoter with respect to offerings prior to the date of late registration. Intentional disregard of the requirement to register increases the penalty to 75 percent of the applicable fees.

Section 6707 also imposes (1) a \$100 penalty on the promoter for each failure to furnish the investor with the required tax shelter identification number, and (2) a \$250 penalty on the investor for each failure to include the tax shelter identification number on a return.

Description of Proposal

Disclosure of reportable transactions by material advisors

The proposal repeals the present law rules with respect to registration of tax shelters. Instead, the proposal requires each material advisor with respect to any reportable transaction (including listed transaction)¹⁷⁴ to timely file an information return with the Secretary (in such form and manner as the Secretary may prescribe). The return must be filed on such date as specified by the Secretary.

The information return will include (1) information identifying and describing the transaction, (2) information describing any potential tax benefits expected to result from the transaction, and (3) such other information as the Secretary may prescribe. It is expected that the Secretary may seek from the material advisor the same type of information that the Secretary may request from a taxpayer in connection with a reportable transaction. ¹⁷⁵

A "material advisor" means any person (1) who provides material aid, assistance, or advice with respect to organizing, promoting, selling, implementing, or carrying out any reportable transaction, and (2) who directly or indirectly derives gross income in excess of \$250,000 (\$50,000 in the case of a reportable transaction substantially all of the tax benefits from which are provided to natural persons) for such advice or assistance.

The Secretary may prescribe regulations which provide (1) that only one material advisor has to file an information return in cases in which two or more material advisors would otherwise be required to file information returns with respect to a particular reportable transaction, (2) exemptions from the requirements of this section, and (3) other rules as may be necessary or appropriate to carry out the purposes of this section (including, for example, rules regarding the aggregation of fees in appropriate circumstances).

¹⁷³ Sec. 6707.

¹⁷⁴ The terms "reportable transaction" and "listed transaction" have the same meaning as previously described in connection with the taxpayer-related proposals.

¹⁷⁵ See the previous discussion regarding the disclosure requirements under new section 6707A.

Penalty for failing to furnish information regarding reportable transactions

The proposal repeals the present law penalty for failure to register tax shelters. Instead, the proposal imposes a penalty on any material advisor who fails to file an information return, or who files a false or incomplete information return, with respect to a reportable transaction (including a listed transaction). The amount of the penalty is \$50,000. If the penalty is with respect to a listed transaction, the amount of the penalty is increased to the greater of (1) \$200,000, or (2) 50 percent of the gross income of such person with respect to aid, assistance, or advice which is provided with respect to the reportable transaction before the date the information return that includes the transaction is filed. Intentional disregard by a material advisor of the requirement to disclose a reportable transaction increases the penalty to 75 percent of the gross income.

The penalty cannot be waived with respect to a listed transaction. As to reportable transactions, the penalty can be rescinded or abated only in exceptional circumstances. All or part of the penalty may be rescinded only if: (1) the material advisor on whom the penalty is imposed has a history of complying with the Federal tax laws, (2) it is shown that the violation is due to an unintentional mistake of fact, (3) imposing the penalty would be against equity and good conscience, and (4) rescinding the penalty would promote compliance with the tax laws and effective tax administration. The authority to rescind the penalty can only be exercised by the Commissioner personally or the head of the Office of Tax Shelter Analysis; this authority to rescind cannot otherwise be delegated by the Commissioner. Thus, the penalty cannot be rescinded by a revenue agent, an appeals officer, or other IRS personnel. The decision to rescind a penalty must be accompanied by a record describing the facts and reasons for the action and the amount rescinded. There will be no right to appeal a refusal to rescind a penalty. The IRS also is required to submit an annual report to Congress summarizing the application of the disclosure penalties and providing a description of each penalty rescinded under this proposal and the reasons for the rescission.

Effective Date

The proposal requiring disclosure of reportable transactions by material advisors applies to transactions with respect to which material aid, assistance or advice is provided after the date of enactment.

The proposal imposing a penalty for failing to disclose reportable transactions applies to returns the due date for which is after the date of enactment.

The terms "reportable transaction" and "listed transaction" have the same meaning as previously described in connection with the taxpayer-related proposals.

¹⁷⁷ The Secretary's present-law authority to postpone certain tax-related deadlines because of Presidentially-declared disasters (sec. 7508A) will also encompass the authority to postpone the reporting deadlines established by the proposal.

8. Investor lists and modification of penalty for failure to maintain investor lists

Present Law

Investor lists

Any organizer or seller of a potentially abusive tax shelter must maintain a list identifying each person who was sold an interest in any such tax shelter with respect to which registration was required under section 6111 (even though the particular party may not have been subject to confidentiality restrictions). Recently-issued temporary regulations under section 6112 contain elaborate rules regarding the list maintenance requirements. The regulations apply to transactions that are potentially abusive tax shelters entered into, or acquired after, January 1, 2003.

The temporary regulations, issued in October 2002, provide that a person is an organizer or seller of a potentially abusive tax shelter if the person is a material advisor with respect to that transaction. ¹⁸¹ A potentially abusive tax shelter is any transaction that (1) is required to be registered under section 6111, (2) is a listed transaction (as defined under the new temporary regulations under section 6011), or (3) any transaction that a potential material advisor knows or has reason to know, at the time the transaction is entered into, is a reportable transaction (as defined under the new temporary regulations under section 6011). ¹⁸²

The temporary regulations define an organizer or a seller of an interest with respect to a potentially abusive tax shelter if that person is a "material advisor." A material advisor is defined any person who (directly or indirectly) receives, or is expected to receive, a minimum fee of (1) \$250,000 for a transaction that is a potentially abusive tax shelter if all participants are corporations, or (2) \$50,000 for any other transaction that is a potentially abusive tax shelter. 183

¹⁷⁸ Sec. 6112.

¹⁷⁹ Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 301-6112-1T.

Subsequent to the issuance of the new regulations, the IRS announced that, in order to provide necessary clarification of the list maintenance regulations, the effective date will be changed to the date that revised regulations under section 6112 are filed. The delayed effective date, however, will not apply to listed transactions or transactions that are section 6111 shelters (as defined in Treas. Reg. sec. 301.6112-1T(b)(1)). Notice 2003-11, 2003-6 I.R.B. 1 (January 17, 2003).

¹⁸¹ Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 301.6112-1T(c)(1).

¹⁸² Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 301.6112-1T(b).

¹⁸³ Temp. Treas. Reg. sec. 301.6112-1T(c)(1) and (2).

The Secretary is required to prescribe regulations which provide that, in cases in which 2 or more persons are required to maintain the same list, only one person would be required to maintain the list. 184

Penalties for failing to maintain investor lists

Under section 6708, the penalty for failing to maintain the list required under section 6112 is \$50 for each name omitted from the list (with a maximum penalty of \$100,000 per year).

Description of Proposal

Investor lists

Each material advisor¹⁸⁵ that is required to file an information return with respect to a reportable transaction (including a listed transaction)¹⁸⁶ is required to maintain a list that (1) identifies each person with respect to whom the advisor acted as a material advisor with respect to the reportable transaction, and (2) contains other information as may be required by the Secretary. In addition, the proposal authorizes (but does not require) the Secretary to prescribe regulations which provide that, in cases in which 2 or more persons are required to maintain the same list, only one person would be required to maintain the list.

Penalty for failing to maintain investor lists

The proposal modifies the penalty for failing to maintain the required list by making it a time-sensitive penalty. Thus, a material advisor who is required to maintain an investor list and who fails to make the list available upon request by the Secretary within 20 business days after the request will be subject to a \$10,000 per day penalty. The penalty applies to a person who fails to maintain a list, maintains an incomplete list, or has in fact maintained a list but does not make the list available to the Secretary. The penalty can be waived if the failure to make the list available is due to reasonable cause. 187

Effective Date

The proposal requiring a material advisor to maintain an investor list applies to transactions with respect to which material aid, assistance or advice is provided after the date of enactment.

¹⁸⁴ Sec. 6112(c)(2).

The term "material advisor" has the same meaning as when used in connection with the requirement to file an information return under section 6111.

The terms "reportable transaction" and "listed transaction" have the same meaning as previously described in connection with the taxpayer-related proposals.

In no event will failure to maintain a list be considered reasonable cause for failing to make a list available to the Secretary.

The proposal imposing a penalty for failing to maintain investor lists applies to requests made after the date of enactment.

9. Actions to enjoin conduct with respect to tax shelters and reportable transactions

Present Law

The Code authorizes civil action to enjoin any person from promoting abusive tax shelters or aiding or abetting the understatement of tax liability. 188

Description of Proposal

The proposal expands this rule so that injunctions may also be sought with respect to the requirements relating to the reporting of reportable transactions ¹⁸⁹ and the keeping of lists of investors by material advisors. ¹⁹⁰ Thus, under the proposal, an injunction may be sought against a material advisor to enjoin the advisor from (1) failing to file an information return with respect to a reportable transaction, or (2) failing to maintain, or to timely furnish upon written request by the Secretary, a list of investors with respect to each reportable transaction.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective on the day after the date of enactment.

10. Understatement of taxpayer's liability by income tax return preparer

Present Law

An income tax return preparer who prepares a return with respect to which there is an understatement of tax that is due to a position for which there was not a realistic possibility of being sustained on its merits and the position was not disclosed (or was frivolous) is liable for a penalty of \$250, provided that the preparer knew or reasonably should have known of the position. An income tax return preparer who prepares a return and engages in specified willful or reckless conduct with respect to preparing such a return is liable for a penalty of \$1,000.

Description of Proposal

The proposal alters the standards of conduct that must be met to avoid imposition of the first penalty. The proposal replaces the realistic possibility standard with a requirement that there be a reasonable belief that the tax treatment of the position was more likely than not the proper treatment. The proposal also replaces the not frivolous standard with the requirement that there be a reasonable basis for the tax treatment of the position.

¹⁸⁸ Sec. 7408.

¹⁸⁹ Sec. 6707, as amended by other proposals of this bill.

¹⁹⁰ Sec. 6708, as amended by other proposals of this bill.

In addition, the proposal increases the amount of these penalties. The penalty relating to not having a reasonable belief that the tax treatment was more likely than not the proper tax treatment is increased from \$250 to \$1,000. The penalty relating to willful or reckless conduct is increased from \$1,000 to \$5,000.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for documents prepared after the date of enactment.

11. Penalty for failure to report interests in foreign financial accounts

Present Law

The Secretary of the Treasury must require citizens, residents, or persons doing business in the United States to keep records and file reports when that person makes a transaction or maintains an account with a foreign financial entity. ¹⁹¹ In general, individuals must fulfill this requirement by answering questions regarding foreign accounts or foreign trusts that are contained in Part III of Schedule B of the IRS Form 1040. Taxpayers who answer "yes" in response to the question regarding foreign accounts must then file Treasury Department Form TD F 90-22.1. This form must be filed with the Department of the Treasury, and not as part of the tax return that is filed with the IRS.

The Secretary of the Treasury may impose a civil penalty on any person who willfully violates this reporting requirement. The civil penalty is the amount of the transaction or the value of the account, up to a maximum of \$100,000; the minimum amount of the penalty is \$25,000. 192 In addition, any person who willfully violates this reporting requirement is subject to a criminal penalty. The criminal penalty is a fine of not more than \$250,000 or imprisonment for not more than five years (or both); if the violation is part of a pattern of illegal activity, the maximum amount of the fine is increased to \$500,000 and the maximum length of imprisonment is increased to 10 years. 193

On April 26, 2002, the Secretary of the Treasury submitted to the Congress a report on these reporting requirements. ¹⁹⁴ This report, which was statutorily required, ¹⁹⁵ studies methods for improving compliance with these reporting requirements. It makes several administrative

¹⁹¹ 31 U.S.C. 5314.

¹⁹² 31 U.S.C. 5321(a)(5).

¹⁹³ 31 U.S.C. 5322.

¹⁹⁴ A Report to Congress in Accordance with Sec. 361(b) of the Uniting and Strengthening America by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism Act of 2001, April 26, 2002.

¹⁹⁵ Sec. 361(b) of the USA PATRIOT Act of 2001 (Pub. L. 107-56).

recommendations, but no legislative recommendations. A further report was required to be submitted by the Secretary of the Treasury to the Congress by October 26, 2002.

Description of Proposal

The proposal adds an additional civil penalty that may be imposed on any person who violates this reporting requirement (without regard to willfulness). This new civil penalty is up to \$5,000. The penalty may be waived if any income from the account was properly reported on the income tax return and there was reasonable cause for the failure to report.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective with respect to failures to report occurring on or after the date of enactment.

12. Frivolous tax returns and submissions

Present Law

The Code provides that an individual who files a frivolous income tax return is subject to a penalty of \$500 imposed by the IRS (sec. 6702). The Code also permits the Tax Court ¹⁹⁶ to impose a penalty of up to \$25,000 if a taxpayer has instituted or maintained proceedings primarily for delay or if the taxpayer's position in the proceeding is frivolous or groundless (sec. 6673(a)).

Description of Proposal

The proposal modifies the IRS-imposed penalty by increasing the amount of the penalty to up to \$5,000 and by applying it to all taxpayers and to all types of Federal taxes.

The proposal also modifies present law with respect to certain submissions that raise frivolous arguments or that are intended to delay or impede tax administration. The submissions to which this proposal applies are requests for a collection due process hearing, installment agreements, offers-in-compromise, and taxpayer assistance orders. First, the proposal permits the IRS to dismiss such requests. Second, the proposal permits the IRS to impose a penalty of up to \$5,000 for such requests, unless the taxpayer withdraws the request after being given an opportunity to do so.

The proposal requires the IRS to publish a list of positions, arguments, requests, and proposals determined to be frivolous for purposes of these proposals.

Because in general the Tax Court is the only pre-payment forum available to taxpayers, it deals with most of the frivolous, groundless, or dilatory arguments raised in tax cases.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for submissions made and issues raised after the date on which the Secretary first prescribes the required list.

13. Regulation of individuals practicing before the Department of the Treasury

Present Law

The Secretary of the Treasury is authorized to regulate the practice of representatives of persons before the Department of the Treasury. ¹⁹⁷ The Secretary is also authorized to suspend or disbar from practice before the Department a representative who is incompetent, who is disreputable, who violates the rules regulating practice before the Department, or who (with intent to defraud) willfully and knowingly misleads or threatens the person being represented (or a person who may be represented). The rules promulgated by the Secretary pursuant to this proposal are contained in Circular 230.

Description of Proposal

The proposal makes two modifications to expand the sanctions that the Secretary may impose pursuant to these statutory proposals. First, the proposal expressly permits censure as a sanction. Second, the proposal permits the imposition of a monetary penalty as a sanction. If the representative is acting on behalf of an employer or other entity, the Secretary may impose a monetary penalty on the employer or other entity if it knew, or reasonably should have known, of the conduct. This monetary penalty on the employer or other entity may be imposed in addition to any monetary penalty imposed directly on the representative. These monetary penalties are not to exceed the gross income derived (or to be derived) from the conduct giving rise to the penalty. These monetary penalties may be in addition to, or in lieu of, any suspension, disbarment, or censure.

The proposal also confirms the present-law authority of the Secretary to impose standards applicable to written advice with respect to an entity, plan, or arrangement that is of a type that the Secretary determines as having a potential for tax avoidance or evasion.

Effective Date

The modifications to expand the sanctions that the Secretary may impose are effective for actions taken after the date of enactment.

14. Penalties on promoters of tax shelters

Present Law

A penalty is imposed on any person who organizes, assists in the organization of, or participates in the sale of any interest in, a partnership or other entity, any investment plan or

¹⁹⁷ 31 U.S.C. 330.

arrangement, or any other plan or arrangement, if in connection with such activity the person makes or furnishes a qualifying false or fraudulent statement or a gross valuation overstatement. ¹⁹⁸ A qualified false or fraudulent statement is any statement with respect to the allowability of any deduction or credit, the excludability of any income, or the securing of any other tax benefit by reason of holding an interest in the entity or participating in the plan or arrangement which the person knows or has reason to know is false or fraudulent as to any material matter. A "gross valuation overstatement" means any statement as to the value of any property or services if the stated value exceeds 200 percent of the correct valuation, and the value is directly related to the amount of any allowable income tax deduction or credit.

The amount of the penalty is \$1,000 (or, if the person establishes that it is less, 100 percent of the gross income derived or to be derived by the person from such activity). A penalty attributable to a gross valuation misstatement can be waived on a showing that there was a reasonable basis for the valuation and it was made in good faith.

Description of Proposal

The proposal modifies the penalty amount to equal 50 percent of the gross income derived by the person from the activity for which the penalty is imposed. The new penalty rate applies to any activity that involves a statement regarding the tax benefits of participating in a plan or arrangement if the person knows or has reason to know that such statement is false or fraudulent as to any material matter. The enhanced penalty does not apply to a gross valuation overstatement.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for activities after the date of enactment.

15. Extend statute of limitations for certain undisclosed transactions

Present Law

In general, the Code requires that taxes be assessed within three years¹⁹⁹ after the date a return is filed.²⁰⁰ If there has been a substantial omission of items of gross income that total more than 25 percent of the amount of gross income shown on the return, the period during which an assessment must be made is extended to six years.²⁰¹ If an assessment is not made within the required time periods, the tax generally cannot be assessed or collected at any future

¹⁹⁸ Sec. 6700.

¹⁹⁹ Sec. 6501(a).

²⁰⁰ For this purpose, a return that is filed before the date on which it is due is considered to be filed on the required due date (sec. 6501(b)(1)).

²⁰¹ Sec. 6501(e).

time. Tax may be assessed at any time if the taxpayer files a false or fraudulent return with the intent to evade tax or if the taxpayer does not file a tax return at all.²⁰²

Description of Proposal

The proposal extends the statute of limitations to six years with respect to the entire tax return²⁰³ if a taxpayer required to disclose a listed transaction²⁰⁴ fails to do so in the manner required. For example, if a taxpayer entered into a transaction in 2001 that becomes a listed transaction in 2002 and the taxpayer fails to disclose such transaction in the manner required by Treasury regulations, the 2001 tax return will be subject to a six-year statute of limitations.²⁰⁵

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for transactions entered into in taxable years beginning after the date of enactment.

16. Deny deduction for interest paid to IRS on underpayments involving certain tax-motivated transactions

Present Law

In general, corporations may deduct interest paid or accrued within a taxable year on indebtedness. 206 Interest on indebtedness to the Federal government attributable to an underpayment of tax generally may be deducted pursuant to this provision.

Description of Proposal

The proposal disallows any deduction for interest paid or accrued within a taxable year on any portion of an underpayment of tax that is attributable to an understatement arising from

²⁰² Sec. 6501(c).

²⁰³ The tax year extended is the tax year the transaction is entered into.

The term "listed transaction" has the same meaning as described in a previous proposal regarding the penalty for failure to disclose reportable transactions.

²⁰⁵ However, if the Treasury Department lists a transaction in a year subsequent to the year a taxpayer entered into such transaction, and the taxpayer's tax return for the year the transaction was entered into is closed by the statute of limitations prior to the transaction becoming a listed transaction, this proposal does not re-open the statute of limitations for such year.

²⁰⁶ Sec. 163(a).

(1) an undisclosed reportable avoidance transaction, (2) an undisclosed listed transaction, or (3) a transaction that lacks economic substance. ²⁰⁷

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for underpayments attributable to transactions entered into in taxable years beginning after the date of enactment.

17. Authorize additional \$300 million per year to the IRS to combat abusive tax avoidance transactions

The proposal includes an authorization of an additional \$300 million to the Internal Revenue Service to be used to combat abusive tax avoidance transactions.

²⁰⁷ The definitions of these transactions are the same as those previously described in connection with the proposal to modify the accuracy-related penalty for listed and certain reportable transactions and the proposal to impose a penalty on understatements attributable to transactions that lack economic substance.

B. Other Provisions

1. Affirmation of consolidated return regulation authority

Present Law

An affiliated group of corporations may elect to file a consolidated return in lieu of separate returns. A condition of electing to file a consolidated return is that all corporations that are members of the consolidated group must consent to all the consolidated return regulations prescribed under section 1502 prior to the last day prescribed by law for filing such return. ²⁰⁸

Section 1502 states:

The Secretary shall prescribe such regulations as he may deem necessary in order that the tax liability of any affiliated group of corporations making a consolidated return and of each corporation in the group, both during and after the period of affiliation, may be returned, determined, computed, assessed, collected, and adjusted, in such manner as clearly to reflect the income-tax liability and the various factors necessary for the determination of such liability, and in order to prevent the avoidance of such tax liability. ²⁰⁹

Under this authority, the Treasury Department has issued extensive consolidated return regulations. ²¹⁰

In the recent case of *Rite Aid Corp. v. United States*,²¹¹ the Federal Circuit Court of Appeals addressed the application of a particular provision of certain consolidated return loss

²⁰⁸ Sec. 1501.

²⁰⁹ Sec. 1502.

Regulations issued under the authority of section 1502 are considered to be "legislative" regulations rather than "interpretative" regulations, and as such are usually given greater deference by courts in case of a taxpayer challenge to such a regulation. See, S. Rep. No. 960, 70th Cong., 1st Sess. at 15, describing the consolidated return regulations as "legislative in character". The Supreme Court has stated that "... legislative regulations are given controlling weight unless they are arbitrary, capricious, or manifestly contrary to the statute." Chevron, U.S.A., Inc. v. Natural Resources Defense Council, Inc., 467 U.S. 837, 844 (1984) (involving an environmental protection regulation). For examples involving consolidated return regulations, see, e.g., Wolter Construction Company v. Commissioner, 634 F.2d 1029 (6th Cir. 1980); Garvey, Inc. v.United States, 1 Ct. Cl. 108 (1983), aff'd 726 F.2d 1569 (Fed. Cir. 1984), cert. denied 469 U.S. 823 (1984). Compare, e.g., Audrey J. Walton v. Commissioner, 115 T.C. 589 (2000), describing different standards of review. The case did not involve a consolidated return regulation.

²¹¹ 255 F.3d 1357 (Fed. Cir. 2001), reh'g denied, 2001 U.S. App. LEXIS 23207 (Fed. Cir. Oct. 3, 2001).

disallowance regulations, and concluded that the provision was invalid.²¹² The particular provision, known as the "duplicated loss" provision, ²¹³ would have denied a loss on the sale of stock of a subsidiary by a parent corporation that had filed a consolidated return with the subsidiary, to the extent the subsidiary corporation had assets that had a built-in loss, or had a net operating loss, that could be recognized or used later.²¹⁴

²¹² Prior to this decision, there had been a few instances involving prior laws in which certain consolidated return regulations were held to be invalid. See, e.g., American Standard, Inc. v. United States, 602 F.2d 256 (Ct. Cl. 1979), discussed in the text infra. see also Union Carbide Corp. v. United States, 612 F.2d 558 (Ct. Cl. 1979), and Allied Corporation v. United States, 685 F. 2d 396 (Ct. Cl. 1982), all three cases involving the allocation of income and loss within a consolidated group for purposes of computation of a deduction allowed under prior law by the Code for Western Hemisphere Trading Corporations. See also Joseph Weidenhoff v. Commissioner, 32 T.C. 1222, 1242-1244 (1959), involving the application of certain regulations to the excess profits tax credit allowed under prior law, and concluding that the Commissioner had applied a particular regulation in an arbitrary manner inconsistent with the wording of the regulation and inconsistent with even a consolidated group computation. Cf. Kanawha Gas & Utilities Co. v. Commissioner, 214 F.2d 685 (1954), concluding that the substance of a transaction was an acquisition of assets rather than stock. Thus, a regulation governing basis of the assets of consolidated subsidiaries did not apply to the case. See also General Machinery Corporation v. Commissioner, 33 B.T.A. 1215 (1936); Lefcourt Realty Corporation, 31 B.T.A. 978 (1935); Helvering v. Morgans, Inc., 293 U.S. 121 (1934), interpreting the term "taxable year."

²¹³ Treas. Reg. Sec. 1.1502-20(c)(1)(iii).

²¹⁴ Treasury Regulation section 1.1502-20, generally imposing certain "loss disallowance" rules on the disposition of subsidiary stock, contained other limitations besides the "duplicated loss" rule that could limit the loss available to the group on a disposition of a subsidiary's stock. Treasury Regulation section 1.1502-20 as a whole was promulgated in connection with regulations issued under section 337(d), principally in connection with the socalled General Utilities repeal of 1986 (referring to the case of General Utilities & Operating Company v. Helvering, 296 U.S. 200 (1935)). Such repeal generally required a liquidating corporation, or a corporation acquired in a stock acquisition treated as a sale of assets, to pay corporate level tax on the excess of the value of its assets over the basis. Treasury regulation section 1.1502-20 principally reflected an attempt to prevent corporations filing consolidated returns from offsetting income with a loss on the sale of subsidiary stock. Such a loss could result from the unique upward adjustment of a subsidiary's stock basis required under the consolidated return regulations for subsidiary income earned in consolidation, an adjustment intended to prevent taxation of both the subsidiary and the parent on the same income or gain. As one example, absent a denial of certain losses on a sale of subsidiary stock, a consolidated group could obtain a loss deduction with respect to subsidiary stock, the basis of which originally reflected the subsidiary's value at the time of the purchase of the stock, and that had then been adjusted upward on recognition of any built-in income or gain of the subsidiary reflected in that value. The regulations also contained the duplicated loss factor addressed by the court in Rite Aid. The preamble to the regulations stated: "it is not administratively feasible to differentiate

The Federal Circuit Court opinion contained language discussing the fact that the regulation produced a result different than the result that would have obtained if the corporations had filed separate returns rather than consolidated returns.²¹⁵

The Federal Circuit Court opinion cited a 1928 Senate Finance Committee Report to legislation that authorized consolidated return regulations, which stated that "many difficult and complicated problems, ... have arisen in the administration of the provisions permitting the filing of consolidated returns" and that the committee "found it necessary to delegate power to the commissioner to prescribe regulations legislative in character covering them." The Court's opinion also cited a previous decision of the Court of Claims for the proposition, interpreting this legislative history, that section 1502 grants the Secretary "the power to conform the applicable income tax law of the Code to the special, myriad problems resulting from the filing of consolidated income tax returns;" but that section 1502 "does not authorize the Secretary to choose a method that imposes a tax on income that would not otherwise be taxed." 217

between loss attributable to built-in gain and duplicated loss." T.D. 8364, 1991-2 C.B. 43, 46 (Sept. 13, 1991). The government also argued in the *Rite Aid* case that duplicated loss was a separate concern of the regulations. 255 F.3d at 1360.

For example, the court stated: "The duplicated loss factor... addresses a situation that arises from the sale of stock regardless of whether corporations file separate or consolidated returns. With I.R.C. secs. 382 and 383, Congress has addressed this situation by limiting the subsidiary's potential future deduction, not the parent's loss on the sale of stock under I.R.C. sec. 165." 255 F.3d 1357, 1360 (Fed. Cir. 2001).

²¹⁶ S. Rep. No. 960, 70th Cong., 1st Sess. 15 (1928). Though not quoted by the court in *Rite Aid*, the same Senate report also indicated that one purpose of the consolidated return authority was to permit treatment of the separate corporations as if they were a single unit, stating "The mere fact that by legal fiction several corporations owned by the same shareholders are separate entities should not obscure the fact that they are in reality one and the same business owned by the same individuals and operated as a unit." S. Rep. No. 960, 70th Cong., 1st Sess. 29 (1928).

217 American Standard, Inc. v. United States, 602 F.2d 256, 261 (Ct. Cl. 1979). That case did not involve the question of separate returns as compared to a single return approach. It involved the computation of a Western Hemisphere Trade Corporation ("WHTC") deduction under prior law (which deduction would have been computed as a percentage of each WHTC's taxable income if the corporations had filed separate returns), in a case where a consolidated group included several WHTCs as well as other corporations. The question was how to apportion income and losses of the admittedly consolidated WHTCs and how to combine that computation with the rest of the group's consolidated income or losses. The court noted that the new, changed regulations approach varied from the approach taken to a similar problem involving public utilities within a group and previously allowed for WHTCs. The court objected that the allocation method adopted by the regulation allowed non-WHTC losses to reduce WHTC income. However, the court did not disallow a method that would net WHTC income of one WHTC with losses of another WHTC, a result that would not have occurred under separate

The Federal Circuit Court construed these authorities and applied them to invalidate Treas. Reg. Sec. 1.1502-20(c)(1)(iii), stating that:

The loss realized on the sale of a former subsidiary's assets after the consolidated group sells the subsidiary's stock is not a problem resulting from the filing of consolidated income tax returns. The scenario also arises where a corporate shareholder sells the stock of a non-consolidated subsidiary. The corporate shareholder could realize a loss under I.R.C. sec. 1001, and deduct the loss under I.R.C. sec. 165. The subsidiary could then deduct any losses from a later sale of assets. The duplicated loss factor, therefore, addresses a situation that arises from the sale of stock regardless of whether corporations file separate or consolidated returns. With I.R.C. secs. 382 and 383, Congress has addressed this situation by limiting the subsidiary's potential future deduction, not the parent's loss on the sale of stock under I.R.C. sec. 165. 218

The Treasury Department has announced that it will not continue to litigate the validity of the duplicated loss provision of the regulations, and has issued interim regulations that permit taxpayers for all years to elect a different treatment, though they may apply the provision for the past if they wish. ²¹⁹

Description of Proposal

The proposal confirms that, in exercising its authority under section 1502 to issue consolidated return regulations, the Treasury Department may provide rules treating corporations filing consolidated returns differently from corporations filing separate returns.

Thus, under the statutory authority of section 1502, the Treasury Department is authorized to issue consolidated return regulations utilizing either a single taxpayer or separate taxpayer approach or a combination of the two approaches, as Treasury deems necessary in order that the tax liability of any affiliated group of corporations making a consolidated return, and of each corporation in the group, both during and after the period of affiliation, may be determined

returns. Nor did the court expressly disallow a different fractional method that would net both income and losses of the WHTCs with those of other corporations in the consolidated group. The court also found that the regulation had been adopted without proper notice.

²¹⁸ Rite Aid, 255 F.3d at 1360.

See Temp. Reg. 1.1502-20T(i)(2). The Treasury Department has also indicated its intention to continue to study all the issues that the original loss disallowance regulations addressed (including issues of furthering single entity principles) and possibly issue different regulations (not including the particular approach of Treas. Reg. Sec. 1.1502-20(c)(1)(iii)) on the issues in the future. See Notice 2002-11, 2002-7 I.R.B. 526 (Feb. 19, 2002); T.D. 8984, 67 F.R. 11034 (March 12, 2002); REG-102740-02, 67 F.R. 11070 (March 12, 2002); see also Notice 2002-18, 2002-12 I.R.B. 644 (March 25, 2002).

and adjusted in such manner as clearly to reflect the income-tax liability and the various factors necessary for the determination of such liability, and in order to prevent avoidance of such liability.

Rite Aid is thus overruled to the extent it suggests that there is not a problem that can be addressed in consolidated return regulations if application of a particular Code provision on a separate taxpayer basis would produce a result different from single taxpayer principles that may be used for consolidation.

The proposal nevertheless allows the result of the *Rite Aid* case to stand with respect to the type of factual situation presented in the case. That is, the legislation provides for the override of the regulatory provision that took the approach of denying a loss on a deconsolidating disposition of stock of a consolidated subsidiary²²⁰ to the extent the subsidiary had net operating losses or built in losses that could be used later outside the group.²²¹

Retaining the result in the *Rite Aid* case with respect to the particular regulation section 1.1502-20(c)(1)(iii) as applied to the factual situation of the case does not in any way prevent or invalidate the various approaches Treasury has announced it will apply or that it intends to consider in lieu of the approach of that regulation, including, for example, the denial of a loss on a stock sale if inside losses of a subsidiary may also be used by the consolidated group, and the possible requirement that inside attributes be adjusted when a subsidiary leaves a group. 222

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for all years, whether beginning before, on, or after the date of enactment of the proposal.

No inference is intended that the results following from this proposal are not the same as the results under present law.

²²⁰ Treas. Reg. Sec. 1.1502-20(c)(1)(iii).

The proposal is not intended to overrule the current Treasury Department regulations, which allow taxpayers for the past to follow Treasury Regulations Section 1.1502-20(c)(1)(iii), if they choose to do so. Temp. Reg. Sec. 1.1502-20T(i)(2).

See, e.g., Notice 2002-11, 2002-7 I.R.B. 526 (Feb. 19, 2002); T.D. 8984, 67 F.R. 11034 (Mar.12, 2002); REG-102740-02, 67 F.R. 11070 (Mar.12, 2002); see also Notice 2002-18, 2002-12 I.R.B. 644 (Mar. 25, 2002). In exercising its authority under section 1502, the Secretary is also authorized to prescribe rules that protect the purpose of General Utilities repeal using presumptions and other simplifying conventions.



DESCRIPTION OF CHAIRMAN'S MODIFICATIONS TO THE "ARMED FORCES TAX FAIRNESS ACT OF 2003" ¹ SCHEDULED FOR A MARKUP BY THE SENATE COMMITTEE ON FINANCE ON FEBRUARY 5, 2003²

1. Suspension of tax-exempt status of terrorist organizations

The Chairman's modification clarifies that the proposal to suspend the tax-exempt status of certain terrorist organizations applies to organizations that are designated or identified as a terrorist organization prior to, on, or after the date of enactment. In addition, if an organization is designated or identified as a terrorist organization prior to the date of enactment, the suspension of the organization's tax-exemption begins from the date of enactment and is not retroactive to the date the organization is designated or identified as a terrorist organization.

2. Extension of certain tax relief provisions to astronauts

Present Law

The Victims of Terrorism Tax Relief Act of 2001 provided certain income and estate tax relief to individuals who die from wounds or injury incurred as a result of the terrorist attacks against the United States on September 11, 2001, and April 19, 1995 (the bombing of the Alfred P. Murrah Federal Building in Oklahoma City) or as a result of illness incurred due to an attack involving anthrax that occurred on or after September 11, 2001 and before January 1, 2002.

Description of Proposal

The Chairman's modification generally would extend benefits available under the Victims of Terrorism Tax Relief Act of 2001 (including an exclusion from income tax, an

¹ A description of the provisions of the "Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act of 2003" is contained in Joint Committee on Taxation, *Description of the Chairman's Mark of the "Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act of 2003"* (JCX-2-03), February 3, 2003.

² This document may be cited as follows: Joint Committee on Taxation, Description of Chairman's Modifications to the "Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act of 2003" Scheduled for a Markup by the Senate Committee on Finance on February 5, 2003 (JCX-5-03), February 5, 2003.

exclusion for death benefits, and estate tax relief) to astronauts who lose their lives in the line of duty (including the individuals who lost their lives in the space shuttle Columbia disaster).

Effective Date

The provision is generally effective for qualified individuals whose lives are lost in the line of duty after December 31, 2002.

ESTIMATED REVENUE EFFECTS OF THE CHAIRMAN'S MODIFICATION TO THE "ARMED FORCES TAX FAIRNESS ACT OF 2003," SCHEDULED FOR MARKUP BY THE COMMITTEE ON FINANCE ON FEBRUARY 5, 2003

Fiscal Years 2003 - 2013

[Millions of Dollars]

| | [Mi | Ilions of L | Oollars] | | | | | | | | | | |
|--------------------|---|------------------------------|------------------------------|---|-----------------------|--|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|---|---|----------|--|
| | | 2004 | 2005 | 2006 | 2007 | 2008 | 2009 | 2010 | 2011 | 2012 | 2013 | | 2003-13 |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | ; | ì | 5 | 5 | 5 | 30 | -397 |
| oea 5/6/97 | - 66 | -14 | -14 | ·15 | -15 | -16 | -16 | -17 | -18 | -18 | -19 | -139 | 122- |
| | | | | • | | | . | <u>.</u> | <u>.</u> | <u>.</u> | <u>.</u> | ტ | ㅎ |
| loa 9/10/01 | <u>.</u> | <u>.</u> | نـ | ÷ | ÷ | · | : | - | _ | | | , | ; |
|) | 3 | s | ن | ပ် | ა | ' 5 | ৬ | 'n | ₼ | 'n | 'n | ÷ | -22 |
| pma UUE | Ξ | Ķ | Ķ | 'n | 'n | r | , | , | 1 | - | | | |
| [2] | 6 | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | <u>۔</u> | - , | ÷ | <u>-</u> | <u>-</u> | <u>.</u> | ÷ | -14 |
| : | | ; | | | | | | | | | | | |
|) } } | | | • | | s | ა | ს | ' 5 | ৬ | ৬ | 'n | . | -17 |
| typa DOE | ÷ | ÷ | | <u>.</u> | 'n | ŕ | r | ı | 1 | ı | | | |
| | | | | | | |) | | | | | | |
| /ba 12/31/02 ··· | | | | | | | о Неуепи | 9 E118C1 | | | 1 | | - |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| vha 12/31/02 | Ξ | 3 | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | <u>.</u> | ÷ |
| · | : | , | | | | Non | aihla Bau | onio Effo | 2 | | | | |
| <u> </u> | | | | | | Wayı | giora nove | מנינים בייני | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| oii tyba 12/31/02 | -1 5 | -75 | -77 | -78 | . 80 | -82 | -84 | -87 | -89 | -91 | -93 | -407 | -851 |
| | -92 | -93 | . 95 | -97 | -100 | -104 | -106 | -110 | -113 | -115 | -118 | -583 | -1,143 |
| rma DOE | ŀ | 33 | 34 | 35 | 36 | 38 | 39 | 41 | 42 | 44 | 45 | 176 | 386 |
| | | | | ı | i | į | ì | i | ğ | 6 | Ē | D. | ž. |
| iaeio/a DOE [6] | ა = | 98 98 | 4 48 | 80 5 | [5] 74 | 7 <u>1</u> | 67 15 | 61 55 | 57 | 54 54 | 5 <u>7</u> 5 | 410 | 700 |
| | 14 | 161 | 132 | 120 | 110 | 109 | 106 | 102 | 99 | 98 | 96 | 647 | 1,149 |
| | Provision Effective 2. Exclusion of Gain on Sale of a Principal Residence by a Member of the Uniformed Services or the Foreign Service (distance of 50 miles; extended stay of 90 days; maximum suspension of 10 years) | 2003 2003 2003 2003 | 2003 2003 2003 2003 | [Millions of Dolla 2003 2004 200 2003 2004 200 2004 200 2004 200 2004 200 200 | [Millions of Dollars] | Millions of Dollars 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2008 2008 2007 2008 2008 2008 | Millions of Dollars | Millions of Dollars | Millions of Dollars | 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 2011 2003 2004 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 | 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 | | 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 2003-08 |

| Provision | Effective | 2003 2004 | 2004 | 2005 | 2006 2007 | | 2008 | 2009 2010 | 2010 | 2011 | 2012 | 2013 | 2013 2003-08 2003-13 | 2003-13 |
|--|-----------|---|---------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------|-------------|-------|-----------|----------------------------|---|--------------------------|------------|----------------------|---------|
| III. Extend the Benefits Available Under the "Victims of Terrorism Tax Relief Act of 2001" (including an exclusion from income tax, an exclusion for death benefits, and estate tax relief) to Astronauts who Lose Their Lives in the Line of Duty (including the individuals who lost their lives in the space shuttle Columbia disaster) | E | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | <u> </u> | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | . 5 | Ξ |
| NET TOTAL | | 87- | 89 | 37 | 23 | 9 | ß | Ξ | ထု | -14 | -17 | -22 | 64 | 9 |
| Joint Committee on Taxation NOTE: Details may not add to totals due to rounding. | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Legend for "Effective" column: apoii = amounts paid or incurred in doa = deaths occurring after DOE = date of enactment | .± 0. E | iaeio/a = installment agreements entered into on or after pma = payments made after rma = requests made after | tallment ac lents made sts made | greements e after after | entered ir | ito on or a | ífter | tybs | a = taxable a = sales (| tyba = taxable years beginning after soea = sales or exchanges after | jinning aft jes after | J 0 | | |

Loss of less than \$500,000.

The provision applies to any period for performing an act that has not expired before the date of enactment. Effective for organizations that are designated or identified as a terrorist organization prior to, on, or after the date of enactment. Estimate provided by Congressional Budget Office.

Gain of less than \$500,000.
Generally effective for U.S. citizens who relinquish citizenship or long-term residents who terminate their residency on or after February 5, 2003. Generally effective for qualified individuals whose lives are lost in the line of duty after December 31, 2002. **EZE4EE**E



DESCRIPTION OF CHAIRMAN'S MODIFICATIONS TO THE PROVISIONS OF THE "CARE ACT OF 2003" SCHEDULED FOR A MARKUP BY THE SENATE COMMITTEE ON FINANCE ON FEBRUARY 5, 2003¹

A. Modifications to the CARE Act of 2003

The following modifications are made to the provisions of the CARE Act of 2003.²

1. Notification requirement for exempt entities not currently required to file an annual information return

The proposal requires certain tax-exempt organizations that are exempt from the information return (Form 990) filing requirement to file an annual notice with the Secretary of the Treasury. The penalty for failure to file the notice for three consecutive years is loss of exempt status.

The Chairman's modification extends the penalty of revocation of tax-exempt status to organizations that are required to file an information return under section 6033(a) (Form 990). Under the modification, if an organization fails to file such an information return for three consecutive years, the organization's tax-exempt status is revoked. In addition, an organization's tax-exemption is revoked if the organization fails to meet its filing obligation to the Secretary for three consecutive years in cases where the organization is subject to the information return requirement in one or more years during a three-year period and also is subject to the notice requirement for one or more years during the same three-year period.

The revocation is effective from the date that the Secretary determines was the last day the organization could have timely filed the third required information return or notice. To again be recognized as tax-exempt, the organization must apply to the Secretary for recognition of tax-

¹ This document may be cited as follows: Joint Committee on Taxation, Description of Chairman's Modifications to the Provisions of the "CARE Act of 2003" Scheduled for a Markup By the Senate Committee on Finance on February 5, 2003 (JCX-07-03), February 5, 2003.

² A description of the provisions of the "CARE Act of 2003" is contained in Joint Committee on Taxation, Description of the "CARE Act of 2003" (JCX-04-03), February 3, 2003.

exemption, irrespective of whether the organization was required to make an application for recognition of tax-exemption in order to gain tax-exemption originally.

If, upon application for tax-exempt status after a revocation under the proposal, the organization shows to the satisfaction of the Secretary reasonable cause for failing to timely file the required annual returns, the organization's tax-exempt status will be reinstated retroactive to the date of revocation. An organization may not challenge under the Internal Revenue Code's declaratory judgment procedures (section 7428) a revocation of tax-exemption made pursuant to the modification. The modification does not affect an organization's obligation under present law to file required information returns or existing penalties for failure to file such returns.

In addition to the Secretary's outreach requirements described in the Chairman's mark with respect to the notice, the Secretary is required to publicize in a timely manner the requirements of the modification in appropriate forms and instructions and other means of outreach, with respect to the penalty for failure to file the information return. The Secretary is authorized to publish a list of organizations whose exempt status is revoked under the modification.

2. Suspension of tax-exempt status of terrorist organizations

The Chairman's modification clarifies that the proposal to suspend the tax-exempt status of certain terrorist organizations applies to organizations that are designated or identified as a terrorist organization prior to, on, or after the date of enactment. In addition, if an organization is designated or identified as a terrorist organization prior to the date of enactment, the suspension of the organization's tax-exemption begins from the date of enactment and is not retroactive to the date the organization is designated or identified as a terrorist organization.

3. Payments by charitable organizations to victims of war on terrorism

The Chairman's modification extends the proposal to apply to the families of astronauts killed in the line of duty. The Chairman's modification is effective for astronauts killed and payments made since January 1, 2003.

4. Revenue raising proposals

The Chairman's modification changes the effective date with respect to the clarification of the economic substance doctrine (and the related penalty for transactions that lack economic substance) to transactions after February 15, 2004.

B. New Provisions

The Chairman's modification would add the following provisions to the CARE Act of 2003:

1. Charitable contribution deduction for certain expenses in support of Native Alaskan subsistence whaling

Present Law

In computing taxable income, individuals who do not elect the standard deduction may claim itemized deductions, including a deduction (subject to certain limitations) for charitable contributions or gifts made during the taxable year to a qualified charitable organization or governmental entity.³ Individuals who elect the standard deduction may not claim a deduction for charitable contributions made during the taxable year.

No charitable contribution deduction is allowed for a contribution of services. However, unreimbursed expenditures made incident to the rendition of services to an organization, contributions to which are deductible, may constitute a deductible contribution. Specifically, section 170(j) provides that no charitable contribution deduction is allowed for traveling expenses (including amounts expended for meals and lodging) while away from home, whether paid directly or by reimbursement, unless there is no significant element of personal pleasure, recreation, or vacation in such travel.

Description of Proposal

The proposal allows individuals to claim a deduction under section 170 not exceeding \$10,000 per taxable year for certain expenses incurred in carrying out sanctioned whaling activities. The deduction would be available only to an individual who is recognized by the Alaska Eskimo Whaling Commission as a whaling captain charged with the responsibility of maintaining and carrying out sanctioned whaling activities. The deduction would be available for reasonable and necessary expenses paid by the taxpayer during the taxable year for: (1) the acquisition and maintenance of whaling boats, weapons, and gear used in sanctioned whaling activities, (2) the supplying of food for the crew and other provisions for carrying out such activities, and (3) storage and distribution of the catch from such activities.

For purposes of the provision, the term "sanctioned whaling activities" means subsistence bowhead whale hunting activities conducted pursuant to the management plan of the Alaska Eskimo Whaling Commission.

³ Sec. 170. Section references are to the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 unless otherwise indicated.

⁴ Treas. Reg. sec. 1.170A-1(g).

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for contributions made after December 31, 2003.

2. Matching grants to low-income taxpayer clinics for return preparation

Present Law

The Secretary is authorized to provide up to \$6 million per year in matching grants to certain low-income taxpayer clinics that represent low-income taxpayers in controversies with the IRS or that operate programs to inform individuals for whom English is a second language about their tax-related rights and responsibilities.⁵

Description of Proposal

The provision authorizes the Secretary to create a separate grant program to provide up to \$10 million per year in matching grants to not for profit organizations that assist low-income taxpayers in the preparation of their Federal tax returns.

Effective Date

The provision is effective on the date of enactment.

3. Extend enhanced deduction for inventory to include public schools

Present Law

Under present law, a taxpayer's deduction for charitable contributions of inventory generally is limited to the taxpayer's basis (typically, cost) in the inventory.

However, for certain contributions of inventory, C corporations may claim an enhanced deduction equal to the lesser of (1) basis plus one-half of the item's appreciated value (i.e., basis plus one half of fair market value in excess of basis) or (2) two times basis.⁶ To be eligible for the enhanced deduction, the contributed property generally must be inventory of the taxpayer, contributed to a charitable organization described in section 501(c)(3) (except for private nonoperating foundations), and the donee must (1) use the property consistent with the donee's exempt purpose solely for the care of the ill, the needy, or infants, (2) not transfer the property in exchange for money, other property, or services, and (3) provide the taxpayer a written statement that the donee's use of the property will be consistent with such requirements. In the case of contributed property subject to the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act, the property must satisfy the applicable requirements of such Act on the date of transfer and for 180 days prior to the transfer.

⁵ Sec. 7526.

⁶ Sec. 170(e)(3). In general, a C corporation's charitable contribution deductions for a year may not exceed 10 percent of the corporation's taxable income. Sec. 170(b)(2).

Donations to educational organizations described in section 170(b)(1)(A)(ii) are not eligible to receive the enhanced deduction. An organization is described in section 170(b)(1)(A)(ii) if it normally maintains a regular faculty and curriculum and normally has a regularly enrolled body of pupils or students in attendance at the place where its educational activities are regularly carried on. Donations to such organizations are eligible to receive an enhanced deduction if the donation qualifies as a qualified computer contribution.⁷

Description of Proposal

The proposal would extend the enhanced deduction for inventory property to donations to educational organizations described in section 170(b)(1)(A)(ii). Charitable contributions of computer technology and equipment continue to be covered by the present law enhanced deduction of section 170(e)(6) and are not eligible property for an enhanced deduction under the proposal.

The proposal retains present law requirements that the donated property be used solely for the care of the ill, the needy, or infants, (2) that the organization not transfer the property in exchange for money, other property, or services, and (3) that the organization provide the taxpayer a written statement that the donee's use of the property will be consistent with such requirements.

Effective Date

The proposal is effective for contributions made after December 31, 2003.

⁷ Sec. 170(e)(6).

ESTIMATED REVENUE EFFECTS OF THE CHAIRMAN'S MODIFICATION TO THE "CARE ACT OF 2003," SCHEDULED FOR MARKUP BY THE COMMITTEE ON FINANCE ON FEBRUARY 5, 2003

Fiscal Years 2003 - 2013

[Millions of Dollars]

| 11. (| | 10. 9. Α ΕΩΑ | 8. 15 ET | 7. 22. 10. | 6 9 E | g p ≠ | 5. 17. (T) | 4. III 3 | ; • | . eg gr 27 m .c. | 2. Ta pu for sp | Charit 1. Pı nc \$2 on | |
|---|---|---|---|---|---|--|---|--|---|---|--|---|--|
| Certain mileage reimbursements to charitable olunteers excluded from gross income | iterary, musical, artistic, and scholarly | Adjustment to basis of S corporation stock for sertain charitable contributions | Exclusion for government payments under Partners rr Fish and Wildlife Program | 15% capital gain exclusion for sales or exchanges fland or interest in land or water to eligible entities r conservation purposes | Encourage contributions of capital gain real property nade for conservation purposes | schnology and equipment; and temporary xtension of enhanced deduction for qualified ymputer contributions (through 12/31/05) | expand charitable contribution allowed for scientific roperty used for research and for computer | hanced charitable deduction for contributions of ok inventories, with special fair market value rule | onations of food inventory to equal the lesser of e item's fair market value or twice basis | Idend present-law section 170(e)(3) deduction for od inventory to all businesses and provide special asis rule for certain taxpayers; modify the hanced deduction for charitable contributions of | ax-free distributions from IRAs for charitable urposes - taxpayer must have attained age 70-1/2 r contributions made directly to a charitable ganization and age 59-1/2 for contributions to a lit-interest entity | able Giving Incentive Provisions ovide charitable contribution deduction for in-itemizers with cash contributions in excess of 50 for individuals and \$500 for joint returns; cap deduction of \$250 for individuals and \$500 | Provision |
| tyba DOE | cma DOE | cma DOE | pra DOE | soeoa DOE | cma DOE | generally tyba 12/31/02 | | cma DOE | cma DOE | | DOE & tyba 12/31/03 | tyba 12/31/02 & tybb 1/1/05 | Effective |
| Ξ | ن ه | 6 | <u>.</u> | 7 | ယ် | ÷ | | ۵ | · -59 | | 48 | -204 | 2003 |
| Ξ | 4 | -22 | 'n | - 5 6 | ъ́ | -67 | - | -17 | -154 | | -156 | -1,368 | 2004 |
| Ξ | 4 | -30 | 'n | -60 | . 9 | -133 | | -19 | -173 | | -248 | -1,218 | 2005 |
| Ξ | ப் | :3 | ఆ | -67 | -13 | -147 | | 2 | -185 | | -270 | i | 2006 |
| Ξ | ψ | -37 | చ | - 7 0 | -16 | . 65 | | -23 | -1 <u>93</u> | | -258 | 1 | 2007 |
| Ξ | ტ | <u>‡</u> | မ | -74 | -23 | <u>.</u> | | -25 | -201 | | -244 | 1 | 2008 |
| Ξ | Ⴛ | -45 | မ | -78 | -32 | <u>.</u> | | -28 | -209 | | ·231 | I | 2009 |
| 3 | ტ | -50 | ယ် | -82 . | <u>4</u> | <u>.</u> . | | <u>.</u> | -217 | | -247 | ı | 2010 |
| Ξ | .7 | \$ | ပ် | -86 | <u>-51</u> | ÷ | | 33 | -225 | | -352 | ı | 2011 |
| 3 | -7 | 62 | Ċų | ·91 | - 62 | <u>.</u> | | -37 | -234 | | -450 | 1 | 2012 |
| Ξ | . · | -68 | မှ | 95 | -75 | ÷ | | 4 | -246 | | -471 | I | 2013 |
| ÷ | -26 | -172 | -12 | -334 | -70 | -414 | | -113 | -965 | | -1,223 | -2,790 | 2003-08 |
| ယ် | ·59 | -453 | -26 | -766 | 332 | -420 | | -283 | -2,094 | | -2,974 | -2,790 | 2003-13 |
| | | literary, musical, artistic, and scholarly cma DOE -2 -4 -4 -5 -5 -6 -6 -7 -7 -7 -26 compositions | Adjustment to basis of S corporation stock for cma DOE -8 -22 -30 -33 -37 -41 -45 -50 -55 -62 -68 -172 certain charitable contributions | Exclusion for government payments under Partners for Fish and Wildlife Program | 25% capital gain exclusion for sales or exchanges of land or interest in land or water to eligible entities soeoa DOE | Encourage contributions of capital gain real property made for conservation purposes | technology and equipment; and temporary sertension of enhanced deduction for qualified extension of enhanced deduction for qualified tyba 12/31/02 1. 67 -133 -147 -65 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 | Expand charitable contribution allowed for scientific property used for research and for computer reproperty used for research and for computer sectionology and equipment; and temporary generally stansion of enhanced deduction for qualified stresses and temporary generally generally stansion of enhanced deduction for qualified typa 12/31/02 -1 -67 -133 -147 -65 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 -1 | Enhanced charitable deduction for contributions of book inventories, with special fair market value rule. Expand charitable contribution allowed for scelentific properly used for research and for computer stendinology and equipment; and temporary extension of enhanced deduction for qualifilied (byta 12/31/02) 1, 67, 133, 147, 65, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, | Conductions of food inventiory to equal the lesser of the items is im market value or window basis — cma DOE — 59 — 154 — 173 — 185 — 193 — 201 — 209 — 217 — 225 — 234 — 246 — 965 — 255 — 256 | Extend present-law section 170(p(3)) adduction for local inabsentance and provide special tools in the basis rule for certain tabpeyers, modify the manual of certain tabpeyers, modify the manual of certain tabpeyers, modify the manual for combined adduction for contributions of capital gain manual for computer contributions of capital gain real property come DOE 1, 67, 133, 147, 65, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, | Extende potsibility in marked with proposal part marked with proposal part part of promitive proposal part proposa | Table Glying Incentive Provisions Provide challable contribution adduction for for-includates and \$500 for joint returns; up and adduction for the contributions and \$500 for joint returns; up and adduction for the contributions and \$500 for joint returns; up and adduction for the contribution of 2825 for included as and \$500 for joint returns; up and adduction for joint returns and adduction for joint returns and adduction for joint returns; up and adduction for joint returns are provided passed and \$500 for joint returns; up and adduction for joint returns are provided passed and \$500 for includates and \$500 for joint returns; up and adduction for joint returns are provided passed and \$500 for including and state of the possibility of the provided passed and \$500 for joint returns a passed and \$500 for joint returns a passed returns and adduction for joint returns a passed and \$500 for included and adduction for joint returns a passed and the possibility of the provided passed and \$500 for joint returns a passed returns and passed and the possibility of the possibil |

| authorization for the IRS [4] | | 9. Amend Code section 6501 to provide for 6-year statute of limitations for undisclosed listed transactions 10. Amend Code section 163 to disallow a deduction for | 7. Frivolous tax submissions | 5. Understatement of taxpayer's liability by income tax return preparer | Actions to enjoin conduct with respect to tax shelters | Modification to the substantial understatement negativ 77 | Provisions relating to reportable transactions and tax shelters | | VII. Revenue Raising Proposals A. Provisions to Curail Tax Shelters | VI. Authorization of Appropriations | V. Individual Development Accounts - provide a tax credit to eligible entities with respect to the first 300,000 individual development accounts established for low-income workers | IV. Restoration of Social Services Block Grant Funding (outlays) [4] | Total of Other Charitable and Exempt Organization Provisions | 12. Provide an equal enhanced deduction for qualified corporate confibutions of inventory to public schools as currently allowed for contributions to private schools; computer technology and equipment are not eligible property | Provision |
|-------------------------------|------------|--|-------------------------------|---|--|---|---|------------|--|-------------------------------------|---|--|--|--|-----------|
| DOE | tyba DOE | tyba DOE | DOE [9] ata DOE | dpa DOE | DOE . | th DOE | various dates | ta 2/15/04 | | ï | tyea 12/31/04 & tybb 1/1/12 | · [5] | | cma 12/31/03 | Effective |
| : | i | | 18 | | | ۱ 8 | n n | -258 | | | 1 | -238 | بي | | 2003 |
| ! ! ! | 1 | ı | 3 (8) | | | | 8 | 552 | | | 1 | -946 | £ | -17 | 2004 |
| | i | 1 | 3 3 | | | | <u>.</u> | 1,119 | | | -24 | -278 | 7 | 20 8 | 2005 |
| | _ | _ | 3 (8) | : | | : ; | • | 1,042 | | | ± | 23 | -79 | ట | 2006 |
| : | · <u>-</u> | | | | - | 6 | 3 | 927 | ٠.٠ | | မွ | 1 6 | 8 5 | 4 | 2007 |
| ····No A | ω | - | Xo A | - Negligib | Negligible Revenue Effect | 2 | 3 | 965 | | ···· No R | 후 | 27 | . | -38 | 2008 |
| No Revenue Effect - | 4 | - | [8] [8] 3 3 No Revenue Effect | Negligible Revenue Effect | le Revenu | ş <u>-</u> | <u>.</u> | 1,079 | | No Revenue Effect - | -76 | 20 | -99 | -38 -41 -46 | 2009 |
| ffect | 4 | - - | (Feet) 3 | ıe Effect | e Effect - | | ġ | 1,213 | | ffect | -90 | 1 | -109 | -46 | 2010 |
| | 4 | | ა <u>(8</u> | | ¥ | 2 5 | | 1,395 | | | -104 | i | -117 | -50 | 2011 |
| | 4 | <u> </u> | . [8] 3 | | ပ | 3 2 | | 1,607 | | | 4 & | ı | -128 | ·55 | 2012 |
| | 4 | | 3 3 | | ပ္ပ | 3 2 | . | 1,848 | | | 3 | i | -138 | -59 | 2013 |
| | C 1 | ယ | 16 | | 9/ | , g | 3 | 4,347 | | | -169 | -1,395 | -410 | -148 | 2003-08 |
| • | 25 | œ | 31 31 | | 332 | 333 | | 11,490 | | | -487 | -1,375 | -1,001 | -399 | 2003-13 |

COMPARISON OF THE PROVISIONS OF H. R. 1307, THE "ARMED FORCES TAX FAIRNESS ACT OF 2003," AS PASSED BY THE HOUSE AND THE SENATE

Prepared by the Staff
of the
JOINT COMMITTEE ON TAXATION



April 1, 2003 JCX-23-03

INTRODUCTION

H.R. 1307, the "Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act of 2003," as passed by the House of Representatives on March 20, 2003, and by the This document, 1 prepared by the staff of the Joint Committee on Taxation, provides a description of the provisions of Senate on March 27, 2003.

¹ This document may be cited as follows: Joint Committee on Taxation, Comparison of the Provisions of H. R. 1307, the "Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act of 2003," as passed by the House and the Senate (JCX-23-03), April 1, 2003.

| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | amendment) | and sec. 101 of the Senate | Services (sec. 2 of the House bill | Somical of the Unitermed | Member of the Tief | D. Exclusion of Gain on Sale of a | | | | | - | | | amendment) | and sec. 102 of the Senate | Payments (sec. 3 of the House bill | of Certain Death Gratuity | A. Exclusion from Gross Income | FOR MILITARY PERSONNEL | FOR MILITARY DED CONTRA | I IMPROVING TAX POLITICAL | |
|---|--|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|----------------------------------|-------------------------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------------------|------------------------------------|--|--------------------------------------|------------------------------------|----------------------------------|------------------------------|----------------------------------|----------------------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------------------------|------------------------------------|------------------------------------|------------------------------------|------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------------|-------------------------|---------------------------|--|
| | | | | · | Service of the U.S. | uniformed services, or the Foreign | in the most of the man of the | residence for members of the | the sale or exchange of a principal | are no special rules with respect to | cargiornity for the exclusion. There | a generally applied to determine | is concern, and use of the property | Ownership and use of the | A five-year test period for | exchange of a principal residence. | returns) of gain from the sale or | up to \$250,000 (\$500,000 for joint | An individual may elect to exclude | exclusion. | account for purposes of this | September 9, 1986, is taken into | qualified military benefit after | industrial or adjustment of any | modification of district 10 | of-living adjustments no | Generally other than certain cost | subject to certain restrictions | are excludable from gross income | (including certain death gratuities) | Qualified military benefits | | | PRESENT LAW | |
| in Government furnished quarters. Extended duty is defined as any period of active duty pursuant to a | in Government furnished quarters. Extended duty is defined as any | in Government furnished quarters. | under orders competing residence | | taxpayer's principal residence or | 150 miles away from the | serving at a place of duty at least | services of the Officed States while | services of the United States Lil- | duty by a member of the uniformed | respect to any period of extended | Such absences must be with | services. | une to service in the uniformed | ding to conting contain absences | and like during certain changes | five-year test period for ownership | | An individual may elect to suspend | | | after September 10, 2001 | Effective date.—Deaths occurring | | 1991. | law enacted before December 31, | payable pursuant to a provision of | rouse amount of the death gratuity | to the amount of the death with it | death gratuities to any ediment | Extends the exclusion for certain | | | HOUSE BILL | |
| | | | bill. | Literate date.—Same as the House | Effective data Company of the Tr | | the United States. | members of the Foreign Service of | 4. Exicilus the provision to | A Europain the | and | 3. Reduces 180 days to 90 days: | miles; | 2. Reduces 150 miles to 50 | suspension; | 1. Allows a maximum 10-year | 1 Allows and the state of the s | following modification | Same as Using Lill - id a | Energy date.—Same as House bill. | Effortion John Commission | 77. 2000 December 51, 1991). | before December 31 1001) | to a provision of law enacted | the death gratuity payable pursuant | to any adjustment to the amount of | payable (including but not limited | to the amount of death gratuities | death gratuities to any adjustment | Extends the exclusion for certain | | | | SENATE AMENDMENT | |

| ITEM | PRESENT LAW | HOUSE BILL | SENATE AMENDMENT |
|-----------------------------------|--|--------------------------------------|---------------------|
| | | period in excess of 180 days or for | |
| | | an indefinite period. | |
| | | H.R. 1308 as passed by the House | |
| | | extends identical relief to members | |
| | | of the Foreign Service as the | |
| | | provision in the Senate amendment | |
| | | | |
| | | Effective date.—Sales or exchanges | |
| | | after May 6, 1997. | |
| C. Exclusion for Amounts | Amounts received under the | Amounts received under the | Same as House bill. |
| Received Under Department of | Department of Defense | Program (as in effect on the date of | |
| Defense Homeowners Assistance | Homeowners Assistance Program | enactment) are excludable from | |
| Program (sec. 4 of the House bill | are includible in gross income as | income and not considered wages | |
| and sec. 103 of the Senate | compensation for services. Such | for FICA tax purposes (including | |
| amendment) | amounts are wages for FICA tax | Medicare). | |
| | purposes (including Medicare). | | |
| | | Effective datePayments made | |
| | | after the date of enactment. | |
| D. Expansion of Combat Zone | In general, the period of time for | Applies the combat zone rules to | Same as House bill. |
| Filing Kules to Contingency | performing certain acts under the | any contingency operation or | |
| Operations (sec. 5 of the House | Internal Revenue Code, such as | operation that becomes a | |
| bill and sec. 104 of the Senate | filing tax returns, paying taxes, or | contingency operation. | |
| amendment) | filing a claim for credit or refund of | | |
| | tax, is suspended for any individual | Effective dateApplies to any | |
| | serving in the Armed Forces of the | period for performing an act that | - |
| , . | United States in an area designated | has not expired before the date of | |
| | as a "combat zone" during the | enactment. | |
| | period of combatant activities. | | |

| | | | | | | | | Senate amendment) | Sometic and sec. 105 of the | Urganizations (sec. 6 of the | rivili lax lor Certain Veteran's | Recom Tox for Control XI | | F. Modification of Mambanshin | | | | | | | marchanicht) | amendment) | and sec 100 of the Good House bill | Members (see 1 see | Overnight I ravel Expenses of | E. Above-the-Line Deduction for | 1 | *************************************** |
|---|--------------------------------|------------------------------------|----------------------------------|------------------------------------|------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------|-----------------|---------------------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------------------------|---------------------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|--|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------|---|
| Armed Forces of the United States or of cadets. | past or present members of the | or spouses, widows, or widowers of | remaining members must be cadets | and (2) "substantially all" of the | Armed Forces of the United States, | be past or present members of the | the organization's members must | exemption (1) at least 75 percent of | In order to qualify for the | Federal income tax. | the Code generally is exempt from | described in section 501(c)(19) of | A veterans organization as | À | | | | meetings. | National Guard and Reserve | nome (and stay overnight) to attend | when they must travel away from | transportation, meals, and lodging | nonreimbursable expenses for | deductions for their | members may claim itemized | National Guard and Reserve | PRESENT LAW | |
| | | enactment. | ~ | Effective date.—Taxable years | | | • | the "substantially all" test. | qualify as members for purposes of | the United States or of cadets to | members of the Armed Forces of | descendants of past or present | Permits ancestors or lineal | after December 31, 2002. | incurred in taxable years beginning | Effective dateAmounts paid or | Reserve member. | services as a National Guard or | (and stay overnight) to perform | from home more than 100 miles | members who must travel away | | expenses up to \$1,500 per year for | transportation, meals, and lodging | deduction for the overnight | Provides an above-the-line | HOUSE BILL | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | Carry as IIOuse Dill. | Same as House hill | | | | | | | | o- comment for chom raics. | government per diem rates | and (2) limited by the Enderal | (1) not subject to the \$1 500 can: | otherwise allowable deduction is: | Same as the House hill except the | SENATE AMENDMENT | |

| V REALESTA | | | |
|----------------------------------|--------------------------------------|--|---------------------|
| LLEM | PRESENT LAW | HOUSE BILL | SENATE AMENDMENT |
| G. Clarification of Treatment of | Qualified military benefits are | Clarifies that dependent care | Same as House bill. |
| Certain Dependent Care | excludable from gross income | assistance provided under a | |
| Assistance Programs Provided to | subject to certain restrictions. | dependent care assistance program | |
| Members of the Uniformed | Generally, a qualified military | (as in effect on the date of | |
| Services of the United States | benefit is any allowance or in-kind | enactment) for a member of the | |
| sec. 7 of the House bill and | benefit (other than personal use of | uniformed services by reason of | |
| sec. 106 of the Senate | a vehicle) which: (1) is received by | such member's status or service as | |
| amendment) | any member or former member of | a member of the uniformed | |
| | the uniformed services of the | services is excludable from gross | |
| | United States or any dependent of | income as a qualified military | |
| | such member by reason of such | benefit. For these purposes, the | - |
| | member's status or service as a | amount of dependent care | |
| | member of such uniformed | assistance excludable as a qualified | |
| | services; and (2) was excludable | military benefit is not limited to the | |
| | from gross income on September 9, | amount of benefit excludable on | |
| | 1986, under any provision of law, | September 9, 1986. | |
| | regulation, or administrative | | : |
| | practice which was in effect on | Effective date.—Taxable years | |
| | such date. Generally, other than | beginning after December 31, | |
| | certain cost-of-living adjustments, | 2002. No inference is intended as | |
| | no modification or adjustment of | to the tax treatment of such | |
| | any qualified military benefit after | amounts for prior taxable years. | |
| | September 9, 1986, is taken into | | |
| | account for purposes of this | | |
| | exclusion from gross income. | | |
| | | | |
| | There may be some confusion | | |
| | regarding the treatment of | | |
| | dependent care assistance as | | |
| | qualified military benefits. | | |

| | | | | | | | | | | | the Senate amendment) | the Special and Sec. 10/ of | education Savings Accounts (sec. | Frograms and Coverdell | purposes of Qualified Tuition | Academy Appointments for | H. I reatment of Service | ITEM | |
|------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|---------------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------------------|----------------------------------|--------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|------------------|--|
| | | | | | , | additional 10-percent tax penalty. | exception applies, are subject to an | contributions) and, unless an | attributable to nondeductible | income (except to the extent | expenses are includible in gross | that are not for qualified education | from gross income. Withdrawals | education expenses are excludable | savings accounts for qualified | programs and Coverdell education | Withdrawals from qualified tuition | PRESENT LAW | |
| beginning after December 31, 2002. | Effective date.—Taxable years | academic period. | designated beneficiary for the same | Academy attended by the | the date of enactment) at the | US.C. 2005(e)(3) as in effect on | education (as defined under 10 | limited to the costs of advance | respect to any academic period is | withdrawn penalty free with | amount of funds that can be | a U.S. service academy. The | of attendance of the beneficiary at | savings accounts made on account | programs and Coverdell education | withdrawals from qualified tuition | The House bill permits penalty free | HOUSE BILL | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | Same as House bill. | SENATE AMENDMENT | |

| ITEM | PRESENT LAW | HOUSE BILL | SENATE AMENDMENT |
|--|--|---------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| I. Suspension of Tax-Exempt | The IRS can revoke the tax-exempt | No provision. However. | Suspends the tax-exempt status of |
| Status of Terrorist Organizations | status of an organization only after | H R 1308 as nassed by the House | on Ordenization for our noticed for |
| (sec. 108 of the Senate | Certain administrative stans are | provided identified tootestate to | an organization for any period for |
| amendment) | taken. There is no procedure for | provision in the Senate | which the organization is |
| | the IDC to customed the tow occurred | provident in the condition | designated of identified by |
| | | amendment. | appropriate Federal authority as a |
| | status of a tax-exempt organization. | | terrorist organization or as |
| | | | supporting or engaging in |
| | | | terrorism |
| | | | |
| | | | Effective date - Date of enactment |
| J. Tax Relief for Astronauts (sec. | Certain income and estate tax relief | No provision However | Extends similar tor action to |
| 110 of the Senate amendment) | is provided for victims of the | H P 1308 as nassed by the United | Extends similar tax relief to |
| | | THE LIDOR AS PASSED BY LIE HOUSE | astronauts wno lose their lives in |
| | terrorist attacks on September 11, 2001 and April 19, 1995, or the | provides relief similar to the Senate | the line of duty. |
| | outhor off-1-5001 | anicilanicit. | |
| | antinax attack of 2001. | | Effective dateIndividuals who |
| | | | lose their lives after December 31, |
| The Court of the C | | | 2002. |
| II. OTHER PROVISIONS | | | |
| | | | |
| A. Impose Mark-to-Market Tax | In general, an individual who | No provision. | Generally subjects certain 11 S |
| on Individuals Who Expatriate | relinquishes U.S. citizenship or | 1 | citizens who relinguish II S |
| (sec. 203 of the Senate | terminates U.S. residency with a | | citizenshin and certain lang tour |
| amendment) | principal purpose of avoiding U.S. | | II S residents who terminate II S |
| | taxes is subject to an alternative tax | | residency to tax on the net |
| | regime for income tax purposes for | | unrealized gain in their property of |
| | the 10 taxable years ending after | | if such property were sold for fair |
| | expatriation or residency | | market value on the day before the |
| | termination. The alternative tax | | overothing or moidence: |
| | regime generally expands the | | termination (2.5. called "made to |
| | | | tellilliation (a so-called mark-to- |
| | category of income that is | | market" approach), without regard |
| | considered taxable 0.5source | | to the individual's purpose for |

| Effective date.—Generally effective for U.S. citizens who relinquish citizenship or long-term residents who terminate their U.S. residency on or after February 5, 2003. The gift and inheritance provision is effective for gifts and inheritances received from expatriates on or after February 5, 2003, whose expatriation or residency termination occurs on or after that date. The immigration provision is effective on or after date of enactment. |
|---|
| expatriation or residency termination. Exceptions apply if the deemed gain is below a certain amount, or if the individual falls within certain categories. Special rules are provided for interests in trusts, qualified retirement plans and foreign pension plans. The bill generally requires a U.S. taxpayer who receives a gift or inheritance from an expatriate to recognize the value of the property as gross income. In addition, the bill conforms the present-law immigration rule to the mark-to- |

| ITEM | PRESENT LAW | HOUSE BILL | CENA TE A MENINAMENT |
|-----------------------------------|--|---------------|---------------------------------------|
| B. Extension of IRS User Fees | The IRS provides written responses | No provision | Extends the statement |
| (sec. 201 of the Senate | to questions of individuals, | | for these user fees through |
| amendment) | corporations, and organizations | | Sentember 30, 2013, A 150, movies |
| | relating to their tax status or the | | the statutory authorization for these |
| | effects of particular transactions for | | fees into the Internal Devenue |
| | tax purposes. The IRS generally | | Code |
| | charges a fee for requests for a | | |
| | letter ruling, determination letter, | | Effective data Demiserte mode |
| | opinion letter, or other similar | | after the date of enorthment |
| | ruling or determination. Public | | and the date of chachilelit. |
| | Law 104-117 extended the | | |
| | statutory authorization for these | | |
| - | user fees through September 30, | | |
| | 2003. | | |
| C. Authorize IRS to Enter into | The IRS is authorized to enter into | No provision. | Clarifies that the IDC is authorized |
| Installment Agreements that | written agreements with any | • | to enter into installment occomment |
| Provide for Partial Payment (sec. | taxpayer under which the taxpayer | | with faxnavers that do not provide |
| 202 of the Senate amendment) | is allowed to pay taxes owed, as | | for full navment of the taxpager's |
| | well as interest and penalties, in | | liability over the life of the |
| | installment payments if the IRS | | agreement The provision also |
| | | | requires the IRS to review partial |
| | facilitate collection of the amounts | | payment installment agreements at |
| | owed. Since the issuance in 1998 | | least every two years. |
| | of a memorandum by the IRS Chief | | • |
| | Counsel, the INS has taken the | | Effective date.—Installment |
| | position that partial payment | | agreements entered into on or after |
| | installment agreements are not | | the date of enactment. |
| | permitted. | | |
| | | | |

| ITEM | PRESENT LAW | HOUSE BILL | SEVATE AVENDARY |
|----------------------------------|---------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-----------------|
| D. Protection of Social Security | Present law provides for the | The House bill provides that any | No provision. |
| (sec. 10 of the House bill) | transfer of Social Security taxes | amounts to be transferred to any | |
| | and certain self-employment taxes | trust fund under Title II of the | |
| | to the Social Security trust funds. | Social Security Act are determined | |
| | In addition, the income tax | as if the House bill had not been | |
| | collected with respect to a portion | enacted. This will ensure that the | |
| | of Social Security benefits included | income and balances of those | |
| | in gross income is transferred to the | Social Security trust funds are not | |
| | Social Security trust funds. | reduced as a result of the House | |
| | | bill. | |

| 9 | |
|---|---|
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | • |
| | |
| | · |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |

COMPARISON OF THE ESTIMATED BUDGET EFFECTS OF H.R. 1307, THE "ARMED FORCES TAX FAIRNESS ACT OF 2003," AS PASSED BY THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES AND THE SENATE

Fiscal Years 2003 - 2013 [Millions of Dollars]

| 700 386 | 410 178 61 | 71 38 [10] | 74 36 [10] | 5 35 5 | | သ ယ မွ | = Ιω | <u> </u> | | | No Provision No Provision No Provision | No Pra No Pra | | | | [8] rma DOE laeio/a DOE | Other Provisions 1. Impose Mark-to-Market on Individuals Who Expatriate 2. Extension of IRS User Fees (through 9/30/13) [9] 3. Authorize IRS to Enter into Installment Agreements that Provide for Partial Payment |
|------------|------------------|------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------|----------|---------------|----------|----------|-----------|----------|--|-----------------------|----------|--|----------|-------------------------------|--|
| -1,143 | -583 | -104 | 100 | -97 | -95 | -93 | -92 | -837 | 448 | 75 | -73 | -71 | -70 | -69 | -85 | | Total of Improving Tax Equity for Military Personnel |
| 2 | <u> </u> | Z . | [2] | 22 | 2 | ত্র | 2 | : | | | No Provision [7] | No Prov | • | | | <u>6</u> | Lose Their Lives in the Line of Duty (including the individuals who lost their lives in the space shuttle Columbia disaster) |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | • | | • | | errorsm i ax Heller Act of ZUUT (including an exclusion from income tax, an exclusion for death benefits, and estate tax relief) to Astronauts who |
| | | 97. | Negligibie neveriue checi. | Bu elaibilib | Ne | | | | | | ision [5] - | - No Provision [5] | | | | [4] | 10. Extend the Benefits Available Under the "Victims of |
| ĸ | <u>ن</u> | <u> </u> | [2] | (2) | [2] | 2 | Z | 'n | . | 22 | <u> </u> | : ' 12 | 2 | 22 | 12 | tyba 12/31/02 | and Coverdell Education Savings Accounts9. Suspension of tax-exempt status of designated |
| | | | | | | | ٠. | | · | | | | : | | | | Treatment of service academy appointments as scholarships for purposes of qualified tuition programs |
| : | | | ue Effect - | No Revenue Effect | | | | : | | | nue Effeci | - No Revenue Effect - | | | | tyba 12/31/02 | assistance programs provided to members of the uniformed services of the United States |
| - | å | | , | • | | ٤ | | -17 | 4 | 'n | 'n | <u>.</u> | . 4 | <u>.</u> | | tyba DOE | from tax for certain veterans' organizations 7. Clarification of treatment of certain dependent care |
| - 65 | | ָג צֹ | , ė | . % | . : | | . : | -551 | -275 | 5 | . දු | 53 | 52 | Ś | | apoli tyba 12/31/02 | from home 6. Modification of membership requirement for exemption |
| 3. | ì | 3 . | 3 | ! | : | | | - - | ļ. : | | | ٠٠. | | · · | : . | | overnight travel expenses of National Guard and reserve members traveling more than 100 miles |
| | | | | | | | | | | | ÷. | | | | | : - | Above-the-line deduction (H) up to \$1,500, without per diem limit (S) not subject to \$1,500 cap, for |
| -14 | ÷ | <u>.</u> | N | 23 | <u>ত</u> | 2 | 6 | <u>;</u> | ÷ | <u>.</u> | 2 | Z | Ŋ | <u>ත</u> | • | ල | operations |
| 22 | ÷ | Ń | 'n | 'n | 'n | ٨ | 22 | 22 | ÷ | 'n | Ň | 'n | 'n | 'n | <u>2</u> | pma DOE | S. Exciusion for amounts received under Department of Defense Homeowners Assistance Program |
| -227 | -139 | ÷6 | ÷5 | -15 | -14 | . <u>.</u> . | -66 | 221 | -136 | -15 | . 5 | -14 | <u>.</u> | - i 3 | 64 | soea 5/6/97 | |
| | | | | | • | | | • . | | | | | • | | | | Exclusion of gain on sale of a principal residence by a member of the uniformed services (1) (H) 5-year |
| 10 | ക | <u>.</u> . | <u>.</u> | <u>.</u> | <u>.</u> | . | <u>.</u> | 5 | . | <u>.</u> | <u>.</u> | . | <u>.</u> | <u>.</u> | | dos 9/10/01 | Improving Tax Equity for Military Personnel 1. Increase death gratuity exclusion to present levels of death gratuity, (S) but provide for automatic increase in exclusion as death gratuities increases |
| 2003-13 | 903-08 | 2008 2003-08 | 2007 | 2006 | 2005 | 2004 | 2003 | 2003-13 | 2003-08 2 | 2008 2 | 2007 | 2006 | 2005 | 2004 | 2003 | Effective | Provision |
| | | enate | H.R. 1307, as Passed by the Senate | as Passec | R. 1307, | = | | | tatives | Represen | House of | d by the | as Passe | H.R. 1307, as Passed by the House of Representatives | | | |

| | | H | I.R. 1307, | as Passe | .R. 1307, as Passed by the House of Representatives | douse of | Represen | tatives | | • | | H.R. 1307, as Passed by the Senate | as Passe | d by the S | enate | | |
|--|---|------|------------|----------|---|------------|----------|---------|-------|--|------|------------------------------------|--------------|-----------------|---------|-----------|--------|
| Provision | Effective | 2003 | 2004 | 2005 | 2006 | 2007 | 2008 2 | 003-08 | 13-13 | 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2003-08 2003-13 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2003-08 2003-13 | 2004 | 2005 | 2006 | 2002 | 2008 20 | 3-08 2 | 003-13 |
| 4 No Impact on Social Security Trust Funds | - - | | | | - No Revenue Effect | ue Effect | | | | | | | No Provision | · · · · · uoisi | | | |
| Total of Other Provisions | • | | | | No Revenue Effect | iue Effect | | | : | 4 | 161 | 14 161 132 | 120 110 | 110 | 109 | 647 1,149 | 1,149 |
| 44.C4. ADIA | | 4 | ą | 60 70 | 1 | 1 | 1 | 98 | 831 | 77 70 740 75 75 | 8 | 01 00 10 | , | ç | 4 | 2 | T |
| WEI JOIAL | *************************************** | 2 | P | ^- | | 2 | | | 3 | | 9. | 10 | 3 | ? | 0 | 5 | • |
| Joint Committee on Taxation | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | • | | |

NOTE: Details may not add to totals due to rounding.

Legend: {H} = H.R. 1307, as Passed by the House of Representatives on March 20, 2003. {S} = H.R. 1307, as Passed by the Senate on March 27, 2003.

apoli = amounts paid or incurred in doa = deaths occurring after DOE = date of enactment Legend for "Effective" column:

laeio/a = installment agreements entered into on or after pma = payments made after rma = requests made after

tyba = taxable years beginning after soea = sales or exchanges after

- H.R. 1308, as passed by the House of Representatives, provides relief identical to members of the Foreign Service as the provision in the Senate amendment.
 Loss of less than \$500,000.
 The provision applies to any period for performing an act that has not expired before the date of enactment.
 Effective for organizations that are designated or identified as a terrorist organization before, on, or after the date of enactment.
 No provision, however, H.R. 1308, as passed by the House of Representatives, provides relief identical to the provision in the Senate amendment.
 No provision, however, H.R. 1308, as passed by the House of Representatives, provides relief similar to the provision in the Senate amendment.
 Mo provision however, H.R. 1308 as despendent of Representatives, provides relief similar to the provision in the Senate amendment.
 Generally effective for Qualified undividuals who relinquish citizenship or long-term residents who terminate their residency on or after February 5, 2003.
 Gain of less than \$500,000.

TECHNICAL EXPLANATION OF H.R. 1664, THE "ARMED FORCES TAX FAIRNESS ACT OF 2003"

Prepared by the Staff
of the
JOINT COMMITTEE ON TAXATION



April 9, 2003 JCX-37-03

CONTENTS

| | rangan kanalangan kanalangan kanalangan kanalangan kanalangan kanalangan kanalangan kanalangan kanalangan kana | Page |
|-----------|--|------|
| INTR | ODUCTION | 1 |
| EXPL | ANATION OF THE BILL | 2 |
| A. | Exclusion of Gain on Sale of a Principal Residence by a Member of the Uniformed Services or the Foreign Service (sec. 2 of the bill and sec. 121 of the Code) | 2 |
| B. | Exclusion from Gross Income of Certain Death Gratuity Payments (sec. 3 of the bill and sec. 134 of the Code) | 3 |
| C. | Exclusion for Amounts Received Under Department of Defense Homeowners Assistance Program (sec. 4 of the bill and sec. 132 of the Code) | 4 |
| D. | Expansion of Combat Zone Filing Rules to Contingency Operations (sec. 5 of the bill and sec. 7508 of the Code) | |
| E. | Modification of Membership Requirement for Exemption from Tax for Certain Veterans' Organizations (sec. 6 of the bill and sec. 501(c)(19) of the Code) | 8 |
| F. | Clarification of Treatment of Certain Dependent Care Assistance Programs Provided to Members of the Uniformed Services of the United States (sec. 7 of the bill and sec. 134 of the Code) | 9 |
| G. | Treatment of Service Academy Appointments as Scholarships for Purposes of Qualified Tuition Programs and Coverdell Education Savings Accounts (sec. 8 of the bill and secs. 529 and 530 of the Code) | . 10 |
| H. | Above-the-Line Deduction for Overnight Travel Expenses of National Guard and Reserve Members (sec. 9 of the bill and sec. 162 of the Code) | . 12 |
| I. | Extension of Certain Tax Relief Provisions to Astronauts (sec. 10 of the bill and secs. 101, 692, and 2201 of the Code) | . 13 |
| J. | No Impact on Social Security Trust Funds Under Title II of the Social Security Act (sec. 11 of the bill) | |

INTRODUCTION

This document, prepared by the staff of the Joint Committee on Taxation, provides a technical explanation of H.R. 1664, the "Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act of 2003."

¹ This document may be cited as follows: Joint Committee on Taxation, *Technical Explanation of H.R. 1664, the "Armed Forces Tax Fairness Act of 2003"* (JCX-37-03), April 9, 2003.

EXPLANATION OF THE BILL

A. Exclusion of Gain on Sale of a Principal Residence by a Member of the Uniformed Services or the Foreign Service (sec. 2 of the bill and sec. 121 of the Code)

Present Law

Under present law, an individual taxpayer may exclude up to \$250,000 (\$500,000, if married filing a joint return) of gain realized on the sale or exchange of a principal residence. To be eligible for the exclusion, the taxpayer must have owned and used the residence as a principal residence for at least two of the five years ending on the sale or exchange. A taxpayer who fails to meet these requirements by reason of a change of place of employment, health, or, to the extent provided under regulations, unforeseen circumstances is able to exclude an amount equal to the fraction of the \$250,000 (\$500,000 if married filing a joint return) that is equal to the fraction of the two years that the ownership and use requirements are met. There are no special rules relating to members of the uniformed services or the Foreign Service of the United States.

Explanation of Provision

Under the bill, an individual may elect to suspend for a maximum of five years the five-year test period for ownership and use during certain absences due to service in the uniformed services, or the Foreign Service of the United States. The uniformed services include: (1) the Armed forces (the Army, Navy, Air Force, Marine Corps, and Coast Guard); (2) the commissioned corps of the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration; and (3) the commissioned corps of the Public Health Service. If the election is made, the five-year period ending on the date of the sale or exchange of a principal residence does not include any period up to five years during which the taxpayer or the taxpayer's spouse is on qualified official extended duty as a member of the uniformed services, or in Foreign Service of the United States. For these purposes, qualified official extended duty is any period of extended duty by a member of the uniformed services, or the Foreign Service of the United States while serving at a place of duty at least 150 miles away from the taxpayer's principal residence or under orders compelling residence in Government furnished quarters. Extended duty is defined as any period of duty pursuant to a call or order to such duty for a period in excess of 180 days or for an indefinite period. The election may be made with respect to only one property for a suspension period.

Effective Date

The provision is effective for sales or exchanges after May 6, 1997.

B. Exclusion from Gross Income of Certain Death Gratuity Payments (sec. 3 of the bill and sec. 134 of the Code)

Present Law

Present law provides that qualified military benefits are not included in gross income. Generally, a qualified military benefit is any allowance or in-kind benefit (other than personal use of a vehicle) which: (1) is received by any member or former member of the uniformed services of the United States or any dependent of such member by reason of such member's status or service as a member of such uniformed services; and (2) was excludable from gross income on September 9, 1986, under any provision of law, regulation, or administrative practice which was in effect on such date. Generally, other than certain cost of living adjustments, no modification or adjustment of any qualified military benefit after September 9, 1986, is taken into account for purposes of this exclusion from gross income. Qualified military benefits include certain death gratuities. The amount of the death gratuity military benefit was increased to \$6,000 but the amount of the exclusion from gross income was not increased to take into account this change.

Explanation of Provision

The bill extends the exclusion from gross income to any adjustment to the amount of the death gratuity payable under Chapter 75 of Title 10 of the United States Code that is pursuant to a provision of law enacted before December 31, 1991, with respect to the death of certain members of the Armed services on active duty, inactive duty training, or engaged in authorized travel. Therefore, the amount of the exclusion is increased to \$6,000.

Effective Date

The provision is effective with respect to deaths occurring after September 10, 2001.

C. Exclusion for Amounts Received Under Department of Defense Homeowners Assistance Program (sec. 4 of the bill and sec. 132 of the Code)

Present Law

HAP payment

The Department of Defense Homeowners Assistance Program ("HAP") provides payments to certain employees and members of the Armed Forces to offset the adverse effects on housing values that result from a military base realignment or closure. The payments are authorized under the provisions of Title 42 U.S.C. section 3374.

In general, under HAP, eligible individuals receive either (1) a cash payment as compensation for losses that may be or have been sustained in a private sale, in an amount not to exceed the difference between (a) 95 percent of the fair market value of their property prior to public announcement of intention to close all or part of the military base or installation and (b) the fair market value of such property at the time of the sale, or (2) as the purchase price for their property, an amount not to exceed 90 percent of the prior fair market value as determined by the Secretary of Defense, or the amount of the outstanding mortgages.

Tax treatment

Unless specifically excluded, gross income for Federal income tax purposes includes all income from whatever source derived. Amounts received under HAP are received in connection with the performance of services. These amounts are includible in gross income as compensation for services to the extent such payments exceed the fair market value of the property relinquished in exchange for such payments. Additionally, such payments are wages for Federal Insurance Contributions Act ("FICA") tax purposes (including Medicare).

Explanation of Provision

The bill generally exempts from gross income amounts received under the HAP (as in effect on the date of enactment of this bill). Amounts received under the program also are not considered wages for FICA tax purposes (including Medicare). The excludable amount is limited to the reduction in the fair market value of property.

Effective Date

The provision is effective for payments made after the date of enactment.

D. Expansion of Combat Zone Filing Rules to Contingency Operations (sec. 5 of the bill and sec. 7508 of the Code)

Present Law

General time limits for filing tax returns

Individuals generally must file their Federal income tax returns by April 15 of the year following the close of a taxable year. The Secretary may grant reasonable extensions of time for filing such returns. Treasury regulations provide an additional automatic two-month extension (until June 15 for calendar-year individuals) for United States citizens and residents in military or naval service on duty on April 15 of the following year (the otherwise applicable due date of the return) outside the United States. No action is necessary to apply for this extension, but taxpayers must indicate on their returns (when filed) that they are claiming this extension. Unlike most extensions of time to file, this extension applies to both filing returns and paying the tax due.

Treasury regulations also provide, upon application on the proper form, an automatic four-month extension (until August 15 for calendar-year individuals) for any individual timely filing that form and paying the amount of tax estimated to be due.

In general, individuals must make quarterly estimated tax payments by April 15, June 15, September 15, and January 15 of the following taxable year. Wage withholding is considered to be a payment of estimated taxes.

Suspension of time periods

In general, the period of time for performing various acts under the Code, such as filing tax returns, paying taxes, or filing a claim for credit or refund of tax, is suspended for any individual serving in the Armed Forces of the United States in an area designated as a "combat zone" during the period of combatant activities. An individual who becomes a prisoner of war is considered to continue in active service and is therefore also eligible for these suspension of time provisions. The suspension of time also applies to an individual serving in support of such Armed Forces in the combat zone, such as Red Cross personnel, accredited correspondents, and civilian personnel acting under the direction of the Armed Forces in support of those Forces. The designation of a combat zone must be made by the President in an Executive Order. The President must also designate the period of combatant activities in the combat zone (the starting date and the termination date of combat).

The suspension of time encompasses the period of service in the combat zone during the period of combatant activities in the zone, as well as (1) any time of continuous qualified hospitalization resulting from injury received in the combat zone² or (2) time in missing in action status, plus the next 180 days.

² Two special rules apply to continuous hospitalization inside the United States. First, the suspension of time provisions based on continuous hospitalization inside the United States are applicable only to the hospitalized individual; they are not applicable to the spouse of such

The suspension of time applies to the following acts:

- (1) Filing any return of income, estate, or gift tax (except employment and withholding taxes);
- (2) Payment of any income, estate, or gift tax (except employment and withholding taxes);
- (3) Filing a petition with the Tax Court for redetermination of a deficiency, or for review of a decision rendered by the Tax Court;
- (4) Allowance of a credit or refund of any tax;
- (5) Filing a claim for credit or refund of any tax;
- (6) Bringing suit upon any such claim for credit or refund;
- (7) Assessment of any tax;
- (8) Giving or making any notice or demand for the payment of any tax, or with respect to any liability to the United States in respect of any tax;
- (9) Collection of the amount of any liability in respect of any tax;
- (10) Bringing suit by the United States in respect of any liability in respect of any tax; and
- (11) Any other act required or permitted under the internal revenue laws specified by the Secretary of the Treasury.

Individuals may, if they choose, perform any of these acts during the period of suspension. Spouses of qualifying individuals are entitled to the same suspension of time, except that the spouse is ineligible for this suspension for any taxable year beginning more than two years after the date of termination of combatant activities in the combat zone.

Explanation of Provision

The bill applies the special suspension of time period rules to persons deployed outside the United States away from the individual's permanent duty station while participating in an operation designated by the Secretary of Defense as a contingency operation or that becomes a contingency operation. A contingency operation is defined³ as a military operation that is

individual. Second, in no event do the suspension of time provisions based on continuous hospitalization inside the United States extend beyond five years from the date the individual returns to the United States. These two special rules do not apply to continuous hospitalization outside the United States.

³ The definition is by cross-reference to 10 U.S.C. 101.

designated by the Secretary of Defense as an operation in which members of the Armed Forces are or may become involved in military actions, operations, or hostilities against an enemy of the United States or against an opposing military force, or results in the call or order to (or retention of) active duty of members of the uniformed services during a war or a national emergency declared by the President or Congress.

Effective Date

The provision applies to any period for performing an act that has not expired before the date of enactment.

E. Modification of Membership Requirement for Exemption from Tax for Certain Veterans' Organizations (sec. 6 of the bill and sec. 501(c)(19) of the Code)

Present Law

Under present law, a veterans' organization as described in section 501(c)(19) of the Code generally is exempt from taxation. The Code defines such an organization as a post or organization of past or present members of the Armed Forces of the United States: (1) that is organized in the United States or any of its possessions; (2) no part of the net earnings of which inures to the benefit of any private shareholder or individual; and (3) that meets certain membership requirements. The membership requirements are that (1) at least 75 percent of the organization's members are past or present members of the Armed Forces of the United States, and (2) substantially all of the remaining members are cadets or are spouses, widows, or widowers of past or present members of the Armed Forces of the United States or of cadets. No more than 2.5 percent of an organization's total members may consist of individuals who are not veterans, cadets, or spouses, widows, or widowers of such individuals.

Contributions to an organization described in section 501(c)(19) may be deductible for Federal income or gift tax purposes if the organization is a post or organization of war veterans.

Explanation of Provision

The bill permits ancestors or lineal descendants of past or present members of the Armed Forces of the United States or of cadets to qualify as members for purposes of the "substantially all" test. The bill does not change the requirement that 75 percent of the organization's members must be past or present members of the Armed Forces of the United States.

Effective Date

The provision is effective for taxable years beginning after the date of enactment.

F. Clarification of Treatment of Certain Dependent Care Assistance Programs
Provided to Members of the Uniformed Services of the United States
(sec. 7 of the bill and sec. 134 of the Code)

Present Law

Present law provides that qualified military benefits are not included in gross income. Generally, a qualified military benefit is any allowance or in-kind benefit (other than personal use of a vehicle) which: (1) is received by any member or former member of the uniformed services of the United States or any dependent of such member by reason of such member's status or service as a member of such uniformed services; and (2) was excludable from gross income on September 9, 1986, under any provision of law, regulation, or administrative practice which was in effect on such date. Generally, other than certain cost of living adjustments, no modification or adjustment of any qualified military benefit after September 9, 1986, is taken into account for purposes of this exclusion from gross income.

Explanation of Provision

The bill clarifies that dependent care assistance provided under a dependent care assistance program (as in effect on the date of enactment of this bill) for a member of the uniformed services by reason of such member's status or service as a member of the uniformed services is excludable from gross income as a qualified military benefit subject to the present-law rules. The uniformed services include: (1) the Armed Forces (the Army, Navy, Air Force, Marine Corps, and Coast Guard); (2) the commissioned corps of the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration; and (3) the commissioned corps of the Public Health Service. Amounts received under the program also are not considered wages for Federal Insurance Contributions Act tax purposes (including Medicare).

Effective Date

The provision is effective for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2002. No inference is intended as to the tax treatment of such amounts for prior taxable years.

G. Treatment of Service Academy Appointments as Scholarships for Purposes of Qualified Tuition Programs and Coverdell Education Savings Accounts (sec. 8 of the bill and secs. 529 and 530 of the Code)

Present Law

The Code provides tax-exempt status to qualified tuition programs, meaning programs established and maintained by a State or agency or instrumentality thereof or by one or more eligible educational institutions under which a person (1) may purchase tuition credits or certificates on behalf of a designated beneficiary which entitle the beneficiary to the waiver or payment of qualified higher education expenses of the beneficiary, or (2) in the case of a program established by and maintained by a State or agency or instrumentality thereof, may make contributions to an account which is established for the purpose of meeting the qualified higher education expenses of the designated beneficiary of the account. Contributions to qualified tuition programs may be made only in cash. Qualified tuition programs must have adequate safeguards to prevent contributions on behalf of a designated beneficiary in excess of amounts necessary to provide for the qualified higher education expenses of the beneficiary.

The Code provides tax-exempt status to Coverdell education savings accounts ("ESAs"), meaning certain trusts or custodial accounts which are created or organized in the United States exclusively for the purpose of paying the qualified education expenses of a designated beneficiary. Contributions to ESAs may be made only in cash. Annual contributions to ESAs may not exceed \$2,000 per beneficiary (except in cases involving certain tax-free rollovers) and may not be made after the designated beneficiary reaches age 18.

Earnings on contributions to an ESA or a qualified tuition program generally are subject to tax when withdrawn. However, distributions from an ESA or qualified tuition program are excludable from the gross income of the distributee to the extent that the total distribution does not exceed the qualified education expenses incurred by the beneficiary during the year the distribution is made.

If the qualified education expenses of the beneficiary for the year are less than the total amount of the distribution from an ESA or qualified tuition program, then the qualified education expenses are deemed to be paid from a pro-rata share of both the principal and earnings components of the distribution. In such a case, only a portion of the earnings is excludable (i.e., the portion of the earnings based on the ratio that the qualified education expenses bear to the total amount of the distribution) and the remaining portion of the earnings is includible in the beneficiary's gross income.

The earnings portion of a distribution from an ESA or a qualified tuition program that is includible in income is generally subject to an additional 10 percent tax. The 10 percent additional tax does not apply if a distribution is made on account of the death or disability of the designated beneficiary, or on account of a scholarship received by the designated beneficiary (to the extent it does not exceed the amount of the scholarship).

Service obligations are required of recipients of appointments to the United States Military Academy, the United States Naval Academy, the United States Air Force Academy, the United States Coast Guard Academy, or the United States Merchant Marine Academy. Because of these service obligations, appointments to the Academies are not considered scholarships for purposes of the waiver of the additional 10 percent tax on withdrawals from ESAs and qualified tuition programs that are not used for qualified education purposes.

Explanation of Provision

The bill permits penalty-free withdrawals from Coverdell education savings accounts and qualified tuition programs made on account of the attendance of the beneficiary at the United States Military Academy, the United States Naval Academy, the United States Air Force Academy, the United States Coast Guard Academy, or the United States Merchant Marine Academy.

The amount of funds that can be withdrawn penalty free is limited to the costs of advanced education as defined in 10 United States Code section 2005(e)(3) (as in effect on the date of the enactment of the bill) at such Academies.

Effective Date

The provision applies to taxable years beginning after December 31, 2002.

H. Above-the-Line Deduction for Overnight Travel Expenses of National Guard and Reserve Members (sec. 9 of the bill and sec. 162 of the Code)

Present Law

National Guard and Reserve members may claim itemized deductions for their nonreimbursable expenses for transportation, meals, and lodging when they must travel away from home (and stay overnight) to attend National Guard and Reserve meetings. These overnight travel expenses are combined with other miscellaneous itemized deductions on Schedule A of the individual's income tax return and are deductible only to the extent that the aggregate of these deductions exceeds two percent of the taxpayer's adjusted gross income. No deduction is generally permitted for commuting expenses to and from drill meetings.

Explanation of Provision

The bill provides an above-the-line deduction for the overnight transportation, meals, and lodging expenses of National Guard and Reserve members who must travel away from home more than 100 miles (and stay overnight) to attend National Guard and Reserve meetings. Accordingly, these individuals incurring these expenses can deduct them from gross income regardless of whether they itemize their deductions. The amount of the expenses that may be deducted may not exceed the general Federal Government per diem rate applicable to that locale. Also, the amount of the expenses that may be deducted may not exceed \$1,500 per taxable year and is only available for any period during which the individual is more than 100 miles from home in connection with such services.

Effective Date

The provision is effective with respect to amounts paid or incurred after December 31, 2002.

I. Extension of Certain Tax Relief Provisions to Astronauts (sec. 10 of the bill and secs. 101, 692, and 2201 of the Code)

Present Law

In general

The Victims of Terrorism Tax Relief Act of 2001 (the "Victims Act") provided certain income and estate tax relief to individuals who die from wounds or injury incurred as a result of the terrorist attacks against the United States on September 11, 2001, and April 19, 1995 (the bombing of the Alfred P. Murrah Federal Building in Oklahoma City) or as a result of illness incurred due to an attack involving anthrax that occurred on or after September 11, 2001, and before January 1, 2002.

Income tax relief

The Victims Act extended relief similar to the present-law treatment of military or civilian employees of the United States who die as a result of terrorist or military activity outside the United States to individuals who die as a result of wounds or injury which were incurred as a result of the terrorist attacks that occurred on September 11, 2001, or April 19, 1995, and individuals who die as a result of illness incurred due to an attack involving anthrax that occurs on or after September 11, 2001, and before January 1, 2002. Under the Victims Act, such individuals generally are exempt from income tax for the year of death and for prior taxable years beginning with the taxable year prior to the taxable year in which the wounds or injury occurred. The exemption applies to these individuals whether killed in an attack (e.g., in the case of the September 11, 2001, attack in one of the four airplanes or on the ground) or in rescue or recovery operations.

Present law provides a minimum tax relief benefit of \$10,000 to each eligible individual regardless of the income tax liability of the individual for the eligible tax years. If an eligible individual's income tax for years eligible for the exclusion under the provision is less than \$10,000, the individual is treated as having made a tax payment for such individual's last taxable year in an amount equal to the excess of \$10,000 over the amount of tax not imposed under the provision.

Subject to rules prescribed by the Secretary, the exemption from tax does not apply to the tax attributable to (1) deferred compensation which would have been payable after death if the individual had died other than as a specified terrorist victim, or (2) amounts payable in the taxable year which would not have been payable in such taxable year but for an action taken after September 11, 2001. Thus, for example, the exemption does not apply to amounts payable from a qualified plan or individual retirement arrangement to the beneficiary or estate of the individual. Similarly, amounts payable only as death or survivor's benefits pursuant to deferred compensation preexisting arrangements that would have been paid if the death had occurred for another reason are not covered by the exemption. In addition, if the individual's employer makes adjustments to a plan or arrangement to accelerate the vesting of restricted property or the

⁴ Present law does not provide relief from self-employment tax liability.

payment of nonqualified deferred compensation after the date of the particular attack, the exemption does not apply to income received as a result of that action. Also, if the individual's beneficiary cashed in savings bonds of the decedent, the exemption does not apply. On the other hand, the exemption does apply, for example, to a final paycheck of the individual or dividends on stock held by the individual when paid to another person or the individual's estate after the date of death but before the end of the taxable year of the decedent (determined without regard to the death). The exemption also applies to payments of an individual's accrued vacation and accrued sick leave.

The tax relief does not apply to any individual identified by the Attorney General to have been a participant or conspirator in any terrorist attack to which the provision applies, or a representative of such individual.

Exclusion of death benefits

The Victims Act generally provides an exclusion from gross income for amounts received if such amounts are paid by an employer (whether in a single sum or otherwise⁶) by reason of the death of an employee who dies as a result of wounds or injury which were incurred as a result of the terrorist attacks that occurred on September 11, 2001, or April 19, 1995, or as a result of illness incurred due to an attack involving anthrax that occured on or after September 11, 2001, and before January 1, 2002. Subject to rules prescribed by the Secretary, the exclusion does not apply to amounts that would have been payable if the individual had died for a reason other than the attack. The exclusion does apply, however, to death benefits provided under a qualified plan that satisfy the incidental benefit rule.

For purposes of the exclusion, self-employed individuals are treated as employees. Thus, for example, payments by a partnership to the surviving spouse of a partner who died as a result of the September 11, 2001 attacks may be excludable under the provision.

The tax relief does not apply to any individual identified by the Attorney General to have been a participant or conspirator in any terrorist attack to which the provision applies, or a representative of such individual.

Estate tax relief

Present law provides a reduction in Federal estate tax for taxable estates of U.S. citizens or residents who are active members of the U.S. Armed Forces and who are killed in action while serving in a combat zone (sec. 2201). This provision also applies to active service members who die as a result of wounds, disease, or injury suffered while serving in a combat zone by reason of a hazard to which the service member was subjected as an incident of such service.

⁵ Such amounts may, however, be excludable from gross income under the death benefit exclusion provided in section 102 of the Victims Act.

⁶ Thus, for example, payments made over a period of years could qualify for the exclusion.

In general, the effect of section 2201 is to replace the Federal estate tax that would otherwise be imposed with a Federal estate tax equal to 125 percent of the maximum State death tax credit determined under section 2011(b). Credits against the tax, including the unified credit of section 2010 and the State death tax credit of section 2011, then apply to reduce (or eliminate) the amount of the estate tax payable.

Generally, the reduction in Federal estate taxes under section 2201 is equal in amount to the "additional estate tax." The additional estate tax is the difference between the Federal estate tax imposed by section 2001 and 125 percent of the maximum State death tax credit determined under section 2011(b) as in effect prior to its repeal by the Economic Growth and Tax Relief Reconciliation Act of 2001.

The Victims Act generally treats individuals who die from wounds or injury incurred as a result of the terrorist attacks that occurred on September 11, 2001, or April 19, 1995, or as a result of illness incurred due to an attack involving anthrax that occurred on or after September 11, 2001, and before January 1, 2002, in the same manner as if they were active members of the U.S. Armed Forces killed in action while serving in a combat zone or dying as a result of wounds or injury suffered while serving in a combat zone for purposes of section 2201. Consequently, the estates of these individuals are eligible for the reduction in Federal estate tax provided by section 2201. The tax relief does not apply to any individual identified by the Attorney General to have been a participant or conspirator in any terrorist attack to which the provision applies, or a representative of such individual.

The Victims Act also changes the general operation of section 2201, as it applies to both the estates of service members who qualify for special estate tax treatment under present and prior law and to the estates of individuals who qualify for the special treatment only under the Act. Under the Victims Act, the Federal estate tax is determined in the same manner for all estates that are eligible for Federal estate tax reduction under section 2201. In addition, the executor of an estate that is eligible for special estate tax treatment under section 2201 may elect not to have section 2201 apply to the estate. Thus, in the event that an estate may receive more favorable treatment without the application of section 2201 in the year of death than it would under section 2201, the executor may elect not to apply the provisions of section 2201, and the estate tax owed (if any) would be determined pursuant to the generally applicable rules.

Under the Victims Act, section 2201 no longer reduces Federal estate tax by the amount of the additional estate tax. Instead, the Victims Act provides that the Federal estate tax liability of eligible estates is determined under section 2001 (or section 2101, in the case of decedents who were neither residents nor citizens of the United States), using a rate schedule that is equal to 125 percent of the pre-EGTRRA maximum State death tax credit amount. This rate schedule is used to compute the tax under section 2001(b) or section 2101(b) (i.e., both the tentative tax under section 2001(b)(1) and section 2101(b), and the hypothetical gift tax under section 2001(b)(2) are computed using this rate schedule). As a result of this provision, the estate tax is unified with the gift tax for purposes of section 2201 so that a single graduated (but reduced) rate schedule applies to transfers made by the individual at death, based upon the cumulative taxable transfers made both during lifetime and at death.

In addition, while the Victims Act provides an alternative reduced rate table for purposes of determining the tax under section 2001(b) or section 2101(b), the amount of the unified credit nevertheless is determined as if section 2201 did not apply, based upon the unified credit as in effect on the date of death. For example, in the case of victims of the September 11, 2001, terrorist attack, the applicable unified credit amount under section 2010(c) would be determined by reference to the actual section 2001(c) rate table.

Explanation of Provision

The bill extends the exclusion from income tax, the exclusion for death benefits, and the estate tax relief available under the Victims of Terrorism Tax Relief Act of 2001 to astronauts who lose their lives on a space mission (including the individuals who lost their lives in the space shuttle Columbia disaster).

Effective Date

The provision is generally effective for qualified individuals whose lives are lost on a space mission after December 31, 2002.

J. No Impact on Social Security Trust Funds Under Title II of the Social Security Act (sec. 11 of the bill)

Present Law

Present law provides for the transfer of Social Security taxes and certain self-employment taxes to the Social Security trust funds. In addition, the income tax collected with respect to a portion of Social Security benefits included in gross income is transferred to the Social Security trust funds.

Explanation of Provision

The bill provides that any amounts to be transferred to any trust fund under Title II of the Social Security Act are determined as if this bill has not been enacted. This will ensure that the income and balances of those Social Security trust funds are not reduced as a result of this bill.

Effective Date

The provision is effective on the date of enactment.

| _ |
|--------------|
| ± , |
| |
| & |
| |
| • |
| |
| • |
| • |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| , |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| · |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| • |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |

ESTIMATED REVENUE EFFECTS OF H.R. 1664, THE "ARMED FORCES TAX FAIRNESS ACT OF 2003"

Fiscal Years 2003 - 2013

[Millions of Dollars]

| Provision | Effective | 2003 | 2004 | 2005 | 2006 | 2007 | 2008 | 2009 | 2010 | 2011 | 2012 | 2013 | 2003-08 | 2003-13 |
|--|----------------|------|------------|-------------|------|----------|-----------|----------------------------------|---------------|------|------|-----------|---------|---------|
| Improving Tax Equity for Military Personnel | | | • . | | | . , | | | | | | | | |
| Exclusion of gain on sale of a principal residence by a member of the uniformed and foreign services | soea 5/6/97 | 9 | -13 | 41- | -14 | <u>5</u> | -16 | -16 | -17 | -12 | -18 | -19 | -137 | -224 |
| 2. Exclusion from gross income of certain death | 70,000 | | . • | • | • | , | .• | , | • | • | , | • | • | Ş |
| gratulty payments | T0/01/6 aoa | - ∙ | 7 . | 7 | 7 | T. | 7 | 7 | ₹. | 7 | 7 | 7 | P | 2 |
| of Defense Homeowners Assistance Program | pma DOE | Ξ | C) | ۰, | ٥. | Ģ | ~ | Q. | ~ | ç. | ٥, | ç. | + | -52 |
| Expansion of combat zone filling rules to contingency operations | [2] | တ္ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | - | - | ू | 7 | ٠ ٦ | τ. | Ξ | -14 |
| | tyba DOE | 7 | 7 | • | 7 | Q. | ب | Q. | ۲, | Ģ | ņ | Ċ. | φ | -17 |
| Clarification of treatment of certain dependent care assistance programs provided to members of the | | | ٠. | | | | • | | | , | | | | |
| uniformed services of the United States | tyba 12/31/02 | | | | | | oN | No Revenue Effect | Effect | | | | | |
| 7. Treatment of service academy appointments as | • . | | | | | | | • ; | | ٠ | | | | |
| programs and Coverdell Education Savings | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Accounts Activities of in to \$1,500 for | tyba 12/31/02 | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ť | ćį |
| overright favel expenses of National Guard and reserve members travelled reserve members travelled months than 100 miles | | | | | • | | • | ė | | | | ¥ | | |
| from home | apola 12/31/02 | 9 | -52 | -52 | 53 | -53 | 25 | 4 | -55 | -55 | 55 | 55 | 272 | .549 |
| 9. Tax relief and assistance for families of astronauts | | | ! ; | ļ. <u>.</u> | | ; | | · '. | } | } | } | } | i |) |
| who lose their lives on a space mission | [3] DOE | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | [1] OV | [1] [1] [1] No Revenue Effect | [1] Effect | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ | Ξ |
| NET TOTAL | | 98 | 69 | -10 | 1. | -73 | 92- | -76 | 82- | -78 | 8 | \$ | 445 | 88 |
| Joint Committee on Taxation | | | | | | | | | ļ | | | | | |

NOTE: Details may not add to totals due to rounding.

Legend for "Effective" column:
apola = amounts paid or incurred after
doa = deaths occurring after
DOE = date of enactment

pma = payments made after soea = sales or exchanges after

tyba = taxable years beginning after 30da = 30 days after 90da = 90 days after

Loss of less than \$500,000.
 The provision applies to any period for performing an act that has not expired before the date of enactment.
 Generally effective for qualified individuals whose lives are lost on a space mission after December 31, 2002.